

SCUOLA DI DOTTORATO UNIVERSITÀ DEGLI STUDI DI MILANO-BICOCCA

Department of Medicine and Surgery

PhD program in Neuroscience - Cycle XXXI

# A NEW HOPE FOR ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE FROM PRECONDITIONED BONE MARROW MESENCHYMAL STEM CELL-DERIVED EXTRACELLULAR VESICLES: ANALYSIS OF THE IMMUNOMODULATORY EFFECTS

Losurdo Morris

Registration number: 809334

Tutor: Dr. Coco Silvia

Coordinator: Prof. Cavaletti Guido

ACADEMIC YEAR 2017/18

Ai miei Genitori, ad Ambra, a Graziella, a Micol, Sempre vicini in questo Percorso, con Amore.

# Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION         1. Alzheimer's Disease         1.1 Pathological halmarks of Alzheimer's Disease.         1.2 APP processing         1.3 Early-Onset Familial Alzheimer's Disease (LOPAD)         1.4 Late Onset Alzheimer's Disease (LOPAD)         1.5 Hypotheses for Alzheimer's Disease (LOPAD)         1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease pathogenesis         1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease         2. Microglia the role of Tau - the triple transgenic (3xTg) mice         2. Microglia activation: the U1 and M2 phenotype         2.3 Microglia activation: the U1 and M2 phenotype         2.4 Other microglia involvement in LOAD         2.5 Evidence for microglia involvement in LOAD         2.6 The role of microglia involvement in LOAD         2.6 The role of microglia involvement in LOAD         2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease         2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia         2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease         3.1 Stem cell niche         3.1 Stem cell niche         3.3 Lencale indicke         3.4 Uhr cell niche         3.5 Her neell         3.4 Uhr cell niche         3.5 Her neell         3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells         3.8 Her neell         3.1 Chracterization of MSCs         3.2 Aduit stem	ABSTRACT	4
<ol> <li>Alzheimer's Disease</li> <li>1.1 Pathological hallmarks of Alzheimer's Disease</li> <li>1.2 APP processing</li> <li>1.3 Early-Onset Familial Alzheimer's Disease (EOFAD)</li> <li>1.4 Late Onset Alzheimer's Disease (LOAD)</li> <li>1.5 Hypotheses for Alzheimer's Disease pathogenesis</li> <li>1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease.</li> <li>1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease .</li> <li>1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease.</li> <li>2.1 Microglia:</li> <li>2.2 Microglia and development</li> <li>2.2 Microglia:</li> <li>2.3 Microglia:</li> <li>2.4 Microglia:</li> <li>2.4 Microglia:</li> <li>2.5 Hypotheses for microglia involvement in LOAD</li> <li>2.6 The role of microglia in Alzheimer's Disease</li> <li>2.7 Leech (NS: a valuable model to study microglia</li> <li>2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease</li> <li>2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease</li> <li>3.5 tem cells</li> <li>3.1 Stem cell niche</li> <li>3.3 Lemaconglia in Alzheimer's Disease</li> <li>3.3 Larcacterization of MSCs:</li> <li>3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs:</li> <li>3.3 Miscongle crossfulk: polarization toward M2 phenotype</li> <li>3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs:</li> <li>3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs:</li> <li>3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crossfulk: polarization toward M2 phenotype</li> <li>3.4 MSC-macrophage crossfulk: polarization toward M2 phenotype</li> <li>3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions</li> <li>3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells</li> <li>3.7 Leech (SS: and release</li> <li>4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)</li> <li>4. Et vice lenge crossfulk: polarization toward M2 phenotype</li> <li>3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases</li> <li>4. Et vice lenge crossfulk: polarization toward M2 phenotype</li> <li>3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells</li> <li>3.7 Leech (SS: and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease</li> <li>4.2 Ev biological content of E</li></ol>	INTRODUCTION	6
1.1 Pathological hallmarks of Alzheimer's Disease       1         1.2 APP processing       1         1.3 Early-Onset Familial Alzheimer's Disease (EOFAD)       1         1.4 Late Onset Alzheimer's Disease (LOAD)       1         1.5 Hypotheses for Alzheimer's Disease athogenesis       1         1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease       1         1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease       1         2.1 Microglia: origin and development       2         2.2 Microglia enuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity       2         2.3 Microglia neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity       2         2.4 Other microglia functions       2         2.5 Evidence for microglia involvement in LOAD       2         2.6 The role of microglia involvement in LOAD       2         2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia       2         2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease       2         3. Stem cell niche       3         3.3 Stem cell niche       3         3.3 Learcetrization of MSCs.       3         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs.       3         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       3         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs.       3         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk:	1. Alzheimer's Disease	6
1.2 APP processing       1         1.3 Early-Onset Familial Alzheimer's Disease (EOFAD)       1         1.4 Late Onset Alzheimer's Disease (LOAD)       1         1.5 Hypotheses for Alzheimer's Disease (LOAD)       1         1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease       1         1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease       1         1.6.1 Modeling the role of Tau - the triple transgenic (3xTg) mice       1         2.1 Microglia origin and development       1         2.2 Microglia activation: the M1 and M2 phenotype       1         2.3 Microglia neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity       1         2.4 Other microglia involvement in LOAD       1         2.5 Evidence for microglia in Nalzheimer's Disease       1         2.4 Duter microglia in Alzheimer's Disease       1         2.5 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia       1         2.6 The role of microglia in Alzheimer's Disease       1         3.1 Stem cells       1         3.1 Stem cells in one of MSCs:       1         3.2 Abut stem cells and plasticity       1         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       1         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs:       1         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       1         3.3.3 MisComacrophage crostalkic polar	1.1 Pathological hallmarks of Alzheimer's Disease	7
1.3 Early-Onset Familial Alzheimer's Disease (LOAD)       1         1.4 Late Onset Alzheimer's Disease pathogenesis       1         1.5 Hypotheses for Alzheimer's Disease anthogenesis       1         1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease       1         1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease       1         2.1 Microglia.       1         2.1 Microglia crigin and development       1         2.2 Microglia activation: the M1 and M2 phenotype       1         2.3 Microglia-neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity       1         2.4 Other microglia functions       1         2.5 Evidence for microglia in Alzheimer's Disease       1         2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia       1         2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease       1         3. Stem cells       1         3.1 Stem cell niche       1         3.2 Aduit stem cells and plasticity       1         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       1         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       1         3.3.3 Immonomodulatory properties of MSCs       1         3.3.3 MScsenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       1         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       1         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       1	1.2 APP processing	
1.4 Late Onset Alzheimer's Disease pathogenesis       1         1.5 Hypotheses for Alzheimer's Disease       1         1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease       1         1.6.1 Modeling the role of Tau - the triple transgenic (3xTg) mice       1         2.1 Microglia: origin and development       1         2.2 Microglia scivation: the M1 and M2 phenotype       1         2.3 Microglia neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity       1         2.4 Other microglia functions       1         2.5 Evidence for microglia in Nazement in LOAD       1         2.6 The role of microglia in Alzheimer's Disease       1         2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia       1         2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease       1         3.1 Stem cells       1         3.1 Stem cell niche       1         3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity       1         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       1         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       1         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       1         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       1         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       1         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       4         4. Extracellular Vesides (EVS) <td>1.3 Early-Onset Familial Alzheimer's Disease (EOFAD)</td> <td></td>	1.3 Early-Onset Familial Alzheimer's Disease (EOFAD)	
1.5 Hypotheses for Alzheimer's Disease       1         1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease       1         2. Microglia origin and development       1         2.1 Microglia citivation: the M1 and M2 phenotype       1         2.2 Microglia activation: the M1 and M2 phenotype       1         2.3 Microglia-neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity       1         2.4 Other microglia involvement in LOAD       1         2.5 Evidence for microglia involvement in LOAD       1         2.6 The role of microglia involvement in LOAD       1         2.6 The role of microglia involvement in LOAD       1         2.6 The role of microglia involvement in LOAD       1         2.6 The role of microglia involvement in LOAD       1         2.6 The role of microglia involvement in LOAD       1         3.6 Tem cells       1         3.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia       1         3.8 Stem cells       1         3.1 Stem cell niche       1         3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity       1         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       1         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCS:       1         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       1         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action <td< td=""><td>1.4 Late Onset Alzheimer's Disease (LOAD)</td><td></td></td<>	1.4 Late Onset Alzheimer's Disease (LOAD)	
1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease       1         1.6.1 Modeling the role of Tau - the triple transgenic (3xTg) mice.       1         2.1 Microglia.       1         2.1 Microglia origin and development       1         2.2 Microglia activation: the M1 and M2 phenotype       1         2.3 Microglia-neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity       1         2.4 Other microglia functions       1         2.5 Evidence for microglia in Alzheimer's Disease       1         2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia       1         2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease       1         3. Stem cells       1         3. Stem cells and plasticity       1         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       1         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs.       1         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       1         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs.       1         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       1         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       1         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       1         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       1         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells.       1         4.3 Biological content o	1.5 Hypotheses for Alzheimer's Disease pathogenesis	
1.6.1 Modeling the role of Tau - the triple transgenic (3xTg) mice	1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease	19
2. Microglia	1.6.1 Modeling the role of Tau - the triple transgenic (3xTg) mice	20
2.1 Microglia: origin and development	2. Microglia	21
2.2 Microglia activation: the M1 and M2 phenotype       2.3 Microglia-neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity         2.4 Other microglia functions       2.4 Other microglia functions         2.5 Evidence for microglia in Alzheimer's Disease       2.6 The role of microglia in Alzheimer's Disease         2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia       2.7         2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease       2.8         3. Stem cells       2.6         3. Stem cells       2.7         3.1 Stem cells       2.6         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       2.7         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       2.3         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       2.3         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       2.3         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       2.3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       4.4         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       4.4         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       4.4         4. Biological content of EVs       5.         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       5.         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       5.         4.2 Biological content of EVs       5.         5. Therapeutic	2.1 Microglia: origin and development	23
2.3 Microglia-neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity	2.2 Microglia activation: the M1 and M2 phenotype	24
2.4 Other microglia functions       1         2.5 Evidence for microglia in Alzheimer's Disease       1         2.6 The role of microglia in Alzheimer's Disease       1         2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia       1         2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease       1         3.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease       1         3. Stem cells       1         3.1 Stem cell niche       1         3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity       1         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       1         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       1         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       1         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       1         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       1         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       1         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       1         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       1         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       1         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       1         4.3 Biological content of EVs       1         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       1         AIM OF THE STUDY       1 <t< td=""><td>2.3 Microglia-neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity</td><td></td></t<>	2.3 Microglia-neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity	
2.5 Evidence for microglia involvement in LOAD	2.4 Other microglia functions	
2.6 The role of microglia in Alzheimer's Disease       1         2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia       1         2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease       1         3. Stem cells       1         3.1 Stem cell niche       1         3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity       1         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       1         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       1         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       1         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       1         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       1         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       1         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       0         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       0         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       0         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       0         4.3 Biological content of EVs       0         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       1         AIM OF THE STUDY       1         MATERIALS AND METHODS       1         1. In vitro studies       1         1. Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       1	2.5 Evidence for microglia involvement in LOAD	
2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia       1         2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease       4         3. Stem cells       4         3. Stem cells and plasticity       4         3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity       4         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       4         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       4         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       4         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       5         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       5         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       6         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7 <td>2.6 The role of microglia in Alzheimer's Disease</td> <td></td>	2.6 The role of microglia in Alzheimer's Disease	
2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease       4         3. Stem cells       4         3.1 Stem cell niche       4         3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity       4         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       4         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       4         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       4         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       5         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       5         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       6         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia	
3. Stem cells       4         3.1 Stem cell niche       4         3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity       4         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       4         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       4         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       4         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       5         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       5         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       5         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease	
3.1 Stem cell niche       4         3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity       4         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       4         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       4         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       4         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       5         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       5         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       5         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	3. Stem cells	
3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity       4         3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       4         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       4         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       4         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       5         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       5         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       5         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	3.1 Stem cell niche	
3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells       4         3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       4         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       4         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       5         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       5         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       5         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity	45
3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs       4         3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       4         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       5         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       5         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       5         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells	46
3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action       4         3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       5         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       5         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       5         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs	
3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs       5         3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       5         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       5         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action	
3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype       5         3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       5         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs	53
3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions       5         3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype	55
3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases       6         4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions	58
4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)       6         4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases	
4.1 EV biogenesis and release       6         4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)	63
4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells       6         4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	4.1 EV biogenesis and release	63
4.3 Biological content of EVs       6         5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease       7         AIM OF THE STUDY       7         MATERIALS AND METHODS       7         1. In vitro studies       7         1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells	66
5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease	4.3 Biological content of EVs	68
AIM OF THE STUDY	5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease	
MATERIALS AND METHODS	AIM OF THE STUDY	73
1. In vitro studies	MATERIALS AND METHODS	75
1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells       7         1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile	1. In vitro studies	75
1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile       7         1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs       7	1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells	75
1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs	1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile	76
	1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs	77

1.4 Multilineage differentiation of cytokine-preconditioned MSCs	77
1.5 Isolation of preconditioned MSC-EVs	78
1.6 Quantification of preconditioned MSC-EVs	78
1.7 Mixed glial culture preparation and microglia isolation	80
1.8 Microglia cultures and <i>in vitro</i> experimental design	81
1.9 Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)	81
1.10 Western blotting	82
2. In vivo studies	84
2.1 Transgenic Mice	84
2.2 In vivo experimental design	84
2.3 EV labeling for tracking studies	85
2.4 Immunofluorescence	85
2.4.1 Analysis of microglia activation	86
2.5 Golgi-Cox staining	87
2.5.1 Brightfield microscopy and dendritic spine analysis	88
2.6 Combined Golgi-Cox and Immunofluorescence technique	89
2.7 Experimental paradigm in leech ( <i>Hirudo Verbana</i> )	90
2.7.1 Whole mount immunochemistry	91
3. Statistical analysis	92
RESULTS	93
1. In vitro experiments	93
1.1 Characterization of hBM-derived MSCs	93
1.2 Cytokine preconditioning up-regulates MSC immunomodulatory markers and preserves cell stemness ability	95
1.3 Isolation and characterization of preconditioned MSC-derived EVs	97
1.4 MSC-EVs do not significantly modulate M1 and M2 microglia markers in vitro	100
1.5 MSC-EVs modulate cytokine release by microglia in an anti-inflammatory manner in vitro	103
2. In vivo experiments	104
2.1 Intranasal-dispensed MSC-EVs are internalized by microglia and neurons	104
2.2 MSC-EVs affect microglia density in 3xTg mice	105
2.3 MSC-EVs decrease microglia cell soma size in 3xTg mice	106
2.4 MSC-EVs decrease Iba-1 and CD68 fluorescence signals in microglia of 3xTg mice	108
2.5 MSC-EVs increase dendritic spine density in 3xTg mice	111
2.6 MSC-EVs modulate the inflammation in leech ( <i>Hirudo Verbana</i> ) CNS: a preliminary result	112
DISCUSSION	115
CONCLUSIONS	125
BIBLIOGRAPHY	126

### ABSTRACT

Alzheimer's disease (AD), the most common form of age-related dementia, is characterized by a progressive degeneration of the central nervous system (CNS) that leads to a gradual decline of cognitive functions and memory loss. Neuropathological hallmarks of AD include extracellular  $\beta$ -amyloid plaques, derived from the altered processing of amyloid precursor protein (APP), neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs, intraneuronal aggregates of hyperphosphorylated and misfolded tau), dystrophic neurites, neuronal loss and glial activation. According to the "Amyloid cascade hypothesis" - the most validated theory in the field of AD for the past few decades - neuroinflammation was assumed to occur only in the late stages of the disease, being considered as a mere secondary response to  $A\beta$ -induced pathophysiological events. Recently, new preclinical, epidemiological and genetic studies have demonstrated a much earlier involvement of immune system-related actions, leading to a reassessment of the role of the principal innate immune entities of the brain, that are microglia cells. Since there is still no cure for AD, these studies motivated the design of innovative therapeutic strategies aiming at slowing down degenerative processes by targeting microglia cells, in virtue of their main recognized role in orchestrating neuroinflammatory process in neurodegenerative diseases, including AD. Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) are adult multipotent stem cells that over the last decades have been demonstrated to show improvement in various model of neurodegenerative pathologies, thanks to their paracrine ability that is largely dependent on the secretion of extracellular vesicles (EVs). EVs - membrane bound entities known to be important players in intercellular communication - have emerged as mediator of multiple MSC beneficial effects, including immunomodulation. Particularly, the concept that intrinsic immunomoregulatory abilities of MSCs are strongly influenced and strengthened by the environment, has led the scientists to design and optimize culture conditions (preconditioning) in order to enhance the anti-inflammatory properties of these cells and of their derived EVs. The aim of this study is to investigate the ability of preconditioned human bone marrow MSC-derived EVs (p-MSC-EVs) to immunoregulate microglia function in *in vitro* and *in vivo* AD contexts.

In *in vitro* studies we tested two different preconditioning protocols in order to isolate a highly immunomodulant MSC phenotype. Cytokine p-MSC-EVs were shown to switch microglia, previously polarized through inflammatory challenge to the M1 cytotoxic state, toward an anti-inflammatory phenotype. When we delved into the EV immunomodulatory potential in a triple transgenic AD (3xTg AD) mouse model, we observed a strong dampening effect on microglia activation and prevention of dendritic spine loss in hippocampus, entorhinal and prefrontal cortices of EV treated animals compared to controls. This suggests that an EV-dependent neuroprotective effect could be achieved through the modulation of microglia activation in this model.

In order to more selectively study the effect of EVs on microglia, we are taking advantage of a leech animal model (*Hirudo verbana*), because of its simple and well-characterized CNS structure (preliminary study). In conclusion, our results indicate that p-MSC-EVs may represent a possible therapeutic tool in AD by reducing chronic microglia activation and counteracting dendritic spine loss, which are traits typically observed both in AD transgenic animal models and patients.

## INTRODUCTION

#### 1. Alzheimer's Disease

Alzheimer's disease (AD) - the most common form of neurodegenerative disease - is characterized by gradual and inexorable neurodegeneration of the central nervous system (CNS) which leads to deterioration in memory, thinking and behaviour. Worldwide, around 50 million of people are affected by dementia, with AD accounting for 60-80% of all cases and predominantly hitting subjects over the age of 65, although there is a growing awareness of cases starting before that age (*World Health Organization, 2018*). The first case of AD was diagnosed by Alois Alzheimer in 1901, who described the histological markers, including "plaques" and "tangles" in the upper cortical layer, published in 1907 (O'Brien 1996). In the same year Oscar Fisher also published a study in which, for the first time, neurite plaques in the brain of 16 senile dementia subjects were delineated (Gouras et al.2005). Over the next 5 years, Alzheimer and Fisher collected additional cases correlating clinical symptoms with neuropathological findings. Discoveries in the history of dementia research were landmark because they defined the clinicopathological entity that is now known as Alzheimer's disease (AD). Although much had been written about Alzheimer's studies, only little is known about Fisher whose name had vanished from the history of AD until his relevant work was recognized by Michel Goedert in 2009 (Goedert 2009). However, even Alzheimer's works were rediscovered later by Maurer, Volk and Gerbaldo in 1995 and published only in 1997 (Maurer, Volk, and Gerbaldo 1997).

Alzheimer's disease first case was Auguste Deter, a 51 years old woman with an  $\varepsilon 3/\varepsilon 3$  (see par. 1.4) Apolipoprotein E (APOE) genotype and presenilin 1 mutation (Graeber et al. 1998). Although the knowledge of the disease pathophysiology still remains fragmentary, it is now well accepted that inheritance of specific genes plays an important role in making susceptible to the onset and/or modifying the disease progression. The discovery of "risk genes" explains the dichotomy of familial (rare) vs. non-familial (common) forms, also known as "sporadic" or "idiopathic", even if a significative genetic background could also be involved in these latter forms.

Both the familial and sporadic forms of the disease begin with memory loss of recent events (short-term memory impairment), the inability to retain information of remote events later and finally robs patients of their sense of self. The gradual decline of memory slowly increases in severity until the symptoms become disabling and begin to involve other areas of cognition such as language, abstract reasoning and executive functions, such as decision-making. Changes in mood and affect as well as non-typically presenting traits like delusions and hallucinations accompany memory decline contributing to dramatically invalidate life at work or in social situations. Neurological symptoms, typically occurring later, comprise seizure, hypertonia, incontinence and mutism. Death commonly is caused by general inanition, malnutrition and pneumonia (Bird 2008). In addition, in order to anticipate the clinical diagnosis of AD before the declared stage of dementia,

a novel clinical construct, the "mild cognitive impairment" (MCI), was proposed as a new diagnostic entity that accompanies the transition between normal aging and AD dementia. Patients with MCI have already some cognitive disturbs, unlike as it occurs in dementia, but that do not interfere with their activities of daily life.

Nowadays there is no cure for AD and the drugs available are involved only in marginally improving symptoms.

#### 1.1 Pathological hallmarks of Alzheimer's Disease

AD neuropathology is thought to develop years before dementia appearance. Although the microscopic features are considered as more reliable hallmarks for the disease, some gross visual treats can be frequently detected in AD, even though they do not assume diagnostic value. However, a certain degree of cortical atrophy predominantly affecting the medial temporal lobes, the primary motor, sensory, and visual cortices, is identifiable in asymptomatic individuals nearly a decade before dementia appears, making this imaging parameter a potentially important biomarker of early neurodegeneration (Dickerson et al. 2011). Because of the pattern of cortical thinning, the lateral ventricles, particularly the temporal horns, can appear remarkably enlarged (hydrocephalus ex vacuo). This pattern is stereotypic and can be recognized early in the clinical course of the disease by MRI scan (Dickerson et al. 2011). Cerebrovascular disease, as result of chronic hypertension, is another condition that often accompany normal brain aging and also AD, in the form of cortical microinfarcts, lacunar infarcts in the basal ganglia, and demyelination of the periventricular white matter. Specifically, the presence of cortical microbleeds or lobar haemorrhages, particularly in the posterior parietal and occipital lobes, may be indicative of the cerebral amyloid angiopathy, also known as congophilic angiopathy. This is a pathological condition characterized by the deposition of  $\beta$ -amyloid in the tunica media of cortical capillaries, small arterioles and medium-size arteries, especially in the posterior regions of the brain.

The neuropathological hallmarks of AD include what have been defined as "positive" and "negative" features. Typical "positive" lesions are represented by amyloid plaques (A $\beta$  plaques) and neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs), neuropil threads (axons and dendrites containing hyperphosphorylated and aggregated tau protein) and dystrophic neurites, that are typically represented by presynaptic terminal axons containing degenerating mitochondria, dense bodies and paired helical filaments (PHFs) (Crews and Masliah 2010), followed by astrocyte and microglia activation (Itagaki et al. 1989). Characteristic "negative" lesions are loss of neurons, neuropil and synaptic structure.

**A** $\beta$  **plaques** are generated from the abnormal extracellular deposition of the amyloid- $\beta$  peptide (A $\beta$ ) with 40 or 42 amino acids (A $\beta$ 40 and A $\beta$ 42), two normal byproducts of the metabolism of the amyloid precursor

protein (APP) after its sequential cleavage by the enzymes  $\beta$ - and  $\gamma$ -secretases in neurons (see par. 1.2). Due to its higher rate of fibrillization and insolubility, A $\beta$ 42 is more abundant than A $\beta$ 40 within the plaques. Classical histological staining of the plaques is performed with dyes specific for the  $\beta$ -pleated sheet conformation such as Congo Red and Thioflavin-S. The staining of A $\beta$  plaques assumes important pathogenic relevance as it allows to distinguish between Thioflavin-S negative diffuse amyloid plaques, that are commonly found in the brains of cognitively normal elderly people, and Thioflavin-S positive dense-core plaques that are associated with synaptic loss, neuron loss and activation of both astrocytes and microglial cells (Itagaki et al. 1989). Ultrastructure analysis performed by electron microscopy of dense-core plaques revealed a central mass of extracellular filaments that radially prolong toward the periphery, where they interact with processes of astrocytic and microglial cells as well as dystrophic neurites, which represent the most notorious signs of A $\beta$ -induced neurotoxicity (Su et al. 1993). In addition, neurofilament proteins, lysosomal and ubiquitinated proteins have been found in these dense core plaques.

**Neurofibrillary Tangles** (NFTs) are intraneuronal aggregates composed of highly phosphorylated forms of the microtubule-associated protein tau, which is involved in microtubule assembly and stabilization (Hyman et al. 1993) and in the regulation of the motor-driven axonal transport. Tau excessive phosphorylation driven by several kinases such as glycogen synthase kinase-3 (GSK-3) and cyclin-dependent kinase 5 (cdk5) leads to its dissociation from microtubules and accumulation in the aggregated form, with consequent microtubular destabilization (Mietelska-Porowska et al. 2014). These aggregates are made of  $\approx$ 10 nm fibers that form PHFs with a helical tridimensional conformation at a regular periodicity of  $\approx$ 65 nm (Wiśniewski et al. 1976). NFTs are argyrophilic and can be evidenced through silver impregnation methods such as the Gallyas technique (Braak and Braak 1991). Three morphological stages have been identified in the "maturation" of NFTs:

- 1. Pre-NFTs or diffuse NFTs, defined by a diffuse, sometimes punctate, tau staining within the neuron cytoplasm, with a centered nucleus and no dendrite alteration;
- 2. Mature or fibrillar intraneuronal NFTs (iNFTs), which are filamentous aggregates of tau that displace the nucleus toward the periphery of the soma extending to distorted-appearing dendrites and to the proximal segment of the axon;
- extraneuronal "ghost" NFTs (eNFTs), derived from neuronal death and identified by the absence of nucleus and stainable cytoplasm.

The topographical distribution of amyloid plaques differs from that characterizing NFTs. As previously described by Braak and Braak in 1991, more recently Thal and colleagues proposed a model describing the descendent progression of amyloid deposition in five stages (Fig.1): 1) isocortical stage (stage 1); allocortical stage (stage 2), involving entorhinal cortex, hippocampal formation, amygdala, insular, and cingulated

cortices; 3) Stage 3, involving subcortical nuclei, including striatum, thalamus and hypothalamus; (4) Stage 4, characterized by the involvement of brainstem structures, such as red nucleus, substantia nigra, superior and inferior colliculi; (5) Stage 5, with the involvement of the pons and the molecular layer of the cerebellum) (Thal et al. 2002).

According to Braak and Braak the spatio-temporal pattern of NFT accumulation can be subdivided in 6 stages (summarized in 3 stages in Fig. 2): 1) The first NFTs consistently appear in the transentorhinal (perirhinal) region (stage I) and the entorhinal cortex, followed by the CA1 region of the hippocampus (stage II). Next, NFTs develop in limbic structures such as the hippocampal subiculum (stage III), amygdala, thalamus, and claustrum (stage IV). Finally, NFTs spread to all isocortical areas (isocortical stage), with the associative areas being affected prior and more severely (stage V) than the primary sensory, motor, and visual areas (stage VI).



**Figure 1. Spatio-temporal pattern of amyloid deposition**. Coronal (A), axial (B), and sagittal (C) views of the brain. The five Thal's stages of amyloid deposition are here summarized in three stages. Amyloid deposits first accumulate in isocortical areas (stage 1, red), followed by limbic and allocortical structures, such as hippocampus, entorhinal cortex and amygdala, (stage 2, orange), and in a later stage, by subcortical structures including basal ganglia, selected nuclei in diencephalon and brainstem, and cerebellar cortex (stage 3 or subcortical, yellow) (Thal et al. 2002).



**Figure 2. Spatio-temporal pattern of neurofibrillary degeneration**. The Braak's six stages of NFTs accumulation are here summarized in 3 stages. NFTs start in transentorhinal structures and spread to limbic areas and finally to isocortical areas. Increased color intensity are referred to increased presence of NFTs (Arnold et al. 1991; Braak and Braak 1991).

Other typical AD features are represented by **glial activation**, **neuronal** and **synaptic loss**. Although reactive astrocytes and microglia are activated by amyloid- $\beta$  in the first stages of the disease, their activation increase in temporal associative isocortex even after amyloid deposition has reached an early plateau. Serrazano-Pozo found a highly significant positive correlation between both gliosis and NFT burden but not between both

reactive glial cell types and amyloid burden, suggesting that glial responses are also related to NFTs (Serrano-Pozo et al. 2011).

Clinicopathological studies have revealed that the amyloid burden does not correlate with the severity or the duration of dementia. In fact in a region of early amyloid deposition such as the temporal associative isocortex, the amyloid burden reaches a plateau early after the onset of the cognitive deficits or even in the preclinical phase of the disease (Ingelsson et al. 2004; Serrano-Pozo et al. 2011). In addition, the size of the plaques do not increase significantly with the progression of the disease (Hyman et al. 1993). Regarding to the neuron cell death - which is a major contributor to cortical atrophy together with synaptic dysfunction - it was found that the regional pattern of neuronal loss matches that of NFTs, even if, within the same region, the entity of neuronal pauperization exceeds the number of NFTs, thus representing a better correlate of cognitive impairment than the number of NFTs (Gómez-Isla et al. 1996). However, it seems that synaptic loss represents the best correlate of cognitive deficits, as synaptic dysfunction may exceed neuronal loss within a particular area. In fact, it might occur that remaining neurons in a specific brain region become less efficiently connected to their synaptic partners than expected, just on the basis of the number of viable neurons (DeKosky and Scheff 1990).

#### 1.2 APP processing

A role for A $\beta$  plaques in the etiology of AD has been argued in the last twenty years from the the discovery of mutations in genes encoding proteins involved in APP processing (see par. 1.3).

APP is known to be one of three members of a larger family of related proteins that include the amyloid precursor-like protein (APLP1 and APLP2) in mammals, the amyloid recursor protein-like (APPL) in Drosophila, APP-related protein (APL-1) in Caenorhabditis Elegans. These are single-pass transmembrane proteins with large extracellular domains and are all processed in a similar manner to APP. However, only APP undergoes sequential proteolytic processing that generate fibrillar Aβ, because of the sequence divergence within Aβ sites. This protein is expressed in many tissues, especially in neurons. Although its function has been not fully clarified yet, studies have reported its involvement in cell adhesion, neuronal differentiation, neuronal migration, neurite outgrowth, synapse formation and neural plasticity (Priller et al. 2006; Zhou et al. 2011). APP is synthesized in the endoplasmic reticulum, undergoes post-transcriptional modification in the Golgi apparatus (N- and O-linked glycosylation, sulfation and phosphorylation), and is transported via secretory pathway to the cell surface from which it can be endocytosed and processed in the endosomal-lysosomal pathway (Koo and Squazzo 1994).

After sorting in the endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi apparatus, APP is transported - by fast axonal transport - to synaptic terminal (Koo et al. 1990). On the cell surface, APP can be proteolyzed directly through the socalled non-amyloidogenic pathway operated by  $\alpha$ -secretase and then  $\gamma$ -secretase, or re-internalized in clathrin-coated pits into endosomal compartment that contains the  $\beta$ -site APP-cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1) and  $\gamma$ -secretase (amiloidogenic pathway) (Fig. 3).



Figure 3. Sequential cleavage of APP through non-amiloidogenic and amiloidogenic pathway in trans Golgi network (TGN). On the left: in the the non-amyloidogenic pathway APP is cleaved approximatley in the middle of  $A\beta$  region from a-secretase, thus the following cleavage of  $\gamma$ -sevretase generates a truncated  $A\beta$  peptide (p3) that is pathologically irrilevant. On the right: in the amyloidogenic pathway the APP-cleavage of b-secretase in a site that is more distant from the citosolic portion of APP generates an APP carboxy-terminal fragment ( $\beta$ APP CTF) that is successively cleaved fro g-secretase to generate  $A\beta$  (Haass et al. 2012).

The first cleavage of APP by  $\alpha$ - or  $\beta$ -secretase results in the generation of membrane tethered  $\alpha$ - or  $\beta$ -C terminal fragments ( $\alpha$ APP-CTF and  $\beta$ APP-CTF) and the release in the extracellular milieu of two soluble peptides, respectively sAPP $\alpha$  and sAPP $\beta$ .

The principal neuronal  $\beta$ -secretase (BACE1) is a transmembrane aspartic protease - normally localized at the Golgi/Trans-Golgi network (TGN) and endosomes - that cleaves APP within the ectodomain at +1 (prior to amino-acid 1) and +11 sites of A $\beta$ , generating the N-terminus of A $\beta$  (Vassar 2004). Full-lengh APP is not located for considerable lenght of time at the cell surface. In fact, because of a "YENPTY" motif located at the C-terminus of APP, the protein is efficiently internalized. After being delivered to late endosomes a fraction of endocytosed molecules is recycled to the cell surface while another fraction is directed to the lysosomes for degradation. Moreover, BACE1 optimal activity requires an acidic pH, at least *in vitro*. This would explain why the cleavage of APP typically occurs during the transportation to the acidic endocytic compartments, such as TGN.

On the other hand,  $\alpha$ -cleavage of APP - attributed to ADAM (a disintegrine and metalloproteinase) (M. Asai et al. 2003) - occurs mostly at the cell surface, even if some activity has also been identified in TGN.  $\alpha$ -secretase cleaves APP within A $\beta$  domain (between residues Lys16 and Leu17 of the A $\beta$  peptide), thus hindering the generation of intact A $\beta$ . Noteworthy, therapeutic strategies have been pursued to increase the recruitment of  $\alpha$ -secretase to the cell surface in order to favour the non-amyloidogenic APP processing. For example, the activation of protein kinase C has been shown to increase  $\alpha$ -secretase cleavage of APP by augmenting its enzymatic activity as well as enhancing the transit to the cell surface (Hung et al. 1993) (Skovronsky et al. 2000).

The second proteolytic event in APP processing is characterized by cleavage of  $\alpha$ -and  $\beta$ -CTFs by  $\gamma$ -secretase, that releases p3 (3 kDa) and A $\beta$  (4kDa) peptides, respectively, into the extracellular environment.

Similarly to  $\beta$ -secretase, the majority of the mature components of  $\gamma$ -secretase multiprotein complex are found in the intracellular organelles such as Golgi apparatus/TGN and TGN late endosomes. The complex is composed of two integral membrane proteins [presenilin 1 (PS1) and presently 2 (PSE2)], a type I transmembrane glycoprotein [nicastrin (Nct)], and two multipass transmembrane proteins: [anterior pharynx-defective 1 (in humans, APH-1a or APH-1b) and presenilin enhancer 2 (PEN-2) (Bergmans and De Strooper 2010)]. Two aspartic residues within transmembrane domains 6 and 7 of PS1 and PS2 are critical for  $\gamma$ -secretase activity. APH-1 and PEN-2 seem to be involved in the stabilization of the  $\gamma$ -secretase complex while Nct is thought to mediate the recruitment of APP-CTF to the catalytic site, corresponding to positions 40 and 42 of A $\beta$ .

In the amyloidogenic pathway more than 90% of secreted A $\beta$  is represented by A $\beta$ 40, with A $\beta$ 42 accounting for only 10% of total A $\beta$ .

Although the standard model for A $\beta$  generation suggests that A $\beta$ 42 is normally secreted outside the cell to be deposited as extracellular insoluble amyloid plaques, there is also evidence for the presence of insoluble A $\beta$ 42 within endoplasmic reticulum (ER) (Hartmann et al. 1997; Greenfield et al. 1999). Indeed, *in vitro* experiments in transfected cell lines has suggested that significant amounts of APP is processed intracellularly to A $\beta$  (Greenfield et al. 1999). This finding can be explained by the more frequent endosomal localization of BACE1 and correlate with the high levels of intracellular A $\beta$  found in neurons from patients with early AD (LaFerla et al. 2007).

Finally, in both amyloidogenic and non-amylodogenic pathways, the cleavage generates also a cytoplasmic peptide, APP intracellular domain (AICD), whose fate is not fully resolved.

#### 1.3 Early-Onset Familial Alzheimer's Disease (EOFAD)

The "risk genes" that show an association to AD display an intricate pattern of interaction with each other and with non-genetic factors. Moreover - unlike classical Mendelian ("simplex") disorders - they are not characterized by a simple or single mode of inheritance.

Only 5% of all AD cases can be attributable to early-onset familial AD (Tanzi 1999). These familial forms of the disease - rare, but with very penetrant mutations in *APP*, *PSEN1*, *PSEN2* genes - are often transmitted as an autosomal dominant trait with an onset that typically is below 65 years of age. Mutations in these genes might result in alteration of amyloid- $\beta$  production (both A $\beta$ 40 and A $\beta$ 42) leading to apoptosis of neurons and dementia (Sorbi et al. 2001). The *APP* gene - located on chromosome 21q21 - contains 18 exons for encoding a 695-amino-acid protein the APP, with the A $\beta$  peptide being encoded by exons 16 and 17. The transcripted mRNA is then processed by alternative splicing which produce at least five isoforms of APP protein (APP695,

APP714, APP751, APP770, APP563). Each isoforms contains the A $\beta$  peptide sequence (Konig et al. 1992) and is differently expressed on the basis of the tissue type. APP695, APP751 and APP770 represent the three most relevant isoforms to AD, with the first being expressed only in CNS and the latter in both the peripheral and CNS tissues (Kang et al. 1987).

However, alterations of APP gene represent a very rare risk factor for AD, as only 21 and 3 mutations have been identified at exon 17 and 16, respectively. The first missense mutation in APP gene was discovered in 1991 (Goate et al. 1991). Since then, many different missense mutations in APP gene have been reported, but they only account for about one tenth of all individuals with EOFAD, including the Swedish mutation (KM670/671NL), Flemish mutation (A692G), Arctic mutation (E693G), London mutation (V717I) and Indiana mutation (V717F). Noteworthy, most of these variants occur in proximity to the cleavage of the APP processing enzymes  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$ -secretase. Interestingly, missense mutations near the  $\gamma$ -secretase cleavage site at residues 714 and 715 of APP, decrease the secretion of A $\beta$ 40, while mutations at codon 716-717 increase the production of A $\beta$ 42 (De Jonghe et al. 2001). This underlines the different and relevant role of mutations near the  $\gamma$ -secretase cleavage in driving an altered proteolysis of A $\beta$  peptide in the onset of the AD. Importantly, triplication of chromosome 21 – as it occurs in Down syndrome – results in triplication of the APP gene leading to enhanced APP expression and A $\beta$  production. Noteworthy, as evidenced in figure 4 showing a timeline of AD onset according to the age, Down syndrome patients have been reported to develop AD pathology earlier than those without Down syndrome (Prasher et al. 2004). These findings suggest that AD pathology might be strictly related to overexpression of APP and have been cited, among others, as proof to confirm the *amyloid hypothesis* as the explanation for the pathogenesis of AD (see par.1.5).



**Figure 4. The age onset of AD, depending on the different involvement of genes.** Typical dementia symptoms can occur at an earlier stage in Down syndrome patients than in AD patients without trisomy; *EOAD*: early-onset AD; *LOAD*: late-onset AD (Bagyinszky et al. 2014).

*PSEN1* and *PSEN2*, with a homology of 67%, have been also implicated in the onset of AD. As described before, these genes encode proteins that are the major components of the multimeric atypical aspartyl protease complex that mediate the  $\gamma$ -secretase cleavage of APP.

*PSEN1* (on chromosome 14q24.2) was the first gene in which AD-causing mutations were discovered (Sherrington et al. 1995). Mutation in this *PSEN1* gene are the most common cause of EOFAD (18%-50% of autosomal dominant EOFAD) (Theuns et al. 2000). It consists of 12 exons that encode a 467-amino-acid protein, which possesses 9 transmembrane domains. The membrane portions of these domains forms the catalytic core of  $\gamma$ -secretase complex and plays a crucial role in mediating intramembranous,  $\gamma$ -secretase processing of APP to produce A $\beta$ . Although PSEN1 is an integral membrane protein normally located at the membrane surface, it may also be found in the Golgi apparatus, endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondria (De Strooper et al. 1998). In addition to APP, many type-I transmembrane proteins are cleaved by  $\gamma$ -secretase complex, including Notch, a protein involved in the embryonic development of numerous tissue types and cell-to-cell signaling. Therefore, the pleiotropic action of this protein might explain why *PSEN1* knock out mice are not viable (Shen et al. 1997). The  $\gamma$ -secretase inhibitor LY-411, for example, is able to reduce the production of A $\beta$  in the brain but alters T- and B-cells maturation (Barten et al. 2005).

After the discovery of the pathogenic implication of *PSEN1* in AD, it appeared obvious that mutations in this gene as well as APP could not explain all cases of the autosomal dominant form of the disease. Infact, database analysis revealed that mutations in another gene - subsequently named *PSEN2* (protein: PS2) - of presenilin gene family, were associated to a small number of all EOFAD cases. Interestingly, individuals with mutations in *PSEN2* exhibit a later age of onset and a slower disease progression with respect to carriers with mutated *APP* or *PSEN1*. *PSEN2* gene is located on chromosome 1 (1q42.13) and is expressed in a variety of tissues, including the brain, where it is expressed predominantly in neurons. It consists of 12 exons (10 translated exons) that encode a 448-amino-acid peptide, which is characterized by nine transmembrane domains and a large loop structure between the sixth and seventh domain. *PSEN2* mutations - to date, as many as 14 mutations have been identified - are much rarer cause of familial AD than *PSEN1* and have been reported to increase the ratio  $A\beta42$  to  $A\beta40$  in mice and humans (Kang et al. 1987). Like *PSEN1*, *PSEN2* undergoes intense alternative splicing, giving origin to protein isoforms that strongly and differently influence the proteolytic processing of APP.

#### 1.4 Late Onset Alzheimer's Disease (LOAD)

In late-onset Alzheimer's disease (LOAD), several genes have been described as potential risk factors, but non-genetic factors may also be implicated in disease's progression (Bertram and Tanzi 2005). The *APOE* gene, located on chromosome 19, is an important genetic risk factor for LOAD. Apolipoprotein E (ApoE) - which is predominantly expressed by astrocytes and strongly up-regulated by microglia in the context of Aβ pathology (Krasemann et al. 2017) - is the major cholesterol carrier in the brain, which is involved in neuronal maintenance and repair. On the cell surface, ApoE binds to several receptors which are involved in lipid

transport, glucose metabolism, neuronal signaling, and mitochondrial function. In addition, ApoE has been reported to bind to  $A\beta$  peptide, playing a role in its clearance (Bu 2009).

Two polymorphic sites, located at codon 112 and 158, have been described in the human *APOE* gene and three main variations of the *APOE* gene have been identified, referred to as " $\varepsilon$ 2," " $\varepsilon$ 3," and " $\varepsilon$ 4" alleles.  $\varepsilon$ 3 was defined as a normal allele with *Cys* at codon 112 and *Arg* at codon 158, while the  $\varepsilon$ 2 and  $\varepsilon$ 4 alleles carry Arg158Cys and Cys112Arg polymorphisms, respectively (Rihn et al. 2009; Green et al. 2009). Six different genotypes (3 homozygous and 3 heterozygous) have been identified, with the  $\varepsilon$ 2 allele - that may be involved in neuronal maintenance and repair - being suggested to be protective against AD (Mahley and Huang 2006), and the  $\varepsilon$ 4 allele associated with increased risk of AD in both homo- and heterozygosus phenotype (Bu 2009). In the  $\varepsilon$ 4 allele, the altered orientation of Arg61 in the C-terminal portion, promotes different interaction between C- and N-terminal domains, driving conformational changes of ApoE protein, which may eventually leads to neuronal cell death.

In addition to ApoE, new genes associated with LOAD have been identified by genome-wide association studies (GWAS). They include:

- *clusterin (CLU)*, located on chromosome 8 and encoding for an inflammatory-related protein with role in regulation of apoptosis, cell damage and oxidative stress and found to be upregulated in brains of AD patients (Calero et al. 2000);
- complement receptor 1 (CR1), located on chromosome 1 and encoding for the receptor C3b complement protein. CR1 is a polymorphic glycoprotein which functions regulating the complement system and, in phagocytes, the process of endocytosis of foreign particle. In the context of AD it is involved in the clearance of Aβ (Lambert et al. 2009);
- phosphatidylinositol binding clathrin assembly gene (PICALM or CALM), located on chromosome 11,
   (Xiao et al. 2012) encode a protein that was found to be expressed in neurons and co-localized with
   APP throughout the cortex and hippocampus in APP/PS1 mice. Several single nucleotide
   polymorphisms (SNPs) in this gene were significantly associated with AD, suggesting a role in APP
   endocytosis and Aβ generation;
- Sortilin-related receptor (SORL1) on chromosome 11q23-24, encodes a multifunctional endocytic receptor, that may be implicated in the uptake of lipoproteins and proteases. It is involved in APP trafficking to and from the Golgi apparatus (Rogaeva et al. 2007);
- Bridging Integrator 1 (BIN1), located on chromosome 2, encodes a widely expressed adaptor protein that partecipate in clathrin-mediated endocytosis and endocytic recycling. In the brain it is involved in the retrieval of synaptic vesicles, while ubiquitous isoforms of BIN1 regulates apoptosis, inflammation and calcium homeostasis (Cruchaga et al. 2011).

Other genes that genetic linkage studies have associated to LOAD are the low-density lipoprotein receptorrelated protein 6 (LRP6), cadherin-associated protein alpha 3 (CTNNA3), growth factor receptor-bound protein 2-associated-binding protein 2 (GAB2), A disintegrin and metalloproteinase domain-containing protein 10 (ADAM10), ATP-binding cassette transporter A7 (ABCA7). In addition, triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells 2 (TREM2) and Cluster of differentiation 33 (CD33), encoding for proteins mainly expressed from cells belonging to myeloid lineage, such as monocytes and macrophages, have underlined the role of the immune system dysfunction in the pathogenesis of AD (Bagyinszky et al. 2014) (see 2.1.5).

#### **1.5 Hypotheses for Alzheimer's Disease pathogenesis**

The "Amyloid hypothesis" has been the mainstream explanation for the pathogenesis of AD for over 25 years (Hardy and Allsop 1991). According to this hypothesis, the accumulation of A $\beta$  in the brain is the primary feature driving AD pathogenesis. The other pathological hallmarks, such as NFTs, synaptic dysfunction and neuronal loss, are proposed to result from an imbalance between A $\beta$  production and A $\beta$  clearance (Fig. 5). The cloning of the APP gene and the discovery of its localization on chromosome 21 (Kang et al. 1987) along with the finding that trisomy 21 (Down's syndrome) increase the risk of developing AD (Olson and Shaw 1969), paved the way for the proposal that A $\beta$  accumulation was the primary event in AD pathogenesis. Evidence derives also by the fact that most of the mutations associated to a higher risk of developing familiar forms of the disease cluster at or very near to the sites of APP gene, or involve proteins that are directly associated to APP metabolism that favour the production of amyloidogenic A $\beta$ , such as PS1 and PS2 (Scheuner et al. 1996). These genetic studies contributed to increase the reliability of the "Amyloid hypothesis". In addition, other four findings can be cited in support of the role of A $\beta$  in the pathogenic cascade: 1) tau mutations cause frontotemporal dementia with parkinsonism (Poorkaj et al. 2004), extensive NFTs formation, but not amyloid deposition. This suggests that NFTs are not sufficient to initialize amyloid deposition and are likely to have been deposited after A $\beta$  formation (Hardy et al. 1998); 2) in contraposition to mice overexpressing tau alone, transgenic mice overexpressing both mutant human APP and mutant human tau are characterized by increased formation of tau-positive tangles. However, the structure and number of their amyloid plaques remain unaltered (Lewis et al. 2001), suggesting that the dysregulation in APP processing may worsen tau pathology; 3) the lack of apoE gene in APP transgenic mice reduces the cerebral A $\beta$  deposition in the offspring (Bales et al. 1997). Importantly, apoE  $\varepsilon$ 4 allele - that was found to markedly increase AD risk - leads to excess of A $\beta$  aggregation and typical downstream processes of AD neuropathology. This underlines the pathogenic role of genetic variability at the human apoE locus and its involvement in A $\beta$  processing; 4) evidence indicates that genetic variability in A $\beta$  catabolism and clearance may contribute to the risk of late-onset AD (Kang et al. 2000). Although the number of amyloid plaques have been shown to not correlate with cognitive impairment, more often these deposits are almost exclusively

diffuse forms of amyloid plaques, with no evidence of surrounding neuritic and glial pathology. Moreover, the severity of dementia correlates much better with A $\beta$  assayed biochemically than with histologically analysed plaques, and the soluble A $\beta$  oligomers - which are not detected by immunohistochemistry - have been described as the most toxic species, which better correlate with cognitive impairment (Hardy and Selkoe 2002).



**Figure 5. Sequence of pathogenic events leading to AD proposed by the Amyloid hypothesis.** The curved blue arrow indicates that Aβ oligomers may directly injure synapses and neurites in neurons, in addition to gradually deposit as diffuse plaques, thus activating microglia and contributing to neuronal dysfunction (Selkoe and Hardy 2016).

Taken together, these findings are consistent with the notion that cerebral A $\beta$  accumulation is the initial factor in AD driving the rest of the disease and explained all the clinical trials testing medications that targeted the production, accumulation and persistence of amyloid- $\beta$  in the brain. However, all of the A $\beta$  - targeted phase 3 clinical trials in AD have ended in failure leading scientists to wonder which putative other mechanisms may be targeted to block or slow down AD progression.

More recent findings have led to a redefinition of the role the "Amyloid hypothesis". Decreased synapse number has long been considered as the strongest quantitative neuropathological correlate of dementia in AD. Indeed, a consistent decrease of synaptic proteins is observed in AD patients (Davies et al. 1987). Therefore, it has been suggested that  $A\beta$ , which is present at early stages in mouse model of AD, may

underline synaptic dysfunction (William et al. 2012). However, although A $\beta$  oligomers obtained from AD patients' brains have been reported to impair synaptic plasticity and memory learning after injection into hippocampus of healthy adult rats (Shankar et al. 2008), in other cases overexpression of A $\beta$ 42 in a mice model of AD prompted amyloid deposition and soluble oligomer formation, but no neuronal loss and cognitive decline (Kim et al. 2013). This suggests a dissociation between brain A $\beta$  accumulation and memory impairment. In addition immunotherapies targeting A $\beta$  are effective in decreasing amyloid deposits but do not lead to improvement of cognitive deficits or tau pathology (Salloway et al. 2014). Finally, the brain of elderly non-demented patients, the amount of non-senile plaques is as wide as that of AD patients (Chételat 2013), indicating that amyloid deposition should be considered as a normal process of aging, with no relation with AD. Considering these facts, other hypotheses have been advanced involving the role of tau pathology or the innate immune system. At the basis of tau hypothesis for AD there are recent PET studies showing that the spatial temporal patterns of a tau tracer binding correlate with the pattern of neurodegeneration and clinical symptoms in the brain of AD patients. This suggests that the spreading of tau pathology is robustly associated to the cognitive impairment (Johnson et al. 2016; Okamura and Yanai 2017).

According to these studies, progression of AD seem to be associated with tau pathology, rather than  $A\beta$  amyloid accumulation.

Finally, genetic evidences describing the role of inflammatory processes in AD has led to a redefinition of the role of immune system and neuroinflammation. As stated by "Glial Dysfunction Hypothesis", AD has its cause on dysregulated activation of resident innate immune cells (microglia) which become increasingly cytotoxic releasing pro-inflammatory and pro-oxidant mediators and decreasing their protective effects (von Bernhardi et al. 2015). In fact, experimental and clinical evidence have demonstrated the increased synthesis of pro-inflammatory cytokines as well as the upregulation of their receptors in AD brain (Sastre et al. 2006). As mentioned before, amyloid plaques appear a decade or two before clinical symptoms in AD, but it is tau pathology and synapse loss that best correlate with cognitive impairment during disease progression. Since microglia has been shown to directly mediate synapse loss (Wu et al. 2015) and exacerbate tau pathology (Leyns and Holtzman 2017), it may represent an appealing therapeutic target in AD. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID) epidemiology and clinical trial results appeared to be promising, but not without conflicting results that were likely to depend on the fact that microglia phenotypes and, in general, glia responses are highly context- and stage-dependent (Heneka et al. 2015). In this sense, ligands for PET or other imaging modalities that enable to discriminate different states of microglia activation *in vivo* could help to better understand the role of neuroinflammation in the human CNS.

To conclude, since in its first formulation, the Amyloid hypothesis has been supported by several studies. The fail of treatment strategies targeting  $A\beta$  fomented several optional perspectives on the pathogenesis of AD

but an alternative hypothesis that has as much experimental support as the A $\beta$  hypothesis has not emerged yet.

#### 1.6 Mice models of Alzheimer's Disease

The aforementioned genetic mutations and neuropathological features have served as basis for the creation and validation of mouse model of AD. Over 100 genetically engineered mouse lines that recapitulate some typical aspects of AD neuropathology have been generated, each one with its own advantages and limitations. Numerous AD models have successfully reproduced amyloid plaque deposition, generally by deriving mice with high expression of APP gene carrying different human mutations, as well as the inclusion of a mutant PS1 that accelerate both deposition rate and disease progression. However, since different models may be the most appropriate for investigation of specific topics, no one model should be considered the best.

hAPP transgenic models - the first mouse model of AD - are characterized by the expression of human APP (hAPP). Despite the low incidence of familial forms in all AD cases, these mutations serve as basis for most AD models. These lines develop a robust amyloid pathology, synaptotoxicity (even if no significant neuron loss is present), memory deficits and differ for promoters driving hAPP expression, the hAPP isoform(s) and mutation(s) expressed, and the background strain.

<u>Promoters.</u> hAPP has been expressed from numerous promoters, especially under the promoter of plateletderived growth factor B-chain (PDGF), thymocyte differentiation antigen 1 (Thy-1), and prion protein (PrP) genes. Each promoter guides different levels, and spatial/temporal patterns of expression; for example, the PDGF promoter drives the expression primarily in the brain and selectively in neurons, while the PrP promoter cause the strongest expression but it is less selective, as it drives the expression of hAPP also in extraneural tissues.

<u>APP isoforms.</u> The APP mRNA undergoes alternative splicing of exons 7 and 8, resulting in three isoforms that differ in the number of amino acids in the final product: APP695, APP751, and APP770. In the brain, APP695 is expressed at high levels while the APP751 and APP770 isoforms are expressed at significantly lower levels. The two longer include a Kunitz protease inhibitor (KPI) domain - which mediates specific protein-protein interactions - and their proportion has been reported to increase with age, becoming also more prevalent in AD brain (Moir et al. 1998). KPI-positive APP isoforms are more likely to undergo amyloidogenic  $\beta$ -secretase cleavage (Ho et al. 1996), assuming an important pathogenic relevance.

<u>Mutations.</u> Different hAPP transgenic lines express different AD-associated mutations. Some of the earliest lines have a mutation only at the  $\gamma$ -secretase cleavage site (e.g., PDAPP), while the most currently used mouse lines express the K670N/M671L Swedish double mutation at the  $\beta$ -secretase cleavage site. Some lines

express only the Swedish mutation (e.g., Tg2576), while others combine two or more mutations and are characterized by a more rapid and extensive formation of amyloid plaques (Cheng et al. 2004).

<u>Background strain.</u> Background strain can affect the phenotype of AD models at several levels, with effects also on anxiety and activity. Some strains are inclined to hearing and vision issues, which may affect performance on behavioural tests. Other strains differ in susceptibility to hAPP/A $\beta$  effects, excitotoxicity, inflammation, neurodegeneration, and memory/learning abilities (Hall and Roberson 2012).

The first single transgenic model - the NSEAPP mouse, with the human APP 751 complementary DNA and the rat neuron-specific enolase (NSE) promoter - was described by Quon and colleagues in 1991 (Quon et al. 1991). However, the majority of the deposits in these mice are diffuse plaques with only rare evidence of dense-core plaques as found in AD brain. Then, other human APP mouse models were developed, including PDAPP (Indiana mutation), Tg2576 (APP695 with Swedish mutation), TgAPP23 (APP751 with Swedish mutation), TgCRND8 (APP695 with Swedish and Indiana mutation), and J20 (APP with Swedish and Indiana mutation). Most APP transgenes utilizes a cDNA encoding APP695 isoform, which is the most expressed in the brain, or APP751. All these mouse models develop Thioflavin-S positive plaques that strongly resemble those found in AD brain, even if with a time course and pathological traits that may change also considerably.

AD mouse models can also be generated by combining *APP* mutations with one or multiple FAD mutations in presenilin genes, with the advantage of accelerating the pathogenesis rate compared to monogenic models. PS/APP line was one of the earlier double transgenic model. It was generated by crossing Tg2576 mice overexpressing human APP with the Swedish mutation driven by the hamster prion protein gene promoter, with mice overexpressing human PSEN1 with the M146L mutation under the PDGF- $\beta$  promoter. These mice develop plaque pathology earlier than the Tg2576 mice, producing also higher amount of A $\beta$  (Duff et al. 1996). It suggests the critical role of the PS1 mutation in driving increased production of A $\beta$  in respect to transgenic Tg2576 line containing only the Swedish mutation.

Other common double transgenic AD models are represented the APPswe/PS1 $\Delta$ E9 mice - combining the Swedish mutation in APP gene and the  $\Delta$ E9 mutation in PS1 gene - and the 5xFAD, which is generated by combining five AD-related mutations: the Swedish, Florida (I716V), and London (V717I) mutations in hAPP and the M146L and L286V mutations in PS1 (Oakley et al. 2006). Although at different ages, both these models develop A $\beta$  plaques and cognitive deficits, with 5xFAD mice having a more rapidly and severe pathological course (amyloid plaques within cortical layers as early as 1.5 months of age and intraneuronal A $\beta$  by approximately 45 days of age).

#### 1.6.1 Modeling the role of Tau - the triple transgenic (3xTg) mice

Developed by Oddo and colleagues in order to create a more accurate model of AD, 3xTg-AD were generated by co-injecting hAPP with the Swedish mutation and human tau with P310L mutation into embryonic cells -

of a Tg2576 background - homozygous for the mutant versions of the presenilin 1 (*PS1<sub>M146V</sub>*)(Oddo et al. 2003). This model developS an age-related and progressive neuropathological phenotype characterized by both plaque and tangle pathology. Extracellular A $\beta$  deposits become apparent in 6 month-old mice in the frontal cortex (prominently in layers 4 to 5) becoming consistent by 12 months, also in other cortical regions and in the hippocampus. Tau pathology is first evident in the hippocampus of 12-15 month-old 3xTg mice, especially within pyramidal neurons of CA1 subfield, and then progresses to involve cortical structures. Importantly, the regional pattern of the neuropathological progression closely mimic that observed in AD. In fact, A $\beta$  pathology firstly hits cortical regions and later hippocampus, while NFTs formation typically initiates in brain limbic regions and then spreads to cortical areas.

This model is also characterized by the presence of a strong intraneuronal A $\beta$  reactivity, that is one of the earliest pathological manifestation in 3xTg AD mice, first detectable in neocortical regions (3 and 4 months of age) and subsequently (by 6 months of age) in CA1 pyramidal neurons. The role of intracellular A $\beta$  in driving pathogenic processes has been documented in AD (Gouras et al. 2000), even if its pathophysiological relevance remains unclear. However, the precocious - before A $\beta$  plaque and NFTs appearance - synaptic dysfunction in 3xTg mice seem to provide compelling evidence for a role of intraneuronal A $\beta$  as trigger for cognitive deficits, already apparent at 6.5 months of age (Stover et al. 2015).

Notably, various inflammatory processes have been shown to correspond to the presentation of early (< 6 months of age) intracellular A $\beta$  pathology in 3xTg-AD mice (Janelsins et al. 2005) and the expression pattern of pro-inflammatory cytokines has been shown to correlate with increased numbers of microglia in this model as compared to age-matched, non-transgenic control mice. Moreover microglial cells increase in both frontal and entorhinal cortices at a stage in which both A $\beta$  plaques and NFTs are not present, yet (Mastrangelo and Bowers 2008b), suggesting a potential role of inflammatory processes in driving pathogenic cascade in this model.

Finally, the progressive development of both plaques and tangles in an age - and region-dependent manner has important clinical implications. In fact, besides being a model that represents more carefully the AD neuropathology, it could help to investigate if a therapeutic intervention against one of the AD hallmarks may be more effective in slowing down or halting the progression in respect with another.

#### 2. Microglia

Microglia belong(s) to glial cells. The term "glia" "derive from the ancient Greek word "glia" meaning "glue" in English. In fact, before the identification and the characterization in the 19th century by neuroscientists including Rudolf Virchow, Santiago Ramón y Cajal and Pío del Río-Hortega, glia was thought to solely function as so-called "*Nervenkitt*", the German word for nerve glue. With time, scientists started to speculate about additional putative roles of these cells (Glass et al. 2010). Several studies have been performed to unravel

these further functions. Initially, general ablation approaches based on cytotoxic substances such as ethidium bromide (EtBr), that induces general irreversible DNA damage - leading also to neuronal cell death - were used for the depletion of mature brain cells that were already integrated in an established network *in vivo* (Yajima and Suzuki 1979). The application of high doses of X-irradiation (Kalderon and Fuks 1996) or the mitotic blocker arabinofuranosyl cytidine (AraC) (Doetsch et al. 1999) were also used to specifically target and, subsequently, ablate cycling cells. With the advancement in the field of genetic manipulation, cell ablation techniques have been improved. The use, for example, of "suicide" genes has resulted in the advantage to specifically deplete distinct cell types because of few side effects for surrounding cells or other tissues. These ablation methods have led to a better understanding of the functions of glia, making it clear that these cells are more than just mere "*Nervenkitt*". Importantly, glial cells are anything but a minor cellular fraction, as they constitute - depending on the mammalian species - between 33% and 66% of the total brain mass (Azevedo et al. 2009).

The total brain glial cell population can be subdivided into four major groups: microglia, astrocytes, oligodendrocytes and their progenitors NG2-glia.

Microglia are the resident and phagocytic immune cells of the brain and spinal cord. These cells represent 10-15% of the total population of cells within the brain (5-20% of total glial cells) and exhibit distinct morphologies and functions across different anatomical regions. Nissl and Robertson first identified them at the end of the nineteenth century. In 1932, Pio del Rio Hortega introduced for the first time the concept of "microglia" as a defined cellular element of CNS in a book entitled "Microglia" and introduced some basic characteristics of the cells that are still valid today (Kettenmann et al. 2011). In his first studies, published in a series of scientific articles between 1919 and 1927, Del Rio-Hortega used a modified silver carbonate impregnation to label microglia obtaining excellent images of the cells (Fig. 6). For many decades after the identification and first characterization of microglia, their importance for CNS physiology remained largely underappreciated. The modern era of microglia research started in the 1960s when Georg Kreutzberg introduced the facial nerve lesion model, which opened the chance to study microglial responses to injury in tissues with intact blood brain barrier (BBB), as well as to distinguish the behaviour of resident microglia and invading monocytes (Blinzinger and Kreutzberg 1968). His studies helped to define the concept that microglial cells are key players in both degeneration and regeneration of the brain. The introduction of in vitro cultures of microglia described by Costero in 1930 (Costero 1930), as a wide-spread tool to study microglial properties and functions, led to an explosion of studies on cultured microglia. As expected, cell culture environment generates modifications in cell behaviour with the consequence that all these in vitro studies may not faithfully reflect properties of microglia in the normal, non-pathological brain. The combination of advanced imaging techniques (luminescence imaging, PET, multi-photon or two-photon laser

scanning microscopy) with the use of genetically based cell-specific markers has allowed investigations of microglia in the non-perturbed tissue (Davalos et al. 2005).



**Figure 6. Microglial cells discovered by Pio del Rio-Hortega.** *A*: Pio del Rio-Hortega (1882–1945). *B*: images of ramified microglial cells drawn by Hortega. *C-M*: evolution of microglia during its phagocytic activity. *C*: cell with thick, rough prolongations; *D*: cells with short prolongations and enlarged cell body; *E*: hypertrophic cell with pseudopodia; **F**,**G**: amoeboid and pseudopodic forms; *H*: cell with phagocytosed leukocyte; *I*: cell with numerous phagocytosed erythrocytes; *L*: fat-granule cell; *M*: cell in mitosis (Photomicrographs from (Del Rio-Hortega 1932).

#### 2.1 Microglia: origin and development

Although the origin of microglia has been long an area of debate, consensus about the the precise nature of the microglial progenitors has been recently reached. With respect to the ectodermal origin of the other glial cells, microglia derive from primitive myeloid precursors that differentiate in mesodermal yolk sac of mammals, birds and zebrafish before the onset of blood circulation and seed the brain during early foetal development (Alliot et al. 1991; Lichanska and Hume 2000). The yolk sac origin of microglia was proved using a range of different strategies, including a fate-mapping mouse model that expressed a fluorescent protein exclusively in yolk sac progenitors and their progeny, such as yolk sac macrophages (Ginhoux et al. 2010). By these studies Ginhoux and colleagues revealed a minimal, if any, contribution of definitive hematopoiesis to the development of adult microglia providing evidence that these cells derive from unique embryonic precursors (yolk sac macrophages). These primitive macrophages - that differentiate in the yolk sac blood islands around E8.0 - spread into the embryos at the onset of blood circulation (around E8.5) and migrate to the neuroepithelium from E9.0/9.5, giving rise to embryonic microglia (Ginhoux and Prinz 2015).

Since the formation of BBB starts at E13.5, it may reduce the contribution to microglial population of foetal liver and, later, bone marrow haematopoiesis, which give rise to monocytes, macrophages, and lymphocytes from E10.5 (Cumano and Godin 2007; Ginhoux and Prinz 2015).

However, shortly after birth in rodents, microglia population increases dramatically (Francoise et al. 1999), suggesting that the proliferation of embryonic cells alone could not account for this robust cell expansion and that an influx of cells from other compartments might contribute to resident microglia. Infact, as suggested by Pio-Hortega, blood monocytes have been described as capable of entering the CNS in the perinatal period and giving rise to microglia, replacing the embryonic microglial cells. Studies employing the PU.1 (a key myeloid transcription factor) knockout (KO) mouse model lacking embryonic microglia, have also demonstrated the capacity of blood-borne cells to contribute to the post-natal microglial population (Beers et al. 2006). Regarding the adult brain, although there is a very little exchange between blood and brain parenchyma making the exchange of microglial cells almost negligible, in pathological conditions BBB may be damaged, allowing bone marrow-derived progenitors to enter the CNS and transform into microglia (Mildner et al. 2007).

#### 2.2 Microglia activation: the M1 and M2 phenotype

Once invaded the brain parenchyma, microglial cells change their morphology acquiring a ramified phenotype. This phenotype is different from a classical macrophage and it has been associated with microglial "resting" state. Loss of brain homeostasis induced by infection, trauma, ischemia or neurodegenerative diseases generate rapid and profound changes in the microglial morphology, gene expression and the functional behaviour, which summarily is defined as "microglial activation". Morphologically, the complexity of cellular processes is reduced as they become less ramified and increased in thickness, size soma increases and, in some cases, microglial revert to an amoeboid appearance (Fig. 6). The process of activation involves also the induction of surface molecules, release of cytokines, chemokines and neurotrophic factors and the acquisition of a phagocytic activity to clear tissue debris, damaged cells or microbes. Signaling immunoreceptors such as Toll-like receptors (TLRs), scavenger receptors (SRs), nucleotide binding oligomerization domains (NODs) and NOD-like receptors, regulate microglia response to any changes of the brain microenvironment (Ransohoff and Brown 2012).

Moreover, microglia become motile and actively move to the injured site (virus-infected cells, bacteria, protein aggregates) following chemotactic gradients. At the site of injury microglia proliferate and release factors in order to recruit more cells to counteract whatever is the brain homeostasis-disrupting agent and to prevent further damage after an injury, promote tissue protection and regeneration. In this sense, the activated population with a determined chosen scheme may eventually convert to a repair/restoration-oriented program for tissue regeneration.

The stages of microglial activation represent phases of a highly regulated process by which microglia assume specific morphological, molecular and functional features. However, the term "activation" may appear misleading. In fact the transition from a "resting" to the "executive" states represents more a shift in activity rather than an "activation" per se, as it underlines the concept that these cells may pass through periods of inactivity, that is wrong, since microglia continuously patrol CNS, release factors and actively interact with other cells in unchallenged brain. Moreover, the term "activation" does not contain any information about the functional orientation. The two fundamental polar states of microglia, the so-called M1 and M2 phenotypes, are associated with several functions and differently evolve during an inflammatory process ( Graeber 2010). When classically activated, microglia acquired the M1 phenotype, characterized by the release of pro-inflammatory and pro-killing molecules such as interleukin-1 $\beta$  (IL-1 $\beta$ ), IL-6, IL-12, IL-17, IL-18, IL-23, tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ), interferon- $\gamma$  (IFN- $\gamma$ ), nitric oxide (NO) and chemokines like CCL2 (Subramaniam and Federoff 2017). Specific markers as inducible NO synthase (iNOS), cyclooxygenase-2 (COX2), major histocompatibility complex class II (MHC-II), CD86 (cluster of differentiation marker 86), reactive oxygen species (ROS) and prostaglandin E2 are also induced in M1 phenotypic state (Chhor et al. 2013). All these molecules are induced as the first line of defence in order to eliminate pathogens and to elicit T-cell adaptive and specific immune response.

The M1 phenotype of microglia can be experimentally induced using microbe-associated molecular pattern molecules such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS), an endotoxin found in the cell membranes of Gram-negative bacteria. Other inducers are represented by IFN $\gamma$  and TNF $\alpha$  (Chhor et al. 2013). The former is a pleiotropic cytokine produced by Th1 cells, CD8<sup>+</sup>T cells, NK cells, and, in macrophages, it triggers chemokine synthesis, enhanced oxygen radical generation, NO production and induction of major histocompatibility complex II (MHCII).

Activation type/function	Source	Substances produced
M1 (classical activation): pro-inflammatory and pro-killing	LPS, IFN-y	Cytokines: IL-1β, IL-6, IL-12, IL-17, IL-18, IL-23, TNF-α Markers: CD86, MHC-II Chemokines: CCL2 Metabolic enzyme/redox molecules: iNOS, COX-2, reactive oxygen species and reactive nitrogen species prostaglandin E2
M2a (alternative activation): tissue repair and phagocytosis	IL-4, IL-13	Cytokines: IL-10 Markers: CD206, SR-A1, SR-B1, Arg1, Ym1, Fizz1 Others: extracellular matrix proteins, PPAR
M2b (alternative activation): recruitment of regulatory T cells	Fcy receptors, TLRs and immune complexes (IgG)	Cytokines: IL-1β, IL-6, IL-10, TNF-α Markers: CD86, MHC-II Others: SOCS3, COX-2, Sphk
M2c (alternative activation): anti-inflammatory and healing	IL-10, TGF-β and glucocorticoids	<i>Cytokines:</i> IL-10, TGF-β <i>Markers:</i> CD163

Figure 7. Microglial polarization states with respective produced factors. Pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IFN- $\gamma$  or LPS are potent experimental inducers of classically activated phenotype, while the anti-inflammatory cytokines IL-4 and IL-13 are commonly used to induce alternatively activated M2 phenotype. Other microglial alternative activated phenotypes are M2b (immunoregulatory

phenotype) and M2c (acquired-deactivating phenotype), induced by Toll-like Receptor ligands, immune complexes and IL-10, Transforming Grow Factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ), respectively (Modified by Subramaniam and Federoff 2017).

Specifically, M1 activation by IFN- $\gamma$  occurs through activation of IFN- $\gamma$  receptors 1 and 2 (IFN- $\gamma$ R1/2) that leads to Janus kinase 1/2 (JAK1/2) activation, phosphorylation and the nuclear translocation of signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 (STAT1) along with interferon regulatory factors (IRFs). This signaling cascade causes the expression of M1-associated pro-inflammatory cytokines, chemokines, and other genes (Boche et al. 2012). TNF $\alpha$  is a cytokine released by a variety of cells including macrophages, monocytes, endothelial cells, neutrophils, activated lymphocytes, astrocytes and it is known to be a central mediator of a broad range of biological activities such as protective immune responses against infectious pathogens (Turner et al. 2014). The alternative activated microglial **M2 phenotype** is characterized by the release of anti-inflammatory cytokines, extracellular matrix proteins and other substances involved in different processes including immunoregulation, inflammation, repair and injury resolution. As for macrophages, M2-microglia produce high levels of IL-4, IL-10, Arginase 1 (Arg1), chitinase-like protein (Ym1), Found in inflammatory zone (Fizz1) and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) (Michelucci et al. 2009). As described by Mantovani and colleagues, M1 and M2 phenotypes represent only the extremes of a wide spectrum of possible forms of the macrophage activation (Mantovani et al. 2002). The same nomenclature has also been adopted for the characterization of microglial functional states. Infact, the M2 phenotype has been sub-classified into M2a (alternative), M2b (type II) and M2c (deactivated) activation states (Fig. 7). The M2a state is induced by IL-4 and IL-13 and it is associated with tissue repair and phagocytosis. In the signaling cascade, the binding of IL-4 to its receptor stimulates JAK1 and JAK3 and activates STAT6 which, in turn, leads to the transcription of specific M2a-related genes, such as CD206 and the suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 (SOCS3). The M2b activation state is prompted by the stimulation of Toll-like Receptors (TLRs) and IL-1 receptor, and it is involved in the recruitment of regulatory T-cells. In fact, the engagement of TLRs causes its interaction with Fcy receptors, which then bind to IgG produced by B cells. M2b activation state is characterized by increased expression of MHC-II and CD86, a protein typically expressed by antigen-presenting cells and that provides costimulatory signals necessary for T-cell activation. M2c phenotype is induced by IL-10 and glucocorticoid hormones, and is involved in anti-inflammatory functions. By IL-10R1 and IL10R2-mediated activation of JAK1, IL-10 induces the translocation of STAT3 into the nucleus and the down-regulation of the expression of different genes associated to M1-phenotype (Franco and Fernández-Suárez 2015).



**Figure 8. Schematic representation of microglia polarization and functions.** In normal physiological conditions microglia acquire a surveillance phenotype in order to patrol and control CNS environment. To maintain this surveillance state, microglia secrete several factors including colony stimulating factor 1 receptor (CSF1R), chemokine CX3CL1 and CD200R. Upon classical activation induced by LPS, IFN- $\gamma$ , or GM-CSF, microglia acquire M1 pro-inflammatory phenotype that, under chronic inflammation, contributes to neurotoxicity by secreting several pro-inflammatory mediators such as TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-6, iNOS, CD86. When activated alternatively by IL-4, IgG, or IL-10 microglia assume the M2 anti-inflammatory state prompting neuroprotection through secretion of variety of substances IL-10, TGF- $\beta$ , Arg1, Ym1 (Modified by Subramaniam and Federoff 2017).

The concept of activation associated to macrophage polarization was proposed for the first time 1962, extrapolating results from *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments. This concept underlines two precepts: first, that there is a two-dimensional spectrum comprising of all macrophage activation states; second, that the extreme poles of this spectrum can be modelled by an inflammatory macrophage (M1) at one end and antiinflammatory macrophage (M2) at the other. This paradigm has been recently reconsidered, as M1 and M2 macrophage signalling pathways are found to overlap suggesting that stable polarized states cannot be identified. Network analysis of stimulus-dependent human macrophage transcriptomes indicate that these states fail to align along a linear spectrum but rather were distributed as points within an apparent "sphere" (Martinez and Gordon 2014). In this "sphere" there are not stable subsets, but different cellular pathways interact to form complex, even mixed, phenotypes. Moreover, transcriptomic analysis have evidenced that the more stimuli were studied the more "polarized states" for macrophages were found (Xue et al. 2014), suggesting that it is the time to abandon this too simplified paradigm also for microglia characterization. These data may explain why, although different studies have striven to find a correlation between microglia morphology and functional profiles, a univocal correspondence is still lacking and remain widely debated.

#### 2.3 Microglia-neuron interaction: role in synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity

Microglial cells play a crucial role - both in early embryonic stages and into adulthood - in sustaining the cerebral homeostasis, neuronal integrity, synaptic plasticity and setting functional brain connectivity by modulating synaptogenesis, synaptic pruning and wiring (Paolicelli et al. 2011). In particular, the pruning of excess or dysfunctional synapses takes on a relevant activity by which microglia provide to the synaptic maintenance in steady-state conditions (Tremblay et al. 2012). These processes, that are critical for the correct brain development, are mainly achieved by three different mechanisms that involve (i) the complement system, (ii) the chemokine pathway and (iii) the activity-dependent signaling. The complement system is recruited in antigen-driven phagocytosis. Complement proteins are highly expressed in neurons and glia, and selectively label unwanted synapses (Stevens et al. 2007). By complement C3 receptor (known as CD11b, Itgam and Mac-1) microglia is able to recognize activated C3 fragments that tag immature or even dysfunctional synapses, thus initiating phagocytosis (Ransohoff and Perry 2009). The chemokine pathway regulates microglia-synaptic pruning during brain circuit maturation and it is based on the fractalkine (CX3CL1) signaling, which is activated through the microglial chemokine receptor CX3CR1. By the binding to the neuronal chemokine this receptor participates in regulating the balance of excitatory/inhibitory synapses, as evidenced by the fact that CXCR1 KO mice are characterized by a reduction in microglia number leading to an excess of excitatory synapses and spine density (Paolicelli et al. 2011). On the other hand, the enhanced expression of the fractalkine by developing neurons acts as a potent chemoattractant for microglia, that is recruited to the developing synapses to control their maturation (Hoshiko et al. 2012). The role of microglia in participating in the shaping of neuronal mature network has been demonstrated to rely also on neuronal activity and to persist in the adulthood (Tremblay et al. 2010), suggesting a role both in physiological and pathological conditions. In fact, altered synaptic pruning, as it occurs in certain disease conditions, results in microglia-mediated synapse loss (Hong et al. 2016). Immune-electron microscopy (EM) has revealed that almost all microglial processes (94%) directly contact synaptic elements in the visual cortex of adolescent mice, in physiological conditions (Tremblay et al. 2010) but also throughout adulthood and normal aging (Tremblay et al. 2012). 3D reconstruction of EM serial sections shows that a single microglial process can contact several synaptic elements at multiple synapses simultaneously, sometimes with morphological specializations such as finger-like protrusions wrapping around dendritic spines and axon terminals (Fig. 9).



**Figure 9. Microglia - synapse interaction in the visual cortex of a healthy brain. A.** Electron micrograph from a series of sections shows a proximal microglial process (transverse section, *yellow*) with a distal protrusion (cut longitudinally) contiguous to a neuronal perikaryon (p), and making direct contacts with dendritic spines (*pink*), axon terminals (*blue*), synaptic cleft (*red arrow*), and perisynaptic astrocytic processes (*green*) at postnatal day 28. *Asterisks:* extracellular space pockets surrounding the microglia; *in*: inclusions **B.** Serial section 3D reconstruction of the microglial process (*green*) at multiple excitatory synapses. Extracellular space pockets (*white*) and a microglia phagocytic inclusion (*purple*) are also shown. **C.** Two-photon time-lapse micrographs showing a microglial process (*yellow*) interacting with three dendritic spines (*green*) over the course of 20 min in the visual cortex of a CX3CR1<sup>GFP/-</sup> /Thy1-YFP mouse. *Red arrowheads* indicate non-targeted dendritic spines, and *white arrowheads* the targeted ones (Tremblay et al. 2010).

5 µm

Moreover, phagocytic inclusions, identified as axon terminals and dendritic spines, based on their ultrastructural features (synaptic vesicles, post-synaptic densities) or immunostained for specific markers, have also been found inside the cytoplasm and lysosomes of microglial cell bodies and processes, during postnatal development, adolescence, adulthood and normal aging, in mouse hippocampus, visual cortex and thalamus, and auditory cortex. Importantly, a study investigating plasticity in the visual system has evidenced that these microglial phagocytic structures become more evident during light deprivation, still persisting after re-exposure to light. This suggests a role in the activity-dependent remodeling of neuronal circuits in layer II/III of primary visual cortex during adaptation to a novel environment (Tremblay et al. 2010).

The mechanisms by which microglia is able to modulate cortical plasticity throughout the lifetime have been investigated also by Lim and colleagues. They found that microglia-mediated release of IL-10 was able to increase dendritic spine density (Lim et al. 2013). The anti-inflammatory cytokine appears to interact with IL-

10 receptors expressed on cultured primary hippocampal neurons of early developmental stage, thus increasing the number of excitatory and inhibitory synapses. Conversely, the IL-1 $\beta$  antagonized the effects of IL-10 when endogenously released from microglia or applied as recombinant proteins.

This unexpected role of CNS immune cells in the formation of synapses was also investigated by Parkhurst and colleagues (Parkhurst et al. 2014). In order to selectively manipulate gene function in microglia, researchers generated a CX3CR1<sup>CreER</sup> mice expressing tamoxifen-inducible Cre recombinase fused to estrogen receptor (CreER) under the control of endogenous *CX3CR1* promoter. By using *CX<sub>3</sub>CR1<sup>CreER</sup>* to drive diphtheria toxin receptor expression in microglia, they found that microglia depletion - driven by diphtheria toxin administration - induced deficits in multiple learning tasks in mice and a significant reduction in motor learning-dependent synapse formation.

In order to specifically remove in microglia the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) - a critical mediator of neuronal survival, differentiation and plasticity - they crossed a CX3CR1<sup>CreER</sup> mice with mice containing a floxed allele of BDNF (*BDNF<sup>flox</sup>*). Interestingly, the Cre-dependent removal of BDNF from microglia recapitulated the effects of microglia depletion, by decreasing the formation rate of dendritic spines and suggested the important physiological function of this neurotrophic factor on synaptic plasticity. Finally, microglia has been demonstrated to participate also in strengthening neuronal connections and long term potentiation (LTP) through Hebbian plasticity (Penn et al. 1998). All these results indicate that microglia can regulate synaptic plasticity and contribute to spinogenesis in healthy brain by physically interacting with neuronal cells, as well as releasing cytokines and neurotrophic factors whose receptors are expressed on early postnatal neurons.

#### 2.4 Other microglia functions

Microglia contribute to synaptogenesis and synaptic plasticity in the early embryonic stages until the adulthood by serving as phagocytic cells. However, their phagocytic activity do not run out at the synapses. Infact microglia are known to actively phagocytose biological waste and a broad range of pathogens, including apoptotic bodies, cellular debris, and other exogenous particles, through different and specialized phagocytic pathways (Fu et al. 2014). For phagocytosis, for example, of apoptotic neurons it has been proposed a four-step model: apoptotic cells first release "find-me" signals (ATP, UTP, fractalkine, sphingosine-1-phosphate) attracting microglia, followed by "eat-me" activity carried on through receptor-mediated recognition of "eat me" signals (e.g. phosphatidylserine) expressed by targets, the "digest me" phase, resulting in degradation of internalized materials, and finally, the post-phagocytic phase, which is characterized by the release of anti-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines (Ravichandran 2010). The fractalkine signaling and the triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells 2 (TREM2) has been also shown to mediate microglia phagocytosis of apoptotic cells, with the latter being involved also in microglia internalization of A $\beta$  (Sierra et al. 2013; Yuan et al. 2016). Moreover, TLRs in complex with CD14 complex

have been associated to  $\alpha$ -synuclein phagocytosis (Venezia et al. 2017). Importantly, it has been recently evidenced a role of microglia also in initiating cell death by phagocytosis of viable cells, a process known as "phagoptosis" (Brown and Neher 2012). These findings indicate that microglia phagocytosis may have protective but also detrimental effects, with profound implications in the pathogenesis of different neurodegenerative diseases. Another important function associated to microglia is its ability to act as antigen presenting-cell (APC) in response to immune-related insults (Gottfried-Blackmore et al. 2009). In inflammatory conditions and neurodegenerative diseases microglia upregulate the expression of MHC-II and travel to the meninges and the choroid plexus coming into contact with peripheral APCs, mediating the activation of the adaptive immune T-cells (Louveau et al. 2015).

The capacity of these cells to behave as APCs is strictly associated to their highly dynamic behaviour and chemotaxis, defined as the ability of a cell to move in response to chemical factors. The pathways involved in mediating chemotaxis are different and highly complex, depending on interaction between microgliareceptors and chemokine/cytokine released by cells, in both physiological and pathological conditions. Specifically, pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) expressed by microorganisms and danger associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) released by damaged cells, represent crucial factors in mediating microglia chemotaxis and cell activation in neuroinflammatory conditions. LPS is a PAMP that exerts its function by TLR4 and prompts microglia to release a variety of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Lu et al. 2008). NOD-like receptors (NLRs), purinergic receptors activated by DAMP molecules such as ATP, and NLRP3 can also mediate microglia activation and the production of inflammatory molecules (Koizumi et al. 2012; Kigerl et al. 2014). In addition to these receptors that enables microglia to sense the damage and activate, these cells express also neurotransmitter receptors, by which they sense, for example, glutamate released by neurons and participate in the modulation of synaptic transmission. Importantly, activation of microglial group III mGlu receptors (mGluR3) have been reported to protect neurons against microglial neurotoxicity, while stimulation of mGluR2 induced microglial TNFa release, which contributed to neuron apoptosis through neuronal TNF receptor 1 (TNFR1) and caspase -3 activation (Taylor et al. 2005). Moreover, activated microglia has been shown to release glutamate, which induces neurotoxicity and may contribute to pathogenesis of several neurodegenerative diseases (Takeuchi et al. 2006).

All the microglia functions described above underline the critical role exerted by these cells in driving brain development and contributing to homeostasis in the adulthood. However, in aging, which is the predominant risk factor for all neurodegenerative diseases, microglia undergo several morphological and functional changes that impair phagocytic activity, chemotaxis and inflammatory response. For example, in aged brain, microglia has been described to present a reduced cell soma volume, thinner and fewer distal branched processes containing spheroids (probably derived by myelin fragmentation within the major ones), a less homogeneous distribution and dynamic behaviour in the brain (Damani et al. 2010; Von Bernhardi et al. 2015; Safaiyan et al. 2016). All these traits are typically associated to the so-called "dystrophic microglia", a

31

phenotypic state that is normally present in elderly. Moreover, typical age-related changes, such as chronic increased levels of the pro-inflammatory markers IL-1β, IL-6, CD68, CD11b, TLRs and the decreased level in anti-inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-10 and IL-4 might strongly prime microglia and polarize the cells towards an highly reactive phenotype (Maher et al. 2004; Maher et al. 2005). Recently a new microglia state, referred to as "dark microglia" has been identified (Bisht et al. 2016). This phenotype - characterized by typical signs of oxidative stress, such as highly electron-dense cytoplasm and nucleoplasm and a pronounced remodeling of nuclear chromatin - is rarely present in steady-state conditions, but becomes abundant during chronic stress, aging, or in contexts of fractalkine signaling deficiency (CX3CR1 KO mice) and AD pathology (APP/PS1 mouse model). Dark microglia appear to be more active than the normal microglia encircling axon terminals and dendritic spines with their highly ramified and thin processes, indicating a putative role of this phenotype in the pathological remodeling of neuronal circuits. Overall, in the aged brain, microglial phenotype shift from homeostatic to pathological, potentially leading to harmful inflammatory responses and further promoting neurodegeneration, as it is typically observed in many neurodegenerative diseases, like AD.

#### 2.5 Evidence for microglia involvement in LOAD

A recent network-based integrative analysis has shown that the immune/microglial gene network had the strongest association with AD neuropathology ( Zhang et al. 2013). In the last 10 years, genome-wide association studies (GWASs) using single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs), have identified over 20 genetic loci that strongly associate with AD risk (Lambert et al. 2013). A stunning feature of the identified AD risk genes is that the majority of them are selectively or preferentially expressed in microglia, with respect to other cell types in the brain (Srinivasan et al. 2016). As described before, E  $\epsilon$ 4 allele - which confers a threefold increased risk of developing AD with respect to the most common  $\epsilon$ 3 allele - has been shown to reduce the clearance of A $\beta$  and to increase plaque deposition (Fleisher et al. 2013). Importantly, apoE is principally released by astrocytes and microglia in the brain. Although the precise mechanisms remain to be elucidated, this lipoprotein has been shown to facilitates preoteolytic degradation of soluble A $\beta$ , both in microglia and in the extracellular milieu, through the action of enzymes like neprylisin (NEP) and insulin-degrading enzyme (IDE) (Q. Jiang et al. 2008).

A common variant in *SPI1* gene, associated with reduced gene expression and AD risk (Huang et al. 2017), encodes the PU.1 transcription factor that exerts a critical role in microglial development (Schulz et al. 2012). In addition to the common variants, rare genetic variants have been found by GWAS to be associated with AD. A mutation in *TREM2* (triggering receptor expressed in myeloid cells 2) gene - R47H in less than 0.5% of most populations - has been found to increase the risk of AD threefold (Guerreiro et al. 2013; Jonsson et al. 2013). This gene is highly expressed by microglial cells encoding a cell surface protein that takes part in the

regulation of microglia phagocytosis and inhibition of pro-inflammatory cytokine release (Paradowska-Gorycka and Jurkowska 2013). In particular, the variant is a loss-of-function mutation, thus reducing the ability of microglia to engulf A $\beta$  and leading to systematic inflammation and neuronal death (Jay et al. 2017). Transmembrane glycoprotein cluster of differentiation 33 (CD33) has been also shown to strongly associate with AD risk (Bradshaw et al. 2013). The gene encodes a transmembrane protein which belongs to the sialicacid-binding immunoglobulin-like lectins (SIGLECs) expressed by monocytes, macrophages and myeloid progenitor cells (Crocker et al. 2012) and plays a role in cell-cell interactions, cytokine release, modulation of endocytosis and possibly A $\beta$  clearance (D. G. Walker et al. 2015). Two single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) – rs3865444 and rs38266656, have been suggested to be related to LOAD (Jiang et al. 2014). Regarding the rs3865444 SNP, the allele rs3865444A was thought to reduce AD risk while rs3865444C allele was demonstrated to increase AD risk (Bradshaw et al. 2013; Villegas-Llerena et al. 2016). In fact, the protective effect of the first allele is associated to an increased isoform of CD33 lacking exon 2 that encodes the IgV domain. This domain mediates the interaction between SIGLECS family members and sialic acid, thus leading to the inhibition of phagocytosis (Villegas-Llerena et al. 2016). This explains the reduced amyloid plaque burdens found in the brain of patient bringing this allele compared to the subjects with rs3865444C allele. Many other genes that are preferentially expressed by microglia have been associated to increased AD risk

such as *INPP5D*, *MS4A6A* and *PLCG2*, underlining the key role of neuroinflammation as a driving factor for AD (Hansen et al. 2018).

In addition to the aforementioned genetic studies, epidemiological evidence supports the role of inflammation in AD. Several immune molecules, including complement factors, eicosanoids, chemokines and pro-inflammatory cytokines, have been found to be upregulated in AD animal models as well as in the brain and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) of AD patients (Heppner et al. 2015). Although the *Amyloid cascade hypothesis* states that immune-system activation would follow Aβ deposition, correlative analysis of clinical symptoms in MCI patients and inflammatory changes (in CSF), have indicated a much earlier involvement of the immune system (Tarkowski et al. 2003), suggesting a putative role of neuroinflammation in driving, rather following, the pathogenic cascade. The early changes of inflammatory markers and microglia activation have been investigated as predictive biomarkers of dementia by exploiting imaging techniques. In particular, [<sup>11</sup>C]DAA1106 and [<sup>11</sup>C]PK11195 ligands, that bind the peripheral benzodiazepine receptor expressed on activated microglial cells, have assumed a prognostic role by detecting early microglia activation before the onset of clinical symptoms of dementia. This has helped in the identification of patients affected by MCI who will probably develop full AD in a certain period of time (Cagnin et al. 2001; Yasuno et al. 2012).

On the other hand, although prolonged treatment with nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) has been shown to reduce the risk of developing AD (in't Veld et al. 2001), randomised trials with NSAIDs seemed to be not completely successful, probably due to the need of the adequate pharmacological treatment

33

according to the specific stage of the disease. All these studies have redefined the role of neuroinflammation as an active contributor in AD showing that the immune system has the capacity to facilitate or trigger the pathophysiology of AD.

#### 2.6 The role of microglia in Alzheimer's Disease

In AD, the balance between A $\beta$  production and removal seems to determine the amyloid burden (Bradley et al. 2018). Importantly, a dysregulated A $\beta$  clearance rather than A $\beta$  production has been linked to the pathogenesis of sporadic form of AD (Mawuenyega et al. 2010).

Since microglia represent the principal phagocytic component of the CNS, it is primarily responsible for the phagocytic clearance of A $\beta$ , or its local degradation achieved by the release of A $\beta$  degrading enzymes (Heneka 2017). In fact, in AD, microglia mount an acute immune response against A $\beta$  deposits. Specifically, pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) present on the surface of microglial cells recognize and bind both PAMPs and DAMPs, such as A $\beta$ . Moreover, TLR2 and TLR4, receptor for advanced end glycation products (RAGE), scavenger receptors have been reported to mediate microglia interaction to A $\beta$ . Importantly, these receptors are upregulated in AD-microglia and mediate the pro-inflammatory effects of A $\beta$  (Arancio et al. 2004). Increased microglia proliferation is another factor that has been often described in the brains of AD patients (Gomez-Nicola et al. 2013) as well as several murine AD models (Kamphuis et al. 2012). In a mouse model of AD, the increase in microglia number has been correlated with the disease severity (Olmos-Alonso et al. 2016). In normal brain microglia constantly extend and retract processes to scan the brain environment (Nimmerjahn et al. 2005). However, in the presence of A $\beta$  deposits, microglia processes may become static, showing a stable association with plaques over days or weeks. The clustering of microglia around the plaques is mediated by the immune cell modulator TREM2 and its obligate intracellular adaptor DAP12 (Yeh et al. 2016). However, the function of this highly proliferative microglia and reactive microglia around the plaques is not clear. Some studies suggest that microglia form a protective barrier around A $\beta$  deposits compacting amyloid fibrils into a tightly packed and potentially less toxic form, counteracting the outward plaque expansion, by preventing the seeding of new A $\beta$  onto existing plaques and reducing neuritic dystrophy (Condello et al. 2015). Since a halo of soluble, oligometric A $\beta$  (which are the more neurotoxic species) is likely present around amyloid plaques, this compaction of protofibrillary A $\beta$ , that is mediated by TREM2 and apoE (Yuan et al. 2016), could be a protective mechanism that limits the damage of amyloid deposits (Fig. 10). These results indicate that, at least at an initial stage of the pathology, microglia can protect from the accumulation of A $\beta$  species by their uptake, clearance, compaction and induction of an activated state.



**Figure 10. Depiction of microglial cellular activities related to**  $\beta$ **-amyloid pathology**. On the left side protective microglial activities that limit the progression of the disease. Microglia may clear A $\beta$  peptides via macropinocytosis of soluble A $\beta$  [1; (Mandrekar et al. 2009)], uptake of lipoprotein-associated A $\beta$  (2), or phagocytosis of fibrillar A $\beta$  deposits (3). Microglia also help corral larger deposits of A $\beta$  in plaques (4), minimizing damage to the adjacent neuropil. On the right side: the disease states when microglial containment mechanisms are defective or outstripped. A $\beta$  fibrils on the outskirts of the plaque act as substrate for additional amyloid fibrillization and a reservoir of toxic A $\beta$  species that induce neuritic dystrophy (5). Microglia can secrete factors that activate astrocytes (6) and participate in amyloid-dependent synapse loss (7) (Hansen et al. 2017).

As in normal aging, microglia in AD experience a specific change in phenotype that may compromise their protective functions. In fact, human microglia in aged brains exhibit a dystrophic and fragmented morphology, further suggesting that AD develops in a context of reduced neuroprotective microglial function (Streit et al. 2009). By using a gene expression profile, a recent study has defined a new microglia phenotype – beyond the M1 and M2 states - called "disease-associated" microglia (MGnD) (Fig. 11). These microglia cells are the result of chronic exposure to disease pathology and revealed a reduction in the expression of 68 homeostatic microglial genes and up-regulation of 28 inflammatory molecules (Krasemann et al. 2017). Specifically, *APOE*, *TREM2* genes were upregulated in the presence of the plaques. A strong increase in miR-155 is also observed in MGnD. This miRNA is typically upregulated in different conditions of brain homeostasis disruption and has been demonstrated to prompt the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6, IL-1 $\beta$ , iNOS and TNF $\alpha$  (Woodbury et al. 2015).


**Figure 11. Schematic representation of microglia phenotypes. A.** Resting microglia are found in the adult brain under non-infectious, non-diseased, and non-aged conditions, exhibiting robust expression of homeostatic microglial markers: Tmem119, P2ry12, TGF- $\beta$ R1, and transcription factor Sall1. **B.** During normal aging, homeostatic markers gradually undergo downregulation, resulting in reduced proliferation, phagocytosis, dendritic process branching and cytokine secretion. **C.** Microglia phenotype that is associated with neurodegeneration and characterized by a more exacerbated dystrophic phenotype. MGnD is specifically associated with plaques and dystrophic neurites that cause neurodegeneration (Clayton et al. 2017).

An unbridled microglia activity has been demonstrated to contribute to the pathogenesis of AD. Although microglia activation is a necessary process in response to harmful stimuli, chronic activation – that can arise from excessive neuronal or immune-related damage - diverts their physiological and beneficial functions. This can lead to a prolonged release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and ROS, which, in turn, exacerbate the primary damage (Fig. 12). In fact, a moderate increase in inflammatory mediators is generally considerate as part of the physiological brain aging, but large increases, as observed in AD, lead to neurotoxicity (Glass et al. 2010). In turn, neurotoxicity leads to further microglia activation, generating a harmful loop of inflammation-neuronal damage termed "reactive microgliosis", which compromise the physiological functions of microglia.



**Figure 12.** Acute and chronic activated microglia in AD. Aβ binds to PRRs, leading to activation of resting microglia. Acutely activated microglia produce cytokines, which drive enhanced phagocytosis, uptake, and clearance of Aβ. Long-term activation of microglia drives proliferation as well as a chronic inflammatory state that causes neurotoxicity and neurodegeneration. Sustained activation of microglia, induced by secondary hits such as brain trauma or systemic inflammation, exacerbate neurotoxicity and neurodegeneration. DAMPs that arise from these processes further activate microglia, thus compromising Aβ phagocytosis and propagating chronic inflammation (Sarlus and Heneka 2017).

In this context, characterized by sustained high levels of inflammation, the regulation of glial cell activation is impaired (Ramírez et al. 2008), as it occurs normally in aged brain. This enhanced activation under chronic inflammatory conditions could result in amplified neurotoxicity making the neuroinflammatory state a promoting factor for the development of neurodegenerative disorders, such as AD (Von Bernhardi et al. 2010). An example of how age-related changes may predispose to the development of AD is provided by TGF- $\beta$ 1-Smad3 signaling. This pathway mediates the regulatory effect of TGF- $\beta$ 1 that is largely secreted by astrocytes in response to inflammatory conditions and limits the temporal and spatial extent of neuroinflammation by regulating microglia activation, reducing the release of inflammatory cytokines and reactive species (Herrera-Molina et al. 2013). In AD patients and transgenic mice models of AD, TGF- $\beta$  levels are increased in both CSF and plasma, but Smad3 signaling is reduced (Tesseur et al. 2006), likely due to age and inflammation driven altered expression of Smad3 protein (Tichauer et al. 2014). In fact, while 2 monthold mice show a robust increase of Smad3 in the hippocampus after a systemic inflammatory stimulus, 12month-old animals maintain the amount of the protein at the same increased levels. Moreover, the phosphorylation (activation) of Smad3 is not induced by inflammation in old animals (Tichauer et al. 2014). This may be due to the fact that activation of Smad pathway in young animals is responsive to inflammationdriven TGF- $\beta$ 1 elevation, while in old animals the physiological increased basal levels of TGF- $\beta$ 1 - probably induced by chronic inflammatory status characterizing aging - maintain the amount of Smad3 protein and its phosphorylated/activated form (Smad3p) at such elevated levels that no further increase can be induced by a new inflammatory stimulus. Therefore, the inhibition on the activation of Smad, as well as other inflammatory pathways, alters the TGF- $\beta$ 1 regulatory effect on microglia cells, likely resulting in their pathological activation and potentially compromising their several functions. The fact that aged microglia possess decreased ability to phagocytose A $\beta$  in comparison to young microglia (Floden and Combs 2011) may underline alterations in these regulatory pathways.

Dysregulated neuron-microglia communication - such as that observed in AD transgenic mice deficient for CX3CR31 - has been implicated in AD, by affecting microglia accumulation, clustering and phagocytosis (Lee et al. 2010). Pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$ , which are strongly released upon PAMP or DAMP binding to PRRs, have been reported to compromise microglia A $\beta$  phagocytosis (Wang et al. 2015) as well as directly contributing to neuronal dysfunction by altering synaptic proteins (Rao et al. 2012). Recently, inflammatory factors released by classically activated microglia have been shown to contribute to neuronal demise also by inducing A1 reactive astrocytes ("A1" and "A2" astrocyte respectively in analogy to the "M1"/"M2" macrophage nomenclature) that in turn help to drive neuronal death through release of toxic molecules, reduced trophic support and clearance capacity (Liddelow et al. 2017).

Finally, microglia has been implicated in the progression of tauopathy. Tau protein has been shown to spread from the entorhinal cortex to the hippocampal region early in AD. Recently it was found that microglia spread

37

tau via exosomes secretion and the inhibition of exosome synthesis was able to reduce tau propagation both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Asai et al. 2015).

These results suggest that in AD context microglia undergo different changes in morphology, markers expression, and signaling pathways polarizing towards a pro-inflammatory phenotype. Any therapeutic approach aiming at modulating microglia response in AD has to be taken with caution. TNF receptor deficiency in 3xTg-AD mice was associated with increased amyloid deposition and enhanced tau phosphorylation (Montgomery et al. 2011), while the inhibition of pro-inflammatory response by knockingout NLRP3 inflammasome, IL-12 and IL-23 was shown to reduce amyloid pathology in APP/PS1 AD mice (Vom Berg et al. 2012). In another study the overexpression of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 in APP mice (TgCRND8) increased the APOE expression and exacerbated memory impairment (Chakrabarty et al. 2015). In vivo imaging shows that microglia activation precedes the onset of AD (Hamelin et al. 2016) and correlate with increased levels of inflammatory molecules in CSF (Brosseron et al. 2014), indicating that inflammation occurs early in AD pathogenesis. In patients with MCI, reduction in microglia activation was observed after a 2-year follow-up, while in AD these cells progressively increased activation (Z. Fan et al. 2017). Specifically, the presence of activated microglia positively correlated with the grey matter volume and cognition in MCI patients and glucose hypometabolism in AD patients, suggesting in the latter case an altered ability to face neuron energy demand (Hamelin et al. 2016). These results suggest a bimodal distribution and function of microglia activation in AD, with a peak that assumes a protective role at the prodromal phase and a peak that is characterized by a pro-inflammatory phenotype mediating synapse loss at the clinical stage.

Finally, the double-edged sword of microglial function in AD complicate the therapeutic approaches aiming at targeting these cells, as stimulation of microglia activity may be helpful at an early stage, but detrimental later, when inflammatory processes have become consistent. Understanding of the phenotypic state responsible for mediating neuroinflammatory damage would be of great relevance for driving potential therapeutic interventions that target deleterious activities while leaving the beneficial ones unhindered. Consequently, any immunomodulatory therapy aiming at dampening inflammatory process will have to take into account both the precise time window of the start of the therapy and the disease phase.

# 2.7 Leech CNS: a valuable model to study microglia

As described before, microglia are regulators of tissue homeostasis in the developing and adult CNS, rapidly responding to alterations in the brain and orchestrating the innate immune response. Microglia activation is a highly regulate process by which these cells assume a variety of different phenotypes which are capable of eliciting a wide range of different responses that may finally promote regeneration/repair or exacerbate the primary damage. The fact that, under certain circumstances, vertebrate CNS is supported by two different

macrophage populations, that are resident microglia and CNS-infiltrating macrophages, furtherly increases the complexity of microglia research (Le Marrec-Croq et al. 2013).

In this scenario, the leech represents a valuable model for the study of microglia role in neuroinflammation and regeneration, thanks to the simple and tightly defined structure of its CNS: it is located in the ventral blood sinus and is enveloped in the outer capsule that is covered outside by a visceral layer of the endothelium.



**Figure 13. Leech CNS structure**. **a**. Leech CNS contains a head ganglion, 21 body ganglia, and 7 fused tail ganglia joined by connectives. **a**. The dorsal view of the ganglion presents packet glial cells that envelope neuron cell bodies and two giant glial cells (neuropil glia). The axonal processes passing through the neuropil are prolonged into connectives where they are enveloped by two connective glial cells (macroglial cells). Thousands of microglial cells are distributed in ganglia and connectives. The CNS is enclosed in the outer capsule which is covered on the outside by a visceral layer of the endothelium (lining the ventral blood sinus) (Modified by Tahtouh et al. 2009).

Leech CNS is composed by head ganglion, 21 body ganglia and 7 fused tail ganglia (Fig. 13), which are tied together by connectives, consisting of two lateral bundles of nerve fibers (containing several thousand axons) and a thin medial one (containing about 100 axons). Each segmental ganglion consists of about 400 neurons connected to the others through thousands of axons (connectives). Other cell types are found in leech CNS: two connective glial cells (macroglial cells) that envelope the axons, two giant glial cell whose cell bodies are located in the neuropil (neuropil glia) and six packet glial cells, that enclose the neuron cell bodies. Thousands of microglial cells are present in ganglia and connectives (Fig. 13b). The simple structure of the nervous system in leech has simplified the study of regeneration, as these animals are able to restore the complete function of CNS after injury. Particularly, since specific depletion of both connective ensheathing glial cells was not shown to affect damaged axon reconnection to their target, studies started to focus on the role of microglia to explain this efficient regeneration (Elliot and Muller 1982).

Although phylogenetically different, the leech microglial cells are very similar to mammalian counterparts. Indeed, after injury, leech microglia have been shown to increase in number, express cytokines, change morphology, shift from resting to activated state upon different stimuli (cell plasticity), exhibit phagocytic activity and migrate at the lesion site. Here, the cells can interact with neurons, thus allowing neurite outgrowth and axon sprouting (Le Marrec-Croq et al. 2013). Importantly, neither astrocytes nor oligodendrocytes are found in leech CNS (the other glial cells are extremely less represented than in the vertebrate CNS). Moreover, the absence of blood vessels within CNS as well as the very low level of infiltration of blood cells that was observed in injured CNS - even surrounded by the blood sinus - make the leech an ideal animal model to specifically study microglia, without the contribution of any other "contaminating" cells.

Since microglia migration to the lesion site was discovered to be a critical process for regeneration in leech, several studies have been focused on the role of signals and molecular processes necessary for this recruitment. Importantly, these studies have contributed to reveal the similarities between mammalians and leech, as evidenced by the interaction of leech immune molecules with human immune cells, and vice versa. As in vertebrates, ATP and NO were described as potent chemotactic factors for microglia in leech (Yuanli et al. 2010). A molecule homologous to the human complex p43/endothelial monocyte-activating polypeptide II (EMAPII) (Schikorski et al. 2009), has been reported to exert a chemotactic effect on both leech and human microglia. Noteworthy, since this molecule is strongly upregulated in activated microglia of injured brain, it may be involved in inflammatory and neurodegenerative diseases (Mueller et al. 2003). Functional similarities have been observed also between human IL-16, a well-known pro-inflammatory cytokine in mammalian, and leech HmIL-16, which is rapidly induced in neurons after a lesion and promote the recruitment of microglial cells to the lesioned axons (Croq et al. 2010). Both these molecules represent potent chemotactic stimuli for leech microglial cells. HmC1q is another molecule with human counterpart: its vertebrate homologous is C1q, a molecule that is part of the complement system and has been described to be involved in different human neurodegenerative diseases, such as AD (Bergamaschini et al. 2001). Meaningfully, in chemotaxis assays, recombinant human C1q was demonstrated to induce leech microglial cell chemotaxis (Tahtouh et al. 2012). In addition to these chemotactic molecules, Drago and colleagues (Drago et al. 2014) recently discovered that leech microglia express a specific activation marker homologous to vertebrate Iba-1, also known as Allograft Inflammatory Factor 1 (AIF-1). Through immunochemistry and gene expression analysis, the authors found that Hmlba1, like its vertebrate counterpart, was constitutively express in leech CNS and was upregulated by mechanical injury or chemical stimuli (ATP).

To conclude, although there are evident differences between human and invertebrate models, all these studies aiming at characterizing microglia in leech CNS, showed an intriguing functional convergence with mammalian cells. Moreover, the absence of other main glial cells (astrocytes and oligodendrocytes) and infiltrating macrophages makes the resident microglia the only player orchestrating inflammatory response. Taking into account these considerations, it becomes evident how this simple animal model may represent a powerful tool to dissect out the role of resident microglia in inflammatory and healing events.

#### 2.8 Drug treatment for Alzheimer's Disease

There is currently no cure for AD. Treatments under research include compounds that act on the pathological hallmarks of the disease: extracellular A $\beta$  plaques, intracellular NFTs, inflammation and oxidative stress. Most of the drugs currently available for the treatment of AD merely alleviate the symptoms of the disease and slow down its progression. The treatment is linked to the evidence for both *cholinergic* and *glutamatergic* hypothesis in the etiology of AD today. According to the *cholinergic* hypothesis Acetylcholine (Ach) neurotransmission in the basal forebrain are affected early in the disease process, including loss of Ach neurons, loss of enzymatic function for Ach synthesis and degradation, resulting in memory loss and deterioration of other cognitive and non-cognitive functions such as neuropsychiatric symptoms (Bartus et al. 1982). In order to enhance the cholinergic transmission by slowing down the degradation of Ach in the synaptic cleft, three approved cholinesterase (AChe) inhibitors are commonly used for the treatment of mild to moderate AD (Birks 2006): *donepezil* (Pfizer, New York, NY, USA), *rivastigmine* (Novartis, Basel, Switzerland) and *galantamine* (Janssen, Beerse, Belgium).

According to the "glutamatergic hypothesis", the cognitive decline in AD patients is related to neuronal damage resulting from the destructive chain of events arised from exaggerated calcium release within the following persistent overactivation of NMDA receptor. Therefore, a further therapeutic option for moderate to severe AD is *memantine* (Lundbeck, Valby, Denmark) which is an uncompetitive, moderate-affinity N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) antagonist believed to protect neurons from excitotoxicity. Studies on parallel groups of patients with moderate to severe AD showed that the combined therapy of memantine and donepezil had significant beneficial effects on cognitive functions, language, behaviours and global state over the placebo group (memantine and placebo) (Howard et al. 2012). However, such benefit was not demonstrated in patients with mild to moderate AD.

In light of this evidence, it becomes clear how a pressing need to develop a disease-modifying treatment is required, in order to directly tackle the pathogenic process of AD, by slowing down the disease progression, but also restoring the functions of damaged brain.

# 3. Stem cells

The history of stem cell research began in the mid 1800' with the discovery that the cells were basically the building blocks of life and that some cells had the ability to produce new ones. James Thomson and colleagues derived for the first time a human embryonic stem cell line at the University of Wisconsin-Madison in 1998 (Thomson et al. 1998), almost two hundred years later.

Stem cells are defined as unspecialized cells that are capable of self-renewal through replication (symmetric division), as well as commitment into specific cell lineages that make up the different tissue types (asymmetric division).

Based on the source they are classified in:

- *Embryonic stem cells* (ESCs), which derived from the embryos at a developmental stage before the time that implantation would normally occur in the uterus (pre-implantation blastocyst). These stem cells were first isolated from the inner cell mass of the blastocyst-stage embryo (Evans and Kaufman 1981).
- *Extra-embryonic Stem Cells*, which give rise to extra embryonic tissues, such as placenta, umbilical cord, amnion;
- Adult stem cells (ASCs), that are postnatal derivatives of ESCs located throughout the body. These cells maintain the co-expression of at least three of the four transcription factors typical of ESCs (OCT4, KLF4, and SOX2) and show high expression of ATP binding cassette (ABC) transporters and alkaline phosphatase. However, it is not yet known how many markers are common to all ASCs or present organ specificity.
- Induced pluripotent stem cells (IPSCs), which were generated by the introduction of only four embryonic transcription factors (Oct4, Sox2, Klf4, and c-Myc) into a mouse somatic cell (fibroblast). These pluripotency factors were able to *reprogram* mouse fibroblast to an embryonic stem cell-like by inducing the expression of genes critical for maintaining the properties of ESCs (Takahashi and Yamanaka 2006).

Based on the potency stem cells can be categorize in:

- *Totipotent Stem Cells*: generate all lineages of the organism, including extraembryonic cell types (e.g. zygote and the first division-derived blastomeres up to the stage of the morula);
- *Pluripotent Cells*: generate all body cells including germ cells, e.g. Embryonic Stem Cells (ESCs), induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs).
- Multipotent Cells: generate all tissue cells, e.g. adult stem cells (ASCs), such as Hematopoietic Stem
  Cells (HSCs) and Mesenchymal Stem Cells (MSCs);
- Unipotent Cells: generate a single cell type, which belongs to the tissue from which it originates, e.g. Spermatogonial Stem Cell (SPCs).



**Figure 14. Progeny of tissue-specific stem cells from ESCs**. ESCs of inner cell mass of the blastocyst, characterized by pluripotency marker expression, differentiate into three germ layers. Differentiation into neuroectoderm giving progeny to neural stem cells (NSCs) depends on increased SOX2 expression and inhibition of OCT4 expression. When OCT4 expression is upregulated, differentiation into mesodermal lineages occurs. Complete suppression of Nanog expression is required for differentiation into endodermal tissue-specific stem cells (Ulrich et al. 2015).

# 3.1 Stem cell niche

Stem cells typically reside in the stem cell niche, an *in vivo* highly dynamic microenvironment in which they receive stimuli and release factors that determine their fate. These stimuli comprise cell-to-cell contact, cell-matrix interactions, as well as the release of molecules/vesicles that activate and/or switch off the expression of specific genes. Because of these interactions, stem cells are maintained in a quiescent state, induced to self-renewal or differentiate into specific cell lineages.

The first characterization of the niche components was carried on in the invertebrate model of *Drosophila Melanogaster* and *Caenorhabditis Elegans* gonads. The study of these simple systems has conducted to a more deep understanding of the more complex mammalian cytoarchitecture (Xie and Spradling 1998). In fact, both anatomical components and molecular pathways of the stem cell niche are extremely conserved among different species, even if their respective functions and roles might exhibit a few variations. Common niche components are associated with similar functions.



**Figure 15. Schematic representation of a stem cell niche.** Heterologous cell types (a, b, c), humoral, neuronal, paracrine, physical and metabolic cues interact with each other to regulate stem cell (SC) fate (adapted from Scadden 2006).

In the stem cell niche (Fig. 15) a strong interplay between resident stem cells and heterologous cell types - the niche cells - takes place.

Niche components are represented by:

- Stromal support cells, including cell-cell adhesion molecules and soluble factors, which are found near to stem cells;
- Extracellular matrix (ECM) proteins, which act as a mechanical scaffolding structures that anchor stem cells and transmit the cell signaling;
- Blood vessels, which carry different signals to the niche and take part in recruiting circulating stem cells from and to the niche;
- Neural inputs, by which signals from different tissues and organs are processed and integrated, thus stimulating the mobilization of stem cells.

Several niches have been identified in many mammalian tissues such as hematopoietic system, skin, gut, muscle and brain. For example, in the trabecular bone marrow, hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells (HSPs) situate along the endosteal surface in proximity to the osteoblastic cells (Calvi et al. 2003) and to the blood vessels (Kiel et al. 2005). In the muscle, satellite stem cells are placed along the muscle fiber bundles and the basal lamina may be considered the niche for these stem cells (Mauro 1961). In adult mammals, the neural stem cells (NSCs) are mainly confined in the "neurogenic" areas, represented by the subgranular zone (SGZ) in the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus, where new granular neurons are generated, and the subventricular zone (SVZ) of the lateral ventricles. In SVZ new neuroblasts are continuously produced and migrate through the rostral migratory stream (RMS) to the olfactory bulb (Bellenchi et al. 2013). Interestingly, in SGZ and SVZ reside cells with characteristics and markers that are typical of embryonic radial glia

(Kriegstein and Alvarez-Buylla 2009). These cells undergo a differentiation process characterized by different cell types (*transient amplifying cell, neuroblast, immature neuron*, and, finally *mature neuron*) each characterized by stage-specific markers. The newly formed neurons - positive for the NeuN marker - integrate into existing circuits and are essential for specific brain functions.

Finally, each of these niches is characterized by ECM that acts as a scaffolding system in which stem cells, stromal cells and molecular cues are located. Importantly, the mechanical characteristic of ECM, such as the grade of stiffness and elasticity, contribute to drive stem cell fate by regulation of self-renewal or lineage commitment. Each perturbation of the niche environment may alter the highly dynamic equilibrium of the niche causing dysfunction in stem cells behaviour as it is seen in aging or neoplastic transformation (Conboy et al. 2005).

## 3.2 Adult stem cells and plasticity

Adult stem cells (ASCs) are multipotent stem cells derived from postnatal tissues.

The best characterized ASCs that are currently been used in several preclinical and clinical studies are:

- Hematopoietic Stem Cells (HSCs), that differentiate into hematopoietic cells;
- Mesenchymal Stem Cells (MSCs), that give rise to mesenchymal tissues;
- Neural Stem Cells, that are able to generate astrocytes, oligodendrocytes and neurons (Altman 1962);
- Epithelial and skin stem cells, giving rise to components of digestive tract and epidermis, respectively.

All these cell types possess specific properties that make them suitable for current regenerative medicine. First, their main function is the maintenance/repairing of adult body tissues by providing the cell turnover necessary to maintain cellular homeostasis and participate in tissue repair in response to traumatic events (Ulrich et al. 2014); this is why they possess a potential clinical relevance. Secondly, they can be largely expanded and manipulated *ex vivo* even if numerous numbers of passages make them undergo growth arrest process, known as replicative senescence, linked to a progressive shortening of telomeres (Lodi et al. 2011). ASCs are mainly present in tissues with high cellular turnover, such as bone marrow, muscle, adipose tissue, respiratory tract, gut, blood, epidermal system. These observations led to the hypothesis that a strong stem cell function could be found only in highly regenerative tissues. However, the majority of cells and tissues in the adult mammals exhibit a very low turnover under normal circumstances and organs once thought as non-renewing, like brain and hearth, have been shown to exhibit a very appreciable cell turnover (Altman and Das 1966; Kajstura et al. 1998). These observations paved the way for the study of their potential regenerative role to be exploited for the intervention in different pathological contexts.

Currently, cell therapy using ASCs is being investigated as a therapeutic tool for the treatment of many pathologies that are not necessarily related to lymphohematopoietic system, such as blood (all cell lineages),

gut, hearth, skeletal muscle, kidney, liver, lung, neurons/glia. The wide range of clinical settings in which ASC therapeutic potential is being investigated may be largely attributable to their plasticity.

Cell plasticity is the process by which ASCs, extracted by their natural niche, expanded ex vivo or not, and transplanted to another physiological environment, is able to produce cell lineages that are different from those that are genetically coded in its developmental programme. Different mechanisms have been implicated in this process, including *dedifferentiation*, transdifferentiation, and reprogramming. Cell transdifferentiation is one of the mechanisms by which stem cells potentially contribute to cell types of different lineages. The lineage conversion was proposed to occur directly – through the activation of a dormant differentiation program - or involve a dedifferentiation process of a tissue-committed cell and subsequent redifferentiation along a new cell lineage. These distinct mechanisms that drive stem cell behaviour might depend on cells intrinsic factors, paracrine signalling in the niche microenvironment, as well as "remote" signals such as hormonal effects, circadian effects, cytokines and neural regulation. In the hematopoietic system, for example, stem cells normally leave the bone marrow and enter the circulation before returning to their niche. This exit is under the control of the suprachiasmatic nucleus in the brain through the release of noradrenaline from nerve endings in the bone marrow. Here, the neurotransmitter induced the transcription of the chemockine CXCL12 that drive HSCs migration (Méndez-Ferrer et al. 2008). Besides their role in cell compensation, ASCs, like other stem cells, are also able to release growth factors, cytokines, chemokines, micro-RNAs and extracellular vesicles. These entities - known as "secretome" - have been shown to control not only the homeostatic balance between self-duplication and differentiation but also the behaviour of different immune cells including macrophages, dendritic cells, neutrophils, NK cells, T and B cells. In fact, the cell secretome is strongly regulated by local inflammatory cues, highlighting its role in stem cell-based therapies.

To conclude, ASCs have evolved a high variable repertoire of behaviours in order to meet tissue-specific requirements. In particular, the ability to adapt their responsiveness to the dynamic changes in microenvironment makes these cells suitable also for restoring tissue homeostasis. This takes on a remarkable clinical relevance.

## 3.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) are adult stem cells that were first described by Friedenstein and colleagues, who identified bone marrow-derived fibroblastoid clonogenic cells that supported haematopoiesis with multipotent differentiation capabilities (Friedenstein et al. 1968). These cells are self-renewable, multipotent and easily accessible with no ethical issues associated to their use. Importantly they can be expanded *in vitro* for many passages without accumulating genomic alterations. These characteristics make MSCs ideal candidates for cell-based therapy, regenerative medicine and tissue repair.

MSCs were officinally named more than 25 years ago (Caplan 1991) to indicate a class of cells that could be isolated and expanded in culture while maintaining their *in vitro* capacity to be committed towards a variety of mesodermal lineages and tissues. Caplan chose this term because the "mesenchyme", which derives from the Greek word "*meso*" meaning "middle", refers to the ability of mesenchymatous cells to migrate in early embryonic development between the ectodermal and endodermal layers. This migratory property underlie the MSC ability to reach damaged tissues and promote repair. The term "stem cell" was chosen in order to provocatively appeal to orthopaedic community, since these cells were capable of serial transplantation, unlimited doublings and lineage-specific differentiation (Fig.16).



**Figure 16. The mesengenic process**. This hypothesis was originally verbalized in crude form in 1988 and refined as a figure in 1990, with its current format published in 1994. All of the proposed lineage pathways to bone, cartilage, muscle, etc., have been verified by Caplan A. and others using inductive cell culture conditions (Caplan 1994).

The stromal cell system - firstly described by Maureen Owen in 1985 (Owen 1985) - includes the hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) population and MSCs. The formers are located close to endosteum and generate blood and immune cells, while MSCs, sited around the vascular system, contribute to maintain a level of self-renewal and give rise to cells that are able to differentiate into various connective tissue lineages. A standard *in vitro* method for examining mesenchymal tissue potential is the colony-forming unit fibroblast (CFU-F) assay, in which cells obtained from bone marrow are plated at low density, expanded as an adherent population and quantified by scoring individual foci or colonies that were presumed to be derived from a single precursor. Using this assay, different groups estimated the number of MSCs in bone marrow to be

approximately to one in 10<sup>4</sup> to one in 10<sup>5</sup> marrow mononuclear cells. Moreover, taking advantage of *in vitro* assays for evaluating differentiation ability of individual loci, several groups demonstrated the existence of subpopulations within mesenchymal stromal cells (Castro-Malaspina et al. 2017), with some showing osteogenic potential only and others that maintained the ability to be committed also towards adipogenic and chondrogenic lineages.

### 3.3.1 Characterization of MSCs

Since the first description of hMSC from bone marrow, they have been isolated from almost all tissues such as adipose tissue, amniotic fluid, amniotic membrane, dental tissues, endometrium, limb bud, menstrual blood, peripheral blood, placenta and foetal membrane, salivary gland, skin and foreskin sub-amniotic umbilical cord lining membrane, synovial fluid, and Wharton's jelly (Ullah et al. 2015).

Still there is neither a single definition nor a quantitative assay to help in the identification of MSCs in mixed population of cells.

Although there are different protocols in terms of isolation, characterization and expansion, as well as source (BM-MSCs are considered the best cell source and taken as standard for the comparison of cells derived from other sources), all MSCs have to exhibit the three minimal requirements proposed by the Mesenchymal and Tissue Stem Cell Committee of the International Society for Cellular Therapy (ISCT) (Dominici et al. 2006):

- The ability to adhere to plastic surface when maintained in culture;
- The expression of specific set of surface markers. More than 95% of the MSC population must express CD73, CD90, CD105, as measured by flow cytometry. Genetically encoded by the NT5E gene, CD73 is used as a typical marker to characterize MSCs, although it is highly expressed onto the lymphocyte membranes (Resta et al. 1998) as well. CD73 is an ecto-5'-nucleotidase, that converts AMP substrates into adenosines. CD90 is the ultimate stemness marker; it is also known as Thy-1, being firstly described on membranes of thymocytes (Ades et al. 1980), the T-cell precursors in the thymus. It is considered one of the gold standard markers for the identification of MSCs and stem cells. CD105, also known as Endoglin, is a type I glycoprotein that identifies hematopoietic progenitor cells and belongs to the TGFβreceptor complex, together with betaglycan, interacting with TGF-βIII and TGF-βI receptors (Barbara et al. 1999). It is involved in stem cell regulation of cell cycle and progression, as well as in other cellular pathways that involve TGF $\beta$  responses, such as cellular migration and localization (Guerrero-Esteo et al. 2002). In addition to these markers, human MSCs obtained from different tissues, have been reported to exhibit expression of CD29, CD44, CD146, CD140b, specific to the tissue of origin. Additionally, MSCs must lack expression of CD34 (marker for hematopoietic primitive progenitors and endothelial cells), CD45 (a pan leukocyte marker), CD14 or CD11b (markers that are prominently expressed on monocytes and macrophages), CD79 $\alpha$ or CD19 (marker of B cells) and human leucocyte antigen-DR (HLA-DR), that

is not expressed by MSCs unless stimulated (e.g. by IFN- $\gamma$ );

- The ability to differentiate into adipocytes, osteocytes and chondrocytes, confirmed by the production of oil droplet, formation of mineralized matrices and expression of type II collagen respectively.

The goal of these requirements is to encourage MSC investigators to adopt minimal universal criteria in an effort to standardize the cell preparations thus allowing a comparision (and reproducibility) of scientific results among laboratories.

Based on technical feasibility, promising curative effects, reduced economic costs, circumvention of ethical issues, as well as the possibility to be used for autologous transplantation, MSCs have become the principal cell-source in cell-based treatment. Although the great advantages over other stem cells, their clinical application might be hindered by some problems. Infact, although the ease of isolation and long-term expansion in respect to other multipotent stem cells (e.g. NSCs), these cells have been reported to lose their potency after reaching high passages due to aging. Infact, It has been reported that MSCs become senescent during long-term culture, as evidenced by decline in differentiation ability, shortening of the telomere length and morphological alterations (Bonab et al. 2006). The *in vitro* senescence of MSCs is related to the decreased activity of telomerase (Kassem 2004). Moreover, even if MSCs are less prone to develop genetic abnormalities, their *in vitro* culturing for a long time may result in an increase in the probability to undergo chromosomal alteration with consequent malignant transformation (Røsland et al. 2009).

# 3.3.2 Therapeutic properties of MSCs: mechanisms of action

The therapeutic effects of MSCs in various life-threatening human diseases, including cerebral spinal cord injury, haematological disorders, cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, immune diseases, graft versus host diseases (GvHDs), and cancer, are well documented (Kim and Cho 2013). Nonetheless, the precise mechanisms by which MSCs act remain a matter for debate and exploration. The generally putative concepts cover transdifferentiation, cell fusion, mithocondrial transfer and paracrine effects, such as the release of soluble factors and microvesicles/exosomes (Fig. 17).



**Figure 17. Action modes of MSCs.** Trans-differentiation: MSCs possess the ability to differentiate into another cell types, from all germ layers - ectoderm, mesoderm and endoderm. Cell fusion: MSC fuse with another cell to form a multinuclear cell, known as syncytium. Mitochondrial transfer: MSC make contact with the adjacent cells and a gap junctional channel (GJC) is built. MSC transfer their mitochondria to the impaired cells through this GJC. Exosomes/Microvesicles (MVs): MSC release exosomes and MVs containing RNAs, microRNAs (miRNAs), lipids and proteins to the microenvironment. The cell nearby engulfs these extracellular vesicles through different mechanisms, including endocytosis. Paracrine: MSC secrete bioactive molecules that act on immunomodulation, angiogenesis/arteriogenesis, anti-apoptosis, anti-oxidation, and cell migration/stimulation (Liang et al. 2014).

Originally, MSC therapeutic properties were thought to be due to their engraftment in the injured organ, where they could directly lead to the regeneration process (Fig. 17). Despite the fact that MSCs are described as multipotent cells, in vivo studies have reported that these cells are endowed with a cross-lineage differentiation potentiality, known as transdifferentiation (Jiang et al. 2002; LaBarge and Blau 2002; Zhao et al. 2002), thus displaying a high plasticity. This enormously enlarges the field of their therapeutic action. Transdifferentiation is a cellular mechanism that allows cells to differentiate across lineages beyond their own classical commitment, thus acting as a progenitor cells for other lineages, such as ectoderm and endoderm. Both epigenetic modifications and the alterations of gene expression patterns, led by environment, can drive cells towards a new differentiation. In determining MSC therapeutic properties, the role of environment, in particular, becomes relevant, by virtue of the natural MSC property, referred to as homing, to migrate across the damaged tissue through the interaction between chemokines released by the injured tissue and chemokine receptors expressed on stem cells. Notably, the ability of MSCs to migrate to the site of injury is restricted to damaged sites: in fact, in non-injured context, the majority of intravenous injected MSCs tend to migrate to the bone marrow, while the remaining becomes entrapped in the lungs and liver or, to a lesser extent, in the capillary bed (Monsel et al. 2014). Such ability might account for the success of MSC engraftment that, then, might modulate in loco the pathological status, possibly by

transdifferentiation, although, up-to-date, this option is still debated in the field of regenerative medicine.

Relevant studies concerning the hepatic and pancreatic regeneration support the idea that another process, next to transdifferentiation, could occur: the *cell fusion* (Fig.17). BM-MSC cell fusion has been demonstrated after irradiation of the host or during ischemia *in vivo* (Yang et al. 2012). Actually, there are some protocols, by physical (electric pulses), chemical (polyethylene glycol, PEG) or biological methods (inactivated virus) that take advantage from this spontaneous event (Aurich et al. 2007; Azizi et al. 2016). *Mitochondrial transfer* to host cells is another mechanism by which MSCs try to regain the tissue homeostasis (Fig.17). With live imaging techniques, the authors observed that instilled MSCs attached to alveoli and transferred functional mitochondria by gap junctional channels (GJCs) to alveolar epithelium, as evidenced by increased ATP concentration in the recipient cells (Islam et al. 2012). However, this successful delivery also compromises the energetic balance of MSCs and, as for transdifferentiation and cell fusion, seems to occur at a very low frequency, thus the latter opportunities do not appear the best ones from which regenerative medicine may take advantage. In fact, many evidences suggest that *paracrine signaling* represents, at least as far as we currently know, the elective method to foster regenerative processes in chronic pathological contexts.

The secretion of cytoprotective factors by MSCs was reported for the first time by Gnecchi and colleagues (Gnecchi et al. 2005). The authors found that genetically modified MSCs overexpressing v-akt B (Akt-MSCs) could prevent ventricular remodeling reestablishing hearth function in less than 72 hours following surgical induction of myocardial infarction (MI) and cell transplantation. Given the extremely brief time, the authors raised the possibility that an action different from myogenic differentiation may be implicated in myocardial recovery. Moreover previous studies have pointed out that the limited frequency of the transplanted stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes (CMCs) was unlikely to be the major contributor that drove protection and repair after ischemic insult (Alvarez-Dolado et al. 2003; Kajstura et al. 2005; Laflamme et al. 2007). Therefore, a new mechanism of action was proposed in which transplanted MSCs might release a range of molecules that were responsible for the observed therapeutic effects. This hypothesis was then confirmed by the discovery that the injection of conditioned medium (CM) collected from hypoxic MSCs could restore the cardiac function. The *in vitro* experiments also demonstrated that the CM was able to protect CMCs against apoptosis after hypoxic challenge. Moreover, by comparing the composition of the CM collected from Akt-MSCs and control-MSCs, the authors observed an upregulation of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF), hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), and thymosin  $\beta$  4 (T $\beta$ 4) in medium of genetically modified cells. The paracrine mechanism of MSCs emerged as an original mechanism of action, exploited by these cells to restore tissue homeostasis. Subsequent studies have been carried on to characterize the specific composition of MSC-CM, by identifying the soluble factors responsible for the therapeutic effect in different pathological contexts.

Caplan himself proposed to change the name of MSCs to "*Medicinal Signaling Cells*" to more accurately reflect the fact that these cells home in on sites of injury or disease and secrete bioactive factors with immunomodulatory, trophic (regenerative) functions, meaning that these cells are able to produce therapeutic drugs that are medicinal. It is, indeed, the patient's own tissue-specific resident stem cells that construct the new tissue as stimulated by the bioactive factors secreted by the exogenously supplied MSCs (Caplan 2015).

Among the factors released/expressed by MSCs that have been reported to drive regeneration and repair can be mentioned:

- angiogenic and arteriogenic factors, such as VEGF, bFGF, HGF, TGF-β, Platelet-Derived Growth Factor (PDGF), Placental Growth Factor (PGF), IL-6, leading to increased vascular density and recovery of blood supply in damaged areas (Huang et al. 2009; Shabbir et al. 2009; Dong et al. 2012; Kwon et al. 2014);
- antioxidant factors, such as staniocalcin 1 (STC1), heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1), superoxide dismutase (SOD), catalase (CAT), glutathione peroxidase (Gpx), (Ohkouchi et al. 2012; Li et al. 2012; Inan et al. 2017) by which MSCs are able to prevent the accumulation of oxidative by-products referred to as ROS (reactive oxygen species), including oxygen ions, oxygen free radicals, and peroxides, that have been implicated in the pathogenic processes driving a variety of diseases, such as carcinogenesis, immune disorders, inflammation, neurodegeneration (Kahles et al. 2007; Kamata 2009; Fisher 2005; Lull and Block 2010).
- antiapoptotic factors, such as B-cell lymphoma, 2 (Bcl-2), survivin, and Akt (Okazaki et al. 2008; Wang et al. 2012). In addition to release anti-apoptotic factors, MSCs were reported to synthesize cytokines that either neutralize apoptotic pathway by reducing the expression of apoptotic proteins, such as Bax, caspase-3 (Pan et al. 2012) or enhance survival, such as VEGF that participate in the anti-apoptotic process through activation (by posphorylation) of focal adhesion kinase (FAK), an important prosurvival signal that acts by suppressing p53-mediated apoptosis (Ilić et al. 1998).
- *chemoattractant receptors*, that play a role in MSC *homing*, defined as the ability of these cells to sense specific signaling molecules and migrate to the sites of inflammation and tissue damage, which is typically associated with cytokine outburst (Sohni and Verfaillie 2013). Among these molecules it can be mentioned the chemokine receptor CXCR4 and its binding partner Stromal-Derived Factor 1 (SDF-1) as well as other chemokine receptors like CCR1, CCR3, CCR7, CCR10, CCR9, CXCR5, CXCR6, CXCR1, CXCR2, CXCR4, CCR1, CCR2 (Zhang et al. 2008; Honczarenko et al. 2009), receptors for growth factors such as PDGF, PGF as well as for Macrophage Inflammatory Protein 1α (MIP-1α), Monocyte Chemoattractant protein 1 (MCP-1) and IL-8 (Ringe et al. 2007; Boomsma and Geenen 2012; Cipriani et al. 2013; Park et al. 2014). Migration and homing require that cells can attach to and migrate

between endothelial cells to enter the target tissue. MSCs express a number of adhesion molecules, including selectins and integrins, involved in these steps such as VLA-4 (or integrin-beta1 and integrin-alpha4 dimer) expressed on MSCs and interacting with VCAM-1 found on endothelial cells (Rüster et al. 2006). In addition MSCs have been reported to secrete matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP2) and membrane type 1 metalloproteinase (MT1-MMP) that contribute to MSC transendothelial migration capacity by degradation of collagen IV - a major component of basement membrane - and activation of different molecules including pro-MMP2 molecules, respectively (Son et al. 2006; De Becker et al. 2007).

Immunomodulatory factors, such as IL-6, HGF, TGF-β1, indoleamine 2,3-dyoxigenase (IDO), HO-1 heme-oxygenase 1 (HO-1), prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), have been reported to regulate the behaviour of immune cells in order to create an environment favourable to repair and regeneration. (Liang et al. 2014).

In addition to this plethora of soluble factors by which MSCs play an influential role in the regeneration of injured tissues in various diseases, these cells are known to release high amount of *Extracellular vesicles (EVs)* that have emerged as important contributor to MSC paracrine action and responsible for their therapeutic effect, largely mediated by their immunomodulatory activity, in a plenty of animal disease models (par.5).

### 3.3.3 Immunomodulatory properties of MSCs

MSC immunomodulatory functions were reported for the first time by Bartholomew and colleagues who observed a dose-dependent inhibitory effect on cell proliferative response of allogenic mitogen-stimulated lymphocytes in mixed lymphocyte culture (MLC) (Bartholomew et al. 2002). Later, Di Nicola and colleagues attributed the observed immunosuppressive effect to the release of soluble factors with no involvement in cell-cell communication, as evidenced by the persistence of the inhibitory effects on T-cells proliferation in a transwell system (Di Nicola et al. 2002). Several studies have shown that MSCs are endowed with potent anti-inflammatory activities and immuno-modulating properties over T-cell activation, proliferation, differentiation and effector function (Wan and Flavell 2009). Once the T cells are activated, they can perform their function by differentiating into different pro-inflammatory subpopulations, including T helper type 1 (Th1), Th2, Th17 cells, cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs), or anti-inflammatory and immunoregulatory subtypes, such as T regulatory (Treg) cells.

The differentiation of T helper cells into effector cells depends largely on the cytokine milieu present at the time of antigen presentation and activation. Several studies have suggested that MSCs modulate the differentiation, function and balance of these subpopulations and foster the development of anti-inflammatory immune response, by increasing the expression of IL-10 as well as the number and the activity of Treg cells. These cells - characterized by the expression of IL-2 receptors on the surface and intercellular

transcription factor FOXP3 - play an important immunosuppressive role in the activation, differentiation of other Th cell subtypes through the release of soluble factors and cell-to-cell contact (Wan and Flavell 2009). Moreover, MSCs directly suppress the activity of Th1 - important for macrophage recruitment to sites of inflammation through release of TNF- $\alpha$  and IFN- $\gamma$  (Wan and Flavell 2009) - and that of Th2, Th17 proinflammatory lymphocytic phenotypes as well as cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL)-associated cell lysis (only if contact between CTLs and MSCs occurs during the primary stimulation phase)(Rasmusson et al. 2003; Di lanni et al. 2008; Gonzalez-Rey et al. 2010; Wang et al. 2012).



**Figure 18: Immumodulatory effects of mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) on immune cells.** MSCs inhibit monocyte differentiation into dendritic cells (DCs), suppress the activation and proliferation from B, Th1, Th2 and Th17 cells, induce the activity of T regulatory (Treg) and inhibit the proliferation and cytotoxicity of natural killer (NK) cells and cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTL) through cell-cell contact mechanisms and through the release of soluble factors.

A limited number of studies have been published regarding the regulatory effect of MSCs on B cells in humans (Franquesa et al. 2012). However, MSCs inhibit the proliferation of B cells by arresting cell cycle G0/G1 without inducing apoptosis and differentiation in plasma cells with consequent reduced production of IgG, IgA, IgM (Tabera et al. 2008).

Another MSC reported function is the ability to modulate the cells of the innate immunity. Dendritic cells (DCs) are the most important APCs specialized in the uptake, transport, antigen processing and presentation to memory T cells, B lymphocytes and Natural killer cells (NKCs). DCs play a key role in the initiation of primary immune response, which depends on the activation and maturation stage of the cells (Banchereau and Steinman 1998). MSCs affect the recruitment, maturation and function of DCs. Co-culture studies showed that MSCs induce the polarization of mature DCs towards an immature phenotype, as evidenced by reduced expression of HLA-DR, CD1a, CD80 and CD86, and down-regulated IL-12, that is associated with tolerance

and anergy of T cells. Moreover, MSCs were able to induce an anti-inflammatory and tolerant phenotype in LPS-treated mature DCs, by increasing their release of IL-10 (Aggarwal and Pittenger 2005).

MSCs exert also inhibitory effects on NK cells – a lymphocytic subtype critical for the innate immune response against viral infections and tumors (Trinchieri 1989) - by reducing both proliferation and cytotoxic potential, through the release of IDO and PGE-2, TGF $\beta$ , IL-10, HGF (Spaggiari et al. 2008).

### 3.3.4 MSC-macrophage crosstalk: polarization toward M2 phenotype

In addition to DCs and NK cells, MSCs have been reported to strongly affect immunosuppressive functions of macrophages, considered as major partakers in inflammatory and regenerative processes. In a study evaluating the crosstalk between MSCs and macrophages, the authors found that PGE-2 play a pivotal role in MSC-modified macrophage polarization towards the M2b-immune regulating phenotype. The immunologically relevant synthesis of PGE-2 depends mostly on ciclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) - but not ciclooxygenase-1 (COX-1) - enzyme activity, with COX-2 being the inducible and COX-1 the constitutively active isoforms (Kalinski 2012) respectively. In the study, the inhibition of COX-2, but not COX-1, resulted in an increase of TNF $\alpha$  and in the decrease of IL-10 production in a concentration-dependent manner. Moreover, the exogenous application of PGE2 to macrophages acted similarly to MSCs, suggesting that PGE-2 is an important molecule in the immunomodulatory crosstalk between MSC and macrophages (Kudlik et al. 2016).

In a mice model of acute colitis, intraperitoneally-administrated MSCs were able to reduce the severity of the disease by polarizing macrophages towards the alternatively activated M2 phenotype and increasing serum levels of IL-10. Specifically, in a mouse model of colitis, pharmacological inhibition of MSC Galectin-3 (Gal-3) - a molecule important for macrophage polarization and function (Yubin Li et al. 2008) - enhanced the presence of colonic M2-macrophages as well as IL-10 serum concentration (Markovic et al. 2016). In another study, MSCs were able to inhibit the production of TNF- $\alpha$  by cocoltured LPS-stimulated macrophages, preventing their polarization towards M1 phenotype and increasing the levels of Arg-1, TGF- $\beta$  and IL-10 (Zheng et al. 2018).

Among the many recent studies linking MSCs to resolution of the inflammatory processes, several demonstrate that MSCs can modulate the pathways of inflammation through two feedback loops (Fig.19), that can be explained by adopting the concepts of *Inducer, Sensor, Mediator, and Effector,* proposed by Medzhitov in 2008 to describe the players involved in a generic inflammatory cascade (Medzhitov 2008). One negative feedback loop is initiated by the proinflammatory molecules (*Mediators*) released from the *Sensors* (resident macrophages/microglia and mast cells expressing receptors for the *Inducers*) after interaction with *Inducers*, that may be represented by products of micro-organisms or injured cells. The released *Mediators* activate MSCs, inducing the upregulation of different molecules, such as COX-2 other

components of the arachidonic acid pathway. As a result, MSCs increase the secretion of PGE-2, that, in turn, drives the transition of the *Sensors* (resident macrophages, microglia) from the classic pro-inflammatory M1 phenotype toward the M2 phenotype - associated with repair and regeneration - characterized by the release of factors, such as IL-10 and and interleukin-1 (IL-1) receptor antagonist, that finally exert an anti-inflammatory action on the *Effectors* (different cell types in the tissue).



Figure 19. Schematic negative feedback loops of TSG-6 and PGE2 into inflammatory responses by MSCs. After interaction with *Mediators* released by M1 pro-inflammatory macrophages/microglia MSCs activate (act MSCs) and release factors that switch off inflammation by polarizing innate immune cells toward an anti-inflammatory phenotype. Abbreviations: act MSCs, activated mesenchymal stem cells; PGE-2, prostaglandin E2; TNF- $\alpha$ , tissue necrosis factor alpha; TSG-6, TNF- $\alpha$  stimulated gene/protein 6 (Prockop 2013).

In the second negative feedback loop MSCs release factors that, instead of polarizing innate immune cells (Sensors) toward an anti-inflammatory phenotype, inhibit specific inflammatory pathways within the Sensors, thus avoiding their release of pro-inflammatory mediators. Infact, after activation by Mediators released by Sensors, MSCs increase the expression of a number of genes, including TNF- $\alpha$  stimulated gene/protein 6 (TSG-6), a protein that has been reported to exert multiple anti-inflammatory as well as tissue remodeling activities (Wisniewski and Vilček 2004; Milner et al. 2006). Among its many effects, TSG-6 was able to interact with CD44 on resident macrophages, either directly or in a complex with hyaluronan, to dissociate CD44 from Toll-like receptor (TLR2) and thereby limit TLR2 driven NFK-B signaling. The result is a decrease in the secretion of TNF- $\alpha$  and other pro-inflammatory *Mediators* that target *Effectors*. The negative feedback loop driven by MSCs was observed for the first time in a model of sepsis induced by cecal ligation and puncture (CLP) (Németh et al. 2009). The authors observed that intravenous injection of BM-MSCs beneficially modulated the response of the host immune system to sepsis, reducing TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-6 and increasing IL-10 serum levels, and improving survival. Importantly, the treatment with MSCs significantly increased the number of IL-10–producing monocytes and macrophages in lungs, compared to control mice. The antibody-mediated neutralization of IL-10 in mice before CLP prevented the beneficial effect of MSC injections, suggesting the key role of IL-10 in MSC therapeutic effect. By combining the in vivo results with the coculture in vitro studies to understand the molecular basis of the MSC-macrophage interaction, the

authors proposed the hypothesis accordingly to which specific molecules, such LPS and TNF- $\alpha$ , interact with TLR-4 and TNF-R1 respective receptors on MSCs inducing NF-κB translocation to the nucleus. This leads to increased release of activated MSC PGE-2 that acts on the EP2 and EP4 receptors of the macrophages and stimulates the release of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10. This feedback loop may explain the therapeutic effect exerted by MSCs in the CLP model of sepsis. In another study, the anti-inflammatory effects of MSCs were investigated in a model of zymosan-induced peritonitis. The authors found that the decreased inflammation observed in MSC-treated mice were at least in part due to activation of hMSCs by the initial inflammatory environment. In particular, zymosan induced the TLR2-mediated activation of macrophages and secretion, via NF- $\kappa$ B signaling, of pro-inflammatory cytokines that, in turn, induced activated MSCs to secrete TSG-6. This anti-inflammatory protein negatively regulated the TLR-2 mediated responses through CD44 receptor expressed on resident macrophages, thus limiting the release of proinflammatory mediators and the infiltration of other immune cells, such as neutrophils (H. Choi et al. 2011). Multiple groups have examined the role of the secretome of MSCs upon TLR ligation, given that different activities of these cells, including immunomodulation (Tomchuck et al. 2008; Waterman et al. 2010), is greatly regulated by the stimulation of these receptors. Importantly, eleven TLRs (TLR1-11) have been identified in human cells (Yu et al. 2010) and several have been reported to be expressed by hMSC at different levels depending on tissue of origin. For example, BM-MSCs have been reported to express TLR1-2 (Tomchuck et al. 2008), TLR3 (Tomchuck et al. 2008; Waterman et al. 2010), TLR4 (Tomchuck et al. 2008; Waterman et al. 2010; Lu et al. 2015), TLR5-6 (Romieu-Mourez et al. 2009; Raicevic et al. 2011), TLR7 (Tomchuck et al. 2008; Romieu-Mourez et al. 2009) and TLR10 (Hwa Cho, Bae, and Jung 2006).

Particularly, several studies reported that the stimulation of TLR3 or TLR4 on BM-MSCs and ASCs with their respective agonists, LPS and polyinosinic:polycytidylic acid [poly(I:C)], promoted the release of cytokines and chemokines with different roles in immunomodulation, such as CXCL10 (Tomchuck et al. 2008), IL-6 (Tomchuck et al. 2008; Waterman et al. 2010), IL-8 (Tomchuck et al. 2008; Lombardo et al. 2008; Waterman et al. 2010), IL-8 (Tomchuck et al. 2008; Lombardo et al. 2008; Waterman et al. 2010) CCL5 (Raicevic et al. 2011), IL-12 (Tomchuck et al. 2008; Raicevic et al. 2011), IL-27, IL-23 (Raicevic et al. 2011), IL1 $\beta$  (Romieu-Mourez et al. 2009), TNF $\alpha$  (Tomchuck et al. 2008), CCL2 (Hwa Cho et al. 2006). Therefore, referring to nomenclature used for macrophage polarization, MSCs have been classified into two phenotypes: pro-inflammatory MSC1 phenotype and immunosuppressive MSC2 phenotype (Waterman et al. 2010) (Fig. 20).



**Figure 20**. **Interactions of MSCs with environmental cues leading to polarization**. MSCs are polarized toward MSC1 pro-inflammatory and MSC2 anti-inflammatory phenotype by LPS and poly (I:C), respectively (Modified by Rivera-Cruz et al. 2017). This nomenclature was defined following the description of MSCs abilities to induce the polarization of macrophages (see the text).

MSC1 is characterized by an increased synthesis and secretion of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines, such as IL-6 and IL-8, while MSC2 has increased production of immunosuppressive mediators such as Interferon gamma-induced protein 10 (IP-10) and CCL5.

All these results highlight the importance of environmental cues for eliciting MSC immunoregulatory activity. Therefore, the developing of engineering or specific *ex vivo* preconditioning strategies that lead to a controlled and purposeful cell polarization could enhance the therapeutic potential of these cells as well as their derived products.

# 3.3.5 Preconditioning to enhance MSC immunomodulatory functions

Although MSCs are widely applied in cellular transplantation, the low survival rate and high apoptosis rate reduce their therapeutic effects. In fact, when they are injected *in vivo*, they migrate into damaged tissues or organs, where they encounter a harsh environment characterized by high levels of pro-inflammatory mediators, ROS and death molecules that can compromise their functions. One of the approaches to improve the ability of MSCs to survive in the harsh environment is to *precondition* cells *ex vivo* in a specifically designed/engineered environment, enriched with different physical or chemical parameter(s)/factor(s) (Fig. 21).



**Figure 21. Schematic representation of** *ex vivo* **strategies to improve MSC function**. Preconditioning, genetic modification, nutrition deprivation and optimization of MSC culture conditions are able to activate specific cellular signaling pathways that confer enhanced properties (e.g. anti-oxidation, anti-apoptosis, immunomodulation) on the cells (Hu and Li 2018).

Preconditioning of MSCs by hypoxia, pharmacological/chemical agents, trophic factors, cytokine have been investigated as key strategies to prepare the cells to survive in the harsh environment (Saparov et al. 2016). Moreover, considering the natural interaction between MSCs and immune cells, preconditioning may represent an important tool for driving MSC cell polarization towards a specific immunoregulatory phenotype, as well as endowing MSCs with enhanced abilities to regulate innate immune response. Importantly, if MSCs can build up a constructive immune response after injury by regulating the function of inflammatory cells that actively contribute to exacerbate primary damage - as it occurs, for example, in neurodegenerative diseases - this would be likely to enhance tissue healing. Hypoxia/Oxygen deprivation (H/OD) has been described as a strategy to enhance MSC expression of anti-apoptotic proteins, angiogenic factors (Bader et al. 2015), as well as increase migration capacity (Rosová et al. 2008) and ability to regulate the innate immune response. Chen and colleagues investigated if the paracrine functions of BM-MSCs were favourably affected by hypoxia (2% O<sub>2</sub>) to enhance their ability to stimulate cutaneous wound healing in mice. They found that the medium from preconditioned cells contained significantly higher amounts of bFGF, vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGF-A), IL-6, IL-8, compared to medium derived from MSCs grown in normal culture conditions (20% atmospheric O<sub>2</sub>). Moreover mice treated with preconditioned cells evidenced a higher infiltration of macrophages - generally regarded as beneficial to wound healing - in site of injury, suggesting that they may take part in accelerated skin wound contraction, compared to mice treated with normoxic cells (Chen et al. 2014). In another mice model of skin wound, intravenously infusion of 24h hypoxic stimulated human gingival-derived mesenchymal stem cells (hGMSCs) was found to accelerate skin wound closure compared to mice infused with non-preconditioned cells. In particular, hypoxic treatment of preconditioned MSCs reduced the recruitment of peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs)

at the skin wound, decreased the peripheral blood concentration of pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF- $\alpha$ , and increased anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (Jiang et al. 2015). In another study, Wei and colleagues investigated the effects of intravenous administration of hypoxia preconditioned BM-MSCs in a model of ischemic stroke induced by 90-min occlusion of right middle cerebral artery (Wei et al. 2012). They found that 48h sub-lethal hypoxia  $(0.5\% O_2)$  preconditioning of MSCs (H-BMCs) upregulated the expression of a variety of trophic factors, including BDNF, GDNF, VEGF, angiotensin (Ang-1) with respect to normoxic cells (N-BMCs). In addition to regenerative factors, 24h hypoxia preconditioning and 24h re-oxygenation were able to significantly reduce the H-BMCs expression of a broad range of pro-inflammatory genes, such as CC3, CC5, CC17, CCL4, CXCR3, known to be potent attractor for monocytes, macrophages and T-cells (Dufour et al. 2002). The number of OX-42-positive cells (activated microglia) in the ischemic cortex of H-BMCs administered rats was noticeably lower and neurogenesis was increased compared to stroke-only and N-BMCs rats. Moreover, the authors observed significant locomotion improvement in mice treated with H-BMCs with respect to stroke-only and N-BMCs-treated rats, suggesting that hypoxic pre-treatment represent an effective stem cell therapy, probably exerting therapeutic effects by promoting neurogenesis by enhancing the trophic and the anti-inflammatory actions of MSCs. Similar results were obtained by Lan and colleagues, who demonstrated for the first time that hypoxic preconditioned MSCs rendered better therapeutic effects than untreated MSCs in a bleomycin induced-pulmonary fibrosis animal model. In particular, hypoxic treatment strongly down-regulated the expression of inflammatory and fibrotic factors in MSCs compared to untreated cells (Lan et al. 2015).

Several studies also reported the effects of cytokine-preconditioned MSCs on innate immunity. Noone and colleagues show that hMSCs suppress NK activation, through PGE-2 secretion in a contact-independent manner and that cell pre-stimulation with interferon gamma (IFN- $\gamma$ ) induced expression of the tryptophan degrading enzyme IDO, thus facilitating enhanced suppression (Noone et al. 2013b). IDO is an IFN- $\gamma$ -inducible intracellular enzyme that catalyses the first step in tryptophan degradation along the kynurenine pathway. The activity of this enzyme was first identified as a defence mechanism against microbial invasions because it induces the depletion of tryptophan, which is required for the proliferation of bacteria, parasites and viruses (Zelante et al. 2009), producing kynurenine that can be further catabolized into kynurenic acid, anthranilic acid, or 3-hydroxykynurenine, all possessing immunomodulatory properties. PGE-2, is a lipid mediator that is synthesized from arachidonic acid via the actions of COX enzymes, either constitutively or in response to cell-specific trauma, stimuli, or signaling molecules (Smith 1989b). Depending upon the context, PGE-2 has been reported to exert homeostatic (Smith 1989), inflammatory effect, studies have demonstrated its involvement in polarizing M1 macrophages toward M2 anti-inflammatory phenotype. Cytokines, like IFN- $\beta$ , IFN $\gamma$ , IL-1 $\beta$  and TLR-agonists, such as LPS have been described as treatment able to

significantly increase the production and release of MSC PGE-2 (Gray et al. 2015), with IL-1 $\beta$  and LPS being the more potent inducers and having the greatest impact on suppression of TNF- $\alpha$  production by human macrophages after treatment with MSC-conditioned medium. However, although the combined pretreatment of MSCs with IL-1 $\beta$  and LPS generated a synergistic increase in PGE2 secretion, this double stimulation did not further reduce macrophage TNF- $\alpha$  release. This may indicate a lower limit in attenuation of macrophage TNF- $\alpha$  production in that system (cultured macrophages treated with MSC-conditioned medium), where further increases in PGE2 will not correspond to a further reduction in TNF- $\alpha$  levels. This may indicate that, at least upon a certain level, other molecules need to be modulated to further reduce the production of this pro-inflammatory cytokine. Interestingly, although the synergistic effect in inducing PGE-2 secretion was observed also for interferon  $\beta$  (IFN- $\beta$ ) IL-1 $\beta$ , their combined action failed to antagonize macrophage TNF- $\alpha$  secretion, suggesting potential conflicts in regulatory signals when two potent inducers are used simultaneously.

The important role IDO and PGE-2 in mediating MSC immunosuppressive capabilities was also demonstrated by their ability to enhance the secretion of factor H (Yan Li and Lin 2012), a factor that has been reported to inhibit complement activation, which plays pivotal role in innate immunity (Whaley and Ruddy 1976). The authors found that MSC production of factor H was upregulated by TNF- $\alpha$  and IFN- $\gamma$  in both dose- and timedependent manners, while the treatment with the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-6 did not have a significant impact on MSC factor H production. Moreover, both IDO and PGE-2 inhibitors significantly reduced MSC factor H production, suggesting that factor H produced locally by MSCs may contribute to their broad immunosuppressive activities (Tu et al. 2010). Similar results were obtained by François and colleagues who found that the combined IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\gamma$  stimulation of MSCs, as the combination that further increases T cell suppression, with respect to only IFN- $\gamma$  treatment. The upregulation of IDO following exposure to TNF- $\alpha$ and IFN- $\gamma$  varied between donors and stronger producers of IDO were more potent inhibitors of T cell proliferation in vitro, establishing a correlation between the amount of IDO produced and the level of T cell inhibition. Noteworthy, the authors demonstrated that the enzymatic activity of IDO can mediate a direct and indirect inhibition of T cell proliferation. IFN- $\gamma$  produced by activated T cells in an inflammatory milieu prompts the expression of IDO in MSCs and thus the conversion of tryptophan into kynurenine, which leads to a direct inhibition of T cell proliferation. Indirectly, they demonstrated that enzymatic activity of IDO and possibly other factors secreted by MSCs, induced the polarization of monocytes into IL-10-secreting CD206<sup>+</sup> M2-like macrophages, which possess T-cell immunosuppressive properties on their own. These observations were confirmed by both depletion of monocyte and additional of supplementary monocytes to the PBMC proliferation assay (François et al. 2012).

These results indicate that both by low oxygen concentration and pro-inflammatory cytokines represent important tools for enhancing MSC ability to regulate innate immune response, underlining the plasticity of

MSCs that release immunomodulant factors to restore the equilibrium in conditions of disrupted homeostasis.

#### 3.3.6 Mesenchymal Stem Cells in diseases

Among stem cell types available for transplantation in patients, MSCs are often considered best candidates because of their paracrine effects and, given their presence in adult tissues, the chance to be exploited for autologous transplantation, thus avoiding concerns related to allogenic organ rejection and ethics.

In fact, preclinical and clinical studies suggest that MSCs are not APCs, showing low expression of human leukocyte antigen (HLA), MHCI and negligible levels of HLA class II (Le Blanc et al. 2003).

MHCI and MHCII complexes are peptide-binding proteins, well known to activate adaptive immune system: the formers stimulate the cytotoxic T cells to recognize antigen fragments, cleaved by APCs and presented on their membrane; the latter activate helper T-cells by exposing extracellular antigens after they enter the endocytic pathway of the APCs. The low expression of these complexes, as well as of the co-stimulatory molecules B7- 1/B7-2 (CD80/86), CD40 or its ligand CD40L (Pittenger et al. 1999b), prevent lymphocytes from becoming fully activated. These aspects paved the way for allogenic MSC-based therapies.

Several studies have demonstrated that MSC neuroprotective effects are associated to functional improvement, following their transplantation in immune-mediated diseases and degenerative diseases. Specifically, the therapeutic immunoregulatory effects mediated by these cells have been observed in different preclinical disease models, such as skin wound, skin-graft rejection, acute kidney injury (AKI), myocardial infarction (MI), acute lung injury (ALI), rheumatoid arthritis, systemic lupus erythematosus, type-I-diabetes, inflammatory bowel disease (Gnecchi et al. 2005; Bruno et al. 2012; Glenn 2014).

Differentiation potential, immunomodulation and production of trophic factors represent the MSC properties that have driven several clinical trials in humans, in order to test MSC efficacy in genetic bone diseases, osteogenesis imperfecta, osteoarthritis, AKI and MI, as well as to foster hematopoietic recovery after BM transplantation and to treat GvHD (Le Blanc et al. 2008). As of date (17.09.2018), in the last three years, a total number of 242 clinical studies involved MSCs for different clinical phases registered on the NIH Clinical Trial Database (https://clinicaltrials.gov/).

Finally, MSCs are extensively considered also as a therapeutic tool against neurodegenerative diseases, such as Alzheimer's Disease (AD), Parkinson's Disease (PD), Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS), and Multiple Sclerosis (MS) (Volkman and Offen 2017). In the context of these pathologies, MSCs have been evaluated as a promising therapeutic strategy, reflecting either their ability to transdifferentiate into neural stem cells, whenever specific conditions are guaranteed, or their immunomodulatory actions, which, have been demonstrated to largely be mediated by extracellular vesicles (EVs).

# 4. Extracellular Vesicles (EVs)

Extracellular Vesicles (EVs) are a heterogeneous group of cell-derived membranous structures released by the majority of the cells and different from secretory vesicles containing hormones or neurotransmitter that are released only by specialized cells. The secretion of EVs was initially described as means of eliminating useless materials from the cells. However, a large amount of published reports has demonstrated that they are more than just waste carriers. Indeed, EVs play important roles in biological communication through their capacity to exchange different molecules between cells (a process defined "horizontal communication"), such as nucleic acids, lipids and proteins. EVs can be found in a variety of physiological fluids such as normal urine, blood, bronchial lavage fluid, breast milk, saliva, cerebrospinal fluid, amniotic fluid, synovial fluid, and malignant ascites. They have been implicated in important processes such as immune responses, homeostasis maintenance, coagulation, inflammation, cancer progression, angiogenesis and antigen presentation, thus acting as signalling vehicles in normal cell homeostatic processes or because of pathological developments. Among the different types of EVs, the most characterized are exosomes and microvesicles (MVs) (Raposo and Stoorvogel 2013). Figure 22 shows a classification of the principal exosomes and MVs.



**Figure 22. EV classification. a**. Over the past two decades, EVs have been named based on their origin (from endosome or plasma membrane), size (typically between 50 nm and 500 nm, but they measure up to 1–10  $\mu$ m), and morphology. Now, they can be classified into two main distinct classes: exosomes and microvesicles (MVs). **b**. Schematic representation of EV biogenesis: intraluminal vesicles (ILVs) are released in the extracellular environment as exosomes after fusion of multivesicular endosome (MVE) with plasma membrane (PM), while MVs directly bud from PM (Van Niel et al. 2018).

# 4.1 EV biogenesis and release

Exosomes and MVs have different biogenesis (both involving membrane-trafficking processes): exosomes are generated within the endosomal system as intraluminal vesicles (ILVs) and secreted during the fusion of multivesicular endosomes (MVEs) with the cell surface, whereas MVs originate by an outward budding at the plasma membrane (PM) followed by the shedding of the vesicles. Even though the generation of MVs and exosomes occurs at distinct sites in the cell, common intracellular mechanisms and sorting machineries are involved in the biogenesis of both these types of EVs, thus hindering the possibility of distinguishing between the different vesicle subpopulations. Cargoes are important regulators of EV formation. In particular, cargoes

planned for the secretion within EVs must be targeted to the site of production, either at the PM (for MVs) or at the membrane of the MVE (for exosomes). For example, the ectopic expression of MHC class II cargo has been shown to promote MVE and ILV generation (Ostrowski et al. 2009), probably by recruiting the necessary machineries for their generation.

Exosomal cargoes reach endosomes from the Golgi apparatus or are internalized from the PM before being sorted to ILVs during endosome maturation (Fig. 23). Therefore, cargoes that are preferentially recycled to the PM are not likely to be sorted in exosomes. Consequently, any impairment of regulators of endosomal recycling, retrograde transport from endosomes to the Golgi or internalization from PM might influence the targeting of some cargoes to different types of EVs (Van Niel et al. 2018).

**Exosomes** are generally thought to derive from the endosomal compartment. They form within the intraluminal vesicles (ILVs) that derive from an unconventional inward budding of MVEs, which are intermediates within the endosomal system. The formation of MVEs is coordinated by a complex of proteins called <u>endosomal sorting complex required for transport (ESCRT)</u> (Raposo and Stoorvogel 2013). ESCRT-0 and ESCRT-I cluster ubiquitylated transmembrane cargoes on microdomains of MVEs and recruit, via ESCRT-II and kinases which phosphorylate key subunits on ESCRT-0 recruiting at the endosomal membrane other subcomplexes such as ESCRT-III, that perform budding and fission of that microdomain (Adell et al. 2014). Therefore, ESCRT exert a main role in channelling molecules into ILVs.

Exosomes can also be formed in a ESCRT-independent process, as revealed by studies showing that MVEs, containing ILVs loaded with CD63, were still formed upon depletion of the ESCRT complexes (Stuffers et al. 2009). The first ESCRT-independent mechanism of exosome biogenesis was shown to be dependent on the activity of neutral type II sphingomyelinase enzyme, that hydrolyses sphingomyelin to ceramide. This was supported by the high levels of ceramide found within purified exosomes and the reduction of EV release after inhibition of the enzyme (Trajkovic et al. 2008). In addition, proteins of tetraspanin family have been shown to regulate ESCRT-independent endosomal sorting, such as CD63, CD81, CD82 and CD9 (Theos et al. 2006; Buschow et al. 2009). These proteins form dynamic membrane platform with other tetraspanins as well as transmembrane and cytosolic proteins contributing to the formation of the microdomains that will bud (Charrin et al. 2014). Other proteins, such as Alix and tumor susceptibility gene derived protein (Tsg101) are directly involved in ILVs formation (Kowal et al. 2014).



**Figure 23. EV biogenesis.** EV generation and the targeting of cargoes within these vesicles require tuned regulation of multiple intracellular pathways (blue arrows for exosomes, *green* arrows for MVs) that involve various RAS-related protein (RAB) GTPases. Cargoes directed to MVEs originate from endocytosis at the plasma membrane (PM) or are directly targeted to MVEs or to early sorting endosomes via the biosynthetic pathway (from the *trans*-Golgi network, TGN). Retrograde transport towards the TGN or recycling back to the PM will divert cargoes from their targeting to the MVE (*dashed arrows*) and therefore their incorporation into intraluminal vesicles (ILVs). Once matured, MVEs can target lysosomes or autophagosomes for degradation or - along microtubules - dock to the PM for fusion and release of exosomes. In the case of MV biogenesis, endocytic uptake (*dashed arrow*) and recycling will decrease and increase, respectively, the targeting of membrane-bound cargoes to MVs. ARF6, ADP-ribosylation factor 6; RAL-1, RAL (Ras-related GTPase) homolog; SNAP23, synaptosomal-associated protein 23; SYX-5, syntaxin 5; VAMP3, vesicle-associated membrane protein 3. \*Denotes *Caenorhabditis elegans* proteins (Van Niel et al. 2018).

The sequestration of cytosolic proteins into ILVs has been described to depend on co-sorting with other proteins, such as chaperon heat shock 70 kDa protein (HSP70) (Théry et al. 2001). Nucleic acids, including mRNAs, non-coding RNAs, microRNAs (miRNA) and DNA sequences have also been found in exosomes (Valadi et al. 2007; Thakur et al. 2014). Interestingly miRNAs seem to be differently sorted on the basis of specific motifs in their sequence that are bound by heterogeneous nuclear ribonucleoprotein A2B1 (hnRNPA2B1)(Villarroya-Beltri et al. 2013). This suggests that the incorporation of nucleic acids is an active regulated process. However, the mechanisms involved in targeting nucleic acids to exosomes are so far elusive. These MVEs can either fuse with autophagosomes and lysosomes for degradation or travel back and fuse with the plasma membrane, a process that is likely to be mediated by SNARE proteins and synaptotagmin family members (Jahn and Scheller 2006). Various Rab-GTPases coordinate the transport of MVBs to the plasma membrane and cytoskeletal rearrangements eventually leads to ILVs secretion in the extracellular environment, as exosomes, upon fusion with plasma membrane (Cocucci et al. 2009).

The biogenesis of **microvesicles** (MVs) requires several molecular rearrangements within the plasma membrane, including changes in lipid and protein composition, and modifications in Ca<sup>2+</sup> levels (Minciacchi et al. 2015). Ca<sup>2+</sup>-dependent enzymes such as aminophospholipid translocases (flippases and floppases), scramblases and calpain drive rearrangements in the composition of membrane phospholipids (exposition of phosphatidylserine from the inner leaflet of cell surface to the outer one), which causes physical bending

of the membrane and restructuring of the underlying actin cytoskeleton, followed by fission process and subsequent release of the vesicle in the extracellular space (Tricarico et al. 2017). In particular this fission requires an interaction of actin and myosin with subsequent ATP-dependent contraction (McConnell et al. 2009). The activation of small GTP-binding proteins including ARF6 and ARF1 leads to the phosphorylation of myosin light chain (MLC) and actomyosin contraction, which allows the vesicles to bud off from the membrane (Muralidharan-Chari et al. 2009). In addition to increased levels of Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration, robust release of MVs has been reported through the activation of protein kinase C by phorbol esters (Cocucci et al. 2009) and after ATP-mediated activation of P2X<sub>7</sub> receptors, which leads to rearrangements of the cell membrane by recruiting acidic rather than neutral sphingomyelinase (Bianco et al. 2005). This suggests that different members of the sphingomyelinase family control the biogenesis of exosomes (Trajkovic et al. 2008) and the release of MVs, but in both cases, through ESCRT-independent mechanisms.

As for cargo targeting to exosomes, lipids and other membrane-associated molecules are incorporated into MVs through their affinity for lipids raft, while cytosolic components are targeted to MVs through their binding to the inner leaflet of the PM through specific anchors (palmitoylation, prenylation, myristoylation) that concentrates them to specific membrane microdomains from which forming MVs will bud (Shen et al. 2011). The mechanism by which nucleic acids are incorporated into MVs is still unclear.

Despite the different biogenesis pathways, exosomes and MVs display a similar appearance, overlapping size and often common composition that make it difficult to ascertain their origin once isolated from the extracellular medium or from biological fluids. Of note, the tightly regulated steps of transport, tethering and fusion of MVE to the plasma membrane for the release of exosomes, could account for the time difference between the generation and release of the two types of EVs.

#### 4.2 Binding to and internalization by target cells

Once released in the extracellular space, EVs can interact and be uptaken by recipient cells. Target cell specifity is likely to be determined by proteins enriched at the surface of EVs and receptors expressed on the PM of recipient cells. Several mediators have been described to perform these interactions, including tetraspanins, integrins, lipids, lectins, heparan sulfate proteoglycans and extracellular matrix (ECM) components (Fig. 24 inset). Integrins on EVs interact with intercellular adhesion molecules (ICAMs) at the surface of recipient cells, as well as extracellular matrix proteins, mostly fibronectin and laminin, that play important roles in exosome (Sung et al. 2015) and MV (Leiss et al. 2008) binding to the target cells. In EV binding, the ECM can act as a 'zipper' between integrins present on EVs and target cells. Moreover, EV lipid composition has been reported to mediate interaction with target cells by recruiting specific lipid-binding proteins (Morelli et al. 2004). EVs can be internalized by cells either by fusion with PM or via endocytosis (Mulcahy et al. 2014). Different mechanisms have been described for the uptake by endocytosis including

clathrin-mediated endocytosis, caveolin-mediated endocytosis, lipid raft-mediated endocytosis, macropinocytosis and phagocytosis (Fig. 24). The uptake mode of EVs may be dependent on the type of the cell and its physiological state. For example, clathrin-dependent endocytosis or phagocytosis has been described in neurons, macropinocytosis in microglia, phagocytosis or receptor-mediated endocytosis in dendritic cells, caveolin-mediated endocytosis in epithelial cells, and cholesterol- and lipid raft-dependent endocytosis in tumor cells (Abels et al. 2017). The presence of specific structures - such as lipids rafts - at the PM of the target cell might influence the fate of EVs (Escrevente et al. 2011). In a study the authors investigated the temporal and spatial dynamics of vesicle-cell interactions by using optical manipulation and live-cell microscopy to directly drive EVs produced by microglial cells onto the surface of astrocytes or microglia in primary culture. They found that MVs derived from microglia show largely different dynamics of interaction with membranes of microglia and astrocytes. MVs promptly adhered to both glial cell types; however, after adhesion, MVs remained stuck to the plasma membranes of astrocytes, whereas they moved slowly along the surface of microglia. Phosphatidylserine residues on MVs were found to critically regulate this interaction as their cloaking on MVs with annexin V inhibited MV-cell contact and reduced MV movement on the microglial surface (Prada et al. 2016). Importantly, this study validated the optical tweezers as a powerful tool to explore the dynamics of MV interaction with cells and to understand the contribution of surface molecules to MV uptake by cells. Importantly, given that microglial MVs have been described as the vehicles of pathogenic cargo proteins in neurodegenerative diseases (Joshi et al. 2014), exploitation of optical manipulation will be crucial for a better understanding of how microglial MVs interact with neurons and oligodendrocytes and may contribute to their damage.



**Figure 24. EV Interaction with target cells.** On the target cell, exogenous EVs will bind to the cell surface (see inset) and following various fates. Depending on the cell type, they can remain bound to the surface (e.g., to integrins), activating specific intracellular signalling pathways (e.g., antigen presentation) or can be internalized by multiple pathways. Internalization will target exogenous EVs into the canonical endosomal pathway, whereby they reach MVEs, in which the internalized vesicles are likely to mix with endogenous intraluminal vesicles (ILVs). Fusion of MVEs with the lysosome will lead to the degradation of EVs and the recycling of their contents to provide trophic support to the recipient cell. EVs, docked either at the plasma membrane or at the limiting membrane of MVEs, can release their intraluminal contents (e.g., miRNA) into the cytoplasm of the recipient cell by fusion. Uptaken vesicles could also be recycled to the PM (*dashed arrows*). ECM, extracellular matrix; ICAM, intercellular adhesion molecule; TIM4, T cell immunoglobulin mucin receptor 4 (Van Niel et al. 2018).

## 4.3 Biological content of EVs

After interaction with the target cells, EVs can elicit a variety of functional responses by means of their cargo. The biologically active molecules of EVs comprise:

Lipids, such as sphingomyelin, gangliosides and disaturated lipids, are increased in exosomes while phosphatidylcholine and diacylglycerol proportion are decreased relative to the membranes of their cells of origin. Some studies have also described increased fraction of cholesterol (Laulagnier et al. 2004), as well as an higher proportion of phosphatidylserine in the outer leaflet (Llorente et al. 2013), that may facilitate their internalization by the recipient cells. The increased enrichment of sphingomyelin and disaturated lipids compared to cell membranes implies a higher rigidity of the exosome lipid bilayer. This rigidity has been suggested to be pH dependent and it may be linked to the origin of exosomes, being the pH in MVEs lower than in the cytoplasm (Laulagnier et al. 2004). Finally, the greater rigidity of EVs may contribute to their resistance to the degradation and therefore their stability as carriers of various biomolecules. In addition to these lipids, EVs contain enzymes involved in their metabolism, including phospholipases D and A2;

-*Nucleic acids*, such as RNA and DNA molecules. The total amount of RNA in EVs varies depending on the cell type of origin and the stimulus to which they have been subjected. RNA found in EVs is predominantly short in size [200 nucleotides less than the average of cellular fraction (Eirin et al. 2015)], while in the pool of long transcripts (more than 200 nucleotides), both coding and noncoding RNAs were found (Huang et al. 2013).

The sequencing of total RNA from serum-derived EVs suggested that microRNAs (miRNA) and transfer RNA (tRNAs) constitute about 15% of EV-RNA (Bellingham et al. 2012). Interestingly, some profiles of EV-RNA do not mirror those of cellular RNA (Skog et al. 2008). Some cancer-derived EVs contain more total RNA than those derived from non-cancer cells (Balaj et al. 2011) and some RNAs were found to be enriched in the EVs released from adipose MSCs (Eirin et al. 2015). In particular, EVs preferentially contain mRNA for transcription factors (e.g. MDFIC, POU3F1, NRIP1) and genes involved in angiogenesis (e.g. HGF, HES1, TCF4) and adipogenesis (e.g. CEBPA, KLF7). EVs also transport Golgi apparatus genes (ARRB1, GOLGA4) and genes involved in TGF- $\beta$  signaling. In contrast, mitochondrial, calcium signaling and cytoskeleton genes are selectively excluded from EVs. This suggests that specific mechanisms exist for selective packaging of RNA molecules within EVs. As described before, miRNA packaging into EVs has been reported to depend on recognition of specific motifs in nucleotide sequence by the ribonucleoprotein hnRNPA2B1 (Villarroya-Beltri et al. 2013). In addition, the sorting of miRNAs to exosomes may be driven by 3' end post-transcriptional modifications (Koppers-Lalic et al. 2014). Importantly, RNAs have been found to be functionally transferred to recipient cells by EVs (Zaborowski

et al. 2015). Finally, DNA molecules have been found in EVs, but their functional significance remain unknown (Thakur et al. 2014).

proteins: the protein composition of EVs is related to the cell type and mode of biogenesis. Exosomes that originate from the endolysosomal compartment tend to be more enriched in major histocompatibility complex class II (MHC class II) and tetraspanins CD37, CD53, CD63, CD81, and CD82 (Tauro et al. 2012). Since ESCRT pathway play a critical role in MVE formation, proteins belonging to this complex, including Alix, tumor susceptibility gene protein 101 (TSG101) and chaperones, such as Hcs70 and Hsp90, are generally enriched in exosomes, irrespective of the cell type (Théry et al. 2001). Some studies have also reported that, compared to the whole cells, exosomes are enriched in glycoproteins and transmembrane proteins (Sinha et al. 2014). On the contrary, owing to their origin via direct budding from the plasma membrane, MVs tend to be enriched in a different repertoire of proteins as compared to those of exosomes, including integrins, glycoprotein Ib (GPIb), and P-selectin (Heijnen et al. 1999). Compared to exosomes, MVs carry more proteins with post-translational modifications, such as glycoproteins or phosphoproteins (Palmisano et al. 2012). Noteworthy, all these proteins, especially tetraspanins, ESCT proteins, Alix, TSG101, and HSPs, are commonly used as general EV markers (Théry et al. 2001). In contrast, proteins contained within mitochondria (e.g., aconitase), the Golgi apparatus (e.g., GM130), the endoplasmic reticulum (e.g., calreticulin) and some cytoplasmic proteins (e.g.,  $\alpha$ -tubulin) have been reported to be depleted in EVs isolated by differential centrifugation (Sinha et al. 2014). Therefore, the negativity of EV samples for these markers confirm the purity of EV preparations as long as no cell stress and/or death was induced. The protein composition of exosomes and MVs shows a substantial overlap, although some proteins are more enriched in one than in other EV subtypes (Palmisano et al. 2012). Although it is unclear whether this overlap may be due to the applied isolation techniques - which currently do not allow the complete separation of EV subtypes - the separation of EV fractions by sucrose gradient centrifugation indicates a reduced content - but not the complete absence - of glycoprotein 1b alpha in exosomes when compared with MVs (Heijnen et al. 1999). Up to date there is no marker that permits to univocally distinguish one subtype of vesicle from the another. Proteins transferred by EVs are mostly represented by nucleic acid binding proteins (Sinha et al. 2014) given the abundant RNA and DNA present in these vesicles - transcription factors, receptors, enzymes. Moreover, EVs were found to elicit functional responses by activating receptors on recipient cells. This was observed for the first time in vitro with the discovery that human and murine B cell released EVs containing MHC-II, thus acting as antigen-presenting vesicles able to induce antigen-specific MHC class II-restricted T cell responses (Raposo et al. 1996). Finally, since the profile of EV proteins reflect the status of the parental cells, they may also assume a relevant significance as biomarkers for a wide range of diseases (Colombo et al. 2012; Im et al. 2014).

# 5. Therapeutic perspectives of MSCs and their derived EVs in Alzheimer's Disease

As described before, recent studies have indicated a role for immune system in AD pathogenesis (Heneka et al. 2015; Villegas-Llerena et al. 2016). The recent identification - by genome wide association studies (GWAS) - of new variants of microglial genes associated with the increased risk of late-onset AD (LOAD) had shed the light on neuroinflammation as a factor driving pathogenetic cascade in AD (Karch and Goate 2015)(par. 2.5) Given the well-known plasticity, migration ability toward damaged tissues and immunomodulatory abilities, MSCs are remarkable cells in that could be exploited to target inflammatory processes in AD.

Kim and colleagues investigated the role of human adipose-derived MSCs (ASCs) in a Tg2576 AD model to elucidate the preventive and therapeutic potential of stem cells in AD (Kim et al. 2012), by evaluating the cognitive ability (behavioural test) and the neuropathology (molecular study). Cells were intravenously injected in 3-month-old mice biweekly for 7 months to evaluate the ability of hASCs to prevent or delay the onset of disease, or bilaterally transplanted (one injection) into the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus of older mice (11-month-old) in order to examine the therapeutic potential of stem cell treatment when disease has already progressed. The authors found that in both the experimental paradigms, hASCs showed therapeutic or preventive potentials rescuing cognitive impairments, reducing protein levels of A $\beta$  peptides and upregulating IL-10 and neurotrophic factors in the brain of treated mice. Interestingly, intravenously injected MSCs were able to pass the BBB and migrate into the brain. Moreover, animals of the treated group evidenced increased neurogenesis and dendritic stability in the hippocampus. The ability of stem cells to pass the BBB was also confirmed by Naaldijk and colleagues who evaluated the effects of intravenous infusion of mouse BM-MSCs in 12-15-month APP/PS1 transgenic mice (Naaldijk et al. 2016). MSCs were found around Aβ plaques 28 days after infusion, suggesting the important propensity of MSCs to home inflamed tissue. Although no transplant-related changes in total amyloid- $\beta$  were observed, the MSC-treated group displayed an increase in the number of hippocampal small size plaques, but decrease in medium size plaques, compared to control group. MSC treatment reduced microglial number and size in cortex as well as decreased levels of pro-inflammatory mediators TNF- $\alpha$  and MCP-1 in cortex and hippocampus, and IL-6 only in hippocampus. These results suggest that MSCs may exert their therapeutic action in AD through the modulation of neuroinflammation, mainly altering microglial cell functionality. Importantly, in contrast with experimental paradigm of Kim and colleagues, the beneficial effects in this model were obtained by a single administration of MSCs in mice tail vein.

MSCs have been also described to prevent accumulation of A $\beta$  plaques, by inducing the rapid clearance of amyloid aggregates in an acutely induced AD model obtained by injecting A $\beta$  into the dentate gyrus (DG) of the hippocampus of C57BL/6 mice ( Lee et al. 2009). The authors found that bilaterally transplantation of MSCs in the DG of mice after A $\beta$  injection was able to promote microglia activation favouring the clearance of A $\beta$  deposits. The ability of MSCs to polarize microglia toward a phagocytic phenotype has important

implications, since increased levels of A $\beta$  plaques have been demonstrated to result in ROS generation, as a consequence of impairment in mitochondrial function, ultimately leading to cellular damage (Sheng et al. 2009). In a study conducted by Yan and colleagues, ADSCs were found to exert profound anti-oxidative effects after transplantation into the hippocampi of 8 months APP/PS1 AD mice (Yan et al. 2014). Moreover, MSC treatment was able to increase hippocampal neurogenesis in the subgranular zone of the hippocampus - as evidenced by the higher number of BrdU<sup>+</sup> newborn cells in the dentate gyrus of ADSC-transplanted mice compared to controls - and alleviated cognitive impairments. These studies suggest that a therapeutic approach able to reduce inflammation as well as the oxidative stress may have relevant neuroprotective effect in AD.

Since the beneficial effects of MSCs in several disease models have been mainly attributable to their paracrine actions (par. 3.3.2), considerable attention has been paid to investigate the role of **EVs** as active therapeutic factors secreted by these cells. The administration of stem cell-derived EVs offers several advantages over their cellular counterparts. First, EVs appear to be safer than cells: as they do not contain nuclei, they cannot self-replicate avoiding any risk connected to tumorigenic growth. Moreover, due to their smaller size, they are easier to handle and should rise fewer administration troubles, such as obstruction of small vessels or accumulation into lung or liver. In addition, the small size makes EVs ideal candidates for therapeutic applications against disease of CNS, as they can easily pass the BBB. MSC-EVs have shown encouraging therapeutic effects in a wide spectrum of tissue injuries, such as those in the liver, lungs, kidneys, heart and brain (Rani et al. 2015). In the brain systemic administration of MSC-EVs has been reported to significantly promote neurovascular remodeling and functional recovery in a rat model of stroke (Xin et al. 2013). Cultured neurons treated with exosomes from MSCs exposed to 72 hours post middle cerebral artery occlusion (MCAo), significantly increased the number neurite branches and total neurite length, probably through miR-133b shuttled by EVs to neurons (Xin et al. 2012). Altogether, the evidence suggests that MSC-EVs may represent a potential cell-free therapy for AD.

Katsuda and colleagues showed that human ADSCs secreted exosomes carrying enzymatically active neprilysin (neutral endopeptidase: NEP), a type II membrane-associated metalloendopeptidase, that appears to be the most important protease involved in the proteolysis of Aβ (Iwata et al. 2001). When ADSC-derived exosomes were added to N2a (mouse neuroblastoma cell line) culture, they were incorporated into cells, decreasing both secreted and intracellular Aβ levels (Katsuda et al. 2013). The therapeutic effects of intracerebroventricular injected MSC-EVs in APP/PS1 model of AD has been investigated by Wang and colleagues (Wang et al. 2018). The authors found that injection of EVs into the right ventricle of the brain (once per two days for two weeks) were able to rescue impairment of CA1 synaptic transmission and LTP. The EV treatment also improved cognitive behaviour in APP/PS1 mice while no recovery was observed in
control mice treated with PBS. Then the authors investigated the potential mechanisms underlying the beneficial effects of MSC-derived EVs in mice cognitive function. To do this primary cortical neuron cultures cells prepared from APP/PS1 pups were treated with different concentrations (0.5, 2.0, 5.0  $\mu$ M) of A $\beta_{1-42}$  and 100  $\mu$ g/ml EVs for 12 h. The authors found that in cultured primary neurons, iNOS mRNA and protein levels were significantly reduced when treated with MSC-derived EVs, suggesting that amelioration in cognitive behaviour and hippocampal synaptic plasticity of APP/PS1 mice was probably achieved through suppressing iNOS expression.

In another recent study it was assessed and compared for the first time the role of exosomes from normoxic and hypoxic MSCs on learning and memory improvement of 11 month APP/PS1 mice (Cui et al. 2018). Since hypoxia has been demonstrated to increase survival, anti-apoptotic and anti-inflammatory properties of MSCs, the authors hypothesized that this strategy may also improve the therapeutic effects of their derived EVs. Although mice treated with exosomes from normoxic MSCs showed improved learning and memory performance compared to control AD mice, the treatment with exosomes derived from hypoxia preconditioned MSCs exerted a more robust effect. Moreover, the treatment with exosomes from hypoxiapreconditioned MSCs was able to inhibit astrocyte and microglia activation, decrease the level of proinflammatory cytokines TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$  and increase those of the anti-inflammatory cytokines IL-4 and IL-10 in the cortex and hippocampus of AD mice. Importantly, hypoxia preconditioned MSCs enhanced the antiinflammatory properties of their derived EVs compared to non-preconditioned cells. In addition, the preconditioning revealed to alleviate more efficiently plaque deposition and enhanced synaptic protein expression. To further explore the possible molecular mechanisms of inflammatory responses regulated by exosome injection, the authors focused on the contribution miR-21 that has been shown to control the balance between pro- and anti-inflammatory responses (Garo and Murugaiyan 2016). They found that miR-21 was upregulated in the exosomes derived from preconditioned MSCs and the expression of miR21 in the brain of exosome-injected mice was also higher than that in the control AD mice, suggesting that this miRNA was transferred to the brain tissues after injection. Of note, the injection of miR-21 by lentiviral vector rescued memory deficits in APP/PS1 mice, suggesting the important contribution of this miRNA enriched in EVs derived from hypoxia preconditioned MSCs in dampening inflammation and preventing pathological features.

In a recent study it was evaluated the effects of long-term (10 days) and short-term (48h) hypoxia under different oxygen tension (2%, 5% O<sub>2</sub>) on human and porcine bone marrow MSC functional characteristics (Antebi et al. 2018). The authors found that preconditioning with short term 2% hypoxia provided the greatest benefits, as evidenced by the increased cell proliferation and self-renewing capacity, and enhanced MSC anti-inflammatory and neurotrophic potential compared to control MSCs grown in normoxia conditions.

72

Preconditioning of MSCs with pro-inflammatory cytokines has been also reported to attenuate neuroinflammation by polarizing microglia towards protective M2-phenotype and foster functional recovery in a model of spinal cord injury (SCI) (Ruppert et al. 2018).

In a study evaluating - through miRNA microarray and bioinformatics analysis - how preconditioning may alter miRNA composition of EVs (Zhao et al. 2017), the authors found 62 miRNA (of which 44 were upregulated and 18 were down-regulated) were significantly differentially expressed miRNAs (DEMs) in EVs derived from IFN- $\gamma$  preconditioned MSCs compared with non-preconditioned MSC-EVs. Interestingly, many of these miRNA were critical regulators of immunological processes, such as miR-222, that showed the most significant increase and that, according to recent publications, is reported to negatively regulate the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Ueda et al. 2009).

In conclusion all these studies provide clear evidence that preconditioning may represent a potent tool to enhance the immunomodulatory properties of MSCs by regulating the release of highly immunoregulatory EVs. In the context of AD, MSC-EVs could be exploited as useful cell-free, natural, non-invasive vehicles for therapeutic delivery of a wide variety of potential disease-modifying molecules, owing to their ability to cross the BBB for horizontal transferring of biologically active molecules.

# **AIM OF THE STUDY**

The aim of this study is to analyse the role of p-MSC-EVs as an appealing therapeutic approach to modulate the neuroinflammatory response in AD.

MSCs were *ex vivo* preconditioned in order to increase their immunomodulatory abilities, that were evaluated through the analysis of the expression of specific immunomodulatory markers. After isolation of an immunocompetent phenotype, we tested the ability of MSC-derived EVs to immunoregulate microglia functions following the next steps:

- In an *in vitro* model of inflammation, we evaluated the ability of MSC-EVs to affect the polarization of microglia - previously switched towards a M1 neurotoxic phenotype - by evaluating the expression of different microglia phenotypic markers and cytokine release;
- In a *in vivo* AD model, we investigated, upon intranasally injection of EVs, their efficacy in counteracting microglia activation (analysis of cell number, morphological changes, expression of phenotypic markers) in specific brain regions and given the corroborated role of microglia in interacting with synaptic structures preventing dendritic spine degeneration;

Finally, in a basic *in vivo* model, we exploited the leech (*Hirudo verbana*) as a paradigm of inflammation (preliminary study) to investigate the effect of MSC-EVs on inflammatory processes specifically driven by microglia cells.

Our preclinical results designate MSC-EVs as a promising therapeutic tool, given their anti-inflammatory and neuroprotective effects. We hope that these data could support the use of MSC-EVs in AD, with the aim to develop a safer, less immunogenic and more specific cell-free therapy.

# **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

# 1. In vitro studies

#### 1.1 Isolation and culture of human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells -

Human Bone Marrow-derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells (hBM-MSCs) were provided by the research group of prof. G. D'Amico from Fondazione Tettamanti [Monza (MB), IT)].

Bone marrow mononuclear cells (BM-MNCs) were isolated from the washouts of sealed healthy donors bone marrow collection bags and filters by Ficoll gradient separation, as previously described by P. Vinci and colleagues (Vinci et al. 2017). BM-MNCs were then seeded (160.000/cm<sup>2</sup>) in low glucose (1 g/L) Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM; *Lonza, Basel, CH*), 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS; *Biosera, Al Barsha South, Dubai UAE*), penicillin (100 U/mL), streptomycin (100 µg/mL) and L-glutamine (2 mM), all from *Lonza*. Cells were incubated at 37°C with 95% humidity and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. After 48 hours, non-adherent cells were removed from cell culture by washing with phosphate buffered saline [PBS1x, *Euroclone, Pero (MI), IT*] and fresh medium was replaced. When 70-80% confluence was achieved, adherent cells were harvested using 0.05% trypsin-EDTA [372 mg/L ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), 500 mg/L Trypsin; *Euroclone*]. Then, the complete medium was added to stop the trypsin reaction and the cell suspension centrifuged at 800x g for 10 min. Finally, cells were resuspended in complete medium and cultured [passage 1(P1)]. Human MSC (hMSC) culture was amplified by plating cells at a density of 1x10<sup>3</sup> cells on vented cap T-182 culture flask (*Euroclone*). For the experiments, cells were used between P4 and P9.

Isolated MSCs have been characterized on the basis of the three minimal criteria established in 2006 by the Mesenchymal and Tissue Stem Cell Committee of the International Society for Cellular Therapy (ISCT) (Dominici et al. 2006, par.3.3.1) . First, MSCs must be plastic-adherent when maintained in standard culture conditions and incapable of growing without anchorage in a semisolid fluid. Second, MSCs must highly express typical stem cell markers (>80% of CD73, CD90, CD105) while lacking the expression of hematopoietic/endothelial molecules lack (<10% of CD14, CD34, CD45). Third, MSCs must have multipotent potential *in vitro*.

In addition, the cells have been subjected to all quality controls required for clinical use as defined in 2006 by the ISCT (Galipeau et al. 2016). Release criteria include: absence of karyotype alterations, lack of detectable microbial contamination (aerobic or anaerobic bacteria, fungi, and mycoplasma) according to European Pharmacopoeia, cell viability >90%, endotoxin levels in the final product <5 EU/kg. Cell lots were cryopreserved and thawed right before use.

# **1.2 Determination of MSC surface antigen profile**

After four culture passages, BM-MSCs were characterized for the expression of markers, following the ISCT guidelines, by Fluorescence-Activated Cell Sorting (FACS). After trypsinization, cells were centrifuged at 800 rpm for 10 min and resuspended in FACS buffer (PBS1x supplemented with 1% human FBS) for aspecific binding sites saturation. Cell suspension was then collected in FACS tubes (20.000 cells/tube) and centrifuged at 1800 rpm for 5 min, the surnatant was removed and cell pellet was disaggregated and resuspended in 50 µl FACS buffer for staining procedure.

Then MSCs were checked for positive expression of CD105, CD73, CD90, CD54, MHC-I and the lack of expression of CD45, CD34, CD14 and MHC-II using the following antibodies according to the product datasheet:

- R-phycoerythrin (PE)-conjugated mouse anti-human CD14 (*eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA*), for labeling of monocytes/macrophages and neutrophils;
- PE-conjugated mouse anti-human CD90 (*eBioscience*), MSC marker, but also expressed on thymocytes and neurons;
- PE-conjugated mouse anti-human CD105 (*eBioscience*), MSC marker, also labeling vascular endothelial cells and activated macrophages;
- PE-conjugated mouse anti-human CD45 (*BD Pharmingen, San Jose, CA, USA*), for labeling of lymphocytes, monocytes, granulocytes, eosinophils;
- Allophycocyanin (APC)-conjugated mouse anti-human CD54 (*BD Pharmingen*), for labeling of endothelial cells and staining of resting (weak) and activated (moderate) lymphocytes and monocytes.
- PE-conjugated mouse anti-human CD73 (*BD Pharmingen*), MSC marker, but also expressed on subsets of T and B lymphocytes.
- Fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-conjugated mouse anti-human MHC-I (*BD Pharmingen*), for labeling of dendritic cells;
- PE-conjugated mouse anti-human MHC-II (*BD Pharmingen*), for labeling of B cells, dendritic cells, monocytes, macrophages, and thymic epithelial cells.
- PE-conjugated mouse anti-human CD34 (*BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA, USA*), for labeling of hematopoietic progenitor cells.

Samples were acquired using a BD FACS Canto flow cytometer (*BD Biosciences*), and data were analysed with FlowJo 7.5.5 (*Tree Star, Inc., Ashland, OR, USA*) and BD FACSDIVA<sup>™</sup> (BD Biosciences). Quadrant markers were set accordingly to unstained controls.

#### 1.3 Ex vivo preconditioning and characterization of MSCs

In order to isolate/select a highly immunocompetent MSC phenotype for *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments, cells were plated in 60 mm petri dishes (*Falcon, New York, USA*) at a density of 1000 cells/cm<sup>2</sup>. After reaching 90% confluence, MSCs were rinsed two times with sterilized PBS1x, to remove any serum contaminants, especially bovine serum-derived EVs.

The cells underwent two exvivo experimental preconditioning paradigms:

- Oxygen Deprivation (OD) + Re-Oxygenation (or recovery; OD+R) preconditioning.
- Pro-inflammatory cytokine (PC) preconditioning.

For exposure to OD MSCs were incubated in serum free low glucose Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (SF-DMEM) in a hypoxia chamber (*Billups–Rothenberg, Del Mar, CA*) saturated for 10 min with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>: 95% N2 and sealed at 37°C for 3 hours (3h OD) or 16 hours (O/N OD). After OD, cells were supplemented with fresh serum-free (SF) medium and maintained in normal culture conditions for the reestablishment of normoxia (37°C in a 5% CO<sub>2</sub> atmosphere) for different times of re-oxygenation: 1 hour (R 1h) or 24 hours (R 24h).

For preconditioning with pro-inflammatory cytokines MSCs were cultured in SF DMEM for 24 or 48 hours with or without the addition of TNF- $\alpha$  (20 ng/ml) and IFN- $\gamma$  (25ng/ml) (all from *Peprotech, Rocky Hill, New Jersey, USA*).

For both types of preconditioning protocols control MSCs were maintained in complete DMEM in normal culture conditions (37°C in a 5% CO<sub>2</sub> atmosphere) for the same period. Differentiation potential of preconditioned MSC (pMSC) was assessed by evaluating their ability to be committed towards osteogenic and adipogenic lineages, after administration of a specific differentiation medium. Stemness of pMSCs was investigated by Western Blot (WB) by evaluating the expression of CD73 and CD90 markers.

#### 1.4 Multilineage differentiation of cytokine-preconditioned MSCs

Preconditioned MSCs were plated in 6-multiwell plates either in control or differentiation medium. Control medium consisted of complete medium as described above (par. 1.1).

Osteogenic differentiation medium consisted of control medium supplemented with 100 nM dexamethasone, 10 mM sodium  $\beta$ -glycerophosphate, 0.05 mM ascorbic acid (all *from Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA*).

Adipogenic differentiation medium consisted of control medium [high glucose (4.5 g/L) instead of low glucose (1g/L) DMEM] supplemented with 1  $\mu$ M dexamethasone, 0.5 mM indomethacin, 10  $\mu$ g/ml insulin and 100 mM 3-isobutyl-1-methylxanthine (IBMX) (all from *Sigma-Aldrich*).

Cells were cultured in osteogenic differentiation medium for 31 days and in adipogenic differentiation medium for 21 days, with the medium being changed twice a week.

The occurred adipogenic and osteogenic differentiation were analyzed by visualization of fat aggregates (lipid droplets) and mineralized materials (calcium deposits) in cultured cells by staining with Oil Red and Alizarin Red (all from *Sigma-Aldrich*), respectively.

# **1.5 Isolation of preconditioned MSC-EVs**

MSC conditioned medium was collected and subjected to a series of centrifugations at 4°C according to a modification of the widely used protocol by Théry and colleagues (Théry et al. 2006), in order to isolate EVs (exosomes and microvesicles). Briefly, the medium was subjected to the following steps :

- 1000x g for 10 minutes, to remove death cells;
- 2000x g for 20 minutes to discard cell debris;
- 110.000x g for 70 minutes to separate EVs (pellet) from supernatant (soluble factors).

In order to better discard any soluble factor contaminant and reach a high purity of EV sample, the pellet was resuspended in PBS1x (Lonza) and recentrifuged at 110,000x *g* for 70 minutes (wash passage). Finally EVs were resuspended in Minimal Essential Medium (MEM)1x (*Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, Massachusetts, USA*) and PBS1x for *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments, respectively.

# **1.6 Quantification of preconditioned MSC-EVs**

Quantification of EVs was performed by determination of their protein contents by means of bicinchoninic acid assay (microBCA assay) (*Thermo Fisher Scientific*).

In order to further characterize the vesicles, isolated EVs were diluted in 1 ml of sterile PBS1x for the analysis of size distribution and concentration by NanoSight NS300 instrument (*Malvern, Worcestershire, UK*), which exploits nanoparticle-tracking analysis (NTA) as method for the visualization and analysis of EVs. Briefly, this method takes advantage of two different principles of physics. First, the Brownian motion - which is the random motion of particles present in a liquid suspension - according to which the diffusion of different particles in a fluid is inversely proportional to their size. Moreover, temperature and viscosity of the liquid influence the motion of the particles. Second, the light scattering, a phenomenon by which light (photons) changes direction after incidence on an object. In Nanosight instrument (Fig. 1A), a laser beam is passed through the sample chamber and hits EVs in suspension along its path. Scattered light is visualized by a 20x magnification microscope onto which is mounted a video camera which captures a video file of vesicles moving in stochastical way.



**Figure 1**. **A**. Schematic visualization of Nanoparticle Tracking Analysis (NTA) (*Malvern*); **B**. Stokes-Einstein equation for the derivation of the diffusion coefficient (D) of a spherical particle in a liquid suspension (D: Diffusion coefficient; T: Absolute temperature; N: Avogadro's number; R: Gas constant;  $\eta$ : viscosity of diffusion medium; a: radius of the particle).

The Nanoparticle Tracking Analysis (NTA) software tracks many EVs individually and generates digital images of scattered light from single EV (even if aggregation events cannot be ruled out), providing data regarding their speed. Therefore, by using Stokes-Einstein equation (Fig. 1B), the software calculates EV hydrodynamic diameters, determining size distribution.

Total EV count is derived from the analysis of tracked particles captured in each video file.

In addition, NTA measures the peak intensity (i.e. sum of all pixel values within a particle image) exhibited by the particles during the time they are being tracked. This allows the relative light scattering intensity of the particle to be plotted against the estimated particle size. These independent but simultaneous measurements allow to differentiate each particle from the other based on the different refractive index. However, two particles scattering light in a similar manner can also be discriminated because of different diffusion coefficients (e.g. diameters).

In our study EVs were tracked using the following parameters:

- camera type: sCMOS;
- camera level: 15; FPS: 25;
- detect threshold: 5;
- temperature: 23.9-24.1 °C;
- dilution factor: 1:100;
- viscosity (water): 0.908-0.912 cP (centipoise);
- 3 videos per each analyzed sample.

#### 1.7 Mixed glial culture preparation and microglia isolation

Primary cultures of microglial cells were prepared from cortices and hippocampi of postnatal 1/3 day old C57BL/6 mice, which were provided from Dr. C. Elia from the group of Prof. M. Matteoli [Humanitas University, Rozzano (MI)]. After the decapitation of newborn mouse pups, the heads were placed into a 60 mm Petri dish containing cold and sterile dissection media [Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS) (*Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific*), supplemented with Hepes 0.3 M (*Sigma-Aldrich*), penicillin (100 U/mL), streptomycin (100 µg/mL), both from *Euroclone*]. The scalp was opened by using fine scissors to cut along the midline starting posteriorly and ending near the snout. By putting one sharp tip of the scissors beneath the skull at the posterior end of the brain, the skull was cut proceeding toward the anterior part of the brain. Therefore, the brain was scooped out and immersed in cold dissection media in a new Petri dish.

Cortices and hippocampi were isolated from brainstem, striatum and substantia nigra and meninges were eliminated. Then brain tissues were crumbled with a scalpel for mechanical digestion. Fine mechanical digestion was also performed by means of a pipette tip after collecting brain tissue pieces in a conical centrifuge tube. Both tissue isolation and mechanical digestion were performed at 4°C in order to minimize tissue protease activation. The obtained cell suspension was filtered with a 70 µm nytex membrane (*Falcon*) and harvested in a new centrifuge tube to be centrifuged 10 min at 800x g at RT. Then the supernatant was removed and a second centrifugation (10 min at 800x g at RT) was performed after resuspension of cell pellet in complete glial medium [(Eagle's minimal essential medium (MEM, *Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific*) supplemented with 20% inactivated FBS (*Sigma-Aldrich*), 33 mM Glucose (*Sigma-Aldrich*), 2mM L-ultra glutamine, 100 µg/ml streptomycin and 100 U/ml penicillin, all from *Lonza*].

Finally, cells were seeded into poly-L-lysine (0.02 mg/ml, *Sigma-Aldrich*) pre-coated (2 hours at 37 °C) vented cap T-75 culture flask (*Euroclone*) in complete glial medium and incubated at 37°C with 95% humidity and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. For cell plating, we considered the ratio 1 brain: 1 T-75 flask.

After seeding, cells were left grow without changing the medium to let microglial cells to lay on the top of a confluent astrocyte monolayer. After 14 days microglial cells were harvested after shaking the flasks at 230 rpm for 50 min at RT. Then, the medium from each flask was collected in a tube and centrifuged at 800x g for 10 min. In order to promote microglia survival and the development of a ramified phenotype, astrocyte factors coming from the microglial culture medium are required (Butovsky et al. 2014; Bohlen et al. 2017). Based on our observations regarding the conditions that favoured a ramified/spindle-shaped (resting) cellular morphology *in vitro*, we decided to resuspend microglial pellet obtained by centrifugation in a medium consisting of 5/6 glial medium without serum (1/6) and 0.22  $\mu$ m-filtered astrocyte conditioned medium (1/6). Finally, cells were seeded at about 200.000 cells/well on 24-multiwell plate (*Euroclone*), precoated (2 hours at 37 °C) with 0.05 mg/ml poly-Ornithine (*Sigma-Aldrich*).

# 1.8 Microglia cultures and in vitro experimental design

After isolation, microglia were cultured on 24-multiwell plate. In order to drive microglia polarization, cells were plated for 24 hours before being exposed to the proinflammatory stimuli [TNF- $\alpha$  (20 ng/ml) and IFN- $\gamma$  (25 ng/ml), both from *Peprotech*] that have been reported to polarize cells toward the M1 classical activated phenotype (Verderio et al. 2012). 2 and 24 hours after the inflammatory challenge or in control conditions, EVs (4.5 µg/ml) derived from cytokine preconditioned MSCs were administered to microglial cells. Control culture cells were administered with cytokines and/or EVs, were treated with buffer used for cytokine reconstitution and/or MEM used for EV resuspension, respectively. 48 hours after stimulation, culture medium was collected for cytokine release evaluation while cells were lysed with denaturation buffer for western blot (WB) analysis (Fig. 2).

For the analysis of vesicle uptake by primary microglial cells, EVs were stained with the lipophilic fluorescent dye PKH26 (*Sigma-Aldrich*) following the protocol described by van der Vlist and colleagues (van der Vlist et al. 2012). Then labeled EVs were added to microglia, previously stained with Hoechst 33342 dye (*Thermo Fisher Scientific*), according to the experimental paradigm described above. Images were acquired on a Zeiss LSM710 (*Zeiss, Oberkochen, DE*) with a 40x objective.



**Figure 2**. *In vitro* experimental paradigm. Primary cultures of microglial cells were prepared from cortices and hippocampi of postnatal 1-3 days old C57BL/6 mice. Microglial cells were plated for 24h before being exposed to pro-inflammatory stimuli [TNF- $\alpha$  (20 ng/ml) + IFN- $\gamma$  (25 ng/ml)], to induce M1 classical activation. EVs (4.5 µg/ml) derived from cytokine-preconditioned MSCs were added twice, after 2h and 24h from the inflammatory challenge. After 48 hours cell medium was collected to perform ELISA on cytokine release and cells were lysed for WB analysis of microglia phenotypic markers.

# 1.9 Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)

The pattern of cytokines secretion by microglial cells after the inflammatory challenge with or without EVs (CYT, CYT+EVs) and in control conditions (CTRL, EVs) was estimated 48 hours after the stimulation with proinflammatory cytokines. Supernatants were collected and the levels of interleukins IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, IL-10 and IL-4 were measured by a commercially available kit of enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA, *Peprotech*),

81

following manufacturer's instructions. In particular, ELISA was performed according to the "sandwich" immunoassay format. This capture assay requires two antibodies specific for different epitopes of the same cytokine. Briefly, one of the antibodies is coated on the surface of the multi-well plate and used as a capture antibody to allow for antigen immobilization. The second, biotinylated, antibody facilitates the detection of the cytokine by interacting with both the antigen and streptavidin, that is conjugated to an enzyme (horseradish peroxidase, HRP). The addition of the appropriate substrate [ABTS (2,2'-azino-di-[3-ethyl-benzothiazoline-6 sulfonic acid) diammonium salt] results in an end product which gives rise to a colorimetric reaction (read as absorbance), whose intensity is proportional to the cytokine concentration.

Optical density (absorbance) values were acquired by Fluostar Omega microplate reader (*BMG LABTECH*, *Offenburg*, *DE*) and data analysis was performed by interpolating absorbance values on the standard curve (calibration curve) of each cytokine, in order to derive the corresponding concentration value.

#### 1.10 Western blotting

#### **MSCs**

After preconditioning with OD+R and CYTO in 60 mm Petri dishes (Falcon), MSCs were rinsed with PBS1x and lysed by adding 100°C previously heated denaturation buffer [(DB: 2% sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS), 50 mM Tris-HCl (pH 6.8) and protease inhibitor cocktail (all from *Sigma*)]. After 5 minutes adherent cells were scraped off the dish using a plastic cell scraper, collected in a microcentrifuge tube (*Eppendorf, Hamburg, DE*) and heated at 100 °C for 5 min to guarantee protein denaturation. In order to perform SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis, samples were added with a 4x loading buffer (8% SDS, 4 % 2-mercaptoethanol, 40% glycerol, 0.004% bromophenol blue, 0.2 M Tris-HCl, pH 6.8).

For the analysis of MSC markers we used a 12% Bis-Acrylamide (*Euroclone*) gel (0.375 M Tris-HCl, 0.01% SDS, 0.1% Ammonium persulfate (APS), 0.05% Tetramethylethylenediamine (TEMED), all from *Sigma-Aldrich*). Gel electrophoresis was performed at RT, at 100 V for 1.30h in a running buffer composed by 0.1% SDS in Tris-Glycine 1x. After electrophoresis, proteins were transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane (*GE Healthcare Life Sciences, Buckinghamshire, UK*) in a transfer buffer (0.013% SDS, 20% methanol in Tris-Glycine 1X). Protein transfer was performed at 4°C, at 250 mA for 2.30h.

For the immunostaining, membranes were blocked in TBS-Tween (TBS-T) 0.1% buffer containing 5% bovine serum albumin (BSA, *Sigma-Aldrich*) for CD90 and CD73 phenotypic markers or 5% non-fat milk for COX2 and IDO immunomodulatory markers for 1 hour at RT. After 4°C o/n incubation in agitation with the primary antibodies (all 1:1000 from *Cell Signaling, Danvers, Massachussets, USA*), the nitrocellulose membranes were incubated for 1h at RT, with HRP-conjugated goat anti-rabbit antibody (1:20000, *Thermo Fisher Scientific*). Proteins detection by Enhanced Chemiluminescence (ECL) was performed with long lasting

chemiluminescent substrate LiteAblot Extend (*Euroclone*) and immunoblot bands were analysed and semiquantified by ImageQuant<sup>™</sup> LAS 4000 (*GE Healthcare Life Sciences*).

#### Microglia

Microglia markers were investigated by the following primary antibodies: rabbit monoclonal anti-Iba-1 (1:1000, *Wako, Mountain View, CA, USA*), rabbit polyclonal anti-iNOS (1:200, *Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, Texas, USA*), rat monoclonal anti-CD68 (1:400, *Biorad, Hercules, CA, USA*), rat monoclonal anti-CD206 (1:400, *Biorad, Hercules, CA, USA*).

Cell lysis, SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis - carried on by using an 8% Bis-Acrylamide gel - protein membrane transfer and ECL were conducted, as described for MSCs.

CD68 and CD206 microglia markers were investigated in non-reducing conditions, as specified by manufacturer's instructions. At this aim, protein samples were prepared in loading buffer (see above), without 2-mercaptoethanol.

Blocking and antibody probing occurred in TBS-T 0.1% buffer containing 5% non-fat milk, as for MSC's. Secondary anti-rat antibodies (1:5000, *Genetex, Irvine, CA, USA*) were used for detection of rat anti-mouse CD68 and CD206 antibodies.

#### Extracellular vesicles

After isolation by ultracentrifugation, EVs were lysed in 20 µl DB and prepared according to NuPage<sup>™</sup> Bis-Tris Protein Gel (*Thermo Fisher Scientific*) guidelines for reduced sample preparation. Specifically, protein samples were prepared with a loading buffer (1x NuPAGE LDS sample buffer, 1x NuPAGE Reducing Agent in deionized water).

For gel electrophoresis (RT, 200 V, 50 min), NuPAGE MOPS 1x in deionized water was used and proteins were then transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane (4°C, 250 mA, 2.30h).

Therefore, nitrocellulose membranes were blocked in TBS-T 0.1% buffer containing 5% BSA (*Sigma-Aldrich*). Then, CD63, CD9, CD81 rabbit anti-human primary antibodies (1:1000, *System Biosciences, Palo Alto, CA, USA*) and secondary anti-rabbit antibodies were probed in the same buffer. Finally, membranes were subjected to ECL using the sensitive chemiluminescent substrate LiteAblot Turbo (*Euroclone*).

Total protein amount was evaluated by means of microBCA (*Sigma-Aldrich*). 30 µg (for MSCs), 20 µg (for microglia and EVs) protein of each sample was subjected to SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis. Nitrocellulose membrane transferred proteins were revealed by Ponceau staining (*Sigma-Aldrich*).

All the data were normalized to  $\beta$ -actin (1:1000, *Sigma-Aldrich*), except for CD68 and CD206 microglial markers whose expression normalization was carried out with respect to the total amount of proteins detected by Ponceau staining, allowing a straightforward correction for lane-to-lane variation (Li and Shen 2013; Moritz 2017).

# 2. In vivo studies

# 2.1 Transgenic Mice

In vivo experiments were performed in collaboration with the research group of Prof. M. Buffelli from the University of Verona (VR, IT).

Procedures involving animals and their care were conducted in conformity with the EU guidelines (2010/63/UE) and Italian law (DL 26/14) and were approved by University of Verona ethical committee and local authority veterinary service. For our experiments eight (four for each group) 7-month female AD triple-transgenic (3xTg-AD) mice expressing three mutant human transgenes - PS1<sub>M146V</sub>, APP<sub>Swe</sub> and Tau<sub>P301L</sub> - were purchased from The Jackson Laboratory (*Sacramento, CA, USA*). Although the 3xTg-AD mice were originally derived from a 129/C57BL6 background, genetic analysis showed that our 3xTg-AD mouse colony matched ~80% of the allelic profiles of C57BL/6 mice after ten generations of random mating.

All efforts to minimize animal suffering, as well as to reduce the number of animal involved in this study were made. Animal use was approved by the Italian Ministry of Health, in agreement with the EU Recommendation 2007/526/CE (<u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal</u>).

# 2.2 In vivo experimental design

EVs were resuspended in sterile PBS1x solution at a concentration of 300  $\mu$ g/mL (approximately 15x10<sup>9</sup> vesicles). 7-month 3xTg female mice were anaesthetized with isoflurane before being carefully intranasally administered with PBS1x solution or EVs in ~5- $\mu$ L spurts per nostril. Anaesthesia was performed before every IN administration and each mouse received two injections of 50  $\mu$ l vehicle (PBS1x) or EVs separated by 18 hours.

After 21 days each mouse was anesthetized using Tribromoethanol drug [(TBE), *Sigma-Aldrich*], and perfused transcardially with 0.1 M PBS1x followed by paraformaldehyde (PFA) 10% V/V, buffered 4% W/V (*Titolchimica, RO, IT*). Finally, brains were extracted and left in fixative solution o/n in order to be processed for both immunofluorescence (evaluation of microglia activation by ImageJ software) and Golgi-Cox staining (dendritic spine analysis by Imaris software)(Fig.3). For EV tracking studies, mice, injected with PKH26-labeled EVs, were perfused 6 hours following the second intranasal administration.



**Figure 3**. *In vivo* experimental paradigm. EVs were prepared using sterile PBS1x solution at a concentration of 300  $\mu$ g/mL (~15x10<sup>9</sup> vesicles). 7-month 3xTg female mice were intranasally (IN) administered with PBS1x solution or PBS1x resuspended EVs in ~5 $\mu$ l- spurts separeted by 5 min via a 10-ul micropipette. Each mouse received two IN injections of 50  $\mu$ l of vehicle (PBS1x) or EVs separated by 18h. After 21 days mice were transcardially perfused with saline and 4% PFA. Then brains were removed and processed half for immunofluorescence (microglia activation) and half for Golgi-Cox (dendritic spine).

# 2.3 EV labeling for tracking studies

For EV *in vivo* tracking in the brain, MSCs were labeled with PKH26 (MINI26; *Sigma-Aldrich*) according to the procedures for general cell membrane labeling, with some modifications.

Briefly, 7 x  $10^6$  single cells were trypsinized and placed into a conical polypropylene centrifuge tube. Cells were pelleted at 800 rpm for 10 min at RT and resuspended in 1 ml of Diluent C (*Sigma-Aldrich*) by gently pipetting to ensure complete dispersion. Immediately prior to staining, a 2x dye solution (4x $10^{-6}$  M) was prepared by adding 4 µl of the PKH26 ethanolic dye solution to 1 ml of Diluent C in a new polypropylene centrifuge tube. Then, the 2x dye solution was added to the 2x Diluent-C cell suspension and rapidly mixed by pipetting for 5 minutes. In order to stop the staining reaction, 2 ml of FBS were added for 1 minute to cell/dye suspension, allowing the aspecific binding of excess dye. Finally, the cells were pelleted at 800 rpm for 10 minutes and subjected to three wash passages in complete MSC medium, changing the polypropylene centrifuge tube at each passage to remove any further excess of the unbound dye. Therefore, MSCs were plated and let grow for three days until they were subjected for 48 hours to cytokine preconditioning protocol in order to isolate PKH26-labeled EV for the *in vivo* tracking studies.

# 2.4 Immunofluorescence

Immunofluorescence was performed on 40  $\mu$ m coronal sections of prefrontal cortex (from + 2.40 mm to 2.80 mm Bregma), CA1 region of medial hippocampus (from -1.955 mm to - 2.355 mm Bregma) and entorhinal cortex (from -2.80 to -3.30 Bregma). Slices were treated for 30 min with a blocking solution [3% BSA (*Sigma-Aldrich*) and 0.3% Triton X-100 (*Sigma-Aldrich*) in PBS1x]. Then, the slices were incubated o/n at 4°C with the

following primary antibodies: rabbit monoclonal anti-mouse Iba-1 (1:500, *Wako*), rat monoclonal anti-mouse CD68 (1:200, *Biorad*), rat monoclonal anti-mouse CD206 (1:200, *Biorad*).

For EV tracking studies monoclonal anti-mouse GFAP (1:1000, *Invitrogen*), anti-mouse NeuN [neuronal nuclear antigen, 1:500, *Chemicon, Temecula, CA, USA*)] and anti-mouse Iba-1 primary antibodies were used to investigate the internalization of PKH26-labelled EVs in astrocytes, neurons and microglia. Appropriate negative controls were run without the primary antibodies and none non-specific fluorescent signal was observed after immunofluorescence reactions. Then, after 3 washes in PBS1x, slices were incubated at RT for 2 h with the following fluorophore-conjugated secondary antibodies: Alexa Fluor 594 anti-rat and Alexa Fluor 488 anti-rabbit secondary antibodies (1:1000, all from *Invitrogen, Carlsbad, California, USA*). Finally, after incubation for 5 min with 4',6-Diamidino-2-Phenylindole, Dihydrochloride [(DAPI), 1:2000, *Sigma-Aldrich*] PBS1x solution, slices were mounted on Xtra slides (*Leica Biosystems, WetzLar, DE*) using Para-Phenylenediamine (PPD) and covered with cover glass.

Samples were acquired using a confocal laser scan microscope (*Sp5, Leica*). Fluorescent images were derived by Z-stack projections (maximum intensity) of sections obtained with the open source software for image processing ImageJ [(http://rsbweb.nih.gov/ij/), *ImageJ, National Institute of Health, NIH, Bethesda, Maryland, USA*]. Microglia activation was assayed in the hippocampus, entorhinal and prefrontal cortices of control and EV-treated mice, using a 20x or a 63x magnification. 1.4 NA objective immersion oil was used for the analysis of the internalization of PKH26-labelled EVs, in different cell types and to study neuron-microglia interaction.

All the acquisition settings (laser power, photomultiplier gain offsets and pixel dwell time) were kept constant for each single experiment.

#### 2.4.1 Analysis of microglia activation

Microglia activation was investigated by evaluating cell density and the size of cell soma of Iba-1<sup>+</sup>cells, signal fluorescence intensity of the marker of activation Iba-1, CD68 (M1 marker) and CD206 (M2 marker).

Microglia density was calculated as the total number of Iba-1<sup>+</sup> /DAPI positive cells, within the Z-projection acquired for each slice. Specifically, we collected stacks of 50  $\mu$ m for a total volume of 0.0144 mm<sup>3</sup>.

Further, semi-quantitative analysis, aiming at determining microglia cell soma size and expression of M1 and M2 microglia markers, was performed using a specifically designed macro with ImageJ software.

Briefly, cell soma size of Iba-1<sup>+</sup> cells was identified by applying an intensity threshold (histogram-based manual intensity selection) that better fitted the total morphology of cells, depending on the overall intensity of the staining. Moreover, since Iba-1 staining gave a higher signal intensity in the cell bodies than in most of the dendritic processes, the application of an intensity threshold, filtered out most of the microglial processes from the analysis, as it has been described by Tynan and colleagues (Tynan et al. 2010).

With this method, only pixels with a staining intensity above a certain value in the intensity range scale (0-255) were counted. After the conversion of each thresholded images into a binary mask, soma was defined by automatic removal (*ERODE COMMAND*) and addition (*DILATE COMAND*) of pixels from the edges in order to exclude all the signals deriving from the dendritic processes. Therefore, the obtained mask was used to calculate the area of Iba-1<sup>+</sup> soma using the custom plugin of ImageJ named "*Analysed Particles*" with the following settings: "*size=10-Infinity show=Outlines display summarize stack*".



**Figure 4. Illustration of semi-automatic digital image processing procedure used to measure the soma size of microglia by Image J software. A.** A 63x image of Iba-1-positive cells underwent processing through thresholding method in order to tell microglia apart from the background. **B**. The pixels within the manually selected threshold value that better fit the morphology of the cells are displayed in red. **C**. All pixels in the image whose values lie above the threshold are converted to black while all pixel values under the chosen threshold are converted to white, or vice-versa. Hence, a binary mask of the cells is generated. **D**. This binary mask is required for automatic cell soma size analysis. Microglial processes are filtered out from the analysis in virtue of their lower signal intensity compared to the soma and the area of the cell body is derived (Scale bar: 30 μm).

Expression levels of Iba-1, CD68 and CD206 was performed by quantifying their signal derived from the integrated density (ID) in Iba-1<sup>+</sup>-cells. Since almost no signal was observed for CD68 and CD206 in the processes of microglial cells, pixel intensity analysis was carried only in cell soma, semi-automatically drawn by applying an intensity threshold as described above. The average intensity of each slide was obtained as the ratio of the total integrated density of the signal over the total number of cells.

# 2.5 Golgi-Cox staining

The day after mouse sacrifice, each half brain was removed from the fixative solution, transferred into an individual small bottle containing 200 ml of Golgi-Cox solution and stored at RT in the dark for 2 weeks.

The Golgi-Cox solution contains (Das et al. 2013; Zaqout and Kaindl 2016):

- 1% Mercury Chloride (HgCl<sub>2</sub>): Solution A
- 1% Potassium Dichromate (K<sub>2</sub>Cr<sub>2</sub>O<sub>7</sub>): Solution B
- 1% Potassium Chromate (K<sub>2</sub>CrO<sub>4</sub>): Solution C

Briefly, for the preparation of 1 liter of Golgi-Cox solution the impregnation stock solutions (A, B, C) were prepared by dissolving 10 g from of the above-mentioned powders in MilliQ double distilled water (dd-H<sub>2</sub>O mq) following these passages:

- 1. Dissolving 10 g HgCl<sub>2</sub> in 200 ml H<sub>2</sub>Omq (A);
- 2. dissolving 10 g  $K_2Cr_2O_7$  in 200 ml  $H_2Omq$  (B);
- 3. heating A Solution at 80°C and let it cool;
- 4. gently pouring B solution into A solution;
- 5. dissolving 10 g  $K_2CrO_4$  in 600 ml  $H_2Omq$  (C);
- 6. pouring C solution into A-B mixed solution;
- 7. Filtering the final solution to avoid deposits.

After mixing the three impregnation solutions, the bottle was covered with aluminium foil and kept to settling at RT for at least 24 hours before use to allow precipitate formation.

After two weeks, the brains were removed from Golgi-Cox solution and put in 30% sucrose solution (in PBS1x) for 24 h in order to reduce the tissue fragility during the sectioning procedure (Gibb and Kolb 1998). Then, 100 µm thick slices of hippocampus, prefrontal and entorhinal cortices were collected using vibratome (Leica VT1200, *Wetzlar, DE*) in 6% sucrose solution (in PBS1x) and transferred onto Xtra gelatin-coated slides for the developing step. Therefore, the slices were passed in Kodak Developer and Fixer (*GBX Carestream Dental, Congers, New York, USA*) for 5 and 15 minutes, respectively, and washed in distilled water for 5 min after each step. Finally, slices were dehydrated using increasing concentrations of ethanol (50%-60%-75%-90%). Although it is being reported in several published protocols, we did not perform 100% dehydration, as it induced, at least in some cases, slice fragmentation. Finally, the slices were mounted on Xtra slides (*Leica Biosystems*) using Eukitt (*Sigma-Aldrich*) and covered with cover glass.

### 2.5.1 Brightfield microscopy and dendritic spine analysis

Images were collected using Olympus BX63 microscope (*Olympus Corporation, Tokyo, J*) and acquired by Neurolucida 64-Bit software (*MBF Bioscience, Williston, North Dakota, USA*). Acquisition of dendritic spines in CA1 region of medial hippocampus, prefrontal and entorhinal cortices occurred at 100x. Images were collected of 117 x 88 µm and analyzed three slices per mice at the same Bregma points, as for immunofluorescence staining. Every stack was acquired using a Z-stack unit of 35 µm. Images were deconvolved through *Autoquant* software, converted in 8bit images and, then, black signal was inverted to allow the analysis with Imaris image processing software (*Bitplane Software, Belfast, UK*). Dendritic length and the number of neuronal spines were reconstructed by using using *Autopath* system of Imaris (*FILAMENT*)

*COMMAND*) with each single spine detected by the Software being manually checked to avoid false positive signals. To reduce the bias related to different dendrite lengths, the medium spine density for each animal was calculated by dividing the total number of spines with the total length of every dendrite.

#### 2.6 Combined Golgi-Cox and Immunofluorescence technique

In order to better study the spatial relationship between neurons and microglia in the brain of mice treated or not with EVs, we combined Golgi-Cox and immunofluorescence stainings.

This simultaneous Golgi-Cox and immunofluorescence technique has been set-up by M. Pedrazzoli (PhD student in M. Buffelli's Lab from the University of Verona), by modifying a previous published protocol (Spiga et al. 2011). After the perfusion and the o/n fixation in PFA solution, each mouse brain was transferred in Golgi-Cox solution for 2 weeks, following the procedures described in paragraph 2.5.

In this case, we collected 60  $\mu$ m thick slices of the different brain areas, being this thickness the best compromise for the slice processing with the combined techniques. After the cut, slices were immersed in PBS1x into a 24-multiwell plate in order to be processed with Kodak Developer and Fixer (developing step).

Then, the Golgi-Cox staining was stopped and slices were proceeded with the immunofluorescence procedure (modified by Spiga et al. 2011). Slices were treated for 30 minutes with the blocking solution, composed of 3% BSA (*Sigma-Aldrich*) and 0.3% triton in PBS1x. In order to label microglia cells, the slices were then treated with Iba-1 primary antibody (1:500, *Wako*) for 36 hours at 4°C, in the dark, followed by Alexa 488-conjugated secondary anti-rabbit antibody incubation for 2 hours at RT. Finally, slices were stained with DAPI solution (1:2000, in PBS1x), mounted on Xtra slides (*Leica Biosystems*) using PPD and covered with cover glass.

For image analysis, brightfield signal of Golgi-Cox stained neurons was using Reflectance Confocal Microscopy (RCM) that detects backscattered light from illuminated tissue (Gambichler et al. 2015), allowing the visualization of metallic impregnated tissues. In particular, to detect Golgi-Cox material, the microscope was automatically set up in reflection mode as previously described by Spiga and colleagues (Spiga et al. 2011). Iba-1 microglial signal was captured in canonical fluorescent mode. Imaris software (*Bitplane Software*) was, then, used to 3D rebuilt the cells, through the "*Cell*" function, taking advantage of the automatic threshold in order to reconstruct the whole visible cells.

Both the neuron and the microglial cells were reconstructed using 2 "surface" protocols: one, with higher sensibility, to build the body of the cells; the other with higher threshold for filaments reconstruction. Finally, all the surfaces were enclosed to obtain the 3D image. Figure 5 shows an example of the 3D reconstruction of a neuron (purple) and a microglial cell (green).

By this combined technique, we will investigate the dynamics of neuron-microglia interaction in order to understand the mechanisms underlining the neuroprotective effects of EVs (see *Discussion*).



**Figure 5**. 3D reconstruction performed by Imaris software of a neuron (*purple*, Golgi-Cox staining) and a microglial cell (*green*, stained for Iba-1 by IF) in a hippocampal (CA1) slice processed with the combined Golgi Cox and Immunofluorescence technique. Neuronal dendrites and microglial processes were reconstructed with *FILAMENT TRACER* semi-automatic tool by Imaris-Bitplane. *White arrows*: neuronal dendritic spines; *light blue arrows*: microglial processes; *red arrows*: putative contact points; *s*: cell somata.

# 2.7 Experimental paradigm in leech (Hirudo Verbana)

Medicinal leeches [*Hirudo Verbana* (Annelida, Hirudinea) from Ricarimpex, Eysines, France] measuring 10 cm were kept in tap water at 19–20 °C in aerated tanks and fed weekly with calf blood. Before each experiment, performed in collaboration with the group of Prof. A. Grimaldi from University of Insubria, leeches were anesthetized with a 10% ethanol solution. Animals were divided into 3 separate experimental groups (3 animals for each group):

- 1) unstimulated leeches, to verify the normal and correct morphological information about the CNS;
- 2) LPS (100 ng/ml from *Escherichia coli*, serotype O55:B5, *Sigma-Aldrich*) + PBS1x, as control;
- 3) LPS + preconditioned MSC-EVs;

Given that the leech segmental nerve cord is formed by 21 segmentally homologous ganglia localized in the ventral region, to stimulate the CNS, anesthetized leeches were injected with LPS (100 ng/ml in PBS1x) in the

ventral side at the level of 20<sup>th</sup>, 40<sup>th</sup>, 50<sup>th</sup>, 60<sup>th</sup> and 80<sup>th</sup> segmental annuli, starting from the oral sucker (Fig.6). All the injections were performed in the connective tissue surrounding the nerve cord. Since in a study evaluating axon regeneration after nerve lesion, microglia was shown to move within the first minutes after the injury and accumulate at the site of lesion within two hours (McGlade-McCulloh et al. 1989), for our experiments we decided to use the same temporal interval between LPS challenge and EV injection.

Therefore, after 2 hours, leeches were anaesthetized (as described before) and administrated in the same metameric ventral segments with 10 µl of EV-resuspended PBS1x (2 µg of corresponding vesicular protein) derived from 48 h cytokine preconditioned MSCs. Control leeches, were injected with 10 µl PBS1x in each aforementioned point of the chain ganglia. After 24 hours, the treatment with EVs and PBS1x was repeated, to recapitulate the same experimental design utilized for the *in vitro* experiments performed on microglia cells (*Materials and Methods* par. 1.8). In total, each leech (control and EV treated animals) received a volume of 100 µl (50 µl/day) PBS1x. In particular, EV treated leeches received a total amount of 20 µg (10 µg/day) corresponding vesicular protein. After 48 hours from the LPS injection animals of each group were anaesthetized with a 10% ethanol solution and decapitated. Then the ventral segmental nerve cords were dissected out from each leech and fixed for 1 hour at RT in 4% PFA. Each nerve cord was then cut into different pieces, in order to isolate the portions of the connectives subjected to the different treatments. All protocols regarding the use of leeches were carried out in strict accordance with the Italian legislation and European Treaty and were in compliance with the Helsinki Declaration.



**Figure 6. Leech metameric structure. A.** Dorsal View. **B**. Ventral view. Segments are numbered in roman numerals, the segmental annuli in arabic. Arrows indicate the points where LPS, PBS and EV injections were performed according to the experimental paradigm described above (Mann 1962).

## 2.7.1 Whole mount immunochemistry

After fixation in 4% PFA, CNS (chain ganglia) were rinsed several times in PBS1x and permeabilized for 24 hours at 4°C in 0.1M glycine, 1% Triton X-100 in PBS1x. Non-specific background staining was blocked with

saturation buffer (1% Triton X-100, 3% normal donkey serum, 1% BSA and 1% ovalbumin in PBS1X-glycine 0.1M) for 5 hours at 4°C. Samples were then incubated o/n at 4°C with the following primary rabbit polyclonal anti-hirudo antibodies: anti-IL-6 (*Sigma-Aldrich*), anti-IL-10 (*Santa Cruz Biotechnology*), anti-TNF-12 (*Abcam, Cambridge, UK*), anti IL-18 (*Abnova, Taipei, Taiwan*), all diluted 1:250 in saturation buffer. After rinsing with permeabilization solution, samples were incubated for 1 h at 37°C with the secondary anti-rabbit FITC-conjugated antibody (*Abcam*). Nuclei were counterstained with Propidium iodide (PI, 4% in PBS1X) for 3 minutes and slices were mounted with Citifluor (*Citifluor Ltd, London, UK*). In negative control experiments primary antibodies were omitted and sections were incubated only with the secondary antibodies. Immunofluorescence was analyzed using an inverted laser-scanning confocal microscope (*TCS SP5, Leica*) equipped with a HCX PL APO lambda blue 63x 1.40 NA OIL UV objective. Fluorescent images were acquired using the Leica TCS software (emission windows fixed in the 488/525 or 551–626 range), after performing Z-stack projection of sections with the open source image software Fiji (average intensity) (Schindelin et al. 2012).

# 3. Statistical analysis

Comparison between groups of *in vitro* studies used paired, one-tailed Student's *t* test. Data are presented as mean  $\pm$  SEM from at least three independent experiments. Data from *in vivo* studies are expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD and groups were compared using the unpaired, two-tailed Student's *t* test. Differences were considered significant at \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01, and \*\*\*p < 0.001.

# RESULTS

# 1. In vitro experiments

# 1.1 Characterization of hBM-derived MSCs

hMSCs derived from bone marrow (BM) of healthy donors were cultured and expanded *in vitro*: MSCs have been selected *in vitro* after isolation of mononuclear cells from the washouts of sealed bone marrow collection bags and filters (Vinci et al. 2017), and cells plated without further separation in culture growth medium (containing 10% serum); *in vitro* characterization occurred according to ISCT minimal definition criteria (Dominici et al. 2006).

Early after isolation, cultures appear morphologically heterogeneous, containing narrow spindle-shaped to large polygonal cells and some slightly cuboidal cells (Javazon et al. 2004). However, after few days after plating, cultured MSCs display a typical spindle-shaped fibroblastoid morphology (Fig. 1). Cells were characterized by adherent growth to plastic culture plates, as suggested by the guidelines for MSC characterization (Dominici et al. 2006).



**Figure 1. Culture of hMSCs**. The phase contrast microscopy image shows plastic-adherent human BM-derived human MSCs (hBM-MSCs) after 5 passages (P5) *in vitro*, cultured in standard conditions. Note the cell typical spindle-shaped morphology. Scale Bar: 100  $\mu$ m.

Although MSCs phenotypically express a number of markers, none of them, unfortunately, selectively identifies these stem cells. Moreover, any differences in cell surface expression of antigens may be influenced by the donor age, gender, physiological status (healthy vs. patient), tissue source as well as the isolation protocol and culture conditions (Siegel et al. 2013; Mushahary et al. 2017).

However, following the ISCT guidelines, it has been generally agreed that adult human MSCs must express and should lack the expression of specific markers. In order to confirm cell phenotype, the expression of membrane molecules or antigens was assessed by Fluorescence-Activated Cell Sorting (FACS).

Flow cytometric analysis (Fig. 2), performed by the group of Prof. G. D'Amico (Fondazione Tettamanti), evidenced that most of the cells were negative for MHC-II, a complex typically found on the membrane of dendritic cells, monocytes and macrophages, playing a key role in activating adaptive immune response. The absence of MHC-II and co-stimulatory molecules is associated to MSC hypoimmunogenicity (Ryan et al. 2005). Moreover, MSCs did not express hematopoietic-specific antigens CD34, CD14, CD45 (Pittenger et al. 1999) which labels a variety of cells such as hematopoietic progenitor cells, lymphocytes, monocytes, granulocytes and eosinophils.

As expected, MSCs were positive for the typical stem cell markers, such as CD73, CD90, the ultimate stemness marker, and CD105. In particular, as indicated by Dominici and colleagues (Dominici et al. 2006),  $\geq$ 95% of the cell population expressed CD105, CD73 and CD90 markers. In addition, MSCs were positive for MHC-I and CD54, two markers that have been also used to further characterize these cells (Hass et al. 2011). Interestingly, CD54, also known as intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1), plays an important role in the formation of functional immune synapses mediating an immunosuppressive function on pro-inflammatory macrophages (Espagnolle et al. 2017).



**Figure 2**. **MSC characterization by flow cytometry (representative histograms)**. MSCs expanded *in vitro* did not express the hematopoietic markers CD45, CD34, CD14 or MHC-II but were positive for CD105, CD73, MHC-I, CD90 and CD54. FACS data were analysed with FlowJo 7.5.5 (*Tree Star, Inc., Ashland, OR*) and BD FACSDIVA<sup>™</sup> (*BD Biosciences*).

Therefore, the high expression of CD90, CD73, CD105, essential requisite for staminal ability identification, and the absence of hematopoietic cell antigens provided by the immunological profile through flow cytometry, indicate a high level of purity of our cell culture. In particular, such expression pattern was kept by cells throughout the passages (P4 to P9) used for all the experiments.

# **1.2 Cytokine preconditioning up-regulates MSC immunomodulatory markers and preserves cell stemness ability**

Based on the assumption that preconditioning protocols are key strategies to improve MSC immunomodulatory functions *in vitro* and *in vivo* [(Lan et al. 2015; Noone et al. 2013), see par. 3.3.5 of the *Introduction*], we assessed two different protocols:

- 1) serum deprivation (SF), in the presence or the absence of a cocktail of cytokines [TNF- $\alpha$  (20 ng/ml) +IFN- $\gamma$  (25ng/ml)] for 24h or 48h;
- 2) 3h or 16h (O/N) oxygen deprivation (OD) followed by 1h or 24h of reoxygenation (OD+R);

We monitored the expression of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenease (IDO) and ciclooxygenase-2 (COX2), as strongly associated to immunocompetence of MSCs (Tu et al. 2010).

Both the *ex vivo* adopted preconditioning protocols did not alter the expression of typical p6 MSC stemness markers (Fig. 3A), thereby fulfilling the ISCT requirements for MSC definition.

Figures 3A1 and 3B1 show the quantification of the immunoblotting bands (shown in Fig. 3A, B) relative to IDO and COX2 expression, after MSC underwent the two preconditioning protocols. In OD experiments, we observed a variable modulation of both COX2 and IDO. COX2 was mostly induced after 16 hours of oxygen deprivation [(O/N OD+1hR, protein expression relative to  $\beta$ -actin ± SEM: COX2: 0.60 ± 0.24; IDO: 1.24 ± 0.25; Fig. 3A1), while IDO exhibited the greatest increment in 3h OD+24hR condition (IDO: 1.44 ± 0.45; COX2: 0.31 ± 0.08; Fig. 3A1). Considering the modulation of both markers in OD, we concluded that the highest overall mean increment was observed in O/N OD+1hR (Fig. 3A1).

With respect to O/N OD+1hR, cytokine stimulation (CYTO) performed for 24h or 48h, induced a more consistent upregulation of both markers (compare the scale of histograms of OD (Fig. 3A1) and CYTO (Fig. 3B1), referring to protein expression relative to  $\beta$ -actin. In particular, the immunomodulatory markers seem to be regulated in a time dependent manner, with COX2 being mainly induced after 24h of cytokine stimulation (24h, COX2: 5.18 ± 2.66; 48h, COX2: 3.97 ± 1.76; Fig. 3B1) and IDO at 48 hours (24h, IDO: 4.23 ± 0.56; 48h, IDO: 11.35 ± 2.10; Fig. 3B1). However, the overall highest increment of the two markers was observed at 48 hours. Therefore, on the basis of the quantification results, we have chosen to use the preconditioning induced by cytokines for 48h, since among those analysed it was found to be the experimental paradigm that induced the highest expression of both markers.





Figure 3. Cytokine preconditioning (CYTO) for 48 hours in a SF-medium causes the highest upregulation of immunomodulatory markers and preserves MSC stemness proteins. A, B. Representative WB immunoblotting bands of the typical stemness (CD90 and CD73) and immunosuppressive (COX2, IDO) markers in MSCs (P6) subjected to OD (A) and CYTO (B) preconditionings. A1, B1. Immunoblotting histograms relative to the quantification of the immunomodulatory markers in cells subjected to OD (A1) and CYTO (B1) protocols (CTRL: control; SF: serum free; CYTO: cytokines, TNF $\alpha$  and IFN $\gamma$ ; OD: oxygen deprivation; O/N: overnight; R: reperfusion; T: treated). The data are expressed as mean ± SEM (n=3). In some cases, the absence of the correspondence between the bands obtained by WB and their relative quantification (histograms) may be attributable to the high variability of the protein expression observed in primary MSCs underwent to each preconditioning protocol during three independent experiments.

В

SF+

СҮТО

22 kDa

70 kDa

74 kDa

43 kDa

42 kDa

In order to further investigate if CYTO preconditioning may negatively influence the stemness abilities, we evaluated the capability of MSCs to be committed towards adipogenic and osteogenic lineages, when grown a in a medium enriched with specific differentiation inducing factors. As shown in figure 4, cytokine preconditioned MSC cultures showed calcium deposits visualized by Alizarin red, after 31 days of osteogenic induction (Fig.4, O) and intra-cytoplasmic lipid droplets revealed by Oil-Red staining, after 21 days in adipogenic culture medium (Fig. 4, A) - with the first lipid vacuoles becoming evident after 7 days (not shown). As expected, no differentiation was observed in respective MSC control cultures (Fig.4, CTRL-O, CTRL-A), grown in medium without the addition of any differentiation inducing factors.

Altogether these results suggest that cytokine preconditioning for 48 hours drives the highest upregulation of immunomodulatory markers without altering MSC stemness potential.



**Figure 4.** *In vitro* differentiation of cytokine-preconditioned MSCs. MSCs (p6) were committed towards osteogenic (O) and adipogenic (A) lineages. CTRL-O and CTRL-A: controls of MSCs grown in osteogenic (O) and adipogenic (A) inducing differentiation medium. Calcium deposits (O, *in red*) are visualized by Alizarin Red, while fat droplets (A, *in red*) stained by Oil Red, indicating osteocytic and adipocytic differentiation, respectively. Images were acquired by phase contrast microscopy. Magnification 20x.

## 1.3 Isolation and characterization of preconditioned MSC-derived EVs

As we selected cytokine preconditioning for 48h for *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments, we then characterized the EVs derived from MSCs subjected to this protocol. After isolation from culture medium of 48-cyto-preconditioned MSCs, EVs were analysed for protein concentration by microBCA assay. The total amount of EVs isolated from  $\cong$  7\*10<sup>6</sup> cells ranged between 30 and 45 µg corresponding vesicular protein. Additionally, in order to better characterize EVs, nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA) was performed (Fig. 5A). This analysis allowed us to quantify EV size distribution and particle concentration: the mean size of isolated EVs was 201.1  $\pm$  82.1 nm  $\pm$ SD; the concentration was  $1.01 \times 10^9 \pm 4.28 \times 10^7$  particles/ml (Fig. 5B).

The intensity/size distribution (Fig. 5C), derived from three video recordings of the tracked particles for each experiment, shows a major range size (estimated on the basis of light scattered by EVs) from less than 50 nm up to 300 nm. Moreover, the EVs within this range size scattered light predominantly under 1.0 value (a.u.), suggesting the presence of a pure population of EV, without contaminants of different nature, that would exhibit (if present) a distinct pattern of light scattering in virtue of a different refractive index.



**Figure 5. EV nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA). A.** The NTA (NS300 NanoSight instrument) diameter-distribution curve (data are obtained by mean of three tracking video files, for each experiment) shows a range size of 100-500 nm (mean size: 201.1 nm). The picture shows a frame from NTA video, visualizing light scattering EVs derived from cytokine preconditioned MSCs. **B**. 2D intensity/size graph. The graph plot shows the relative intensity of light scattered by EVs plotted against the estimate of EV size, captured during the three video files, each one identified by a different colour green intensity.

EV biochemical features were investigated by Western immunoblot. In particular, we compared CYTO-EVs and SF-EVs (control), respectively derived from 48h serum free (SF) cytokine preconditioned MSCs and MSCs preconditioned in a SF condition only, to evaluate if the inflammatory challenge could alter the expression pattern of their derived typical EV proteins. As shown in the figure 6, CYTO-EVs maintain the positivity for CD9, CD63 and HSP70 markers. Moreover, no signal for the three investigated EV markers was found in the supernatants of the two EV pools, suggesting a high grade of isolation performed by the ultracentrifugation method.



**Figure 6. EV biochemical characterization**. Expression of EV markers by immunoblotting after serum deprivation (SF) in the presence of cytokines or SF medium alone for 48 hours. EVs were positive for all three typical EVs markers analysed. 20 µg of proteins derived from the EV pellet (EVs SF, EVs CYTO) or respective supernatants (Sup. SF, Sup. CYTO), derived from the last ultracentrifugation before the wash passage (see *Material and Methods* par. 1.5), were loaded into each lane.

Finally, we labeled EVs derived from preconditioned MSCs with PKH26 lipophilic dye to monitor their internalization by primary cultures of microglial cells. A double administration of labeled-EVs for 48h to primary microglia, according to a protocol previously described (van der Vlist et al. 2012), shows a robust uptake of EVs by cells (Fig. 7A), while no signal was detected in control cells treated with PKH26 resuspended in PBS1x (Fig. 7B).



**Figure 7. EVs are internalized into primary microglia** *in vitro*. **A**. PKH26-labeled EVs (4.5µg/ml) are found within microglial cells 48 hours after the administration. EVs (in red) were labeled by directly adding the dye (final concentration: 5X10<sup>-6</sup> M) to the EV pellet, previously resuspended in 0.2% BSA PBS1x, according to a protocol modified from van der Vlist and colleagues (van der Vlist et al. 2012). After staining EVs were subjected twice to 70 min 110x g ultracentrifugation to remove unbound dye. **B**. Control microglia treated with equal concentration of PKH26 dye, after being resuspended in the same buffer and subjected to the same ultracentrifugation protocol used for EVs. Nuclei in both images are stained by Hoechst 33342 dye (in blue). Images were acquired on a Zeiss LSM710 with a 40x objective. Scale bars: 10 μm.

Altogether, these results show that EVs derived from 48h-SF cytokine preconditioned MSC show a major range size corresponding to that of exosomes and microvesicles, preserve typical biochemical markers and are internalized by microglial cells *in vitro* within 48 hours.

# 1.4 MSC-EVs do not significantly modulate M1 and M2 microglia markers in vitro

To assess the ability of MSC-derived EVs to modulate microglia functionality, EVs were administered to primary microglial culture subjected or not to an inflammatory insult, according to the experimental paradigm described in *Material and Methods* (par. 1.8). We challenged the cells with TNF $\alpha$  and IFN $\gamma$ , (same concentration used for MSC stimulation) to strongly drive microglia towards M1 phenotype (Verderio et al. 2012). After treatment with cytokines, microglial cells switched their morphology from a resting phenotype defined by long, thin processes to an activated reactive phenotype, characterized by a bigger soma and less branched processes (Fig. 8, CYT). Moreover, microglia number increases, a typical feature of activation process. The presence of EVs did not seem to influence microglial morphology neither in control (Fig. 8, EVs vs CTRL) nor in inflammatory conditions (Fig. 8, CYT vs CYT+EVs).



**Figure 8**. **Microglia morphological evaluation in** *in* **vitro experimental paradigm.** Cells in control conditions exhibited a spindleshaped morphology with thin and long processes (CTRL, EVs). After cytokine treatment microglia proliferate and acquire a reactive phenotype characterized by a bigger soma and less branched processes (CYT). The presence of EVs did not modulate microglial morphology neither in control (EVs) nor in inflammatory conditions (CYT+EVs) (CTRL: control; EVs: extracellular vesicles; CYT: cytokines). Images were acquired by phase contrast microscopy. Magnification 10x.

Then we investigated if the treatment with EVs for 48 hours could modulate the expression of M1 and M2 markers that commonly characterize microglial phenotype. As expected, exposure to inflammatory cytokines significantly upregulated the expression of Iba-1 (+545.1% vs. control, p<0.05, Fig. 9A), an actin-binding protein that is normally increased after cell activation (Imai et al. 1996). Moreover, activated microglia underwent upregulation of common M1 markers such as the inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) (+975.3% vs. control, p<0.05; Fig. 9B) and the lysosomal phagocytic protein CD68 (+37.3% vs. control, p<0.05; Fig. 9C), while the typical M2 marker CD206, the mannose receptor with a repair/reparatory function, is significantly downregulated (-33.7% vs control, p<0.01; Fig. 9D). However, double EV treatment for 48 hours was unable to revert the expression of M1 or M2 microglial markers in this *in vitro* inflammatory environment.



Figure 9. EV treatment did not modulate microglial M1 and M2 markers. A, B, C, D. Immunoblotting bands (left column) and representative quantification histograms (right column) of microglial markers. Cytokine treatment caused a significative upregulation of the activation marker Iba-1 (A), as well as iNOS (B) and CD68 (C) M1 markers, while downregulated the M2 marker CD206 (D). EV treatment did not significantly affect the expression of these markers after the inflammatory challenge (Iba-1, CD68: n=3; iNOS: n=4, CD206: n=4).  $\beta$ -actin was used as loading control for Iba-1 and iNOS analysis, while CD68 and CD206 expression was normalized on total protein (Ponceau staining). Comparison between groups (e.g., CYT vs CYT+EVs, CTRL vs CYT) used paired, one-tailed Student's *t* test; \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01 and \*\*\*p < 0.001. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM.

#### 1.5 MSC-EVs modulate cytokine release by microglia in an anti-inflammatory manner in vitro

Although microglia phenotype markers did not seem to be modulated by EV treatment, we decided to investigate if the vesicles might influence microglial function by evaluating the release pattern of the typical pro- and anti-inflammatory mediators. The treatment of primary microglia with TNF $\alpha$  and IFN $\gamma$  significantly increased, as expected, the release of pro-inflammatory mediators IL-6 [(CTRL: 22.54 ± 6.97 pg/ml (± SEM); CYT: 45.29 ± 7.96 pg/ml, p<0.05; Fig. 10A] and IL-1 $\beta$  (CTRL: 784 ± 148.7 pg/ml; CYT: 970 ± 194.31 pg/ml, p<0.05; Fig. 10B), and downregulated the production of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (CTRL: 133.72 ± 29.83 pg/ml; CYT: 80.9 ± 6.05 pg/ml, p<0.05; Fig. 10C). EV administration to microglia resulted in the downregulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines released by the activated cells, since EVs elicited a significative downregulation of IL-6 (CYT: 45.29 ± 7.96 pg/ml; CYT+EVs: 29.83 ± 10.79 pg/ml, p<0.05; Fig. 10A) and IL-1 $\beta$  (CYT: 970 ± 194.31 pg/ml; CYT+EVs: 746 ± 179.13 pg/ml, p<0.05; Fig. 10B). In addition, EVs reverted the switch-off effect induced by TNF $\alpha$  and IFN $\gamma$  on IL-10, by restoring the cytokine release almost to control levels (CYT: 80.9 ± 6.05 pg/ml; CYT+EVs: 104.43 ± 7.49 pg/ml, p<0.05; Fig. 10C). IL-4, a prototypical anti-inflammatory cytokine typically associated with M2a-repair/regenerative polarization of microglia, was not detectable in our experimental settings.



Figure 10. EV treatment polarize microglia *in vitro* toward an anti-inflammatory phenotype. Histograms show the quantification of microglia release of IL-6 (A), IL-1β (B) and IL-10 (C) by ELISA. In activated microglia, EVs were able to induce the release of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (n=6) and a significant negative modulation on the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6 (n=5) and IL-1β (n=5). For the comparison between groups (e.g., CYT vs CYT+EVs, CTRL vs CYT, CTRL vs EVs) paired, one-tailed Student's *t* test was used; \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01 and \*\*\*p < 0.001. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM.

# 2. In vivo experiments

# 2.1 Intranasal-dispensed MSC-EVs are internalized by microglia and neurons

In the *in vivo* studies we focused our analysis on 3xTg mice hippocampus, entorhinal and prefrontal cortices, since these regions have been reported to be differently affected by the proliferation of microglial cells, with their cell number increasing in early phase (from 6 months of age) in the hippocampus and the entorhinal cortex or remaining unaltered until 15 months in the prefrontal cortex (Mastrangelo and Bowers 2008). Before evaluating the immunoregulatory potential of EVs in 3xTg mice, we qualitatively investigated whether intranasal (IN) administration of PKH26-labelled EVs (~15x10<sup>9</sup> vesicles corresponding to 30µg of vesicular protein) could result in the targeting of the vesicles into the aforementioned brain areas (see the *in vivo* experimental paradigm described in *Materials and Methods, par. 2.2*). Six hours after the injection of PKH26-labelled EVs, the animals were sacrificed and the analysis of the EV distribution has been performed. EVs were found in the rostral, medial and caudal hippocampus CA1, in the entorhinal cortex and in the prefrontal cortex. Specifically, PKH26-EVs were frequently seen within the cytoplasm and processes of Iba-1<sup>+</sup> cells in CA1 medial hippocampus (Fig. 11A1); to a lesser extent accumulation of EVs was also observed in pyramidal CA1 neurons (Fig. 11C1), while no internalization was seen in astrocytes (Fig. 11B1).



**Figure 11**. **MSC-derived EVs are internalized by microglia and neurons in medial hippocampus CA1 within 6 h after IN administration**. **A.** The presence of EVs [yellow dots (*white arrows*)] within the soma or processes of some Iba1+ microglia in CA1. **B.** Lack of EVs in the soma of GFAP<sup>+</sup> astrocytes. Note the presence of some red spots (EVs) adjacent to astrocyte processes (*white arrows*). **C.** The presence of PKH26-EVs [red and purple dots, (*white arrows*)] within the cytoplasm or in close contact with cell membrane of NeuN<sup>+</sup> pyramidal neurons. **A1, B1, C1**: magnifications of boxed regions in A, B, C (Scale bars: A, B, C: 30 μm; A1, B1, C1: 15 μm).

The specific pattern of internalization in these three cell types seems to be conserved among the other regions investigated (data not shown). Thus, within six hours of IN administration, MSC-EVs are robustly incorporated into microglia and, to some extent, into neurons, suggesting a cell specific mechanism that drive vesicle internalization.

## 2.2 MSC-EVs affect microglia density in 3xTg mice

Microglia activation is characterized by proliferation, morphological changes, such as hypertrophy of the cell soma, increased process branching, upregulation or *de novo* synthesis of cell surface or intracellular molecules (Perry and Teeling 2013). We therefore evaluated the ability of MSC-derived EVs to affect the number of microglia cells, through immunofluorescence staining of coronal sections for Iba-1, in the hippocampus, entorhinal and prefrontal cortices of 7-month-old 3xTg mice receiving vehicle (PBS1x) or EVs (Fig. 12A). Animals of the EV group exhibited a strong decreased density of Iba-1<sup>+</sup> cells compared to the control group (CTRL) in the hippocampal CA1 area [CTRL: 13807.79 ± 368.26 (mean density ± SD)]; EVs: 11027.06 ± 952.99, -20.14% vs. CTRL, p<0.01; Fig. 12B), entorhinal cortex (CTRL: 14830.59 ± 994.44; EVs: 10803.32 ± 1444.36, -27.16 % vs. CTRL, p<0.05; Fig. 12B), prefrontal cortex (CTRL: 18026.64 ± 2738.72; EVs: 12769.01 ± 1711.93, -29.17% vs. CTRL, p<0.05; Fig. 12B).





Figure 12. IN administration of EVs reduces the density of Iba-1<sup>+</sup> cells. A. Distribution of Iba-1<sup>+</sup>microglia in the CA1 medial hippocampus, entorhinal cortex and prefrontal cortex of control (CTRL) and EV treated mice (EVs). **B**. Histograms compare the number of microglial cells in the same areas of A. Note that the animals receiving EVs (*light blue column*) displayed a reduced number of Iba-1<sup>+</sup> cells compared to animals in the control group (CTRL, *light red column*) that received PBS. For the comparison between groups (n=4) unpaired, two-tailed Student's t test was used; \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01 and \*\*\*p < 0.001. Data are expressed as mean ± SD (Scale bars: 100  $\mu$ m).

#### 2.3 MSC-EVs decrease microglia cell soma size in 3xTg mice

Although a precise evidence of the correlation between microglia morphology and function still lacks, in the context of neuroinflammation some morphological features that label reactive microglia have been repeatedly reported (Davis et al. 1994).

Figures 13 A1 and B1 show that microglia in CA1 of control mice displayed a more robust body swelling and process thickening, compared to EV treated mice. This morphological trait, typical of activated microglia, was also found in the entorhinal and prefrontal cortices (not shown). In these areas, as for CA1 region, the treatment with EVs, dramatically switched glial cell morphology towards a more "resting" phenotype, characterized by thinner processes and a smaller soma. In order to quantitatively assess changes in microglia morphology, we analysed by ImageJ software the cell body size of microglia in EV-treated (EVs) and non-treated groups (CTRL). When compared to vehicle-treated mice, EVs reduced the average cell body size in all the regions analysed: CA1 hippocampal region [(CTRL:  $43712.58 \pm 1891.98$  (a.u  $\pm$  SD); EVs:  $33765.36 \pm 6249.98$ , **-22.76%** vs. CTRL, p<0.05; Fig. 13C)], entorhinal cortex (CTRL:  $41662.93 \pm 3654.41$ ; EVs:  $31924.98 \pm 4143.49$ , **-23.37%** vs. CTRL, p<0.05; Fig. 13C).









**Figure 13. IN administration of EVs reduces the size of the cell soma of Iba-1**<sup>+</sup> **cells. A, B.** 20x images of microglia cells in hippocampal CA1 of control (CTRL) and treated (EVs) mice. **A1, B1**. Magnified views of boxed regions show that EV administration strongly reduces the size of the soma and dendritic process thickness of Iba-1<sup>+</sup> cells (Scale bars: A, B: 100  $\mu$ m; A1, B1: 30  $\mu$ m.) **C**. Histograms comparing the reduction [(shown as arbitrary units (a.u.)] of microglial cell body size in CA1 medial hippocampus, entorhinal cortex, prefrontal cortex of control and treated mice. Average cell body size was quantified by ImageJ software within the microglia soma, that was derived by using the thresholding method described in *Material and Methods* (par. 2.4.1). Comparison between groups (n=4) used unpaired, two-tailed Student's *t* test; \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01 and \*\*\*p < 0.001. Data are expressed as mean ± SD.
#### 2.4 MSC-EVs decrease Iba-1 and CD68 fluorescence signals in microglia of 3xTg mice

In order to further characterize the activated state of microglia cells, we analysed in the brain of control and EV treated mice the fluorescence intensity of Iba-1, whose expression is prompted by cell activation, and CD68 and CD206, two markers that are typically associated to M1 and M2 phenotypes, respectively. Figure 14A shows that microglia cells in CA1 hippocampal region of EV-treated mice evidenced a lower intensity of Iba-1 immunofluorescent signal, compared to cells of PBS-treated mice (CTRL). In particular, quantification of the fluorescence integrated density (Fig. 14B) indicates that IN administration of EVs strongly reduced the expression of Iba-1 in CA1 hippocampus [(CTRL: 5415.03 ± 100.05 (a.u ± SD); EVs: 34729.50± 353.6, -**35.86%** vs. CTRL, p<0.001; Fig. 14B)], the entorhinal cortex (CTRL: 4471.21± 402.67; EVs: 1971.41± 1176.96, -**60.44%** vs. CTRL, p<0.05; Fig. 14B) and the prefrontal cortex (CTRL: 4471.21± 402.67; EVs: 2378.76 ± 198.89.7, -**46.79%** vs. CTRL, p<0.001; Fig. 14B), compared to vehicle-treated animals (CTRL).

Α







**Figure 14**. **MSC-derived EVs reduce Iba-1 expression microglia.A.** Confocal images of CA1 hippocampus evidencing the lower signal intensity (green) of Iba-1 in microglial cells of EV-mice compared to control mice. Scale bars:  $30\mu$ m. **B.** Bar charts comparing the quantification of fluorescence intensity of Iba-1 (n=4) in CA1 region of medial hippocampus, entorhinal cortex and prefrontal cortex. Fluorescence intensities (a.u.) were quantified by ImageJ software within the microglia soma, that was derived by using the thresholding method described in *Material and Methods* (par.2.4.1). Comparison between untreated and treated groups (CTRL vs EVs) used unpaired, two-tailed Student's *t* test; \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01 and \*\*\*p < 0.001. Data are expressed as mean ± SD.

We then analysed the expression of CD68 and CD206, in order to examine the polarization state of microglia. Figures 15A3, A4 qualitatively evidence no changes of CD206 expression in CA1 lba-1<sup>+</sup> cells of control (CTRL, top) and EVs treated mice (EVs, bottom), while a strong decrease in the colocalization (yellow dots) for lba-1 and CD68 was observed in treated EV-group, compared to the control (Fig. 15A1, A2). Quantitative analysis of fluorescent integrated signal showed that EV treatment did not modulate CD206 expression (Fig. 15B, C,D) compared to the control group, but was able to significantly reduce the fluorescence intensity of CD68 in the CA1 area of hippocampus [(CTRL: 694.58  $\pm$  43.48 (a.u  $\pm$  SD); EVs: 438.36  $\pm$  92.76, **-36.89%** vs. CTRL, p<0.01; Fig. 15B), the entorhinal cortex (CTRL: 649.33  $\pm$  75.81; EVs: 434.23  $\pm$  36.82,**-33.13%** vs. CTRL, p<0.01; Fig. 15C) and the prefrontal cortex (CTRL: 535.94  $\pm$  44.18; EVs: 376.45  $\pm$  11.8,**-29.76%** vs. CTRL, p<0.01; Fig. 15D). These results suggest a dampening effect mediated by MSC-EVs on M1 polarized activated microglia.





Figure 15. MSC-derived EVs reduce CD68 expression in Iba-1<sup>+</sup> cells, while not affect CD206 expression. A. Confocal images of CA1 hippocampus of control (CTRL) and EV treated mice (EVs) showing Iba-1<sup>+</sup> microglial cells (*green*) stained for CD68 (*yellow/orange dots*, A1, A2) or for CD206 (*yellow/orange dots*, A3, A4). Scale bars: A1, A3: 30µm; A2, A4 (magnified views of boxed regions in A1, A3): 10µm. B, C, D. Histograms comparing the fluorescence intensity quantification of CD68 (*n=4*, black and white striped charts, *left column*) and CD206 (*n=4*, orange charts, *right column*) in CA1 region of the medial hippocampus, entorhinal cortex and prefrontal cortex of control (CTRL) and EV treated mice (EVs). Fluorescence intensities (a.u.) were quantified as described in *Material and Methods* (par.2.4.1). Comparison between untreated and treated groups (CTRL vs EVs) used unpaired, two-tailed Student's *t* test; \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01 and \*\*\*p < 0.001. Data are expressed as mean ± SD.

### 2.5 MSC-EVs increase dendritic spine density in 3xTg mice

Since reactive microglia has been demonstrated to actively mediate synapse loss in AD by different mechanisms (Shi et al. 2017; Rajendran and Paolicelli 2018), we investigated if EV-induced modulation of microglia activation might affect dendritic spine density. We performed Colgi-Cox staining in the same brain regions analysed for microglia activation. Our results showed that EV treatment was able to strongly increase dendritic spine density in the hippocampal CA1 region (+ **26.72%** vs. CTRL, p<0.01; Fig. 16B), the entorhinal cortex (+**20.83%** vs. CTRL, p<0.05; Fig. 16B) and the prefrontal cortex (+**16.08%** vs. CTRL, p<0.05; Fig. 16B).





Table	CA1		ENTORHINAL CORTEX		PREFRONTAL CORTEX	
Group	CTRL	EVs	CTRL	EVs	CTRL	EVs
Mice (n°)	4	4	4	4	4	3
Dendritic Length (μm)	1882.37	1698.94	1716.38	1029.77	669.17	695.52
Dendritic Spines (n°)	2735	3099	2181	1562	794	956
Mean density/ 10 μm	14.44	18.30	12.58	15.20	11.89	13.80

Figure 16. MSC-derived EVs increase dendritic spine density in 3xTg mice. A. Representative photomicrographs of Golgi-Cox stained dendritic segments from hippocampal CA1 pyramidal neuron (A1), entorhinal cortex (A2) and prefrontal cortex (A3) neurons, of control (CTRL, *left column*) and EV-treated mice (EVs, *right column*). B. Histograms show the quantification of dendritic spine density (spines/10µm) in the same areas. Note that animals treated with EVs display a significative higher number of dendritic spines compared to the non-treated group (CTRL). C. The table indicates the numeric values corresponding to total number of counted dendritic spines (Dendritic Spines n°) and the total length of dendritic processes (Dendritic Length µm) that were considered for the analysis of dendritic spine density/10µm (Mean density/10µm). Comparison between untreated and treated groups (CTRL vs EVs) used unpaired, two-tailed Student's *t* test; \*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01 and \*\*\*p < 0.001. Data are expressed as mean ± SD. Scale bars: 5µm.

### 2.6 MSC-EVs modulate the inflammation in leech (Hirudo Verbana) CNS: a preliminary result

In order to clarify the mechanisms underlying the immunomodulatory action on microglia, in collaboration with the group of Prof. A. Grimaldi from the University of Insubria, we are performing experiments on a leech (*Hirudo Verbana*) model of inflammation induced by LPS.

In our study EVs derived from 48h cytokine preconditioned MSCs were administered in the same points of gangliar ventral chain injected with LPS.

Preliminary immunofluorescence results indicate that the treatment with EVs two hour after the inflammatory challenge reduced microglia cell recruitment at the site of LPS injection, as evidenced by the decreased number of nuclei stained by Propidium Iodide (Fig. 18B, C, D, E). Although this dye cannot discriminate between different cell types, the presence of only two glial cells compared to thousands of microglia that have been described in the leech CNS connectives (Drago et al. 2014), indicated that these nuclei most likely virtually identify only microglial cells.

The treatment with MSC-EVs appeared to downregulate the expression of the typical LPS induced proinflammatory cytokines IL-6 (Fig. 18B), TNF $\alpha$  (Fig. 18C), IL-18 (Fig. 18D) and increased the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (Fig. 18E). A



IL-6





 $\text{TNF-}\alpha$ 

D

B







Е

**Figure 18. Immunohistochemistry on whole mounted leech CNS connectives. A.** Schematic representation of leech CNS. Note the presence of microglia cells into the connectives (axons). Here, microglia represent the main cell type among with only two connectival glial cells (not shown). **B, C, D, E.** Immunofluorescence images from CNS samples (connectives) of non-treated leech (n.t.), and leeches treated with LPS plus PBS (LPS+PBS) or EVs derived from 48h cytokine preconditioned MSCs (LPS+EVs). Connectives were immunoistained for IL-6 (B), TNF- $\alpha$  (C), IL-18 (D), IL-10 (E) (*green*). Nuclei were counterstained with Propidium lodide (red). Scale bars: 20 µm.

## DISCUSSION

In this study we demonstrated for the first time the ability of intranasal injected Mesenchymal Stem Cell (MSC)-derived Extracellular Vesicles (MSC-EVs) to positively affect microglia activation and dendritic spine density in a triple transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease (3xTg AD).

The success of therapeutic MSC use in many preclinical and clinical trials was fundamentally associated to their trophic influence on damaged tissues and safety as allogenic cell transplant, that is feasible without any substantial risk of immune rejection. Over the past few decades the emerging evidence of their immunomodulatory properties greatly enhanced the possibility to exploit them in tissue and organ repair (Patel et al. 2013). However, the high levels of pro-inflammatory, pro-oxidant factors and death signals, typically found in chronic diseases, may hinder MSCs to function properly, thus compromising their regenerative actions. To avoid this, preconditioning of MSCs by hypoxia, pharmacological and chemical agents, such as trophic factors, cytokines, prior to their application in vivo have been pursued as significant tools to make these cells able to counter any rigorous harsh microenvironment. In fact, in vitro pre-treated MSCs have shown to better survive, to increase differentiative capacities, to encourage the migration to injured sites and improve their paracrine activities (Saparov et al. 2016; Qazi et al. 2017). In particular, taking into account that MSCs mediate their therapeutic effects in a paracrine manner, these strategies have been pursued to specifically boost MSC immunosuppressive properties (Németh et al. 2009; Liu et al. 2017), that have been largely ascribed to their derived EVs (Bruno et al. 2015). Before investigating the immunomodulatory actions of MSC-EVs, we compared two types of preconditioning in order to select a specific MSC immunoregulatory phenotype. In order to pre-stimulate MSCs, we added a cocktail of two cytokines (CYTO) or we subjected the cells to oxygen deprivation (OD), in virtue of the large number of published papers assessing the effectiveness of these preconditioning protocols in endowing MSCs with increased immunomodulatory abilities (Wei et al. 2012; Noone et al. 2013). Both the preconditioning protocols did not alter the expression of MSC stemness markers (Results, Fig. 3A,B). Moreover, WB analyses (data not shown) evidenced no activation of the apoptotic protein caspase-3, revealed by the detection only of the pro-enzyme (uncleaved, 35kDa) of apoptotic executioner caspase-3 (cleaved and active form, 17 kDa). Since the pleiotropic nature of MSC immunoregulation - demonstrated on cells of both innate and adaptive immunity (Contreras et al. 2016) - we decided to focus our evaluation on the expression of COX2 and IDO markers, known to be associated to a MSC polarized phenotype endowed with augmented capacity to regulate the innate immune response (Tu et al. 2010). In particular, these markers have been reported to promote a homeostatic response toward M2 macrophage polarization (Németh et al. 2009; François et al. 2012). In our experiments the preconditioning with TNF $\alpha$  and IFN $\gamma$  cytokines, especially at 48 hours, drove the highest upregulation of COX2 and IDO with respect to oxygen deprivation and reoxygenation paradigm

(OD+R). This is likely due to the fact that the two cytokines proved to be more potent inducers of the two investigated markers. However, we cannot rule out the induction of other immunoregulatory molecules after OD protocol, since it has been reported that MSCs, that were grown under hypoxia conditions, exhibited a robust anti-inflammatory function (Schive et al. 2017). Notably, MSCs normally reside *in vivo* in a microenvironment characterized by low oxygen tension (e.g.  $1-5\% O_2$ ), while the oxygen concentration of the standard culture environment (e.g.  $20-21\% O_2$ ) is much higher than their native physiological conditions (Choi et al. 2014). The changed culture oxygen tension settings *in vitro* has been demonstrated to negatively affect different properties of MSCs, as indicated by the reduced release of trophic, anti-apoptotic and anti-inflammatory factors, in the conditioned medium of normoxia cultured cells compared to those grown under hypoxia conditions (1% O<sub>2</sub>) (Schive et al. 2017).

Otherwise, the lower induction of COX2 and IDO after OD may be due to the relative short-term exposure (no longer than 16 h) to OD, which was unable to mighty activate the signaling pathways that control their expression. In a recent published work, aiming at elucidating the ideal hypoxia conditions (i.e. best duration of the treatment and oxygen tension) that would endow MSCs with enhanced therapeutic potential, the authors found that 48h of hypoxia (2% O<sub>2</sub>) preconditioning of MSCs more efficiently increased cell proliferation, self-renewing and augmented their trophic and anti-inflammatory properties, compared to cell cultured in normoxia conditions (Antebi et al. 2018). However, the OD protocol we used envisaged that cells were placed in complete anoxia  $(0\% O_2)$  conditions - to more prominently stress cells that normally live in low-oxygen tension conditions - only for 3h or 16h. Therefore, we cannot rule out that OD preconditioning of a longer duration may have higher inducing effects on the expression of the investigated immunomodulatory markers. The use of primary cell cultures may represent a putative explanation for the high variability observed in the COX2 expression of control MSCs underwent to the different OD protocols. Further experiments need to be planned in order to better clarify this unexpected fluctuation in COX2 protein levels. In MSCs subjected to CYTO preconditioning we observed a time-dependent upregulation of both IDO and COX2. However, while the former was induced most at 48h, the latter exhibited the highest upregulation at 24h [see section of the *Results*, Fig. 3 (red box)]. Interestingly, in contrast to IDO, we observed that COX2 was induced by serum deprivation (serum free condition, SF) more at 24h, progressively decreasing at 48h and 72 hours (data not shown). Consequently, the higher expression of COX2 at 24h may be attributable to the more consistent contribution of SF at this time point. The modulation of COX2 expression by SF has been reported in a study that investigated the cell cycle-dependent expression of the enzyme in human fibroblasts. SF has been shown to induce the cells to enter into the  $G_0$  phase, where they remain in a quiescent state and express COX2 at higher levels than at other phases such as  $G_1$ , S, and  $G_2/M$  (Gilroy et al. 2000). Based on our results, we could speculate that higher expression of MSC COX2 at 24h may be dependent upon the specific cell cycle phase (G<sub>0</sub> phase) at that time point, and decreases when cells - probably after 48h - enter the other phases. However, the overall high expression of both markers at 48h, let us to select this time point for the

cytokine stimulation of MSCs.

In our *in vitro* experiments, the treatment with cytokines switched microglia phenotype from a spindleshaped morphology with thin and long processes towards an activated phenotype characterized by a bigger soma and less branched processes. Interestingly, these morphological changes were observed right after 10 minutes from TNF- $\alpha$  and IFN- $\gamma$  administration (not shown). As expected, pro-inflammatory cytokines positively modulated M1 markers (CD68, iNOS) and Iba-1 - a protein constitutively expressed by microglia, but increased after cell activation (Sasaki et al. 2001) - and downregulated CD206, the mannose receptor that is widely recognized as a typical M2 protective microglial marker with important functions in pinocytosis and phagocytosis (Marzolo et al. 1999; Durafourt et al. 2012). The treatment with preconditioned MSC-EVs did not affect either cell morphology or the expression of these markers in cytokine activated primary microglia. However, ELISA in vitro results, investigating cell functional properties, showed that EVs counteracted the microglia reaction to this inflammatory challenge by switching the phenotype from the cytotoxic to the beneficial state. Indeed, EVs reduced the release of IL-6 and IL-1 $\beta$  cytokines, known to play an important role in the neuroinflammation linked to AD, and whose expression is typically increased in AD brains (Griffin et al. 1989; Strauss et al. 1992; Paradowski et al. 2008). EVs were also able to enhance the secretion of IL-10, a potent anti-inflammatory cytokine inducing the M2c polarization state, that is associated to the deactivation of microglia phenotype, the inhibition of pro-inflammatory cytokine release and neuronal synapse formation (Szczepanik et al. 2001; Lim et al. 2013). These data are in line with previous in vitro evidence showing that MSC-EVs are able to limit the inflammatory response by preventing the production of pro-inflammatory molecules by microglia/macrophages (Jaimes et al. 2016; Harting et al. 2017). The unexpected absence of the correspondence between the expression of phenotype-specific markers (*Results*, Fig. 9) and cytokines release (*Results*, Fig. 10) may be related to the different times of action of specific miRNAs, horizontally transferred to microglial cells via EVs, on the pathways regulating their synthesis. Since MSCs are activated by pro-inflammatory signals to express and secrete, through a homeostatic-like mechanism, antiinflammatory molecules (Choi et al. 2011), we can hypothesize that a regulated sorting of specific antiinflammatory miRNAs to the vesicles may occur after cytokine stimulation, thus explaining the modulation of the microglial cytokine pattern profile, compared to unaltered marker expression. In line with this hypothesis is a study investigating the differentially expressed miRNAs (DEMs) within EVs derived from IFN- $\gamma$  preconditioned compared to non-preconditioned MSCs. This study showed that among all miRNAs that underwent upregulation (44) or downregulation (18) in preconditioned MSC-EVs, the most significant variation (i.e. an increase) was observed for miR-222 (Zhao et al. 2017). This miRNA appeared to negatively regulate the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Rao et al. 2015). Furthermore, in addition to non-coding RNAs, EVs contain different functional (e.g. capable of encoding polypeptides) mRNAs that can exploit the expression machinery of targeted cells (Valadi et al. 2007). One could therefore hypothesize that the higher

levels of IL-10 detected in the medium of CYT+EV treated cells, may be derived from the direct translation in microglia of the MSC cytokine mRNA transferred via EVs. However, no significant increment in IL-10 was observed after treating control microglia with EVs alone, suggesting that protein translation may depend on the physiological status of the cell (activated vs. non-activated). Indeed, regardless the specific EV cargo that may drive these effects, a significative immunomodulatory action on microglia cytokine release was observed only after the inflammatory insult in vitro [Results, Fig. 10 (CYT+EVs vs. CYT groups)], but none variation was recorded in control conditions (EVs vs. CTRL). The unresponsiveness of control microglia - with respect to cells activated by the pro-inflammatory stimuli - to the treatment with EVs can be also observed for IL-6 and  $IL-1\beta$  release, with the former appearing - unexpectedly - to be positively, although not significantly, modulated. Further experiments will be performed in order to unravel the mechanisms regulating the secretion of IL-6 in M1 and control microglia after EV treatment. Nevertheless, this different modulation of cytokine release by microglia could suggest that cytokine activated MSCs are "instructed" to release EVs endowed with anti-inflammatory potential, in order to restore the disrupted (detected) equilibrium. These EVs may act in a homeostatic-like manner by targeting specific inflammatory pathways activated in cytokine M1 polarized, but not in control microglia, thus explaining the observed modulation of cytokine release in "CYT+EV" compared to "EV" microglia. The so-called *feedback loop* by which MSCs can "sense" and dampen inflammatory processes has been described in co-culture systems between MSCs and macrophages. Briefly, bacterial LPS- activated macrophages release TNF- $\alpha$  that interacts with its receptor on MSCs, activating the expression of a variety of genes, including TNF- $\alpha$  stimulated gene/protein 6 (TSG-6). MSC-released TSG-6 interact with CD44 on macrophages, blocking the NFK-B signaling, which results in decreased secretion of TNF- $\alpha$ .

To summarize our *in vitro* results, we can conclude that the preconditioning with pro-inflammatory cytokines increases the expression of MSC immunomodulatory markers. MSC-EVs are able to functionally switch microglia from M1 phenotype - characterized by the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-6, IL-1 $\beta$ ) which are associated with detrimental actions - to the anti-inflammatory M2 state, characterized by the increased release of IL-10 and associated to cellular debris removal and tissue repair (Walker et al. 2014; Orihuela et al. 2016). Our results are in line with a previous study showing immunomodulatory properties of preconditioned MSC-EVs on microglia (Ruppert et al. 2018). Further studies will be addressed to identify the specific EV factors that are responsible for these effects.

The data regarding the capability of MSC-EVs to positively affect microglia behaviour *in vitro* are coherent with our *in vivo* results that showed an evident polarization of these cells towards the protective phenotype, induced by EV treatment in a mouse transgenic model of AD. Transplantation of MSCs in rodent AD models has been reported to inhibit A $\beta$  and tau-related cell death (Zilka et al. 2011; Lee et al. 2012), with reduced

Aβ deposits and plaque formation (Lee et al. 2012; Yang et al. 2013; Naaldijk et al. 2016), stimulate neurogenesis, synaptogenesis and neuronal differentiation (Zilka et al. 2011; Yang et al. 2013; Oh et al. 2015) and rescue spatial learning and memory deficits (Lee et al. 2012; Yun et al. 2013; Kim et al. 2013). Despite of all these beneficial effects, some risk factors are associated with stem cell therapy. First of all, the potential chance of tumor formation; in fact, stem cell features resemble some of the characteristics of cancer cells, such as relative apoptosis resistance, long life span and ability to proliferate for extended periods of time (Li et al. 2006). In addition, cell rejection, undesired immune response (although MSCs are less immunogenic with respect to other cell types), accumulation in lung, spleen and livers (following intravenous injection), and unwanted biological effects (e.g. *in vivo* differentiation in undesirable cell type), represent important factors that may hinder the use of stem cells in clinics. In this scenario, EVs represent a safer alternative to their cellular counterpart, as they are easier to handle due to their small size and are safer because they lack nuclei, thus preventing self-replication, and likely they do not possess endogenous tumorigenic potential. Moreover, EVs can be used for overcoming tissue barrier, as BBB, for targeting distinct cell populations within the brain (Lener et al. 2015).

For our *in vivo* studies, we decided to assay the immunomodulatory effects of EVs derived from cytokine preconditioned MSCs in 3xTg-AD mice. This represents the first animal model developed to date that facilitates the study of neuroinflammation in the context of both amyloid and tau pathologies, that appear with a regional pattern closely mimicking that observed in AD patients (Mesulam 1999).

In order to more selectively study the effects of EVs on targeting inflammatory processes, 7-month-old 3xTg mice were chosen because they, at that time, virtually do not display A $\beta$  plaques and NFTs (A $\beta$  plaques clearly appearing by 12 months in the frontal cortex and 15 months in the hippocampus, and NFTs by 12 months in the hippocampus and 18 months in the frontal cortex), although some amyloid plaque begins to appear in the frontal cortex already at 6 months of age (Oddo et al. 2003).

Proliferation of microglia in the brain of 3xTg mice has been described before the appearance of A $\beta$  deposits in the hippocampus and entorhinal cortex (Janelsins et al. 2005; Rodríguez et al. 2010). According to a detailed immunohistochemical characterization of temporal and spatial progression of the disease in this model, proliferation of microglial cells has been reported to occur in the CA1 subfield of the hippocampus and the entorhinal cortex of 3xTg mice before the formation of extracellular A $\beta$  plaques (6 months of age), while microglia number unchanged until 18 months in the frontal cortex (Mastrangelo and Bowers 2008). Therefore, we focused on these three areas that differently show microglia proliferation. Noteworthy, a large amount of evidence underlined the critical involvement of the hippocampus and the entorhinal cortex at the earlier stages of the disease (Braak et al. 1993; Pennanen et al. 2004). We firstly evaluated the biodistribution of intranasally injected (IN) EVs in the brain of the animals. To do this PKH26-labeled EVs were used evidencing a wide biodistribution of the stained EVs throughout the hippocampus, the entorhinal and the prefrontal cortices, 6 hours after the last intranasal injection. Specifically, we observed a strong internalization of EVs into microglial cells present in these areas; to a lesser extent EVs were found also in neurons, while none vesicle was detected in the cell body of astrocytes, but only in the proximity of their processes. These results are in agreement with those of a study that investigated the effects of IN injected MSC-exosomes on inflammation and memory impairments after the induction of a status epilepticus, suggesting a cell-specific mechanism adopted by cells to uptake these vesicles (Long et al. 2017).

Then we evaluated the ability of MSC-EVs to affect microglia density, as microglia activation and proliferation are typical traits in post-mortem AD brains (McGeer et al. 1987) and in the preclinical models (Jimenez et al. 2008; Meyer-Luehmann et al. 2008), and strategies targeting expansion of microglia population have shown beneficial effects in AD mice models (Fyfe 2016; Olmos-Alonso et al. 2016). In our study EVs were found to strongly reduce the number of Iba-1-positive cells in all the analysed regions of treated group after 3 weeks, compared to control mice. In contrast to Mastrangelo and colleagues who showed evidence of microglia proliferation in frontal cortex of 3xTg mice only at later stages (18 months of age) (Mastrangelo and Bowers 2008), in our study, the frontal cortex of 7-month-old control mice was the region that exhibited the highest density of microglia cells (frontal cortex: 18026.64 ± 2738.72; entorhinal cortex: 14830.59 ± 994.44; CA1: 13807.79 ± 368.26) and, at the same time, the most robust decrease after EV treatment (frontal cortex: -29.17%; entorhinal cortex: -27.16%; CA1: - 20.13%). These disparate outcomes may be the result of the different genders of mice used in our study (female mice) compared to theirs (male). In addition to the increased cell number, microglia activation process is characterized by profound changes in cell shape. Specifically, one of the criteria that has been used to morphometrically characterize "primed" and "reactive" microglia is the hypertrophy of the cell soma (Perry and Teeling 2013). Our morphological analyses evidenced that microglia in non-treated mice displayed a significative increased of the size of cell body compared to microglia of EV treated mice. Moreover, with respect to EV-treated mice, control microglia were characterized by thicker processes, suggesting a polarization towards a highly activated state (Davis et al. 1994). Morphological changes have been described as reliable indicators of the cell function, as evidenced by concomitant changes in the expression of specific antigens and the production of mediators that promote inflammatory response or injury resolution and tissue repair (Ransohoff and Cardona 2010). Iba-1 - a widely employed immunohistochemical marker for the study of both ramified and activated cells (Ahmed et al. 2007) - is a protein involved in actin-crosslinking necessary for membrane ruffling of microglia. This process represents an essential step for the morphological changes that guide the transition from quiescent ramified microglia to activated amoeboid microglia. For these reasons, microglial activation is typically associated to the increased Iba-1 expression (Sasaki et al. 2001).

Therefore, in order to define the activation state of microglia, we measured the expression level of Iba-1 in the CA1 subfield of the hippocampus, entorhinal and prefrontal cortices through the quantification of fluorescence intensity. The significative downregulation of the semiquantitative evaluated expression of Iba-1 in EV-treated group compared to control mice could suggest an EV-induced dampening effect on microglia activation.

When we evaluated the fluorescence intensity of CD68 and CD206, respectively M1 and M2 markers, no changes in CD206 expression was observed, while animals treated with EVs showed a strong decrease in the phagocytic marker CD68 expression, suggesting a functional switch of microglia towards a less phagocytic cell population. This switch is consistent with data obtained in a mice model of traumatic brain injury (TBI) in which the authors clearly demonstrated a downregulation of CD68 expression following ICV injection of MSCs (Zanier et al. 2014). However, in our *in vitro* experiments no modulation of CD68 expression could be reported. This discrepancy between *in vitro* and *in vivo* results may be due to the longer time windows (3 weeks) chosen to analyse the effects *in vivo*, possibly allowing EV non-coding RNAs to efficiently modulate protein expression (see also above). In addition, the knowledge that microglia are able to respond to several environmental stimuli may delineate a role of neurons or other glial cells by releasing factors that could take part in modifying the expression of this phagocytic marker. Something that in our experimental *in vitro* study cannot occur.

In addition to evaluate the effect of EVs on microglia, we decided to focus also on their putative role on neurons, whose function is strongly affected by the activation of microglial cells.

Synaptic dysfunction and LTP deficits are the features that better correlate with memory and cognitive alterations characterizing AD (DeKosky and Scheff 1990; Scheff et al.1991). Amyloid- $\beta$  fibrils, diffusible oligomers or the intracellular accumulation of amyloid- $\beta$  have been found to alter the function and structure of dendritic spines by distinct mechanisms in AD (Dorostkar et al. 2015).

In 3xTg mice, intraneuronal A $\beta$  - described as the earliest neuropathological manifestation both in the cortex and the hippocampus of this AD model (Oddo et al. 2003), as well as in the brain of AD patients (Gouras et al. 2000) - has been suggested to underlie synaptic dysfunction and LTP deficits at 6 months of age, since at this age the other principal hallmarks have not been clearly displayed yet (Oddo et al. 2003).

Since hyper-activated microglia has also been shown to dramatically contribute to synapse loss in AD (Rajendran and Paolicelli 2018) and early microglia proliferation has been demonstrated in 3xTg mice from 6 months of age (Janelsins et al. 2005), we wondered if the observed effects of EVs on microglia cell activation could somehow result in a protective effect on neurons.

Although dendritic spine density has been reported to decrease in the hippocampus and in the frontal cortex of this model only from 15 months on, compared to non-transgenic mice (Bittner et al. 2010), our data

showed that EV administration produced a significative increment in dendritic spine density in the hippocampus (+ 26.72%), the entorhinal (+20.83%) and the prefrontal (+16.08%) cortices of 7-month-old 3xTg mice, compared to the controls. This suggests a protective effect on a degenerative process, hitting dendritic spines at early stages. Moreover, the fact that the lower increment in dendritic spine density with respect to controls was observed in the prefrontal cortex, a region that, according to Oddo and colleagues, seems to be already affected by plaque deposition at 7 months of age (Oddo et al. 2003), may suggest a neurotoxic action of A $\beta$  deposits, thus leading to a milder protective effect exerted by EVs in this region. As far as we know, only one study reported early dendritic spine degeneration in this model at 4 months of age (Bittner et al. 2010). However, the role of microglia was not investigated and loss of dendritic spines (observed only in cortical layer III) was suggested to be the consequence of neuronal loss, which, in turn, was

caused by oligometric A $\beta$  that started to accumulate at this age.

Although a direct correlation is still to be proven, in our study we can hypothesize that the preservation of dendritic spines may be correlated to the EV immunomodulatory effects, due to the polarization towards the M2 microglia phenotype observed *in vitro*. This would suggest that EVs counteract the degeneration of dendritic spines by reducing the levels of inflammatory mediators, that, in turn, contribute to neuronal damage (Ransohoff and Cardona 2010). Importantly, our *in vitro* results evidenced that EVs are able to significantly reduce the release of IL-6 and IL-1 $\beta$  and augment the secretion of IL-10 by primary microglia cells. Interestingly, IL-1 $\beta$  has been shown to alter BDNF-induced expression of molecules critical for activity-dependent synaptic plasticity in organotypic hippocampal slices, leading to the inhibition of BDNF-dependent LTP and dendritic spine genesis (Tong et al. 2012). Conversely, application of IL-10 to hippocampal neurons *in vitro* has been reported to induce neuronal synapse formation and increase dendritic spine density (Lim et al. 2013).

In order to further clarify the impact of inflammation (or that of soluble A $\beta$  species, the most neurotoxic ones) on dendritic spines, it would be interesting to compare the levels of brain cytokines and A $\beta$  oligomers in EV treated and control mice.

In addition to the release inflammatory mediators, microglia has been demonstrated to contribute to synapse loss through the direct phagocytosis of synaptic material, through the classical complement cascade (Hong et al. 2016). In particular, microglia have been shown to express higher levels of the lysosomal protein CD68 in the hippocampus of J20 AD-mice compared to WT. Engulfed synaptic proteins have been found to colocalize with CD68, suggesting an internalization into lysosomal compartments. In our study, the treatment with EVs promoted a functional switch of microglia towards a less phagocytic cell population (decreased CD68 expression compared to control mice). Therefore, we may hypothesize that a reduction in microglia phagocytic activity could represent at least one of the mechanisms underlining the higher dendritic spine density observed after EV treatment. In order to explore this possibility, we are performing simultaneous

Golgi-Cox and immunofluorescence techniques to allow the visualization of the spatial relationship between neuron and microglia. This combined staining method (*Materials and Methods*, Fig. 5) has been set-up by M. Pedrazzoli (PhD student in M. Buffelli's Lab from the University of Verona), by modifying a previous published protocol (Spiga et al. 2011). By combining the detailed information about morphological characteristics of neurons visualized by Golgi-Cox impregnation and the biochemical features (by immunofluorescence) of microglia, we will investigate whether the protective effect on dendritic spines observed after EV treatment might underlie a different behaviour of microglia interacting with neuron dendrites. Moreover, by exploiting markers that specifically label microglia M1 or M2 phenotype, we will carry out studies to assess the specific polarization state of microglia that preferentially contacts dendritic spines in control and EV treated mice.

The analysis of astrocyte-mediated actions in preventing/contributing to dendritic spine loss should also not be neglected. In fact, the crosstalk between activated microglia and astrocytes can result in the amplification of inflammatory response, thus contributing to the neurodegeneration and helping to drive the disease progression (Liddelow et al. 2017). In analogy to the M1/M2 macrophage nomenclature, A1 astrocytes (induced by M1 activated microglia) could exert harmful activities by releasing factors destructive to synapses, while A2, the protective astrocytic phenotype, is characterized by the release of many neurotrophic factors. Therefore, one could wonder whether it might be possible that EV neuroprotective effect on dendritic spines may be mediated by A2 polarized astrocytes. Since none internalization of PKH26-EVs was evidenced in these cells in all the analysed brain regions, we can suppose that the beneficial astrocytic polarization may strictly depend on EV-induced microglia M2 phenotype. At the same time, we cannot rule out that the protective effect may derive by a direct action of EVs on neuronal cells, as suggested by some data from the literature that have indicated that MSC-exosomes are able to promote neurite outgrowth in peripheral and central nervous system (Lopez-Verrilli et al. 2016).

Since in 3xTg mice both plaques and tangles develop in an age- and region- specific manner, it would be interesting to examine the animals during the disease progression up to 20 months of age, in order to evaluate if the observed EV immunomodulatory effects may be effective in halting or at least ameliorating the progression of the other pathological hallmarks. In this direction, behavioural studies will be planned to verify if the desirable synaptic recovery could eventually correlate with a reduced severity of cognitive impairments (spatial learning and memory), that has been reported to affect 3xTg mice already at 6 months of age (Stover et al. 2015).

In 3xTg-mice, amelioration of memory deficits have been observed following ICV infusion of hMSCs (Ruzicka et al. 2016) or after pharmacological inhibition of microglia proliferation through PLX5622 [an inhibitor of colony-stimulating factor 1 receptor (CSF1R)] (Dagher et al. 2015). In this latter study, chronic treatment with the low dose of PLX5622 in aged 3xTg-AD mice resulted in the sustained elimination of microglia (30%). This suggests the potential therapeutic effect of therapies affecting microglia activation in the brain.

Other studies have investigated the therapeutic role of MSC-EVs in other AD models. MSC-EVs have been reported to alleviate memory impairment in APP/PS1 AD-mice probably by reducing A $\beta$  induced iNOS expression (Wang et al. 2018). In another study EVs rescued synaptic function, eased inflammation and ameliorated the cognitive decline in treated AD mice (Cui et al. 2018). However, in these studies EV administration was performed intravenously (IV) or, even by more invasive routes, as the ICV route, for weeks or months.

We believe that the striking aspect of our study is that the observed effects on both microglia activation and dendritic spine protection were obtained by only two IN MSC-EV injections, most likely because the amount of EVs delivered upon this administration route is higher than those delivered through IV or ICV (Haney et al. 2015). Moreover, it affords a rapid onset of the therapeutic effect, as it does not imply any hepatic first-pass metabolism and, consequently, a higher bioavailability of EVs reaching the CNS. This allowed us to avoid repeated injections in order to achieve enough EVs in the brain. Given the low-invasiveness of IN administration route it would be interesting to evaluate the effects of the chronic treatment on the course of the neuropathology.

In conclusion, this study highlights the therapeutic potential of an anti-inflammatory cell-free strategy in the early phases of the disease, considering that synaptic deficits are among the first signs of the neuronal degenerative process and occur in early AD and mild cognitively impaired (MCI) patients before the appearance of the plaques (Mucke and Selkoe 2012).

### Preliminary study in leech

In order to better and more specifically characterize the immunomodulatory potential of EVs on microglia and the putative molecules involved in this effect, we are exploring and exploiting a leech model (*Hirudo Verbana*) of inflammation induced by LPS, a prototypical stimulus known to drive microglia M1 polarization also in leech.

Leech has been described as a valuable model to study neuroinflammation, in virtue of its well characterized, although simple, CNS (Le Marrec-Croq et al. 2013). Particularly, the functional similarities of leech microglia cells with those found in vertebrates, the low-level of infiltration of peripheral macrophages in CNS after injury, and the absence of the other principal glial cells (astrocytes and oligodendrocytes) (Boidin-Wichlacz et al. 2012), make leech a very useful model to specifically study the role of microglia in orchestrating neuroinflammatory and regenerative processes, without the contribution of any other cell type.

In collaboration with the group of prof. A. Grimaldi from the University of Insubria, we are investigating the anti-inflammatory effects of EVs derived from 48h cytokine preconditioned cells.

Our preliminary results suggest that the treatment with EVs reduces the recruitment of microglial cells at the site of LPS injection [connectival fibers (i.e. neuronal axons)]. Notably, microglia could be considered virtually

the only cell type found in the connectives, along with only two connectival glial cells that envelop the axons. Typically, in this model their recruitment at the lesion site is observed, as it occurs in vertebrates.

Moreover, the treatment with EVs downregulated the expression of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-18, IL-6, TNF- $\alpha$ , while increases the release of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10. In particular, the modulation of IL-6 and IL-10 is in line with what observed *in vitro* on primary microglial cells. Further experiments will be carried out to confirm these preliminary data in order to identify the EV cargoes (and possibly the molecular mechanisms associated) responsible for the immunoregulation on microglia. To do this, we will compare the effects and the molecular content (miRNAs, proteins, lipids) of EVs derived from 48h cytokine preconditioned and non-preconditioned cells (MSCs grown in SF medium only). In fact, although data from the literature have clearly demonstrated that cytokine preconditioning increases the ability of EVs to attenuate inflammation (Harting et al. 2018; Ruppert et al. 2018), the ultimate mechanism by which microglia behaviour can be modulated by MSC-EVs remain to be elucidated. Moreover, given the ability of the leech to repair and restore normal functions in response to nerve lesion and the critical role exerted by microglia in these processes, an evaluation of EV effects on leech CNS regeneration, as well as the molecular mechanisms involved in this process will be carried out.

# CONCLUSIONS

Our current study indicates that IN injection of EVs derived from cytokine-preconditioned MSCs is a feasible method to reduce microglia activation and to prevent dendritic spine degeneration in the hippocampus, the entorhinal cortex and the prefrontal cortex of 7-month-old 3xTg mice. However, to ascertain the beneficial effects of EVs, it will be necessary to analyse the progression of the pathological hallmarks as well cognitive performance up to later stages. In this case, given the low invasiveness of the procedure of EV administration, a chronic treatment may be considered in order to potentiate the promising effects observed on microglia and dendritic spines after only two IN injections. Hopefully, the experiments performed in the leech will help us to elucidate some aspects involved in the observed EV neuroprotective effects. Finally, we believe that our results support the therapeutic potential of EVs derived from preconditioned MSCs for the treatment of AD, and potentially for other neurodegenerative diseases, given their efficacy and safety.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abels, Erik R, Xandra O Breakefield, and Massachusetts General Hospital. 2017. "HHS Public Access" 36 (3): 301–12. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10571-016-0366z.Introduction.
- Adell, Manuel Alonso Y, Georg F Vogel, Mehrshad Pakdel, Martin Müller, Herbert Lindner, Michael W Hess, and David Teis. 2014. "Coordinated Binding of Vps4 to ESCRT-III Drives Membrane Neck Constriction during MVB Vesicle Formation." *The Journal of Cell Biology* 205 (1): 33–49. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201310114.
- Ades, Edwin W, Robert K. Zwerner, Ronald T. Acton, and Charles M. Balchi. 1980. "ISOLATION AND PARTIAL CHARACTERIZATION HOMOLOGUE OF THE HUMAN HOMOLOGUE THY-I \* Expression of the Thy-1 (Theta) Antigen Is One of the Most Distinguishing Character-Istics of T Cells in Mice (1, 2) and Rats (3). This Differentiation Antigen Is Exp." Journal of Experimental Medicine 151 (February): 400–406.
- Aggarwal, Sudeepta, and Mark F Pittenger. 2005. "Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells Modulate Allogeneic Immune Cell Responses." Blood 105 (4): 1815 LP-1822.
- Ahmed, Zeshan, Gerry Shaw, Ved P. Sharma, Cui Yang, Eileen McGowan, and Dennis W. Dickson. 2007. "Actin-Binding Proteins Coronin-1a and IBA-1 Are Effective Microglial Markers for Immunohistochemistry." *Journal of Histochemistry and Cytochemistry* 55 (7): 687–700. https://doi.org/10.1369/jhc.6A7156.2007.
- Alliot, F, E Lecain, B Grima, and B Pessac. 1991. "Microglial Progenitors with a High Proliferative Potential in the Embryonic and Adult Mouse Brain." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 88 (4): 1541–45.
- Alliot, Francoise, Isabelle Godin, and Bernard Pessac. 1999. "Microglia Derive from Progenitors, Originating from the Yolk Sac, and Which Proliferate in the Brain." *Developmental Brain Research* 117 (2): 145–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-3806(99)00113-3.
- Altman, Joseph. 1962. "Are New Neurons Formed in the Brains of Adult Mammals?" Science 135 (3509): 1127 LP-1128.
- Altman, Joseph, and Gopal D Das. 1966. "Autoradiographic and Histological Studies of Postnatal Neurogenesis. I. A Longitudinal Investigation of the Kinetics, Migration and Transformation of Cells Incoorporating Tritiated Thymidine in Neonate Rats, with Special Reference to Postnatal Neurogenesi." Journal of Comparative Neurology 126 (3): 337–89. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.901260302.
- Alvarez-Dolado, Manuel, Ricardo Pardal, Jose M Garcia-Verdugo, John R Fike, Hyun O Lee, Klaus Pfeffer, Carlos Lois, Sean J Morrison, and Arturo Alvarez-Buylla. 2003. "Fusion of Bone-Marrow-Derived Cells with Purkinje Neurons, Cardiomyocytes and Hepatocytes." *Nature* 425 (October): 968.
- Antebi, Ben, Luis A Rodriguez II, Kerfoot P Walker III, Amber M Asher, Robin M Kamucheka, Lucero Alvarado, Arezoo Mohammadipoor, and Leopoldo C Cancio. 2018. "Short-Term Physiological Hypoxia Potentiates the Therapeutic Function of Mesenchymal Stem Cells," 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-018-1007-x.
- Antebi, Ben, Luis A Rodriguez, Kerfoot P Walker, Amber M Asher, Robin M Kamucheka, Lucero Alvarado, Arezoo Mohammadipoor, and Leopoldo C Cancio. 2018. "Identification of a Unique TGF-β Dependent Molecular and Functional Signature in Microglia." *Stem Cell Research & Therapy* 9 (1): 265. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-018-1007-x.
- Arancio, Ottavio, Hui Ping Zhang, Xi Chen, Chang Lin, Fabrizio Trinchese, Daniela Puzzo, Shumin Liu, et al. 2004. "RAGE Potentiates Aβ-Induced Perturbation of Neuronal Function in Transgenic Mice." *EMBO Journal* 23 (20): 4096–4105. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.emboj.7600415.
- Arnold, Steven E, Bradley T Hyman, Jill Flory, Antonio R Damasio, and Gary W Van Hoesen. 1991. "The Topographical and Neuroanatomical Distribution of Neurofibrillary Tangles and Neuritic Plaques in the Cerebral Cortex of Patients with Alzheimer's Disease." Cerebral Cortex 1 (1): 103–16.
- Asai, Hirohide, Seiko Ikezu, Satoshi Tsunoda, Maria Medalla, Jennifer Luebke, Tarik Haydar, Benjamin Wolozin, Oleg Butovsky, Sebastian Kügler, and Tsuneya Ikezu. 2015. "Depletion of Microglia and Inhibition of Exosome Synthesis Halt Tau Propagation." Nature Neuroscience 18 (11): 1584–93. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4132.
- Asai, Masashi, Chinatsu Hattori, Beáta Szabó, Noboru Sasagawa, Kei Maruyama, Sei-ichi Tanuma, and Shoichi Ishiura. 2003. "Putative Function of ADAM9, ADAM10, and ADAM17 as APP α-Secretase." Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 301 (1): 231–35. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-291X(02)02999-6.
- Aurich, Ines, Lutz P Mueller, Hendryk Aurich, Jana Luetzkendorf, Kai Tisljar, Matthias M Dollinger, Wiebke Schormann, et al. 2007. "Functional Integration of Hepatocytes Derived from Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells into Mouse Livers." *Gut* 56 (3): 405 LP-415.
- Azevedo, Frederico A C, Ludmila R B Carvalho, Lea T Grinberg, José Marcelo Farfel, Renata E L Ferretti, Renata E P Leite, Wilson Jacob Filho, Roberto Lent, and Suzana Herculano-Houzel. 2009. "Equal Numbers of Neuronal and Nonneuronal Cells Make the Human Brain an Isometrically Scaled-up Primate Brain." Journal of Comparative Neurology 513 (5): 532–41. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.21974.
- Azizi, Zahra, Claudia Lange, Federico Paroni, Amin Ardestani, Anke Meyer, Yonghua Wu, Axel R Zander, Christof Westenfelder, and Kathrin Maedler. 2016. "β-MSCs: Successful Fusion of MSCs with β-Cells Results in a β-Cell like Phenotype." Oncotarget 7 (31): 48963–77. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.10214.
- Bader, Andreas Matthäus, Kristin Klose, Karen Bieback, Dirk Korinth, Maria Schneider, Martina Seifert, Yeong-Hoon Choi, Andreas Kurtz, Volkmar Falk, and Christof Stamm. 2015. "Hypoxic Preconditioning Increases Survival and Pro-Angiogenic Capacity of Human Cord Blood Mesenchymal Stromal Cells In Vitro." PLOS ONE 10 (9): e0138477.
- Bagyinszky, Eva, Young Chul Youn, An Seong Soo A, and Kim Sangyun. 2014. "The Genetics of Alzheimer's Disease." Clinical Interventions in Aging, 535–51.
- Balaj, Leonora, Ryan Lessard, Lixin Dai, Yoon-jae Cho, Scott L Pomeroy, Xandra O Breakefield, and Johan Skog. 2011. "Tumour Microvesicles Contain Retrotransposon Elements and Amplified Oncogene Sequences." *Nat Commun* 1 (2): 180. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms1180.Tumour.
- Bales, Kelly R, Tatyana Verina, Richard C Dodel, Yansheng Du, Larry Altstiel, Mark Bender, Paul Hyslop, et al. 1997. "Lack of Apolipoprotein E Dramatically Reduces Amyloid β-Peptide Deposition." *Nature Genetics* 17 (November): 263.
- Banchereau, Jacques, and Ralph M Steinman. 1998. "Dendritic Cells and the Control of Immunity." Nature 392 (March): 245.
- Barbara, Nadia Pece, Jeffrey L Wrana, Michelle Letarte, Nadia Pece Barbara, Jeffrey L Wrana, and Michelle Letarte. 1999. "CELL BIOLOGY AND METABOLISM : Endoglin Is an Accessory Protein That Interacts with the Signaling Receptor Complex of Multiple Members of the Transforming Growth Factor-β Endoglin Is an Accessory Protein That Interacts with the Signaling Receptor Complex " 274 (2): 584–94. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.2.584.
- Barten, D M, V L Guss, J A Corsa, A Loo, S B Hansel, M Zheng, B Munoz, et al. 2005. "Dynamics of β-Amyloid Reductions in Brain, Cerebrospinal Fluid, and Plasma of β-Amyloid Precursor Protein Transgenic Mice Treated with a γ-Secretase Inhibitor." Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics 312 (2): 635 LP-643.
- Bartholomew, Amelia, Cord Sturgeon, Mandy Siatskas, Karen Ferrer, Kevin McIntosh, Sheila Patil, Wayne Hardy, et al. 2002. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Suppress Lymphocyte Proliferation in Vitro and Prolong Skin Graft Survival in Vivo." *Experimental Hematology* 30 (1): 42–48. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0301-472X(01)00769-X.
- Bartus, R T, R L Dean, B Beer, and A S Lippa. 1982. "The Cholinergic Hypothesis of Geriatric Memory Dysfunction." Science 217 (4558): 408 LP-414.
- Becker, Ann De, Paul Van Hummelen, Marleen Bakkus, Isabelle Vande Broek, Joke De Wever, Marc De Waele, and Ivan Van Riet. 2007. "Migration of Culture-Expanded Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells through Bone Marrow Endothelium Is Regulated by Matrix Metalloproteinase-2 and Tissue Inhibitor of Metalloproteinase-3." *Haematologica* 92 (4): 440 LP-449.

- Beers, David R, Jenny S Henkel, Qin Xiao, Weihua Zhao, Jinghong Wang, Albert A Yen, Laszlo Siklos, Scott R McKercher, and Stanley H Appel. 2006. "Wild-Type Microglia Extend Survival in PU.1 Knockout Mice with Familial Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 103 (43): 16021–26. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0607423103.
- Bellenchi, Gian Carlo, Floriana Volpicelli, Valerio Piscopo, Carla Perrone-Capano, and Umberto Di Porzio. 2013. "Adult Neural Stem Cells: An Endogenous Tool to Repair Brain Injury?" Journal of Neurochemistry 124 (2): 159–67. https://doi.org/10.1111/jnc.12084.
- Bellingham, Shayne A., Bradley M. Coleman, and Andrew F. Hill. 2012. "Small RNA Deep Sequencing Reveals a Distinct MiRNA Signature Released in Exosomes from Prion-Infected Neuronal Cells." Nucleic Acids Research 40 (21): 10937–49. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gks832.
- Berg, Johannes Vom, Stefan Prokop, Kelly R. Miller, Juliane Obst, Roland E. Kälin, Ileana Lopategui-Cabezas, Anja Wegner, et al. 2012. "Inhibition of IL-12/IL-23 Signaling Reduces Alzheimer's Diseasea-like Pathology and Cognitive Decline." *Nature Medicine* 18 (12): 1812–19. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.2965.
- Bergamaschini, Luigi, Cesare Donarini, Giulia Gobbo, Lucilla Parnetti, and Virgilio Gallai. 2001. "Activation of Complement and Contact System in Alzheimer's Disease." *Mechanisms of Ageing and Development* 122 (16): 1971–83. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0047-6374(01)00311-6.
- Bergmans, Bruno A, and Bart De Strooper. 2010. "γ-Secretases: From Cell Biology to Therapeutic Strategies." *The Lancet Neurology* 9 (2): 215–26. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70332-1.
- Bernhardi, Rommy von, Francisca Cornejo, Guillermo E Parada, and Jaime Eugenín. 2015. "Role of TGFβ Signaling in the Pathogenesis of Alzheimer's Disease." Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience 9 (October): 426. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2015.00426.
- Bernhardi, Rommy Von, Laura Eugenin-von Bernhardi, and Jaime Eugenin. 2015. "Microglial Cell Dysregulation in Brain Aging and Neurodegeneration." Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience 7: 124. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnagi.2015.00124.
- Bernhardi, Rommy Von, Juan E Tichauer, and Jaime Eugenín. 2010. "Aging-Dependent Changes of Microglial Cells and Their Relevance for Neurodegenerative Disorders." Journal of Neurochemistry 112 (5): 1099–1114. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2009.06537.x.
- Bertram, Lars, and Rudolph E Tanzi. 2005. "The Genetic Epidemiology of Neurodegenerative Disease." Journal of Clinical Investigation 115 (6): 1449–57. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI24761.
- Bianco, Fabio, Elena Pravettoni, Alessio Colombo, Ursula Schenk, Thomas Möller, Michela Matteoli, and Claudia Verderio. 2005. "Astrocyte-Derived ATP Induces Vesicle Shedding and IL-1β Release from Microglia." *The Journal of Immunology* 174 (11): 7268 LP-7277.
- Bird, Thomas D. 2008. "Genetic Aspects of Alzheimer Disease." Genetics in Medicine : Official Journal of the American College of Medical Genetics 10 (4): 231–39. https://doi.org/10.1097/GIM.0b013e31816b64dc.
- Birks, J S. 2006. "Cholinesterase Inhibitors for Alzheimer's Disease." Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, no. 1. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD005593.
- Bisht, Kanchan, Kaushik P Sharma, Cynthia Lecours, Maria Gabriela Sánchez, Hassan El Hajj, Giampaolo Milior, Adrián Olmos-Alonso, et al. 2016. "Dark Microglia: A New Phenotype Predominantly Associated with Pathological States." *Glia* 64 (5): 826–39. https://doi.org/10.1002/glia.22966.
- Bittner, Tobias, Martin Fuhrmann, Steffen Burgold, Simon M Ochs, Nadine Hoffmann, Gerda Mitteregger, Hans Kretzschmar, Frank M LaFerla, and Jochen Herms. 2010. "Multiple Events Lead to Dendritic Spine Loss in Triple Transgenic Alzheimer's Disease Mice." Edited by Sven G Meuth. *PLoS ONE* 5 (11): e15477. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0015477.
- Blanc, Katarina Le, Francesco Frassoni, Lynne Ball, Franco Locatelli, Helene Roelofs, Ian Lewis, Edoardo Lanino, et al. 2008. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Treatment of Steroid-Resistant, Severe, Acute Graft-versus-Host Disease: A Phase II Study." *The Lancet* 371 (9624): 1579–86. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60690-X.
- Blanc, Katarina Le, Charlotte Tammik, Kerstin Rosendahl, Eva Zetterberg, and Olle Ringdén. 2003. "HLA Expression and Immunologic Properties of Differentiated and Undifferentiated Mesenchymal Stem Cells." *Experimental Hematology* 31 (10): 890–96. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0301-472X(03)00110-3.
- Blinzinger, K, and G Kreutzberg. 1968. "Displacement of Synaptic Terminals from Regenerating Motoneurons by Microglial Cells." Zeitschrift Für Zellforschung Und Mikroskopische Anatomie 85 (2): 145–57. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00325030.
- Boche, D, V H Perry, and J A R Nicoll. 2012. "Review: Activation Patterns of Microglia and Their Identification in the Human Brain." Neuropathology and Applied Neurobiology 39 (1): 3–18. https://doi.org/10.1111/nan.12011.
- Bohlen, Christopher J, F Chris Bennett, Andrew F Tucker, Hannah Y Collins, Sara B Mulinyawe, and Ben A Barres. 2017. "Diverse Requirements for Microglial Survival, Specification, and Function Revealed by Defined-Medium Cultures." *Neuron* 94 (4): 759–773.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2017.04.043.
- Boidin-Wichlacz, Céline, David Vergote, Christian Slomianny, Nathalie Jouy, Michel Salzet, and Aurélie Tasiemski. 2012. "Morphological and Functional Characterization of Leech Circulating Blood Cells: Role in Immunity and Neural Repair." *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences : CMLS* 69 (10): 1717—1731. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-011-0897-x.
- Bonab, Mandana Mohyeddin, Kamran Alimoghaddam, Fatemeh Talebian, Syed Hamid Ghaffari, Ardeshir Ghavamzadeh, and Behrouz Nikbin. 2006. "Aging of Mesenchymal Stem Cell in Vitro." BMC Cell Biology 7 (1): 14. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2121-7-14.
- Boomsma, Robert A, and David L Geenen. 2012. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Secrete Multiple Cytokines That Promote Angiogenesis and Have Contrasting Effects on Chemotaxis and Apoptosis." Edited by Thomas G Hofmann. PLoS ONE 7 (4): e35685. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0035685.
- Braak, H., and E. Braak. 1991. "Neuropathological Stageing of Alzheimer-Related Changes." Acta Neuropathologica 82 (4): 239–59. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00308809.
- Braak, H, E Braak, and J Bohl. 1993. "Staging of Alzheimer-Related Cortical Destruction." *European Neurology* 33 (6): 403–8. https://doi.org/10.1159/000116984.
- Bradley T. Hyman, Kristin Marzloff, B.A. Paulina V. Arriagada. 2018. "The Lack of Accumulation of Senile Plaques or Amyloid Burden in Alzheimer's Disease Suggests a Dynamic Balance Between Amyloid Deposition and Resolution." *Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology* 52 (6): 594–600. https://doi.org/https://doi.org.proxy.unimib.it/10.1097/00005072-199311000-00006.
- Bradshaw, Elizabeth M, Lori B Chibnik, Brendan T Keenan, Linda Ottoboni, Towfique Raj, Anna Tang, Laura L Rosenkrantz, et al. 2013. "CD33 Alzheimer's Disease Locus: Altered Monocyte Function and Amyloid Biology." *Nature Neuroscience* 16 (7): 848–50. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3435.
- Brosseron, Frederic, Marius Krauthausen, Markus Kummer, and Michael T. Heneka. 2014. "Body Fluid Cytokine Levels in Mild Cognitive Impairment and Alzheimer's Disease: A Comparative Overview." *Molecular Neurobiology* 50 (2): 534–44. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12035-014-8657-1.
- Brown, Guy C, and Jonas J Neher. 2012. "Eaten Alive! Cell Death by Primary Phagocytosis: 'Phagoptosis." Trends in Biochemical Sciences 37 (8): 325–32. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tibs.2012.05.002.
- Bruno, Stefania, Maria Chiara Deregibus, and Giovanni Camussi. 2015. "The Secretome of Mesenchymal Stromal Cells: Role of Extracellular Vesicles in Immunomodulation." Immunology Letters 168 (2): 154–58. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.imlet.2015.06.007.
- Bruno, Stefania, Cristina Grange, Federica Collino, Maria Chiara Deregibus, Vincenzo Cantaluppi, Luigi Biancone, Ciro Tetta, and Giovanni Camussi. 2012. "Microvesicles Derived from Mesenchymal Stem Cells Enhance Survival in a Lethal Model of Acute Kidney Injury." Edited by Niels Olsen Saraiva Câmara. *PLoS ONE* 7 (3): e33115. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0033115.
- Bu, Guojun. 2009. "Apolipoprotein E and Its Receptors in Alzheimer's Disease: Pathways, Pathogenesis and Therapy." Nature Reviews. Neuroscience 10 (5): 333-

44. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2620.

- Buschow, Sonja I, Esther N M Nolte-'t Hoen, Guillaume Van Niel, Maaike S Pols, Toine Ten Broeke, Marjolein Lauwen, Ferry Ossendorp, et al. 2009. "MHC II in Dendritic Cells Is Targeted to Lysosomes or T Cell-Induced Exosomes Via Distinct Multivesicular Body Pathways." *Traffic* 10 (10): 1528–42. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0854.2009.00963.x.
- Butovsky, Oleg, Mark P Jedrychowski, Craig S Moore, Ron Cialic, J Amanda, Galina Gabriely, Thomas Koeglsperger, et al. 2014. "Identification of a Unique TGF-β Dependent Molecular and Functional Signature in Microglia" 17 (1): 131–43. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3599.Identification.
- Cagnin, Annachiara, David J Brooks, Angus M Kennedy, Roger N Gunn, R Myers, Federico E Turkheimer, Terry Jones, and Richard B Banati. 2001. "In-Vivo Measurement of Activated Microglia in Dementia." *The Lancet* 358 (9280): 461–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(01)05625-2.
- Calero, Miguel, Agueda Rostagno, Etsuro Matsubara, Berislav Zlokovic, Blas Frangione, and Jorge Ghiso. 2000. "Apolipoprotein J (Clusterin) and Alzheimer's Disease." *Microscopy Research and Technique* 50 (4): 305–15. https://doi.org/10.1002/1097-0029(20000815)50:4<305::AID-JEMT10>3.0.CO;2-L.
- Calvi, L M, G B Adams, K W Weibrecht, J M Weber, D P Olson, M C Knight, R P Martin, et al. 2003. "Osteoblastic Cells Regulate the Haematopoietic Stem Cell Niche." Nature 425 (October): 841.
- Caplan, A. 1991. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells." Journal of Orthopaedic Research : Official Publication of the Orthopaedic Research Society 9 (5): 641–50. https://doi.org/10.1002/jor.1100090504.
- Caplan, Arnold I. 2015. "Adult Mesenchymal Stem Cells : When , Where , and How" 2015.
- Castro-malaspina, By Hugo, E Gay, Gene Resnick, Hal E Broxmeyer, Paul Meyers, and A S Moore. 2017. "Characterization Colony-Forming" 56 (2).
- Chakrabarty, Paramita, Andrew Li, Carolina Ceballos-Diaz, James A. Eddy, Cory C. Funk, Brenda Moore, Nadia Di Nunno, et al. 2015. "IL-10 Alters Immunoproteostasis in APP Mice, Increasing Plaque Burden and Worsening Cognitive Behavior." *Neuron* 85 (3): 519–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.11.020.
- Charrin, Stéphanie, Stéphanie Jouannet, Claude Boucheix, and Eric Rubinstein. 2014. "Tetraspanins at a Glance." Journal of Cell Science 127 (17): 3641 LP-3648.
- Chen, Lei, Yingbin Xu, Jingling Zhao, Zhaoqiang Zhang, Ronghua Yang, Julin Xie, Xusheng Liu, and Shaohai Qi. 2014. "Conditioned Medium from Hypoxic Bone Marrow-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells Enhances Wound Healing in Mice." *PLoS ONE* 9 (4). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0096161.
- Cheng, Irene H, Jorge J Palop, Luke A Esposito, Nga Bien-Ly, Fengrong Yan, and Lennart Mucke. 2004. "Aggressive Amyloidosis in Mice Expressing Human Amyloid Peptides with the Arctic Mutation." *Nature Medicine* 10 (October): 1190.
- Chételat, Gaël. 2013. "Alzheimer Disease: Aβ-Independent Processes-Rethinking Preclinical AD." Nature Reviews. Neurology 9 (3): 123–24. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrneurol.2013.21.
- Chhor, Vibol, Tifenn Le Charpentier, Sophie Lebon, Marie-Virgine Oré, Idoia Lara Celador, Julien Josserand, Vincent Degos, et al. 2013. "Characterization of Phenotype Markers and Neuronotoxic Potential of Polarised Primary Microglia in Vitro." *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity* 32 (August): 70–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2013.02.005.
- Choi, Hosoon, Ryang Hwa Lee, Nikolay Bazhanov, Joo Youn Oh, and Darwin J Prockop. 2011. "Anti-Inflammatory Protein TSG-6 Secreted by Activated MSCs Attenuates Zymosan-Induced Mouse Peritonitis by Decreasing TLR2/NF-KB Signaling in Resident Macrophages." *Blood* 118 (2): 330–38. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2010-12-327353.
- Choi, Jane Ru, Belinda Pingguan-Murphy, Wan Abu Bakar Wan Abas, Mat Adenan Noor Azmi, Siti Zawiah Omar, Kien Hui Chua, and Wan Kamarul Zaman Wan Safwani. 2014. "Impact of Low Oxygen Tension on Stemness, Proliferation and Differentiation Potential of Human Adipose-Derived Stem Cells." Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 448 (2): 218–24. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2014.04.096.
- Cipriani, Paola, Alessandra Marrelli, Paola Di Benedetto, Vasiliki Liakouli, Francesco Carubbi, Piero Ruscitti, Saverio Alvaro, et al. 2013. "Scleroderma Mesenchymal Stem Cells Display a Different Phenotype from Healthy Controls; Implications for Regenerative Medicine." Angiogenesis 16 (3): 595–607. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10456-013-9338-9.
- Clayton, Kevin A., Alicia A. Van Enoo, and Tsuneya Ikezu. 2017. "Alzheimer's Disease: The Role of Microglia in Brain Homeostasis and Proteopathy." Frontiers in Neuroscience 11 (DEC): 1–23. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2017.00680.
- Cocucci, Emanuele, Gabriella Racchetti, and Jacopo Meldolesi. 2009. "Shedding Microvesicles: Artefacts No More." Trends in Cell Biology 19 (2): 43–51. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tcb.2008.11.003.
- Colombo, Elisa, Bruno Borgiani, Claudia Verderio, and Roberto Furlan. 2012. "Microvesicles: Novel Biomarkers for Neurological Disorders." Frontiers in Physiology 3 MAR (March): 1–6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2012.00063.
- Conboy, Irina M, Michael J Conboy, Amy J Wagers, Eric R Girma, Irving L Weissman, and Thomas A Rando. 2005. "Rejuvenation of Aged Progenitor Cells by Exposure to a Young Systemic Environment." *Nature* 433 (February): 760.
- Condello, Carlo, Peng Yuan, Aaron Schain, and Jaime Grutzendler. 2015. "Microglia Constitute a Barrier That Prevents Neurotoxic Protofibrillar Aβ42 Hotspots around Plaques." *Nature Communications* 6 (May 2014): 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms7176.
- Contreras, R A, F E Figueroa, F Djouad, and P Luz-Crawford. 2016. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Regulate the Innate and Adaptive Immune Responses Dampening Arthritis Progression." *Stem Cells International* 2016 (October): 3162743. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/3162743.
- Costero, J. 1930. "Estudie Del Compotamento de La Microlgia Cultivade on Vetro. Datos Concernientes a Su Histogenesis." Mem R Soc Cep Hist Nat 14: 125–82.
- Crews, Leslie, and Eliezer Masliah. 2010. "Molecular Mechanisms of Neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's Disease." Human Molecular Genetics 19 (R1): R12–20. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddq160.
- Crocker, Paul R, Sarah J McMillan, and Hannah E Richards. 2012. "CD33-Related Siglecs as Potential Modulators of Inflammatory Responses." Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1253 (1): 102–11. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06449.x.
- Croq, Françoise, Jacopo Vizioli, Marina Tuzova, Muriel Tahtouh, Pierre-Eric Sautiere, Christelle Van Camp, Michel Salzet, William W Cruikshank, Joel Pestel, and Christophe Lefebvre. 2010. "A Homologous Form of Human Interleukin 16 Is Implicated in Microglia Recruitment Following Nervous System Injury in Leech Hirudo Medicinalis." Glia 58 (14): 1649–62. https://doi.org/10.1002/glia.21036.
- Cruchaga, Carlos, Petra Nowotny, John S K Kauwe, Perry G Ridge, Kevin Mayo, Sarah Bertelsen, Anthony Hinrichs, et al. 2011. "Association and Expression Analyses with SNPs in TOMM40 in Alzheimer's Disease." *Archives of Neurology* 68 (8): 1013–19. https://doi.org/10.1001/archneurol.2011.155.
- Cui, Guo-Hong, Jing Wu, Fang-Fang Mou, Wei-Hua Xie, Fu-Bo Wang, Qiang-Li Wang, Jie Fang, et al. 2018. "Exosomes Derived from Hypoxia-Preconditioned Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Ameliorate Cognitive Decline by Rescuing Synaptic Dysfunction and Regulating Inflammatory Responses in APP/PS1 Mice." *The FASEB Journal* 32 (2): 654–68. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201700600R.
- Cui, Guo Hong, Jing Wu, Fang Fang Mou, Wei Hua Xie, Fu Bo Wang, Qiang Li Wang, Jie Fang, et al. 2018. "Exosomes Derived from Hypoxia-Preconditioned Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Ameliorate Cognitive Decline by Rescuing Synaptic Dysfunction and Regulating Inflammatory Responses in APP/PS1 Mice." FASEB Journal 32 (2): 654–68. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.201700600R.
- Cumano, Ana, and Isabelle Godin. 2007. "Ontogeny of the Hematopoietic System." Annual Review of Immunology 25 (1): 745–85. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106.141538.
- Dagher, Nabil N, Allison R Najafi, Kara M Neely Kayala, Monica R P Elmore, Terra E White, Rodrigo Medeiros, Brian L West, and Kim N Green. 2015. "Colony-

Stimulating Factor 1 Receptor Inhibition Prevents Microglial Plaque Association and Improves Cognition in 3xTg-AD Mice." *Journal of Neuroinflammation* 12 (1): 139. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12974-015-0366-9.

- Damani, Mausam R, Lian Zhao, Aurora M Fontainhas, Juan Amaral, Robert N Fariss, and Wai T Wong. 2010. "Age-Related Alterations in the Dynamic Behavior of Microglia." Aging Cell 10 (2): 263–76. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1474-9726.2010.00660.x.
- Das, Gitanjali, Kenneth Reuhl, and Renping Zhou. 2013. "The Golgi–Cox Method BT Neural Development: Methods and Protocols." In , edited by Renping Zhou and Lin Mei, 313–21. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-62703-444-9\_29.
- Davalos, Dimitrios, Jaime Grutzendler, Guang Yang, Jiyun V Kim, Yi Zuo, Steffen Jung, Dan R Littman, Michael L Dustin, and Wen-Biao Gan. 2005. "ATP Mediates Rapid Microglial Response to Local Brain Injury in Vivo." *Nature Neuroscience* 8 (May): 752.
- Davies, C A, D M A Mann, P Q Sumpter, and P O Yates. 1987. "A Quantitative Morphometric Analysis of the Neuronal and Synaptic Content of the Frontal and Temporal Cortex in Patients with Alzheimer's Disease." *Journal of the Neurological Sciences* 78 (2): 151–64. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-510X(87)90057-8.
- Davies, Philip, Philip J Bailey, Marvin M Goldenberg, and Anthony W Ford-Hutchinson. 1984. "The Role of Arachidonic Acid Oxygenation Products in Pain and Inflammation." Annual Review of Immunology 2 (1): 335–57. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.iy.02.040184.002003.
- Davis, E J, T D Foster, and W E Thomas. 1994. "Cellular Forms and Functions of Brain Microglia." Brain Research Bulletin 34 (1): 73–78. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0361-9230(94)90189-9.
- DeKosky, Steven T, and Stephen W Scheff. 1990a. "Synapse Loss in Frontal Cortex Biopsies in Alzheimer's Disease: Correlation with Cognitive Severity." Annals of Neurology 27 (5): 457–64. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.410270502.
- ———. 1990b. "Synapse Loss in Frontal Cortex Biopsies in Alzheimer's Disease: Correlation with Cognitive Severity." Annals of Neurology 27 (5): 457–64. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.410270502.
- Dickerson, B C, T R Stoub, R C Shah, R A Sperling, R J Killiany, M S Albert, B T Hyman, D Blacker, and L deToledo-Morrell. 2011. "Alzheimer-Signature MRI Biomarker Predicts AD Dementia in Cognitively Normal Adults." *Neurology* 76 (16): 1395–1402. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.0b013e3182166e96.
- Doetsch, Fiona, Jose Manuel García-Verdugo, and Arturo Alvarez-Buylla. 1999. "Regeneration of a Germinal Layer in the Adult Mammalian Brain." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 96 (20): 11619 LP-11624.
- Dominici, M., K. Le Blanc, I. Mueller, I. Slaper-Cortenbach, F. C. Marini, D. S. Krause, R. J. Deans, A. Keating, D. J. Prockop, and E. M. Horwitz. 2006a. "Minimal Criteria for Defining Multipotent Mesenchymal Stromal Cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy Position Statement." Cytotherapy 8 (4): 315– 17. https://doi.org/10.1080/14653240600855905.
- Dominici, M, K Le Blanc, I Mueller, I Slaper-Cortenbach, Fc Marini, Ds Krause, Rj Deans, A Keating, Dj Prockop, and Em Horwitz. 2006b. "Minimal Criteria for Defining Multipotent Mesenchymal Stromal Cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy Position Statement." Cytotherapy 8 (4): 315–17. https://doi.org/10.1080/14653240600855905.
- Dong, Feng, James Harvey, Amanda Finan, Kristal Weber, Udit Agarwal, and Marc S. Penn. 2012. "Myocardial CXCR4 Expression Is Required for Mesenchymal Stem Cell Mediated Repair Following Acute Myocardial Infarction." Circulation 126 (3): 314–24. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.082453.
- Dorostkar, Mario M, Chengyu Zou, Lidia Blazquez-Llorca, and Jochen Herms. 2015. "Analyzing Dendritic Spine Pathology in Alzheimer's Disease: Problems and Opportunities." Acta Neuropathologica 130 (1): 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00401-015-1449-5.
- Drago, Francesco, Pierre Eric Sautière, Françoise Le Marrec-Croq, Alice Accorsi, Christelle Van Camp, Michel Salzet, Christophe Lefebvre, and Jacopo Vizioli. 2014. "Microglia of Medicinal Leech (Hirudo Medicinalis) Express a Specific Activation Marker Homologous to Vertebrate Ionized Calcium-Binding Adapter Molecule 1 (Iba1/Alias Aif-1)." Developmental Neurobiology 74 (10): 987–1001. https://doi.org/10.1002/dneu.22179.
- Duff, Karen, Chris Eckman, Cindy Zehr, Xin Yu, Cristian-Mihail Prada, Jordi Perez-tur, Mike Hutton, et al. 1996. "Increased Amyloid-B42(43) in Brains of Mice Expressing Mutant Presenilin 1." *Nature* 383 (October): 710.
- Dufour, Jennifer H, Michelle Dziejman, Michael T Liu, Josephine H Leung, Thomas E Lane, and Andrew D Luster. 2002. "IFN-y-Inducible Protein 10 (IP-10; CXCL10)-Deficient Mice Reveal a Role for IP-10 in Effector T Cell Generation and Trafficking." The Journal of Immunology 168 (7): 3195 LP-3204.
- Durafourt, Bryce A, Craig S Moore, Domenick A Zammit, Trina A Johnson, Fatma Zaguia, Marie-Christine Guiot, Amit Bar-Or, and Jack P Antel. 2012. "Comparison of Polarization Properties of Human Adult Microglia and Blood-Derived Macrophages." *Glia* 60 (5): 717–27. https://doi.org/10.1002/glia.22298.
- Eirin, Alfonso, Scott M. Riester, Zhu Xiang-Yang, Tang Hui, Jared M. Evansc, Daniel O'Brienc, Andre J. van Wijnen, and O. Lerman Lilach. 2015. "MicroRNA and MRNA Cargo of Extracellular Vesicles from Porcine Adipose Tissue-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells." Gene 551 (1): 55–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gene.2014.08.041.MicroRNA.
- Elliot, E J, and K J Muller. 1982. "Synapses between Neurons Regenerate Accurately after Destruction of Ensheathing Glial Cells in the Leech." Science 215 (4537): 1260 LP-1262.
- Escrevente, Cristina, Sascha Keller, Peter Altevogt, and Júlia Costa. 2011. "Interaction and Uptake of Exosomes by Ovarian Cancer Cells." BMC Cancer 11 (1): 108. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2407-11-108.
- Espagnolle, Nicolas, Adélie Balguerie, Emmanuelle Arnaud, Luc Sensebé, and Audrey Varin. 2017. "CD54-Mediated Interaction with Pro-Inflammatory Macrophages Increases the Immunosuppressive Function of Human Mesenchymal Stromal Cells." *Stem Cell Reports* 8 (4): 961–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stemcr.2017.02.008.
- Evans, M. J., and M. H. Kaufman. 1981. "Establishment in Culture of Pluripotential Cells from Mouse Embryos." Nature. https://doi.org/10.1038/292154a0.
- Fan, Zhen, David J. Brooks, Aren Okello, and Paul Edison. 2017. "An Early and Late Peak in Microglial Activation in Alzheimer's Disease Trajectory." Brain 140 (3): 792–803. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/aww349.
- Fisher, Aron B. 2005. "Reactive Oxygen Species and Cell Signaling in Lung Ischemia." In *Cell Signaling in Vascular Inflammation*, edited by Jahar Bhattacharya, 125–35. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-59259-909-7\_13.
- Fleisher, Adam S, Kewei Chen, Xiaofen Liu, Napatkamon Ayutyanont, Auttawut Roontiva, Pradeep Thiyyagura, Hillary Protas, et al. 2013. "Apolipoprotein E E4 and Age Effects on Florbetapir Positron Emission Tomography in Healthy Aging and Alzheimer Disease." Neurobiology of Aging 34 (1): 1–12. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2012.04.017.
- Floden, Angela Marie, and Colin Kelly Combs. 2011. "Microglia Demonstrate Age-Dependent Interaction with Beta-Amyloid Fibrils." *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* 25 (2): 279–93. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-2011-101014.
- Franco, Rafael, and Diana Fernández-Suárez. 2015. "Alternatively Activated Microglia and Macrophages in the Central Nervous System." Progress in Neurobiology 131: 65–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pneurobio.2015.05.003.
- François, Moïra, Raphaëlle Romieu-Mourez, Mengyang Li, and Jacques Galipeau. 2012. "Human MSC Suppression Correlates With Cytokine Induction of Indoleamine 2,3-Dioxygenase and Bystander M2 Macrophage Differentiation." *Molecular Therapy* 20 (1): 187–95. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1038/mt.2011.189.
- Franquesa, Marcella, M J Hoogduijn, O Bestard, and J M Grinyó. 2012. "Immunomodulatory Effect of Mesenchymal Stem Cells on B Cells." Frontiers in Immunology 3 (July): 212. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2012.00212.

Friedenstein, Alexander, Petrakova Klara Kurolesova, and Galina Alexandra Frolova. 1968. "Heterotopic Transplants of Bone Marrow."

Fu, Ruying, Qingyu Shen, Pengfei Xu, Jin Jun Luo, and Yamei Tang. 2014. "Phagocytosis of Microglia in the Central Nervous System Diseases." Molecular Neurobiology 49 (3): 1422–34. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12035-013-8620-6.

Fyfe, Ian. 2016. "Blocking Microglial Proliferation Halts Alzheimer Disease in Mice." Nature Reviews Neurology 12 (January): 64.

- Galipeau, Jacques, Mauro Krampera, John Barrett, Francesco Dazzi, Robert J Deans, Joost Debruijn, Massimo Dominici, et al. 2016. "International Society for Cellular Therapy Perspective on Immune Functional Assays for Mesenchymal Stromal Cells as Potency Release Criterion for Advanced Phase Clinical Trials." Cytotherapy 18 (2): 151–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcyt.2015.11.008.
- Gambichler, Thilo, Azem Pljakic, and Lutz Schmitz. 2015. "Recent Advances in Clinical Application of Optical Coherence Tomography of Human Skin." *Clinical, Cosmetic and Investigational Dermatology* 8 (July): 345–54. https://doi.org/10.2147/CCID.S69119.
- Garo, Lucien P., and Gopal Murugaiyan. 2016. "Contribution of MicroRNAs to Autoimmune Diseases." Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences 73 (10): 2041–51. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-016-2167-4.
- Gibb, Robbin, and Bryan Kolb. 1998. "A Method for Vibratome Sectioning of Golgi-Cox Stained Whole Rat Brain." Journal of Neuroscience Methods 79 (1): 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-0270(97)00163-5.
- Gilroy, Derek W, Michael A Saunders, Leticia Sansores-Garcia, Nena Matijevic-Aleksic, and Kenneth K Wu. 2000. "Cell Cycle-Dependent Expression of Cyclooxygenase-2 in Human Fibroblasts." *The FASEB Journal* 15 (2): 288–90. https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.00-0573fje.
- Ginhoux, Florent, Melanie Greter, Marylene Leboeuf, Sayan Nandi, Peter See, Solen Gokhan, Mark F Mehler, et al. 2010. "Fate Mapping Analysis Reveals That Adult Microglia Derive from Primitive Macrophages." Science 330 (6005): 841 LP-845. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1194637.
- Ginhoux, Florent, and Marco Prinz. 2015. "Origin of Microglia: Current Concepts and Past Controversies." Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology 7 (8): a020537-a020537. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a020537.
- Glass, Christopher K, Kaoru Saijo, Beate Winner, Maria Carolina Marchetto, and Fred H Gage. 2010. "Review Mechanisms Underlying Inflammation in Neurodegeneration." Cell 140 (6): 918–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2010.02.016.
- Glenn, Justin D. 2014. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Emerging Mechanisms of Immunomodulation and Therapy." World Journal of Stem Cells 6 (5): 526. https://doi.org/10.4252/wjsc.v6.i5.526.
- Gnecchi, Massimiliano, Huamei He, Olin D Liang, Luis G Melo, Fulvio Morello, Hui Mu, Nicolas Noiseux, et al. 2005. "Paracrine Action Accounts for Marked Protection of Ischemic Heart by Akt-Modified Mesenchymal Stem Cells." *Nature Medicine* 11 (April): 367.
- Goate, Alison, Marie-Christine Chartier-Harlin, Mike Mullan, Jeremy Brown, Fiona Crawford, Liana Fidani, Luis Giuffra, et al. 1991. "Segregation of a Missense Mutation in the Amyloid Precursor Protein Gene with Familial Alzheimer's Disease." *Nature* 349 (February): 704.
- Goedert, Michel. 2009. "Oskar Fischer and the Study of Dementia." Brain 132 (4): 1102-11.
- Gómez-Isla, Teresa, Joseph L Price, Daniel W McKeel Jr., John C Morris, John H Growdon, and Bradley T Hyman. 1996. "Profound Loss of Layer II Entorhinal Cortex Neurons Occurs in Very Mild Alzheimer's Disease." The Journal of Neuroscience 16 (14): 4491 LP-4500.
- Gomez-Nicola, D., N. L. Fransen, S. Suzzi, and V. H. Perry. 2013. "Regulation of Microglial Proliferation during Chronic Neurodegeneration." Journal of Neuroscience 33 (6): 2481–93. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4440-12.2013.
- Gonzalez-Rey, E, M A Gonzalez, N Varela, F O'Valle, P Hernandez-Cortes, L Rico, D Büscher, and M Delgado. 2010. "Human Adipose-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells Reduce Inflammatory and T Cell Responses and Induce Regulatory T Cells in Vitro in Rheumatoid Arthritis." Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases 69 (01): 241 LP-248.
- Gottfried-Blackmore, Andres, Ulrike W Kaunzner, Juliana Idoyaga, Jennifer C Felger, Bruce S McEwen, and Karen Bulloch. 2009. "Acute in Vivo Exposure to Interferon-γ Enables Resident Brain Dendritic Cells to Become Effective Antigen Presenting Cells." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 106 (49): 20918–23. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0911509106.
- Gouras, Gunnar K, Claudia G Almeida, and Reisuke H Takahashi. 2005. "Intraneuronal Aβ Accumulation and Origin of Plaques in Alzheimer's Disease." Neurobiology of Aging 26 (9): 1235–44. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2005.05.022.
- Gouras, Gunnar K, Julia Tsai, Jan Naslund, Bruno Vincent, Mark Edgar, Frederic Checler, Jeffrey P Greenfield, et al. 2000. "Intraneuronal Aβ42 Accumulation in Human Brain." The American Journal of Pathology 156 (1): 15–20.
- Graeber, M. B., S. Kösel, E. Grasbon-Frodl, H. J. Möller, and P. Mehraein. 1998. "Histopathology and APOE Genotype of the First Alzheimer Disease Patient, Auguste D." Neurogenetics 1 (3): 223–28. https://doi.org/10.1007/s100480050033.
- Graeber, Manuel B. 2010. "Changing Face of Microglia." Science 330 (6005): 783 LP-788.
- Gray, Andrea, Timothy Maguire, Rene Schloss, and Martin L Yarmush. 2015. "Identification of IL-1β and LPS as Optimal Activators of Monolayer and Alginate-Encapsulated Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Immunomodulation Using Design of Experiments and Statistical Methods." *Biotechnology Progress* 31 (4): 1058– 70. https://doi.org/10.1002/btpr.2103.
- Green, Robert C, J Scott Roberts, L Adrienne Cupples, Norman R Relkin, Peter J Whitehouse, Tamsen Brown, Susan LaRusse Eckert, et al. 2009. "Disclosure of APOE Genotype for Risk of Alzheimer's Disease." *The New England Journal of Medicine* 361 (3): 245–54. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa0809578.
- Greenfield, Jeffrey P, Julia Tsai, Gunnar K Gouras, Bing Hai, Gopal Thinakaran, Frederic Checler, Sangram S Sisodia, Paul Greengard, and Huaxi Xu. 1999. "Endoplasmic Reticulum and Trans-Golgi Network Generate Distinct Populations of Alzheimer β-Amyloid Peptides." *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America 96 (2): 742–47.
- Griffin, W S, L C Stanley, C Ling, L White, V MacLeod, L J Perrot, C L White, and C Araoz. 1989. "Brain Interleukin 1 and S-100 Immunoreactivity Are Elevated in Down Syndrome and Alzheimer Disease." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 86 (19): 7611–15.
- Guerreiro, Rita, Aleksandra Wojtas, Jose Bras, Minerva Carrasquillo, Ekaterina Rogaeva, Elisa Majounie, Carlos Cruchaga, et al. 2013. "TREM2 Variants in Alzheimer's Disease." The New England Journal of Medicine 368 (2): 117–27. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1211851.
- Guerrero-Esteo, Mercedes, Tilman Sanchez-Elsner, Ainhoa Letamendia, and Carmelo Bernabeu. 2002. "Extracellular and Cytoplasmic Domains of Endoglin Interact with the Transforming Growth Factor-Beta Receptors I and II." *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277 (32): 29197–209. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111991200.
- Haass, Christian, Christoph Kaether, Gopal Thinakaran, and Sangram Sisodia. 2012. "Trafficking and Proteolytic Processing of APP." Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine 2 (5): a006270. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a006270.
- Hall, Alicia M, and Erik D Roberson. 2012. "Mouse Models of Alzheimer's Disease." Brain Research Bulletin 88 (1): 3–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresbull.2011.11.017.
- Hamelin, Lorraine, Julien Lagarde, Guillaume Dorothée, Claire Leroy, Mickael Labit, Robert A. Comley, Leonardo Cruz De Souza, et al. 2016. "Early and Protective Microglial Activation in Alzheimer's Disease: A Prospective Study Using18F-DPA-714 PET Imaging." Brain 139 (4): 1252–64. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/aww017.
- Haney, Matthew J, Natalia L Klyachko, Yuling Zhao, Richa Gupta, Evgeniya G Plotnikova, Zhijian He, Tejash Patel, et al. 2015. "Exosomes as Drug Delivery Vehicles for Parkinson's Disease Therapy." Journal of Controlled Release : Official Journal of the Controlled Release Society 207 (June): 18–30.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2015.03.033.

Hansen, David V., Jesse E. Hanson, and Morgan Sheng. 2018. "Microglia in Alzheimer's Disease." Journal of Cell Biology. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201709069.

Hansen, David V, Jesse E Hanson, and Morgan Sheng. 2017. "Microglia in Alzheimer's Disease." The Journal of Cell Biology, December.

- Hardy, John, and David Allsop. 1991. "Amyloid Deposition as the Central Event in the Aetiology of Alzheimer's Disease." *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences* 12: 383–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-6147(91)90609-V.
- Hardy, John, Karen Duff, Katrina Gwinn Hardy, Jordi Perez-Tur, and Mike Hutton. 1998. "Genetic Dissection of Alzheimer's Disease and Related Dementias: Amyloid and Its Relationship to Tau." Nature Neuroscience 1 (September): 355.
- Hardy, John, and Dennis J Selkoe. 2002. "The Amyloid Hypothesis of Alzheimer's Disease: Progress and Problems on the Road to Therapeutics." Science 297 (5580): 353 LP-356.
- Harting, Matthew T., Amit K. Srivastava, Siqin Zhaorigetu, Henry Bair, Karthik S. Prabhakara, Naama E. Toledano Furman, Jody V. Vykoukal, Katherine A. Ruppert, Charles S. Cox, and Scott D. Olson. 2018. "Inflammation-Stimulated Mesenchymal Stromal Cell-Derived Extracellular Vesicles Attenuate Inflammation." Stem Cells 36 (1): 79–90. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.2730.
- Harting, Matthew T, Amit K Srivastava, Siqin Zhaorigetu, Henry Bair, Karthik S Prabhakara, Naama E Toledano Furman, Jody V Vykoukal, Katherine A Ruppert, Charles S Cox, and Scott D Olson. 2017. "Inflammation-Stimulated Mesenchymal Stromal Cell-Derived Extracellular Vesicles Attenuate Inflammation." STEM CELLS 36 (1): 79–90. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.2730.
- Hartmann, Tobias, Sophie C Bieger, Babara Brühl, Pentti J Tienari, Nobuo Ida, David Allsop, Gareth W Roberts, et al. 1997. "Distinct Sites of Intracellular Production for Alzheimer's Disease Aβ40/42 Amyloid Peptides." *Nature Medicine* 3 (September): 1016.
- Hass, Ralf, Cornelia Kasper, Stefanie Böhm, and Roland Jacobs. 2011. "Different Populations and Sources of Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells (MSC): A Comparison of Adult and Neonatal Tissue-Derived MSC." Cell Communication and Signaling : CCS 9 (May): 12. https://doi.org/10.1186/1478-811X-9-12.
- Heijnen, Harry F G, Anja E Schiel, Rob Fijnheer, Hans J Geuze, and Jan J Sixma. 1999. "Activated Platelets Release Two Types of Membrane Vesicles: Microvesicles by Surface Shedding and Exosomes Derived From Exocytosis of Multivesicular Bodies and 🛛-Granules." Blood 94 (11): 3791 LP-3799.
- Heneka, Michael T. 2017. "Inflammasome Activation and Innate Immunity in Alzheimer's Disease." Brain Pathology 27 (2): 220–22. https://doi.org/10.1111/bpa.12483.
- Heneka, Michael T, Monica J Carson, Joseph El Khoury, Gary E Landreth, Frederik Brosseron, Douglas L Feinstein, Andreas H Jacobs, et al. 2015a. "Neuroinflammation in Alzheimer's Disease." *The Lancet. Neurology* 14 (4): 388–405. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(15)70016-5.
- -----. 2015b. "Neuroinflammation in Alzheimer's Disease." The Lancet. Neurology 14 (4): 388-405. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(15)70016-5.
- Heppner, Frank L., Richard M. Ransohoff, and Burkhard Becher. 2015. "Immune Attack: The Role of Inflammation in Alzheimer Disease." *Nature Reviews Neuroscience* 16 (6): 358–72. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn3880.
- Herrera-Molina, Rodrigo, Betsi Flores, Juan A Orellana, and Rommy Von Bernhardi. 2013. "Modulation of Interferon-γ-Induced Glial Cell Activation by Transforming Growth Factor B1: A Role for STAT1 and MAPK Pathways" 123 (1): 113–23. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2012.07887.x.
- Ho, L, Ki Fukuchi, and S G Younkin. 1996. "The Alternatively Spliced Kunitz Protease Inhibitor Domain Alters Amyloid Beta Protein Protein Processing and Amyloid Beta Protein Production in Cultured Cells." *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 271 (48): 30929–34.
- Honczarenko, Marek, Yi Le, Marcin Swierkowski, Ionita Ghiran, Aleksandra M Glodek, and Leslie E Silberstein. 2009. "Human Bone Marrow Stromal Cells Express a Distinct Set of Biologically Functional Chemokine Receptors." STEM CELLS 24 (4): 1030–41. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2005-0319.
- Hong, Soyon, Victoria F Beja-Glasser, Bianca M Nfonoyim, Arnaud Frouin, Shaomin Li, Saranya Ramakrishnan, Katherine M Merry, et al. 2016. "Complement and Microglia Mediate Early Synapse Loss in Alzheimer Mouse Models." *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 352 (6286): 712–16. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aad8373.
- Hoshiko, M., I. Arnoux, E. Avignone, N. Yamamoto, and E. Audinat. 2012. "Deficiency of the Microglial Receptor CX3CR1 Impairs Postnatal Functional Development of Thalamocortical Synapses in the Barrel Cortex." *Journal of Neuroscience* 32 (43): 15106–11. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1167-12.2012.
- Howard, Robert, Rupert McShane, James Lindesay, Craig Ritchie, Ashley Baldwin, Robert Barber, Alistair Burns, et al. 2012. "Donepezil and Memantine for Moderate-to-Severe Alzheimer's Disease." *New England Journal of Medicine* 366 (10): 893–903. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1106668.
- Hu, Chenxia, and Lanjuan Li. 2018. "Preconditioning Influences Mesenchymal Stem Cell Properties in Vitro and in Vivo." Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine 22 (3): 1428–42. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcmm.13492.
- Huang, Kuan-lin, Edoardo Marcora, Anna A Pimenova, Antonio F Di Narzo, Manav Kapoor, Sheng Chih Jin, Oscar Harari, et al. 2017. "A Common Haplotype Lowers PU.1 Expression in Myeloid Cells and Delays Onset of Alzheimer's Disease." *Nature Neuroscience* 20 (8): 1052–61. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4587.
- Huang, Ngan F, Amy Lam, Qizhi Fang, Richard E Sievers, Song Li, and Randall J Lee. 2009. "Bone Marrow-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Fibrin Augment Angiogenesis in the Chronically Infarcted Myocardium." *Regenerative Medicine* 4 (4): 527–38. https://doi.org/10.2217/rme.09.32.
- Huang, Xiaoyi, Tiezheng Yuan, Michael Tschannen, Zhifu Sun, Howard Jacob, Meijun Du, Meihua Liang, et al. 2013. "Characterization of Human Plasma-Derived Exosomal RNAs by Deep Sequencing." *BMC Genomics* 14 (1): 319. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-14-319.
- Hung, a Y, C Haass, R M Nitsch, W Q Qiu, M Citron, R J Wurtman, J H Growdon, and D J Selkoe. 1993. "Activation of Protein-Kinase-C Inhibits Cellular Production of the Amyloid Beta-Protein." Journal of Biological Chemistry 268: 22959–62.
- Hwa Cho, Hyun, Yong Chan Bae, and Jin Sup Jung. 2006a. "Role of Toll-Like Receptors on Human Adipose-Derived Stromal Cells." STEM CELLS 24 (12): 2744–52. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2006-0189.
- ——. 2006b. "Role of Toll-Like Receptors on Human Adipose-Derived Stromal Cells." STEM CELLS 24 (12): 2744–52. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2006-0189.
- Hyman, Bradley T, Kristin Marzloff, and Paulina V Arriagada. 1993. "The Lack of Accumulation of Senile Plaques or Amyloid Burden in Alzheimer's Disease Suggests a Dynamic Balance Between Amyloid Deposition and Resolution." *Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology* 52 (6): 594–600.
- Ianni, Mauro Di, Beatrice Del Papa, Maria De Ioanni, Lorenzo Moretti, Elisabetta Bonifacio, Debora Cecchini, Paolo Sportoletti, Franca Falzetti, and Antonio Tabilio. 2008. "Mesenchymal Cells Recruit and Regulate T Regulatory Cells." *Experimental Hematology* 36 (3): 309–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exphem.2007.11.007.
- Ilić, Duško, Eduardo A C Almeida, David D Schlaepfer, Paul Dazin, Shinichi Aizawa, and Caroline H Damsky. 1998. "Extracellular Matrix Survival Signals Transduced by Focal Adhesion Kinase Suppress P53-Mediated Apoptosis." The Journal of Cell Biology 143 (2): 547 LP-560.
- Im, Hyungsoon, Huilin Shao, Yong Il Park, Vanessa M Peterson, Cesar M Castro, Ralph Weissleder, and Hakho Lee. 2014. "Label-Free Detection and Molecular Profiling of Exosomes with a Nano-Plasmonic Sensor." Nature Biotechnology 32 (5): 490–95. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.2886.
- Imai, Yoshinori, Iwao Ibata, Daisuke Ito, Keiko Ohsawa, and Shinichi Kohsaka. 1996. "A Novel Geneiba1in the Major Histocompatibility Complex Class III Region Encoding an EF Hand Protein Expressed in a Monocytic Lineage." *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 224 (3): 855–62. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.1996.1112.
- in't Veld, Bas A, Annemieke Ruitenberg, Albert Hofman, Lenore J Launer, Cornelia van Duijn, Theo Stijnen, Monique M B Breteler, and Bruno H C Stricker. 2001.

"Nonsteroidal Antiinflammatory Drugs and the Risk of Alzheimer'S Disease." The New England Journal of Medicine 345 (21): 1515-21.

- Inan, M, E Bakar, A Cerkezkayabekir, F Sanal, E Ulucam, C Subaşı, and E Karaöz. 2017. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Increase Antioxidant Capacity in Intestinal Ischemia/Reperfusion Damage." *Journal of Pediatric Surgery* 52 (7): 1196–1206. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2016.12.024.
- Ingelsson, M, H Fukumoto, K L Newell, J H Growdon, E T Hedley–Whyte, M P Frosch, M S Albert, B T Hyman, and M C Irizarry. 2004. "Early Aβ Accumulation and Progressive Synaptic Loss, Gliosis, and Tangle Formation in AD Brain." *Neurology* 62 (6): 925 LP-931.
- Islam, Mohammad Naimul, Shonit R Das, Memet T Emin, Michelle Wei, Li Sun, Kristin Westphalen, David J Rowlands, Sadiqa K Quadri, Sunita Bhattacharya, and Jahar Bhattacharya. 2012. "Mitochondrial Transfer from Bone Marrow-Derived Stromal Cells to Pulmonary Alveoli Protects against Acute Lung Injury." Nature Medicine 18 (5): 759–65. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.2736.
- Itagaki, S, P L McGeer, H Akiyama, S Zhu, and D Selkoe. 1989. "Relationship of Microglia and Astrocytes to Amyloid Deposits of Alzheimer Disease." Journal of Neuroimmunology 24 (3): 173–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-5728(89)90115-X.
- Iwata, Nobuhisa, Satoshi Tsubuki, Yoshie Takaki, Keiro Shirotani, Bao Lu, Norma P Gerard, Craig Gerard, Emi Hama, Hahn-Jun Lee, and Takaomi C Saido. 2001. "Metabolic Regulation of Brain Aβ by Neprilysin." Science 292 (5521): 1550 LP-1552.

Jahn, Reinhard, and Richard H Scheller. 2006. "SNARES — Engines for Membrane Fusion." Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology 7 (August): 631.

- Jaimes, Yarúa, Yahaira Naaldijk, Kerstin Wenk, Christiane Leovsky, and Frank Emmrich. 2016. "Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Derived Microvesicles Modulate Lipopolysaccharides-Induced Inflammatory Responses to Microglia Cells." STEM CELLS 35 (3): 812–23. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.2541.
- Janelsins, Michelle C, Michael A Mastrangelo, Salvatore Oddo, Frank M LaFerla, Howard J Federoff, and William J Bowers. 2005. "Early Correlation of Microglial Activation with Enhanced Tumor Necrosis Factor-Alpha and Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein-1 Expression Specifically within the Entorhinal Cortex of Triple Transgenic Alzheimer's Disease Mice." Journal of Neuroinflammation 2 (October): 23. https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-2094-2-23.
- Javazon, Elisabeth H., Kirstin J. Beggs, and Alan W. Flake. 2004. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Paradoxes of Passaging." *Experimental Hematology* 32 (5): 414–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exphem.2004.02.004.
- Jay, Taylor R, Victoria E von Saucken, and Gary E Landreth. 2017. "TREM2 in Neurodegenerative Diseases." Molecular Neurodegeneration 12 (August): 56. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13024-017-0197-5.
- Jiang, C. M., J. Liu, J. Y. Zhao, L. Xiao, S. An, Y. C. Gou, H. X. Quan, et al. 2015. "Effects of Hypoxia on the Immunomodulatory Properties of Human Gingiva-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells." Journal of Dental Research 94 (1): 69–77. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022034514557671.
- Jiang, Qingguang, C Y Daniel Lee, Shweta Mandrekar, Brandy Wilkinson, Paige Cramer, Noam Zelcer, Karen Mann, et al. 2008. "ApoE Promotes the Proteolytic Degradation of Aβ." *Neuron* 58 (5): 681–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2008.04.010.
- Jiang, Teng, Jin Tai Yu, Nan Hu, Meng Shan Tan, Xi Chen Zhu, and Lan Tan. 2014. "CD33 in Alzheimer's Disease." Molecular Neurobiology 49 (1): 529–35. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12035-013-8536-1.
- Jiang, Yuehua, Balkrishna N Jahagirdar, R Lee Reinhardt, Robert E Schwartz, C Dirk Keene, Xilma R Ortiz-Gonzalez, Morayma Reyes, et al. 2002. "Pluripotency of Mesenchymal Stem Cells Derived from Adult Marrow." Nature 418 (June): 41.
- Jimenez, Sebastian, David Baglietto-Vargas, Cristina Caballero, Ines Moreno-Gonzalez, Manuel Torres, Raquel Sanchez-Varo, Diego Ruano, Marisa Vizuete, Antonia Gutierrez, and Javier Vitorica. 2008. "Inflammatory Response in the Hippocampus of PS1<Sub&gt;M146L&lt;/Sub&gt;/APP&lt;Sub&gt;751SL&lt;/Sub&gt; Mouse Model of Alzheimer&#039;s Disease: Age-Dependent Switch in the Microglial Phenotype from Alternative to Classic." The Journal of Neuroscience 28 (45): 11650 LP-11661.
- Johnson, Keith A, Aaron Schultz, Rebecca A Betensky, J Alex Becker, Jorge Sepulcre, Dorene Rentz, Elizabeth Mormino, et al. 2016. "Tau PET Imaging in Aging and Early Alzheimer's Disease." Annals of Neurology 79 (1): 110–19. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.24546.
- Jonghe, Chris De, Cary Esselens, Samir Kumar-Singh, Katleen Craessaerts, Sally Serneels, Frédéric Checler, Wim Annaert, Christine Van Broeckhoven, and Bart De Strooper. 2001. "Pathogenic APP Mutations near the γ-Secretase Cleavage Site Differentially Affect Aβ Secretion and APP C-Terminal Fragment Stability." Human Molecular Genetics 10 (16): 1665–71.
- Jonsson, Thorlakur, Hreinn Stefansson, Stacy Steinberg, Ingileif Jonsdottir, Palmi V Jonsson, Jon Snaedal, Sigurbjorn Bjornsson, et al. 2013. "Variant of TREM2 Associated with the Risk of Alzheimer's Disease." *The New England Journal of Medicine* 368 (2): 107–16. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1211103.
- Joshi, P., E. Turola, A. Ruiz, A. Bergami, D. D. Libera, L. Benussi, P. Giussani, et al. 2014. "Microglia Convert Aggregated Amyloid-β into Neurotoxic Forms through the Shedding of Microvesicles." *Cell Death and Differentiation* 21 (4): 582–93. https://doi.org/10.1038/cdd.2013.180.
- Kahles, T., P. Luedike, M. Endres, H.-J. Galla, H. Steinmetz, R. Busse, T. Neumann-Haefelin, and R. P. Brandes. 2007. "NADPH Oxidase Plays a Central Role in Blood-Brain Barrier Damage in Experimental Stroke." *Stroke* 38 (11): 3000–3006. https://doi.org/10.1161/STROKEAHA.107.489765.
- Kajstura, Jan, Annarosa Leri, Nicoletta Finato, Carla Di Loreto, Carlo A Beltrami, and Piero Anversa. 1998. "Myocyte Proliferation in End-Stage Cardiac Failure in Humans." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 95 (15): 8801–5.
- Kajstura, Jan, Marcello Rota, Brian Whang, Stefano Cascapera, Toru Hosoda, Claudia Bearzi, Daria Nurzynska, et al. 2005. "Bone Marrow Cells Differentiate in Cardiac Cell Lineages after Infarction Independently of Cell Fusion." *Circulation Research* 96 (1): 127–37. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.RES.0000151843.79801.60.
- Kalderon, N, and Z Fuks. 1996. "Severed Corticospinal Axons Recover Electrophysiologic Control of Muscle Activity after X-Ray Therapy in Lesioned Adult Spinal Cord." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 93 (20): 11185 LP-11190.
- Kalinski, Pawel. 2012. "Regulation of Immune Responses by Prostaglandin E(2)." Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950) 188 (1): 21–28. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.1101029.
- Kamata, Tohru. 2009. "Roles of Nox1 and Other Nox Isoforms in Cancer Development." Cancer Science 100 (8): 1382–88. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1349-7006.2009.01207.x.
- Kamphuis, Willem, Marie Orre, Lieneke Kooijman, Maurice Dahmen, and Elly M. Hol. 2012. "Differential Cell Proliferation in the Cortex of the APPswePS1dE9 Alzheimer's Disease Mouse Model." *Glia* 60 (4): 615–29. https://doi.org/10.1002/glia.22295.
- Kang, David E, Claus U Pietrzik, Larry Baum, Nathalie Chevallier, David E Merriam, Maria Z Kounnas, Steven L Wagner, et al. 2000. "Modulation of Amyloid β-Protein Clearance and Alzheimer's Disease Susceptibility by the LDL Receptor–related Protein Pathway." Journal of Clinical Investigation 106 (9): 1159– 66.
- Kang, Jie, Hans-Georg Lemaire, Axel Unterbeck, J Michael Salbaum, Colin L Masters, Karl-Heinz Grzeschik, Gerd Multhaup, Konrad Beyreuther, and Benno Müller-Hill. 1987. "The Precursor of Alzheimer's Disease Amyloid A4 Protein Resembles a Cell-Surface Receptor." Nature 325 (February): 733.
- Karch, Celeste M., and Alison M. Goate. 2015. "Alzheimer's Disease Risk Genes and Mechanisms of Disease Pathogenesis." *Biological Psychiatry* 77 (1): 43–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.05.006.
- Kassem, Moustapha. 2004. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Biological Characteristics and Potential Clinical Applications." Cloning and Stem Cells 6 (4): 369–74. https://doi.org/10.1089/clo.2004.6.369.
- Katsuda, Takeshi, Reiko Tsuchiya, Nobuyoshi Kosaka, Yusuke Yoshioka, Kentaro Takagaki, Katsuyuki Oki, Fumitaka Takeshita, Yasuyuki Sakai, Masahiko Kuroda, and Takahiro Ochiya. 2013. "Human Adipose Tissue-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells Secrete Functional Neprilysin-Bound Exosomes." Scientific Reports 3 (February): 1197. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep01197.

Kettenmann, H., U.-K. Hanisch, M. Noda, and A. Verkhratsky. 2011. "Physiology of Microglia." Physiological Reviews 91 (2): 461–553. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00011.2010.

- Kiel, Mark J., Ömer H. Yilmaz, Toshihide Iwashita, Osman H. Yilmaz, Cox Terhorst, and Sean J. Morrison. 2005. "SLAM Family Receptors Distinguish Hematopoietic Stem and Progenitor Cells and Reveal Endothelial Niches for Stem Cells." Cell 121 (7): 1109–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2005.05.026.
- Kigerl, Kristina A, Juan Pablo de Rivero Vaccari, W Dalton Dietrich, Phillip G Popovich, and Robert W Keane. 2014. "Pattern Recognition Receptors and Central Nervous System Repair." *Experimental Neurology* 258 (August): 5–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.expneurol.2014.01.001.
- Kim, Jungsu, Paramita Chakrabarty, Amanda Hanna, Amelia March, Dennis W Dickson, David R Borchelt, Todd Golde, and Christopher Janus. 2013. "Normal Cognition in Transgenic BRI2-Aβ Mice." *Molecular Neurodegeneration* 8 (1): 15. https://doi.org/10.1186/1750-1326-8-15.
- Kim, Kyung-Sul, Hyun Sook Kim, Ji-Min Park, Han Wool Kim, Mi-kyung Park, Hyun-Seob Lee, Dae Seog Lim, Tae Hee Lee, Michael Chopp, and Jisook Moon. 2013. "Long-Term Immunomodulatory Effect of Amniotic Stem Cells in an Alzheimer's Disease Model." *Neurobiology of Aging* 34 (10): 2408–20. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiologing.2013.03.029.
- Kim, Nayoun, and Seok Goo Cho. 2013. "Clinical Applications of Mesenchymal Stem Cells." Korean Journal of Internal Medicine 28 (4): 387–402. https://doi.org/10.3904/kjim.2013.28.4.387.
- Kim, Saeromi, Keun-A Chang, Jeong a Kim, Hyeong-Geun Park, Jeong Chan Ra, Hye-Sun Kim, and Yoo-Hun Suh. 2012. "The Preventive and Therapeutic Effects of Intravenous Human Adipose-Derived Stem Cells in Alzheimer's Disease Mice." Edited by Emmanuel Planel. PLoS ONE 7 (9): e45757. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0045757.
- Koizumi, Schuichi, Keiko Ohsawa, Kazuhide Inoue, and Shinichi Kohsaka. 2012. "Purinergic Receptors in Microglia: Functional Modal Shifts of Microglia Mediated by P2 and P1 Receptors." *Glia* 61 (1): 47–54. https://doi.org/10.1002/glia.22358.
- Konig, Gerhard, Ursula Monning, Christian Czech, Reinhard Prior, Richard Banati, Ursula Schreiter-Gasser, Joachim Bauer, Colin L. Masters, and Konrad Beyreuther. 1992. "Identification and Differential Expression of a Novel Alternative Splice Isoform of the BetaA4 Amyloid Precursor Protein (APP) MRNA in Leukocytes and Brain Microglial Cells." Journal of Biological Chemistry 267 (15): 10804–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/0197-4580(92)90393-C.
- Koo, E H, S S Sisodia, D R Archer, L J Martin, A Weidemann, K Beyreuther, P Fischer, C L Masters, and D L Price. 1990. "Precursor of Amyloid Protein in Alzheimer Disease Undergoes Fast Anterograde Axonal Transport." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 87 (4): 1561–65.
- Koo, E H, and S L Squazzo. 1994. "Evidence That Production and Release of Amyloid Beta-Protein Involves the Endocytic Pathway." *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 269 (26): 17386–89. https://doi.org/1994 Jul;269(26):17386-9.
- Koppers-Lalic, Danijela, Michael Hackenberg, Irene V. Bijnsdorp, Monique A.J. van Eijndhoven, Payman Sadek, Daud Sie, Nicoletta Zini, et al. 2014. "Nontemplated Nucleotide Additions Distinguish the Small RNA Composition in Cells from Exosomes." Cell Reports 8 (6): 1649–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2014.08.027.
- Kowal, Joanna, Mercedes Tkach, and Clotilde Théry. 2014. "Biogenesis and Secretion of Exosomes." *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 29: 116–25. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceb.2014.05.004.
- Krasemann, Susanne, Charlotte Madore, Ron Cialic, Caroline Baufeld, Narghes Calcagno, Rachid El Fatimy, Lien Beckers, et al. 2017. "The TREM2-APOE Pathway Drives the Transcriptional Phenotype of Dysfunctional Microglia in Neurodegenerative Diseases." *Immunity* 47 (3): 566–581.e9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2017.08.008.
- Kriegstein, Arnold, and Arturo Alvarez-Buylla. 2009. "The Glial Nature of Embryonic and Adult Neural Stem Cells." Annual Review of Neuroscience 32: 149–84. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro.051508.135600.
- Kudlik, Gyöngyi, Beáta Hegyi, Ágnes Czibula, Éva Monostori, László Buday, and Ferenc Uher. 2016. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Promote Macrophage Polarization toward M2b-like Cells." Experimental Cell Research 348 (1): 36–45. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yexcr.2016.08.022.
- Kwon, Hyuk Min, Sung-Mo Hur, Keon-Young Park, Chun-Ki Kim, Yong-Man Kim, Hyun-Soo Kim, Ha-Cheol Shin, et al. 2014. "Multiple Paracrine Factors Secreted by Mesenchymal Stem Cells Contribute to Angiogenesis." *Vascular Pharmacology* 63 (1): 19–28. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vph.2014.06.004.
- LaBarge, Mark A, and Helen M Blau. 2002. "Biological Progression from Adult Bone Marrow to Mononucleate Muscle Stem Cell to Multinucleate Muscle Fiber in Response to Injury." Cell 111 (4): 589–601. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(02)01078-4.
- LaFerla, Frank M, Kim N Green, and Salvatore Oddo. 2007. "Intracellular Amyloid-ß in Alzheimer's Disease." Nature Reviews Neuroscience 8 (July): 499.
- Laflamme, Michael A, Stephan Zbinden, Stephen E Epstein, and Charles E Murry. 2007. "Cell-Based Therapy for Myocardial Ischemia and Infarction: Pathophysiological Mechanisms." *Annual Review of Pathology: Mechanisms of Disease* 2 (1): 307–39. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.pathol.2.010506.092038.
- Lambert, Jean-Charles, Simon Heath, Gael Even, Dominique Campion, Kristel Sleegers, Mikko Hiltunen, Onofre Combarros, et al. 2009. "Genome-Wide Association Study Identifies Variants at CLU and CR1 Associated with Alzheimer's Disease." *Nature Genetics* 41 (September): 1094.
- Lambert, Jean-Charles, Carla A Ibrahim-Verbaas, Denise Harold, Adam C Naj, Rebecca Sims, Céline Bellenguez, Gyungah Jun, et al. 2013. "Meta-Analysis of 74,046 Individuals Identifies 11 New Susceptibility Loci for Alzheimer's Disease." *Nature Genetics* 45 (12): 1452–58. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.2802.
- Lan, Ying-Wei, Kong-Bung Choo, Chuan-Mu Chen, Tsai-Hsien Hung, Young-Bin Chen, Chung-Hsing Hsieh, Han-Pin Kuo, and Kowit-Yu Chong. 2015. "Hypoxia-Preconditioned Mesenchymal Stem Cells Attenuate Bleomycin-Induced Pulmonary Fibrosis." Stem Cell Research & Therapy 6 (1): 97. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13287-015-0081-6.
- LAULAGNIER, Karine, Claude MOTTA, Safouane HAMDI, Sébastien ROY, Florence FAUVELLE, Jean-François PAGEAUX, Toshihide KOBAYASHI, et al. 2004. "Mast Cell- and Dendritic Cell-Derived Exosomes Display a Specific Lipid Composition and an Unusual Membrane Organization." *Biochemical Journal* 380 (1): 161–71. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj20031594.
- Lee, Hyun Ju, Jong Kil Lee, Hyun Lee, Janet E Carter, Jong Wook Chang, Wonil Oh, Yoon Sun Yang, et al. 2012. "Human Umbilical Cord Blood-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells Improve Neuropathology and Cognitive Impairment in an Alzheimer's Disease Mouse Model through Modulation of Neuroinflammation." Neurobiology of Aging 33 (3): 588–602. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2010.03.024.
- Lee, Jong Kil, Hee Kyung Jin, and Jae-sung Bae. 2009. "Bone Marrow-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells Reduce Brain Amyloid-β Deposition and Accelerate the Activation of Microglia in an Acutely Induced Alzheimer's Disease Mouse Model." *Neuroscience Letters* 450 (2): 136–41. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2008.11.059.
- Lee, Sungho, Nicholas H. Varvel, Megan E. Konerth, Guixiang Xu, Astrid E. Cardona, Richard M. Ransohoff, and Bruce T. Lamb. 2010. "CX3CR1 Deficiency Alters Microglial Activation and Reduces Beta-Amyloid Deposition in Two Alzheimer's Disease Mouse Models." *American Journal of Pathology* 177 (5): 2549–62. https://doi.org/10.2353/ajpath.2010.100265.
- Leiss, Michael, Karsten Beckmann, Amparo Girós, Mercedes Costell, and Reinhard Fässler. 2008. "The Role of Integrin Binding Sites in Fibronectin Matrix Assembly in Vivo." Current Opinion in Cell Biology 20 (5): 502–7. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ceb.2008.06.001.
- Lener, Thomas, Mario Gimona, Ludwig Aigner, Verena Börger, Edit Buzas, Giovanni Camussi, Nathalie Chaput, et al. 2015. "Applying Extracellular Vesicles Based Therapeutics in Clinical Trials – an ISEV Position Paper." Journal of Extracellular Vesicles 4 (December): 10.3402/jev.v4.30087. https://doi.org/10.3402/jev.v4.30087.
- Lewis, Jada, Dennis W Dickson, Wen-Lang Lin, Louise Chisholm, Anthony Corral, Graham Jones, Shu-Hui Yen, et al. 2001. "Enhanced Neurofibrillary Degeneration

in Transgenic Mice Expressing Mutant Tau and APP." Science 293 (5534): 1487 LP-1491.

- Leyns, Cheryl E G, and David M Holtzman. 2017. "Glial Contributions to Neurodegeneration in Tauopathies." *Molecular Neurodegeneration* 12 (June): 50. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13024-017-0192-x.
- Li, Han-chen, Calin Stoicov, Arlin B Rogers, and Jeanmarie Houghton. 2006. "Stem Cells and Cancer: Evidence for Bone Marrow Stem Cells in Epithelial Cancers." Journal of Gastroenterology 12 (3): 363–71.
- Li, Jianjun, Dong Li, Xiaomei Liu, Shuhai Tang, and Fengcai Wei. 2012. "Human Umbilical Cord Mesenchymal Stem Cells Reduce Systemic Inflammation and Attenuate LPS-Induced Acute Lung Injury in Rats." *Journal of Inflammation (London, England)* 9 (September): 33. https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-9255-9-33.
- Li, Rena, and Yong Shen. 2013. "An Old Method Facing a New Challenge: Re-Visiting Housekeeping Proteins as Internal Reference Control for Neuroscience Research." *Life Sciences* 92 (13): 747–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lfs.2013.02.014.
- Li, Yan, and Feng Lin. 2012. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Are Injured by Complement after Their Contact with Serum." Blood 120 (17): 3436 LP-3443.
- Li, Yubin, Mousa Komai-Koma, Derek S Gilchrist, Daniel K Hsu, Fu-Tong Liu, Tabitha Springall, and Damo Xu. 2008. "Galectin-3 Is a Negative Regulator of Lipopolysaccharide-Mediated Inflammation." *The Journal of Immunology* 181 (4): 2781 LP-2789.
- Liang, Xiaoting, Yue Ding, Yuelin Zhang, Hung-Fat Tse, and Qizhou Lian. 2014. "Paracrine Mechanisms of Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Based Therapy: Current Status and Perspectives." Cell Transplantation 23 (9): 1045–59. https://doi.org/10.3727/096368913X667709.
- Lichanska, Agnieszka M, and David A Hume. 2000. "Origins and Functions of Phagocytes in the Embryo" 28: 601-11.
- Liddelow, Shane A., Kevin A. Guttenplan, Laura E. Clarke, Frederick C. Bennett, Christopher J. Bohlen, Lucas Schirmer, Mariko L. Bennett, et al. 2017a. "Neurotoxic Reactive Astrocytes Are Induced by Activated Microglia." *Nature* 541 (7638): 481–87. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature21029.
- Liddelow, Shane A, Kevin A Guttenplan, Laura E Clarke, Frederick C Bennett, Christopher J Bohlen, Lucas Schirmer, Mariko L Bennett, et al. 2017b. "Neurotoxic Reactive Astrocytes Are Induced by Activated Microglia." *Nature* 541 (7638): 481–87. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature21029.
- Lim, So-Hee, Eunha Park, Boram You, Youngseob Jung, A-Reum Park, Sung Goo Park, and Jae-Ran Lee. 2013. "Neuronal Synapse Formation Induced by Microglia and Interleukin 10." PLOS ONE 8 (11): e81218.
- Lim, So Hee, Eunha Park, Boram You, Youngseob Jung, A. Reum Park, Sung Goo Park, and Jae Ran Lee. 2013. "Neuronal Synapse Formation Induced by Microglia and Interleukin 10." *PLoS ONE* 8 (11): 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0081218.
- Liu, Yung-Yang, Chi-Huei Chiang, Shih-Chieh Hung, Chih-Feng Chian, Chen-Liang Tsai, Wei-Chih Chen, and Haibo Zhang. 2017. "Hypoxia-Preconditioned Mesenchymal Stem Cells Ameliorate Ischemia/Reperfusion-Induced Lung Injury." Edited by Guo-Chang Fan. PLoS ONE 12 (11): e0187637. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0187637.
- Llorente, Alicia, Tore Skotland, Tuulia Sylvänne, Dimple Kauhanen, Tomasz Róg, Adam Orłowski, Ilpo Vattulainen, Kim Ekroos, and Kirsten Sandvig. 2013. "Molecular Lipidomics of Exosomes Released by PC-3 Prostate Cancer Cells." *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1831 (7): 1302–9. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbalip.2013.04.011.
- Lodi, Daniele, Tommaso Iannitti, and Beniamino Palmieri. 2011. "Stem Cells in Clinical Practice: Applications and Warnings." Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research : CR 30 (1): 9. https://doi.org/10.1186/1756-9966-30-9.
- Lombardo, Eleuterio, Olga DelaRosa, Pablo Mancheño-Corvo, Ramón Menta, Cristina Ramírez, and Dirk Büscher. 2008. "Toll-like Receptor–Mediated Signaling in Human Adipose-Derived Stem Cells: Implications for Immunogenicity and Immunosuppressive Potential." *Tissue Engineering Part A* 15 (7): 1579–89. https://doi.org/10.1089/ten.tea.2008.0340.
- Long, Qianfa, Dinesh Upadhya, Bharathi Hattiangady, Dong-Ki Kim, Su Yeon An, Bing Shuai, Darwin J Prockop, and Ashok K Shetty. 2017. "Intranasal MSC-Derived A1-Exosomes Ease Inflammation, and Prevent Abnormal Neurogenesis and Memory Dysfunction after Status Epilepticus." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 114 (17): E3536–45. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1703920114.
- Lopez-Verrilli, M A, A Caviedes, A Cabrera, S Sandoval, U Wyneken, and M Khoury. 2016. "Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Derived Exosomes from Different Sources Selectively Promote Neuritic Outgrowth." *Neuroscience* 320: 129–39. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.01.061.
- Louveau, Antoine, Igor Smirnov, Timothy J Keyes, Jacob D Eccles, Sherin J Rouhani, J David Peske, Noel C Derecki, et al. 2015. "Structural and Functional Features of Central Nervous System Lymphatics." Nature 523 (7560): 337–41. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14432.
- Lu, Ying, Jin Liu, Yaru Qin, Qun Luo, Quanli Wang, and Haifeng Duan. 2015. "TLR4 Plays a Crucial Role in MSC-Induced Inhibition of NK Cell Function." Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 464 (2): 541–47. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2015.07.002.
- Lu, Yong-Chen, Wen-Chen Yeh, and Pamela S Ohashi. 2008. "LPS/TLR4 Signal Transduction Pathway." Cytokine 42 (2): 145–51. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cyto.2008.01.006.
- Lull, Melinda E, and Michelle L Block. 2010. "Microglial Activation and Chronic Neurodegeneration." *Neurotherapeutics* 7 (4): 354–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nurt.2010.05.014.
- Maher, F O, Yvonne Nolan, and Marina A Lynch. 2005. "Downregulation of IL-4-Induced Signalling in Hippocampus Contributes to Deficits in LTP in the Aged Rat." *Neurobiology of Aging* 26 (5): 717–28. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2004.07.002.
- Mahley, R W, and Y Huang. 2006. "Apolipoprotein (Apo) E4 and Alzheimer's Disease: Unique Conformational and Biophysical Properties of ApoE4 Can Modulate Neuropathology." Acta Neurologica Scandinavica 114 (s185): 8–14. https://doi.org/doi:10.1111/j.1600-0404.2006.00679.x.
- Mandrekar, Shweta, Qingguang Jiang, C Y Daniel Lee, Jessica Koenigsknecht-Talboo, David M Holtzman, and Gary E Landreth. 2009. "Microglia Mediate the Clearance of Soluble Aβ through Fluid Phase Macropinocytosis." *The Journal of Neuroscience : The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 29 (13): 4252–62. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5572-08.2009.
- Mann, K H (Kenneth Henry). 1962. Leeches (Hirudinea) Their Structure, Physiology, Ecology and Embryology. New York,: Pergamon Press,.
- Mantovani, Alberto, Silvano Sozzani, Massimo Locati, Paola Allavena, and Antonio Sica. 2002. "Macrophage Polarization: Tumor-Associated Macrophages as a Paradigm for Polarized M2 Mononuclear Phagocytes." Trends in Immunology 23 (11): 549–55. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S1471-4906(02)02302-5.
- Marrec-Croq, Françoise Le, Francesco Drago, Jacopo Vizioli, Pierre Eric Sautière, and Christophe Lefebvre. 2013. "The Leech Nervous System: A Valuable Model to Study the Microglia Involvement in Regenerative Processes." *Clinical and Developmental Immunology* 2013. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/274019.
- Martinez, Fernando O, and Siamon Gordon. 2014. "The M1 and M2 Paradigm of Macrophage Activation: Time for Reassessment." F1000Prime Reports 6 (March): 13. https://doi.org/10.12703/P6-13.
- Marzolo, María Paz, Rommy von Bernhardi, and Nibaldo C Inestrosa. 1999. "Mannose Receptor Is Present in a Functional State in Rat Microglial Cells." Journal of Neuroscience Research 58 (3): 387–95. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-4547(19991101)58:3<387::AID-JNR4>3.0.CO;2-L.
- Mastrangelo, Michael A., and William J. Bowers. 2008a. "Detailed Immunohistochemical Characterization of Temporal and Spatial Progression of Alzheimer's Disease-Related Pathologies in Male Triple-Transgenic Mice." *BMC Neuroscience* 9: 1–31. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2202-9-81.
- Mastrangelo, Michael A, and William J Bowers. 2008b. "Detailed Immunohistochemical Characterization of Temporal and Spatial Progression of Alzheimer's Disease-Related Pathologies in Male Triple-Transgenic Mice." *BMC Neuroscience* 9: 1–31. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2202-9-81.

———. 2008c. "Detailed Immunohistochemical Characterization of Temporal and Spatial Progression of Alzheimer's Disease-Related Pathologies in Male Triple-Transgenic Mice." BMC Neuroscience 9 (August): 81. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2202-9-81.

Maurer, Konrad, Stephan Volk, and Hector Gerbaldo. 1997. "Auguste D and Alzheimer's Disease." The Lancet 349 (9064): 1546–49. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(96)10203-8.

Mauro, Alexander. 1961. "Satellite Cell of Skeletal Muscle Fibers." The Journal of Biophysical and Biochemical Cytology 9 (2): 493-95.

- Mawuenyega, Kwasi G., Wendy Sigurdson, Vitaliy Ovod, Ling Munsell, Tom Kasten, John C. Morris, Kevin E. Yarasheski, and Randall J. Bateman. 2010. "Decreased Clearance of CNS ??-Amyloid in Alzheimer's Disease." Science 330 (6012): 1774. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1197623.
- McConnell, Russell E, James N Higginbotham, David A Shifrin, David L Tabb, Robert J Coffey, and Matthew J Tyska. 2009. "The Enterocyte Microvillus Is a Vesicle-Generating Organelle." The Journal of Cell Biology 185 (7): 1285–98. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.200902147.
- McGeer, Patrick L, Shigeru Itagaki, Hisao Tago, and Edith G McGeer. 1987. "Reactive Microglia in Patients with Senile Dementia of the Alzheimer Type Are Positive for the Histocompatibility Glycoprotein HLA-DR." *Neuroscience Letters* 79 (1): 195–200. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3940(87)90696-3.
- McGlade-McCulloh, E, A M Morrissey, F Norona, and K J Muller. 1989. "Individual Microglia Move Rapidly and Directly to Nerve Lesions in the Leech Central Nervous System." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 86 (3): 1093–97.
- Medzhitov, Ruslan. 2008. "Origin and Physiological Roles of Inflammation." Nature 454 (July): 428.
- Méndez-Ferrer, Simón, Daniel Lucas, Michela Battista, and Paul S Frenette. 2008. "Haematopoietic Stem Cell Release Is Regulated by Circadian Oscillations." Nature 452 (February): 442.
- Mesulam, M.-Marsel. 1999. "Neuroplasticity Failure in Alzheimer's Disease: Bridging the Gap between Plaques and Tangles." *Neuron* 24 (3): 521–29. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(00)81109-5.
- Meyer-Luehmann, Melanie, Tara L Spires-Jones, Claudia Prada, Monica Garcia-Alloza, Alix de Calignon, Anete Rozkalne, Jessica Koenigsknecht-Talboo, David M Holtzman, Brian J Bacskai, and Bradley T Hyman. 2008. "Rapid Appearance and Local Toxicity of Amyloid-β Plaques in a Mouse Model of Alzheimer's Disease." *Nature* 451 (7179): 720–24. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06616.
- Michelucci, Alessandro, Tony Heurtaux, Luc Grandbarbe, Eleonora Morga, and Paul Heuschling. 2009. "Characterization of the Microglial Phenotype under Specific Pro-Inflammatory and Anti-Inflammatory Conditions: Effects of Oligomeric and Fibrillar Amyloid-B." Journal of Neuroimmunology 210 (1): 3–12. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneuroim.2009.02.003.
- Mietelska-Porowska, Anna, Urszula Wasik, Marcelina Goras, Anna Filipek, and Grazyna Niewiadomska. 2014. "Tau Protein Modifications and Interactions: Their Role in Function and Dysfunction." International Journal of Molecular Sciences 15 (3): 4671–4713. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms15034671.
- Mildner, Alexander, Hauke Schmidt, Mirko Nitsche, Doron Merkler, Uwe-Karsten Hanisch, Matthias Mack, Mathias Heikenwalder, Wolfgang Brück, Josef Priller, and Marco Prinz. 2007. "Microglia in the Adult Brain Arise from Ly-6ChiCCR2+ Monocytes Only under Defined Host Conditions." *Nature Neuroscience* 10 (November): 1544.
- Milner, C M, V A Higman, and A J Day. 2006. "TSG-6: A Pluripotent Inflammatory Mediator?" Biochemical Society Transactions 34 (3): 446 LP-450.
- Minciacchi, Valentina R, Michael R Freeman, and Dolores Di Vizio. 2015. "Extracellular Vesicles in Cancer: Exosomes, Microvesicles and the Emerging Role of Large Oncosomes." Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology 40 (April): 41–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcdb.2015.02.010.
- Moir, Robert D., Toni Lynch, Ashley I. Bush, Scott Whyte, Anna Henry, Stuart Portbury, Gerd Multhaup, et al. 1998. "Relative Increase in Alzheimer's Disease of Soluble Forms of Cerebral Aβ Amyloid Protein Precursor Containing the Kunitz Protease Inhibitory Domain." Journal of Biological Chemistry 273 (9): 5013–19. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.273.9.5013.
- Monsel, Antoine, Ying-gang Zhu, Stephane Gennai, Qi Hao, Jia Liu, and Jae W Lee. 2014. "Cell-Based Therapy for Acute Organ InjuryPreclinical Evidence and Ongoing Clinical Trials Using Mesenchymal Stem Cells." Anesthesiology 121 (5): 1099–1121.
- Montgomery, Sara L., Michael A. Mastrangelo, Diala Habib, Wade C. Narrow, Sara A. Knowlden, Terry W. Wright, and William J. Bowers. 2011. "Ablation of TNF-RI/RII Expression in Alzheimer's Disease Mice Leads to an Unexpected Enhancement of Pathology: Implications for Chronic Pan-TNF-α Suppressive Therapeutic Strategies in the Brain." *American Journal of Pathology* 179 (4): 2053–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajpath.2011.07.001.
- Morelli, Adrian E, Adriana T Larregina, William J Shufesky, Mara L G Sullivan, Donna Beer Stolz, Glenn D Papworth, Alan F Zahorchak, et al. 2004. "Endocytosis, Intracellular Sorting, and Processing of Exosomes by Dendritic Cells." *Blood* 104 (10): 3257 LP-3266.
- Moritz, Christian P. 2017. "Tubulin or Not Tubulin: Heading Toward Total Protein Staining as Loading Control in Western Blots." *PROTEOMICS* 17 (20): 1600189. https://doi.org/10.1002/pmic.201600189.
- Mucke, Lennart, and Dennis J Selkoe. 2012. "Neurotoxicity of Amyloid β-Protein: Synaptic and Network Dysfunction." Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine 2 (7): a006338. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a006338.
- Mueller, Christian A, Jürgen A Richt, Richard Meyermann, Martin Deininger, and Hermann Schluesener. 2003. "Accumulation of the Proinflammatory Cytokine Endothelial-Monocyte-Activating Polypeptide II in Ramified Microglial Cells in Brains of Borna Virus Infected Lewis Rats." Neuroscience Letters 339 (3): 215–18. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3940(03)00024-7.
- Mulcahy, Laura Ann, Ryan Charles Pink, and David Raul Francisco Carter. 2014. "Routes and Mechanisms of Extracellular Vesicle Uptake." Journal of Extracellular Vesicles 3 (1): 24641. https://doi.org/10.3402/jev.v3.24641.
- Muralidharan-Chari, Vandhana, James Clancy, Carolyn Plou, Maryse Romao, Philippe Chavrier, Graca Raposo, and Crislyn D'Souza-Schorey. 2009. "ARF6-Regulated Shedding of Tumor-Cell Derived Plasma Membrane Microvesicles." *Current Biology : CB* 19 (22): 1875–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2009.09.059.
- Mushahary, Dolly, Andreas Spittler, Cornelia Kasper, Viktoria Weber, and Verena Charwat. 2017. "Isolation, Cultivation, and Characterization of Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells." *Cytometry Part A* 93 (1): 19–31. https://doi.org/10.1002/cyto.a.23242.
- Naaldijk, Y, C Jäger, C Fabian, C Leovsky, A Blüher, L Rudolph, A Hinze, and A Stolzing. 2016. "Effect of Systemic Transplantation of Bone Marrow-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells on Neuropathology Markers in APP/PS1 Alzheimer Mice." Neuropathology and Applied Neurobiology 43 (4): 299–314. https://doi.org/10.1111/nan.12319.
- Németh, Krisztián, Asada Leelahavanichkul, Peter S T Yuen, Balázs Mayer, Alissa Parmelee, Kent Doi, Pamela G Robey, et al. 2009a. "Bone Marrow Stromal Cells Attenuate Sepsis via Prostaglandin E(2)—dependent Reprogramming of Host Macrophages to Increase Their Interleukin-10 Production." *Nature Medicine* 15 (1): 42–49. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.1905.
- ———. 2009b. "Bone Marrow Stromal Cells Attenuate Sepsis via Prostaglandin E(2)—dependent Reprogramming of Host Macrophages to Increase Their Interleukin-10 Production." Nature Medicine 15 (1): 42–49. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm.1905.
- Nicola, Massimo Di, Carmelo Carlo-Stella, Michele Magni, Marco Milanesi, Paolo D Longoni, Paola Matteucci, Salvatore Grisanti, and Alessandro M Gianni. 2002. "Human Bone Marrow Stromal Cells Suppress T-Lymphocyte Proliferation Induced by Cellular or Nonspecific Mitogenic Stimuli." Blood 99 (10): 3838 LP-3843.
- Niel, Guillaume Van, Gisela D'Angelo, and Graça Raposo. 2018. "Shedding Light on the Cell Biology of Extracellular Vesicles." Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology 19 (4): 213–28. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrm.2017.125.

- Nimmerjahn, Axel, Frank Kirchhoff, and Fritjof Helmchen. 2005. "Resting Microglial Cells Are Highly Dynamic Surveillants of Brain Parenchyma in Vivo." Science 308 (May): 1314–19. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1110647.
- Noone, Cariosa, Anthony Kihm, Karen English, Shirley O'Dea, and Bernard P Mahon. 2013a. "IFN-y Stimulated Human Umbilical-Tissue-Derived Cells Potently Suppress NK Activation and Resist NK-Mediated Cytotoxicity In Vitro." Stem Cells and Development 22 (22): 3003–14. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2013.0028.
- ———. 2013b. "IFN-γ Stimulated Human Umbilical-Tissue-Derived Cells Potently Suppress NK Activation and Resist NK-Mediated Cytotoxicity In Vitro." Stem Cells and Development 22 (22): 3003–14. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2013.0028.
- O'Brien, Claire. 1996. "Auguste D. and Alzheimer's Disease." Science 273 (5271): 28.
- 0 Maher, F, Darren Martin, and Marina Lynch. 2004. Increased ILI Beta in Cortex of Aged Rats Is Accompanied by down Regulation of ERIC and P1–3 Kinase. Neurobiology of Aging. Vol. 25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2003.08.007.
- Oakley, Holly, Sarah L Cole, Sreemathi Logan, Erika Maus, Pei Shao, Jeffery Craft, Angela Guillozet-Bongaarts, et al. 2006. "Intraneuronal β-Amyloid Aggregates, Neurodegeneration, and Neuron Loss in Transgenic Mice with Five Familial Alzheimer's Disease Mutations: Potential Factors in Amyloid Plaque Formation." *The Journal of Neuroscience* 26 (40): 10129 LP-10140.
- Oddo, Salvatore, Antonella Caccamo, Jason D Shepherd, M.Paul Murphy, Todd E Golde, Rakez Kayed, Raju Metherate, Mark P Mattson, Yama Akbari, and Frank M LaFerla. 2003. "Triple-Transgenic Model of Alzheimer's Disease with Plaques and Tangles: Intracellular Aβ and Synaptic Dysfunction." *Neuron* 39 (3): 409–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00434-3.
- Oh, Se Hee, Ha Na Kim, Hyun-Jung Park, Jin Young Shin, and Phil Hyu Lee. 2015. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Increase Hippocampal Neurogenesis and Neuronal Differentiation by Enhancing the Wnt Signaling Pathway in an Alzheimer's Disease Model." Cell Transplantation 24 (6): 1097–1109. https://doi.org/10.3727/096368914X679237.
- Ohkouchi, Shinya, Gregory J Block, Ahmed M Katsha, Masahiko Kanehira, Masahito Ebina, Toshiaki Kikuchi, Yasuo Saijo, Toshihiro Nukiwa, and Darwin J Prockop. 2012. "Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Protect Cancer Cells From ROS-Induced Apoptosis and Enhance the Warburg Effect by Secreting STC1." *Molecular Therapy* 20 (2): 417–23. https://doi.org/10.1038/mt.2011.259.
- Okamura, Nobuyuki, and Kazuhiko Yanai. 2017. "Applications of Tau PET Imaging." Nature Reviews Neurology 13 (March): 197.
- Okazaki, Takahito, Takuro Magaki, Masaaki Takeda, Yoshinori Kajiwara, Ryosuke Hanaya, Kazuhiko Sugiyama, Kazunori Arita, Masahiro Nishimura, Yukio Kato, and Kaoru Kurisu. 2008. "Intravenous Administration of Bone Marrow Stromal Cells Increases Survivin and Bcl-2 Protein Expression and Improves Sensorimotor Function Following Ischemia in Rats." *Neuroscience Letters* 430 (2): 109–14. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2007.10.046.
- Olmos-Alonso, Adrian, Sjoerd T.T. Schetters, Sarmi Sri, Katharine Askew, Renzo Mancuso, Mariana Vargas-Caballero, Christian Holscher, V. Hugh Perry, and Diego Gomez-Nicola. 2016. "Pharmacological Targeting of CSF1R Inhibits Microglial Proliferation and Prevents the Progression of Alzheimer's-like Pathology." Brain 139 (3): 891–907. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/awv379.
- Olson, Mary, and Cheng-Mei Shaw. 1969. "Preseniline Dementia in Alzheimer's Disease Mongolism." Brain 92 (1): 147-56.
- Orihuela, Ruben, Christopher A McPherson, and Gaylia Jean Harry. 2016. "Microglial M1/M2 Polarization and Metabolic States." Edited by A G Stewart and P M Beart. British Journal of Pharmacology 173 (4): 649–65. https://doi.org/10.1111/bph.13139.
- Ostrowski, Matias, Nuno B Carmo, Sophie Krumeich, Isabelle Fanget, Graça Raposo, Ariel Savina, Catarina F Moita, et al. 2009. "Rab27a and Rab27b Control Different Steps of the Exosome Secretion Pathway." *Nature Cell Biology* 12 (December): 19.
- OWEN, and M. 1985. "Lineage of Osteogenic Cells and Their Relationship to the Stromal System. In." Bone and Mineral 3: 1-25.
- Palmisano, Giuseppe, Søren Skov Jensen, Marie-Catherine Le Bihan, Jeanne Lainé, James N McGuire, Flemming Pociot, and Martin Røssel Larsen. 2012. "Characterization of Membrane-Shed Microvesicles from Cytokine-Stimulated β-Cells Using Proteomics Strategies." *Molecular & Cellular Proteomics : MCP* 11 (8): 230–43. https://doi.org/10.1074/mcp.M111.012732.
- Pan, Guo-zheng, Yang Yang, Jian Zhang, Wei Liu, Guo-ying Wang, Ying-cai Zhang, Qing Yang, et al. 2012. "Bone Marrow Mesenchymal Stem Cells Ameliorate Hepatic Ischemia/Reperfusion Injuries via Inactivation of the MEK/ERK Signaling Pathway in Rats." *Journal of Surgical Research* 178 (2): 935–48. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jss.2012.04.070.
- Paolicelli, Rosa C, Giulia Bolasco, Francesca Pagani, Laura Maggi, Maria Scianni, Patrizia Panzanelli, Maurizio Giustetto, et al. 2011. "Synaptic Pruning by Microglia Is Necessary for Normal Brain Development." Science 333 (6048): 1456 LP-1458.
- Paradowska-Gorycka, Agnieszka, and Monika Jurkowska. 2013. "Structure, Expression Pattern and Biological Activity of Molecular Complex TREM-2/DAP12." Human Immunology 74 (6): 730–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.humimm.2013.02.003.
- Paradowski, Bogusław, Dorota Celczyńska, Tadeusz Dobosz, and Leszek Noga. 2008. "Polymorphism 174 G/C of Interleukin 6 Gene in Alzheimer's Disease--Preliminary Report." Neurologia i Neurochirurgia Polska 42 (4): 312—315.
- Park, Su-Jung, Ki-Jo Kim, Wan-Uk Kim, and Chul-Soo Cho. 2014. "Interaction of Mesenchymal Stem Cells with Fibroblast-like Synoviocytes via Cadherin-11 Promotes Angiogenesis by Enhanced Secretion of Placental Growth Factor." *The Journal of Immunology* 192 (7): 3003 LP-3010.
- Parkhurst, Christopher N, Guang Yang, Ipe Ninan, Jeffrey N Savas, John R Yates Iii, Juan J Lafaille, Barbara L Hempstead, Dan R Littman, and Wen-biao Gan. 2014. "Miroglia Promote Learning-Dependent Synapse Formation through BDNF." *Cell* 155 (7): 1596–1609. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2013.11.030.Microglia.
- Patel, Devang M., Jainy Shah, and Anand S. Srivastava. 2013. "Therapeutic Potential of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Regenerative Medicine." Stem Cells International 2013. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/496218.
- Penn, Anna A, Patricio A Riquelme, Marla B Feller, and Carla J Shatz. 1998. "Competition in Retinogeniculate Patterning Driven by Spontaneous Activity." Science 279 (5359): 2108 LP-2112.
- Pennanen, Corina, Miia Kivipelto, Susanna Tuomainen, Päivi Hartikainen, Tuomo Hänninen, Mikko P Laakso, Merja Hallikainen, et al. 2004. "Hippocampus and Entorhinal Cortex in Mild Cognitive Impairment and Early AD." *Neurobiology of Aging* 25 (3): 303–10. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0197-4580(03)00084-8.
- Perry, V Hugh, and Jessica Teeling. 2013. "Microglia and Macrophages of the Central Nervous System: The Contribution of Microglia Priming and Systemic Inflammation to Chronic Neurodegeneration." Seminars in Immunopathology 35 (5): 601–12. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00281-013-0382-8.
- Pittenger, Mark F, Alastair M Mackay, Stephen C Beck, Rama K Jaiswal, Robin Douglas, Joseph D Mosca, Mark A Moorman, Donald W Simonetti, Stewart Craig, and Daniel R Marshak. 1999a. "Multilineage Potential of Adult Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells." Science 284 (5411): 143 LP-147.
- ———. 1999b. "Multilineage Potential of Adult Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells." Science 284 (5411): 143 LP-147.
- Poorkaj, Parvoneh, Thomas D Bird, Ellen Wijsman, Ellen Nemens, Ralph M Garruto, Leojean Anderson, Athena Andreadis, Wigbert C Wiederholt, Murray Raskind, and Gerard D Schellenberg. 2004. "Tau Is a Candidate Gene for Chromosome 17 Frontotemporal Dementia." Annals of Neurology 43 (6): 815–25. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.410430617.
- Prada, Ilaria, Ladan Amin, Roberto Furlan, Giuseppe Legname, Claudia Verderio, and Dan Cojoc. 2016. "A New Approach to Follow a Single Extracellular Vesicle cell Interaction Using Optical Tweezers." *BioTechniques* 60 (1): 35. https://doi.org/10.2144/000114371.

- Prasher, V P, Matthew J Farrer, Anna M Kessling, Elizabeth M C Fisher, R J West, P C Barber, and A C Butler. 2004. "Molecular Mapping of Alzheimer-Type Dementia in Down's Syndrome." Annals of Neurology 43 (3): 380–83. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.410430316.
- Priller, Christina, Thomas Bauer, Gerda Mitteregger, Bjarne Krebs, Hans A Kretzschmar, and Jochen Herms. 2006. "Synapse Formation and Function Is Modulated by the Amyloid Precursor Protein." *The Journal of Neuroscience* 26 (27): 7212 LP-7221.
- Prockop, Darwin J. 2013. "Concise Review: Two Negative Feedback Loops Place Mesenchymal Stem/Stromal Cells at the Center of Early Regulators of Inflammation." Stem Cells 31 (10): 2042–46. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.1400.
- Qazi, Taimoor H, David J Mooney, Georg N Duda, and Sven Geissler. 2017. "Biomaterials That Promote Cell-Cell Interactions Enhance the Paracrine Function of MSCs." Biomaterials 140: 103–14. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2017.06.019.
- Quon, D, Y Wang, R Catalano, J Marian Scardina, K Murakami, and B Cordell. 1991. "Formation of β-Amyloid Protein Deposits in Brains of Transgenic Mice." Nature 352 (July): 239.
- Raicevic, Gordana, Mehdi Najar, Basile Stamatopoulos, Cecile De Bruyn, Nathalie Meuleman, Dominique Bron, Michel Toungouz, and Laurence Lagneaux. 2011. "The Source of Human Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Influences Their TLR Profile as Well as Their Functional Properties." *Cellular Immunology* 270 (2): 207–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellimm.2011.05.010.
- Rajendran, Lawrence, and Rosa C. Paolicelli. 2018a. "Microglia-Mediated Synapse Loss in Alzheimer's Disease." *The Journal of Neuroscience* 38 (12): 2911–19. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1136-17.2017.
- Rajendran, Lawrence, and Rosa C Paolicelli. 2018b. "Microglia-Mediated Synapse Loss in Alzheimer's Disease." The Journal of Neuroscience 38 (12): 2911 LP-2919.
- Ramírez, Gigliola, Sergio Rey, and Rommy Von Bernhardi. 2008. "Proinflammatory Stimuli Are Needed for Induction of Microglial Cell-Mediated AβPP244-Cand Aβ-Neurotoxicity in Hippocampal Cultures." Journal of Alzheimer's Disease 15 (1): 45–59. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-2008-15104.
- Rani, Sweta, Aideen E Ryan, Matthew D Griffin, and Thomas Ritter. 2015. "Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Derived Extracellular Vesicles: Toward Cell-Free Therapeutic Applications." Molecular Therapy 23 (5): 812–23. https://doi.org/10.1038/mt.2015.44.
- Ransohoff, Richard M, and Melissa A Brown. 2012. "Innate Immunity in the Central Nervous System." *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 122 (4): 1164–71. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI58644.
- Ransohoff, Richard M, and Astrid E Cardona. 2010. "The Myeloid Cells of the Central Nervous System Parenchyma." Nature 468 (November): 253.
- Ransohoff, Richard M, and V Hugh Perry. 2009. "Microglial Physiology: Unique Stimuli, Specialized Responses." Annual Review of Immunology 27 (1): 119–45. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.immunol.021908.132528.
- Rao, Jagadeesh S., Matthew Kellom, Hyung Wook Kim, Stanley I. Rapoport, and Edmund A. Reese. 2012. "Neuroinflammation and Synaptic Loss." Neurochemical Research 37 (5): 903–10. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11064-012-0708-2.
- Rao, Roshni, Prakash Nagarkatti, and Mitzi Nagarkatti. 2015. "Role of MiRNA in the Regulation of Inflammatory Genes in Staphylococcal Enterotoxin B-Induced Acute Inflammatory Lung Injury and Mortality." *Toxicological Sciences* 144 (2): 284–97. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfu315.
- Raposo, Graça, and Willem Stoorvogel. 2013. "Extracellular Vesicles: Exosomes, Microvesicles, and Friends." *The Journal of Cell Biology* 200 (4): 373–83. https://doi.org/10.1083/jcb.201211138.
- Raposo, Graqa, Hans W. Nijman, Willem Stoorvogel, Leijendekker Richtje, Clifford V. Harding, Cornelis J.M. Melief, and and Hans J. Geuze. 1996. "B Lymphocytes Secrete Antigen-Presenting Vesicles." *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 183 (3): 1161–72.
- Rasmusson, Ida, Olle Ringdén, Berit Sundberg, and Katarina Le Blanc. 2003. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Inhibit the Formation of Cytotoxic T Lymphocytes, but Not Activated Cytotoxic T Lymphocytes or Natural Killer Cells." *Transplantation* 76 (8).
- Ravichandran, Kodi S. 2010. "Find-Me and Eat-Me Signals in Apoptotic Cell Clearance: Progress and Conundrums." *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 207 (9): 1807–17. https://doi.org/10.1084/jem.20101157.
- Resta, Regina, Yoshio Yamashita, and Linda F. Thompson. 1998. "Ecto-Enzyme and Signaling Functions of Lymphocyte CD73." Immunological Reviews 161: 95–109. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-065X.1998.tb01574.x.
- Rihn, B H, S Berrahmoune, M Jouma, S Chamaa, L Marcocci, and A Le Faou. 2009. "APOE Genotyping: Comparison of Three Methods." *Clinical and Experimental Medicine* 9 (2): 179. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10238-009-0045-1.
- Ringe, Jochen, Sandra Strassburg, Katja Neumann, Michaela Endres, Michael Notter, Gerd-Rüdiger Burmester, Christian Kaps, and Michael Sittinger. 2007. "Towards in Situ Tissue Repair: Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells Express Chemokine Receptors CXCR1, CXCR2 and CCR2, and Migrate upon Stimulation with CXCL8 but Not CCL2." Journal of Cellular Biochemistry 101 (1): 135–46. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcb.21172.
- Rio-Hortega, P Del. 1932. "Microglia." New York: P.B. Hoeber, inc.
- Rivera-Cruz, Cosette M, Joseph J Shearer, Manoel Figueiredo Neto, and Marxa L Figueiredo. 2017. "The Immunomodulatory Effects of Mesenchymal Stem Cell Polarization within the Tumor Microenvironment Niche." *Stem Cells International* 2017 (October): 4015039. https://doi.org/10.1155/2017/4015039.
- Rodríguez, J J, J Witton, M Olabarria, H N Noristani, and A Verkhratsky. 2010. "Increase in the Density of Resting Microglia Precedes Neuritic Plaque Formation and Microglial Activation in a Transgenic Model of Alzheimer's Disease." *Cell Death & Disease* 1 (1): e1. https://doi.org/10.1038/cddis.2009.2.
- Rogaeva, Ekaterina, Yan Meng, Joseph H Lee, Yongjun Gu, Toshitaka Kawarai, Fanggeng Zou, Taiichi Katayama, et al. 2007. "The Neuronal Sortilin-Related Receptor SORL1 Is Genetically Associated with Alzheimer's Disease." *Nature Genetics* 39 (2): 168–77. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng1943.
- Romieu-Mourez, Raphaëlle, Moïra François, Marie-Noëlle Boivin, Manaf Bouchentouf, David E Spaner, and Jacques Galipeau. 2009a. "Cytokine Modulation of TLR Expression and Activation in Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Leads to a Proinflammatory Phenotype." *The Journal of Immunology* 182 (12): 7963 LP-7973.
- ———. 2009b. "Cytokine Modulation of TLR Expression and Activation in Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Leads to a Proinflammatory Phenotype." The Journal of Immunology 182 (12): 7963 LP-7973.
- Røsland, Gro Vatne, Agnete Svendsen, Anja Torsvik, Ewa Sobala, Emmet McCormack, Heike Immervoll, Josef Mysliwietz, et al. 2009. "Long-Term Cultures of Bone Marrow-Derived Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells Frequently Undergo Spontaneous Malignant Transformation." Cancer Research 69 (13): 5331 LP-5339.
- Rosová, Ivana, Mo Dao, Ben Capoccia, Daniel Link, and Jan A Nolta. 2008. "Hypoxic Preconditioning Results in Increased Motility and Improved Therapeutic Potential of Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells." *Stem Cells (Dayton, Ohio)* 26 (8): 2173–82. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2007-1104.
- Ruppert, Katherine A, Tin T Nguyen, Karthik S Prabhakara, Naama E Toledano Furman, Amit K Srivastava, Matthew T Harting, Charles S Cox, and Scott D Olson. 2018. "Human Mesenchymal Stromal Cell-Derived Extracellular Vesicles Modify Microglial Response and Improve Clinical Outcomes in Experimental Spinal Cord Injury." Scientific Reports 8 (January): 480. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-18867-w.
- Rüster, Brigitte, Stephan Göttig, Ralf J Ludwig, Roxana Bistrian, Stefanie Müller, Erhard Seifried, Jens Gille, and Reinhard Henschler. 2006. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Display Coordinated Rolling and Adhesion Behavior on Endothelial Cells." *Blood* 108 (12): 3938 LP-3944.
- Ruzicka, Jiri, Magdalena Kulijewicz-Nawrot, Jose Julio Rodrigez-Arellano, Pavla Jendelova, and Eva Sykova. 2016. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Preserve Working Memory in the 3xTg-AD Mouse Model of Alzheimer's Disease." Edited by Wilhelm Bloch. International Journal of Molecular Sciences 17 (2): 152. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms17020152.
- Ryan, Jennifer M, Frank P Barry, J Mary Murphy, and Bernard P Mahon. 2005. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Avoid Allogeneic Rejection." Journal of Inflammation

(London, England) 2 (July): 8. https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-9255-2-8.

- Safaiyan, Shima, Nirmal Kannaiyan, Nicolas Snaidero, Simone Brioschi, Knut Biber, Simon Yona, Aimee L Edinger, Steffen Jung, Moritz J Rossner, and Mikael Simons. 2016. "Age-Related Myelin Degradation Burdens the Clearance Function of Microglia during Aging." Nature Neuroscience 19 (June): 995.
- Salloway, Stephen, Reisa Sperling, Nick C Fox, Kaj Blennow, William Klunk, Murray Raskind, Marwan Sabbagh, et al. 2014. "Two Phase 3 Trials of Bapineuzumab in Mild-to-Moderate Alzheimer's Disease." *The New England Journal of Medicine* 370 (4): 322–33. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1304839.
- Saparov, Arman, Vyacheslav Ogay, Talgat Nurgozhin, Medet Jumabay, and William C.W. Chen. 2016. "Preconditioning of Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells to Enhance Their Regulation of the Immune Response." Stem Cells International 2016. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/3924858.
- Sarlus, Heela, and Michael T Heneka. 2017. "Microglia in Alzheimer's Disease." The Journal of Clinical Investigation 127 (9): 33–35. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI90606.
- Sasaki, Yo, Keiko Ohsawa, Hiroko Kanazawa, Shinichi Kohsaka, and Yoshinori Imai. 2001. "Iba1 Is an Actin-Cross-Linking Protein in Macrophages/Microglia." Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 286 (2): 292–97. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.2001.5388.
- Sastre, Magdalena, Thomas Klockgether, and Michael T Heneka. 2006. "Contribution of Inflammatory Processes to Alzheimer's Disease: Molecular Mechanisms." International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience 24 (2): 167–76. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2005.11.014.
- Scadden, David T. 2006. "The Stem-Cell Niche as an Entity of Action." Nature 441 (June): 1075.
- Scheff, Stephen W, Samuel A Scott, and Steven T DeKosky. 1991. "Quantitation of Synaptic Density in the Septal Nuclei of Young and Aged Fischer 344 Rats." Neurobiology of Aging 12 (1): 3–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/0197-4580(91)90032-F.
- Scheuner, D, C Eckman, M Jensen, X Song, M Citron, N Suzuki, T D Bird, et al. 1996. "Secreted Amyloid B–protein Similar to That in the Senile Plaques of Alzheimer's Disease Is Increased in Vivo by the Presenilin 1 and 2 and APP Mutations Linked to Familial Alzheimer's Disease." Nature Medicine 2 (August): 864.
- Schikorski, David, Virginie Cuvillier-Hot, Céline Boidin-Wichlacz, Christian Slomianny, Michel Salzet, and Aurélie Tasiemski. 2009. "Deciphering the Immune Function and Regulation by a TLR of the Cytokine EMAPII in the Lesioned Central Nervous System Using a Leech Model." *The Journal of Immunology* 183 (11): 7119 LP-7128.
- Schindelin, Johannes, Ignacio Arganda-Carreras, Erwin Frise, Verena Kaynig, Mark Longair, Tobias Pietzsch, Stephan Preibisch, et al. 2012. "Fiji: An Open Source Platform for Biological Image Analysis." *Nature Methods* 9 (7): 676–82. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmeth.2019.Fiji.
- Schive, Simen W, Mohammad Reza Mirlashari, Grete Hasvold, Mengyu Wang, Dag Josefsen, Hans Petter Gullestad, Olle Korsgren, Aksel Foss, Gunnar Kvalheim, and Hanne Scholz. 2017. "Human Adipose-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells Respond to Short-Term Hypoxia by Secreting Factors Beneficial for Human Islets In Vitro and Potentiate Antidiabetic Effect In Vivo." Cell Medicine 9 (3): 103–16. https://doi.org/10.3727/215517917X693401.
- Schulz, Christian, Elisa Gomez Perdiguero, Laurent Chorro, Heather Szabo-Rogers, Nicolas Cagnard, Katrin Kierdorf, Marco Prinz, et al. 2012. "A Lineage of Myeloid Cells Independent of Myb and Hematopoietic Stem Cells." *Science* 336 (6077): 86 LP-90.
- Selkoe, Dennis J, and John Hardy. 2016. "The Amyloid Hypothesis of Alzheimer's Disease at 25 Years." EMBO Molecular Medicine 8 (6): 595–608. https://doi.org/10.15252/emmm.201606210.
- Serrano-Pozo, Alberto, Matthew L Mielke, Teresa Gómez-Isla, Rebecca A Betensky, John H Growdon, Matthew P Frosch, and Bradley T Hyman. 2011. "Reactive Glia Not Only Associates with Plaques but Also Parallels Tangles in Alzheimer's Disease." *The American Journal of Pathology* 179 (3): 1373–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajpath.2011.05.047.
- Shabbir, Arsalan, David Zisa, Gen Suzuki, and Techung Lee. 2009. "Heart Failure Therapy Mediated by the Trophic Activities of Bone Marrow Mesenchymal Stem Cells: A Noninvasive Therapeutic Regimen." American Journal of Physiology - Heart and Circulatory Physiology 296 (6): H1888–97. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00186.2009.
- Shankar, Ganesh M, Shaomin Li, Tapan H Mehta, Amaya Garcia-Munoz, Nina E Shepardson, Imelda Smith, Francesca M Brett, et al. 2008. "Amyloid β-Protein Dimers Isolated Directly from Alzheimer Brains Impair Synaptic Plasticity and Memory." Nature Medicine 14 (8): 837–42. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm1782.
- Shen, Beiyi, Yi Fang, Ning Wu, and Stephen J Gould. 2011. "Biogenesis of the Posterior Pole Is Mediated by the Exosome/Microvesicle Protein-Sorting Pathway." The Journal of Biological Chemistry 286 (51): 44162–76. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.274803.
- Shen, Jie, Roderick T Bronson, Dong Feng Chen, Weiming Xia, Dennis J Selkoe, and Susumu Tonegawa. 1997. "Skeletal and CNS Defects in Presenilin-1-Deficient Mice." Cell 89 (4): 629–39. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80244-5.
- Sheng, Baiyang, Kai Gong, Ying Niu, Lingling Liu, Yufang Yan, Guangyuan Lu, Lihai Zhang, et al. 2009. "Inhibition of γ-Secretase Activity Reduces Aβ Production, Reduces Oxidative Stress, Increases Mitochondrial Activity and Leads to Reduced Vulnerability to Apoptosis: Implications for the Treatment of Alzheimer's Disease." *Free Radical Biology and Medicine* 46 (10): 1362–75. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2009.02.018.
- Sherrington, R, E I Rogaev, Y Liang, E A Rogaeva, G Levesque, M Ikeda, H Chi, et al. 1995. "Cloning of a Gene Bearing Missense Mutations in Early-Onset Familial Alzheimer's Disease." Nature 375 (June): 754.
- Shi, Qiaoqiao, Saba Chowdhury, Rong Ma, Kevin X Le, Soyon Hong, Barbara J Caldarone, Beth Stevens, and Cynthia A Lemere. 2017. "Complement C3 Deficiency Protects against Neurodegeneration in Aged Plaque-Rich APP/PS1 Mice." Science Translational Medicine 9 (392).
- Siegel, Georg, Torsten Kluba, Ursula Hermanutz-Klein, Karen Bieback, Hinnak Northoff, and Richard Schäfer. 2013. "Phenotype, Donor Age and Gender Affect Function of Human Bone Marrow-Derived Mesenchymal Stromal Cells." *BMC Medicine* 11 (June): 146. https://doi.org/10.1186/1741-7015-11-146.
- Sierra, Amanda, Oihane Abiega, Anahita Shahraz, and Harald Neumann. 2013. "Janus-Faced Microglia: Beneficial and Detrimental Consequences of Microglial Phagocytosis." Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience 7 (January): 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2013.00006.
- Simovic Markovic, Bojana, Aleksandar Nikolic, Marina Gazdic, Jasmin Nurkovic, Irena Djordjevic, Nebojsa Arsenijevic, Miodrag Stojkovic, Miodrag L Lukic, and Vladislav Volarevic. 2016. "Pharmacological Inhibition of Gal-3 in Mesenchymal Stem Cells Enhances Their Capacity to Promote Alternative Activation of Macrophages in Dextran Sulphate Sodium-Induced Colitis." *Stem Cells International* 2016 (January): 2640746. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/2640746.
- Sinha, Ankit, Vladimir Ignatchenko, Alex Ignatchenko, Salvador Mejia-Guerrero, and Thomas Kislinger. 2014. "In-Depth Proteomic Analyses of Ovarian Cancer Cell Line Exosomes Reveals Differential Enrichment of Functional Categories Compared to the NCI 60 Proteome." *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 445 (4): 694–701. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2013.12.070.
- Skovronsky, D M, D B Moore, M E Milla, R W Doms, and V M Lee. 2000. "Protein Kinase C-Dependent Alpha-Secretase Competes with Beta-Secretase for Cleavage of Amyloid-Beta Precursor Protein in the Trans-Golgi Network." *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275 (4): 2568–75. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.275.4.2568.
- Smith, W L. 1989a. "The Eicosanoids and Their Biochemical Mechanisms of Action." Biochemical Journal 259 (2): 315-24.
- -----. 1989b. "The Eicosanoids and Their Biochemical Mechanisms of Action." Biochemical Journal 259 (2): 315-24.
- Sohni, Abhishek, and Catherine M Verfaillie. 2013. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Migration Homing and Tracking." Stem Cells International 2013 (September): 130763. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/130763.
- Son, Bo-Ra, Leah A. Marquez-Curtis, Magda Kucia, Marcin Wysoczynski, A. Robert Turner, Janina Ratajczak, Mariusz Z. Ratajczak, and Anna Janowska-Wieczorek. 2006. "Migration of Bone Marrow and Cord Blood Mesenchymal Stem Cells In Vitro Is Regulated by Stromal-Derived Factor-1-CXCR4 and Hepatocyte

Growth Factor-c-Met Axes and Involves Matrix Metalloproteinases." Stem Cells 24 (5): 1254-64. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2005-0271.

- Sorbi, Sandro, Paolo Forleo, Andrea Tedde, Elena Cellini, Monica Ciantelli, Silvia Bagnoli, and Benedetta Nacmias. 2001. "Genetic Risk Factors in Familial Alzheimer's Disease." Mechanisms of Ageing and Development 122 (16): 1951–60. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0047-6374(01)00308-6.
- Spaggiari, Grazia Maria, Andrea Capobianco, Heba Abdelrazik, Flavio Becchetti, Maria Cristina Mingari, and Lorenzo Moretta. 2008. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Inhibit Natural Killer–cell Proliferation, Cytotoxicity, and Cytokine Production: Role of Indoleamine 2,3-Dioxygenase and Prostaglandin E2." Blood 111 (3): 1327 LP-1333.
- Spiga, Saturnino, Elio Acquas, Maria C Puddu, Giovanna Mulas, Alessandra Lintas, and Marco Diana. 2011a. "Simultaneous Golgi-Cox and Immunofluorescence Using Confocal Microscopy." Brain Structure & Function 216 (3): 171–82. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00429-011-0312-2.

———. 2011b. "Simultaneous Golgi-Cox and Immunofluorescence Using Confocal Microscopy." Brain Structure & Function 216 (3): 171–82. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00429-011-0312-2.

- Srinivasan, Karpagam, Brad A Friedman, Jessica L Larson, Benjamin E Lauffer, Leonard D Goldstein, Laurie L Appling, Jovencio Borneo, et al. 2016. "Untangling the Brain's Neuroinflammatory and Neurodegenerative Transcriptional Responses." *Nature Communications* 7 (April): 11295. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms11295.
- Stevens, Beth, Nicola J. Allen, Luis E. Vazquez, Gareth R. Howell, Karen S. Christopherson, Navid Nouri, Kristina D. Micheva, et al. 2007. "The Classical Complement Cascade Mediates CNS Synapse Elimination." *Cell* 131 (6): 1164–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2007.10.036.
- Stover, Kurt R, Mackenzie A Campbell, Christine M Van Winssen, and Richard E Brown. 2015. "Early Detection of Cognitive Deficits in the 3xTg-AD Mouse Model of Alzheimer's Disease." *Behavioural Brain Research* 289: 29–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2015.04.012.
- Strauss, S, J Bauer, U Ganter, U Jonas, M Berger, and B Volk. 1992. "Detection of Interleukin-6 and Alpha 2-Macroglobulin Immunoreactivity in Cortex and Hippocampus of Alzheimer's Disease Patients." *Laboratory Investigation; a Journal of Technical Methods and Pathology* 66 (2): 223–230.
- Streit, Wolfgang J., Heiko Braak, Qing Shan Xue, and Ingo Bechmann. 2009. "Dystrophic (Senescent) Rather than Activated Microglial Cells Are Associated with Tau Pathology and Likely Precede Neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's Disease." Acta Neuropathologica 118 (4): 475–85. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00401-009-0556-6.
- Strooper, Bart De, Paul Saftig, Katleen Craessaerts, Hugo Vanderstichele, Gundula Guhde, Wim Annaert, Kurt Von Figura, and Fred Van Leuven. 1998. "Deficiency of Presenilin-1 Inhibits the Normal Cleavage of Amyloid Precursor Protein." *Nature* 391 (January): 387.
- Stuffers, Susanne, Catherine Sem Wegner, Harald Stenmark, and Andreas Brech. 2009. "Multivesicular Endosome Biogenesis in the Absence of ESCRTs." *Traffic* 10 (7): 925–37. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0854.2009.00920.x.
- Su, Joseph H, Brian J Cummings, and Carl W Cotman. 1993. "Identification and Distribution of Axonal Dystrophic Neurites in Alzheimer's Disease." Brain Research 625 (2): 228–37. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(93)91063-X.
- Subramaniam, Sudhakar R., and Howard J. Federoff. 2017. "Targeting Microglial Activation States as a Therapeutic Avenue in Parkinson's Disease." Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience 9 (JUN): 1–18. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnagi.2017.00176.
- Sung, Bong Hwan, Tatiana Ketova, Daisuke Hoshino, Andries Zijlstra, and Alissa M. Weaver. 2015. "Directional Cell Movement through Tissues Is Controlled by Exosome Secretion." Nature Communications 6 (May): 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms8164.
- Szczepanik, Ann Marie, Sandrine Funes, Wayne Petko, and Garth E Ringheim. 2001. "IL-4, IL-10 and IL-13 Modulate Aβ(1-42)-Induced Cytokine and Chemokine Production in Primary Murine Microglia and a Human Monocyte Cell Line." *Journal of Neuroimmunology* 113 (1): 49–62. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-5728(00)00404-5.
- Tabera, Soraya, José A Pérez-Simón, María Díez-Campelo, Luis I Sánchez-Abarca, Belén Blanco, Antonio López, Ana Benito, et al. 2008. "The Effect of Mesenchymal Stem Cells on the Viability, Proliferation and Differentiation of B-Lymphocytes." *Haematologica* 93 (9): 1301 LP-1309.
- Tahtouh, Muriel, Françoise Croq, Jacopo Vizioli, Pierre-Eric Sautiere, Christelle Van Camp, Michel Salzet, Mohamed R Daha, Joël Pestel, and Christophe Lefebvre. 2009. "Evidence for a Novel Chemotactic C1q Domain-Containing Factor in the Leech Nerve Cord." *Molecular Immunology* 46 (4): 523–31. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molimm.2008.07.026.
- Tahtouh, Muriel, Annelise Garçon-bocquet, Françoise Croq, Jacopo Vizioli, Pierre-eric Sautière, Christelle Van Camp, Michel Salzet, Patricia Nagnan-le Meillour, Joël Pestel, and Christophe Lefebvre. 2012. "Interaction of Hm C1q with Leech Microglial Cells : Involvement of C1qBP-Related Molecule in the Induction of Cell Chemotaxis." Journal of Neuroinflammation 9 (1): 37. https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-2094-9-37.
- Takahashi, Kazutoshi, and Shinya Yamanaka. 2006. "Induction of Pluripotent Stem Cells from Mouse Embryonic and Adult Fibroblast Cultures by Defined Factors." Cell 126 (4): 663–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2006.07.024.
- Takayama, Kiyoshi, Guillermo García-Cardeña, Galina K Sukhova, Jason Comander, Michael A Gimbrone, and Peter Libby. 2002. "Prostaglandin E2 Suppresses Chemokine Production in Human Macrophages through the EP4 Receptor ." *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277 (46): 44147–54. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M204810200.
- Takeuchi, Hideyuki, Shijie Jin, Jinyan Wang, Guiqin Zhang, Jun Kawanokuchi, Reiko Kuno, Yoshifumi Sonobe, Tetsuya Mizuno, and Akio Suzumura. 2006. "Tumor Necrosis Factor-α Induces Neurotoxicity via Glutamate Release from Hemichannels of Activated Microglia in an Autocrine Manner." *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281 (30): 21362–68. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M600504200.
- Tanzi, Rudolph E. 1999. "A Genetic Dichotomy Model for the Inheritance of Alzheimer's Disease and Common Age-Related Disorders." Journal of Clinical Investigation 104 (9): 1175–79.
- Tarkowski, E, N Andreasen, A Tarkowski, and K Blennow. 2003. "Intrathecal Inflammation Precedes Development of Alzheimer's Disease." Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery, and Psychiatry 74 (9): 1200–1205. https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp.74.9.1200.
- Tauro, Bow J, David W Greening, Rommel A Mathias, Hong Ji, Suresh Mathivanan, Andrew M Scott, and Richard J Simpson. 2012. "Comparison of Ultracentrifugation, Density Gradient Separation, and Immunoaffinity Capture Methods for Isolating Human Colon Cancer Cell Line LIM1863-Derived Exosomes." Methods 56 (2): 293–304. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymeth.2012.01.002.
- Taylor, Deanna L, Fleur Jones, Eva S F Chen Seho Kubota, and Jennifer M Pocock. 2005. "Stimulation of Microglial Metabotropic Glutamate Receptor MGlu2 Triggers Tumor Necrosis Factor α-Induced Neurotoxicity in Concert with Microglial-Derived Fas Ligand." *The Journal of Neuroscience* 25 (11): 2952 LP-2964.
- Tesseur, Ina, Kun Zou, Luke Esposito, Frederique Bard, Elisabeth Berber, Judith Van Can, Amy H Lin, et al. 2006. "Deficiency in Neuronal TGF-β Signaling Promotes Neurodegeneration and Alzheimer's Pathology." *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116 (11): 3060–69. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI27341.3060.
- Thakur, Basant Kumar, Haiying Zhang, Annette Becker, Irina Matei, Yujie Huang, Bruno Costa-Silva, Yan Zheng, et al. 2014. "Double-Stranded DNA in Exosomes: A Novel Biomarker in Cancer Detection." *Cell Research* 24 (6): 766–69. https://doi.org/10.1038/cr.2014.44.
- Thal, Dietmar R, Udo Rüb, Mario Orantes, and Heiko Braak. 2002. "Phases of Aβ-Deposition in the Human Brain and Its Relevance for the Development of AD." Neurology 58 (12): 1791 LP-1800.
- Theos, Alexander C, Steven T Truschel, Danielle Tenza, Ilse Hurbain, Dawn C Harper, Joanne F Berson, Penelope C Thomas, Graça Raposo, and Michael S Marks. 2006. "A Novel Pathway for Sorting to Intralumenal Vesicles of Multivesicular Endosomes Involved in Organelle Morphogenesis." *Developmental Cell* 10 (3): 343–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2006.01.012.

- Théry, Clotilde, Sebastian Amigorena, Graça Raposo, and Aled Clayton. 2006. "Isolation and Characterization of Exosomes from Cell Culture Supernatants and Biological Fluids." *Current Protocols in Cell Biology* 30 (1): 3.22.1-3.22.29. https://doi.org/10.1002/0471143030.cb0322s30.
- Théry, Clotilde, Muriel Boussac, Philippe Véron, Paola Ricciardi-Castagnoli, Graça Raposo, Jerôme Garin, and Sebastian Amigorena. 2001. "Proteomic Analysis of Dendritic Cell-Derived Exosomes: A Secreted Subcellular Compartment Distinct from Apoptotic Vesicles." *The Journal of Immunology* 166 (12): 7309 LP-7318.
- Theuns, Jessie, Jurgen Del-Favero, Bart Dermaut, Cornelia M van Duijn, Hubert Backhovens, Marleen Van den Broeck, Sally Serneels, Ellen Corsmit, Christine Van Broeckhoven, and Marc Cruts. 2000. "Genetic Variability in the Regulatory Region of Presenilin 1 Associated with Risk for Alzheimer's Disease and Variable Expression." Human Molecular Genetics 9 (3): 325–31.
- Thomson, James A, Joseph Itskovitz-Eldor, Sander S Shapiro, Michelle A Waknitz, Jennifer J Swiergiel, Vivienne S Marshall, and Jeffrey M Jones. 1998. "Embryonic Stem Cell Lines Derived from Human Blastocysts." Science 282 (5391): 1145 LP-1147.
- Tichauer, Juan E., Betsi Flores, Bernardita Soler, Laura Eugenín-von Bernhardi, Gigliola Ramírez, and Rommy Von Bernhardi. 2014. "Age-Dependent Changes on TGFβ1 Smad3 Pathway Modify the Pattern of Microglial Cell Activation." *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity* 37: 187–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2013.12.018.
- Tomchuck, Suzanne L, Kevin J Zwezdaryk, Seth B Coffelt, Ruth S Waterman, Elizabeth S Danka, and Aline B Scandurro. 2008a. "Toll-Like Receptors on Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells Drive Their Migration and Immunomodulating Responses." *Stem Cells (Dayton, Ohio)* 26 (1): 99–107. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2007-0563.
- ———. 2008b. "Toll-Like Receptors on Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells Drive Their Migration and Immunomodulating Responses." Stem Cells (Dayton, Ohio) 26 (1): 99–107. https://doi.org/10.1634/stemcells.2007-0563.
- Tong, Liqi, G Aleph Prieto, Enikö A Kramár, Erica D Smith, David H Cribbs, Gary Lynch, and Carl W Cotman. 2012. "BDNF-Dependent Synaptic Plasticity Is Suppressed by IL-1β via P38 MAPK." *The Journal of Neuroscience : The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 32 (49): 17714–24. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1253-12.2012.
- Trajkovic, Katarina, Chieh Hsu, Salvatore Chiantia, Lawrence Rajendran, Dirk Wenzel, Felix Wieland, Petra Schwille, Britta Brügger, and Mikael Simons. 2008. "Ceramide Triggers Budding of Exosome Vesicles into Multivesicular Endosomes." Science 319 (5867): 1244 LP-1247.
- Tremblay, M.-E., M Zettle, J Ison, P Allen, and Ania Majewska. 2012. "Effects of Aging and Sensory Loss on Glial Cells in Mouse Visual and Auditory Cortices." *Glia* 60 (4): 541–58. https://doi.org/10.1002/glia.22287.Effects.
- Tremblay, Mark Stephen, Rachel Christine Colley, Travis John Saunders, Genevieve Nissa Healy, and Neville Owen. 2010. "Physiological and Health Implications of a Sedentary Lifestyle." Applied Physiology, Nutrition, and Metabolism 35 (6): 725–40. https://doi.org/10.1139/H10-079.
- Tricarico, Christopher, James Clancy, and Crislyn D'Souza-Schorey. 2017. "Biology and Biogenesis of Shed Microvesicles." Small GTPases 8 (4): 220–32. https://doi.org/10.1080/21541248.2016.1215283.
- Trinchieri, Giorgio. 1989. "Biology of Natural Killer Cells." In , edited by Frank J B T Advances in Immunology Dixon, 47:187–376. Academic Press. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2776(08)60664-1.
- Tu, Zhidan, Qing Li, Hong Bu, and Feng Lin. 2010a. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Inhibit Complement Activation by Secreting Factor H." Stem Cells and Development 19 (11): 1803–9. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2009.0418.
- ———. 2010b. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Inhibit Complement Activation by Secreting Factor H." Stem Cells and Development 19 (11): 1803–9. https://doi.org/10.1089/scd.2009.0418.
- Turner, Mark D, Belinda Nedjai, Tara Hurst, and Daniel J Pennington. 2014. "Cytokines and Chemokines: At the Crossroads of Cell Signalling and Inflammatory Disease." Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research 1843 (11): 2563–82. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2014.05.014.
- Tynan, Ross J, Sundresan Naicker, Madeleine Hinwood, Eugene Nalivaiko, Kathryn M Buller, David V Pow, Trevor A Day, and Frederick R Walker. 2010. "Chronic Stress Alters the Density and Morphology of Microglia in a Subset of Stress-Responsive Brain Regions." *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity* 24 (7): 1058–68. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2010.02.001.
- Ueda, Ryo, Gary Kohanbash, Kotaro Sasaki, Mitsugu Fujita, Xinmei Zhu, Edward R Kastenhuber, Heather A McDonald, et al. 2009. "Dicer-Regulated MicroRNAs 222 and 339 Promote Resistance of Cancer Cells to Cytotoxic T-Lymphocytes by down-Regulation of ICAM-1." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 106 (26): 10746–51. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0811817106.
- Ullah, Imran, Raghavendra Baregundi Subbarao, and Gyu Jin Rho. 2015. "Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells Current Trends and Future Prospective." Bioscience Reports 35 (2).
- Ulrich, Henning, Isis Nascimento, József Bocsi, and Attila Tárnok. 2014. Immunomodulation in Stem Cell Differentiation into Neurons and Brain Repair. Stem Cell Reviews. Vol. 11. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12015-014-9556-6.
- Ulrich, Henning, Isis Cristina do Nascimento, Jozsef Bocsi, and Attila Tárnok. 2015. "Immunomodulation in Stem Cell Differentiation into Neurons and Brain Repair." *Stem Cell Reviews and Reports* 11 (3): 474–86. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12015-014-9556-6.
- Valadi, Hadi, Karin Ekström, Apostolos Bossios, Margareta Sjöstrand, James J Lee, and Jan O Lötvall. 2007. "Exosome-Mediated Transfer of MRNAs and MicroRNAs Is a Novel Mechanism of Genetic Exchange between Cells." *Nature Cell Biology* 9 (May): 654.
- Vassar, Robert. 2004. "BACE1: The Beta-Secretase Enzyme in Alzheimer's Disease." Journal of Molecular Neuroscience 23 (1–2): 105–14. https://doi.org/10.1385/JMN:23:1-2:105.
- Venezia, Serena, Violetta Refolo, Alexia Polissidis, Leonidas Stefanis, Gregor K Wenning, and Nadia Stefanova. 2017. "Toll-like Receptor 4 Stimulation with Monophosphoryl Lipid A Ameliorates Motor Deficits and Nigral Neurodegeneration Triggered by Extraneuronal α-Synucleinopathy." Molecular Neurodegeneration 12 (July): 52. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13024-017-0195-7.
- Verderio, Claudia, Luca Muzio, Elena Turola, Alessandra Bergami, Luisa Novellino, Francesca Ruffini, Loredana Riganti, et al. 2012. "Myeloid Microvesicles Are a Marker and Therapeutic Target for Neuroinflammation." Annals of Neurology 72 (4): 610–24. https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.23627.
- Villarroya-Beltri, Carolina, Cristina Gutiérrez-Vázquez, Fátima Sánchez-Cabo, Daniel Pérez-Hernández, Jesús Vázquez, Noa Martin-Cofreces, Dannys Jorge Martinez-Herrera, Alberto Pascual-Montano, María Mittelbrunn, and Francisco Sánchez-Madrid. 2013. "Sumoylated HnRNPA2B1 Controls the Sorting of MiRNAs into Exosomes through Binding to Specific Motifs." Nature Communications 4 (December): 2980. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms3980.
- Villegas-Llerena, Claudio, Alexandra Phillips, Pablo Garcia-Reitboeck, John Hardy, and Jennifer M Pocock. 2016. "Microglial Genes Regulating Neuroinflammation in the Progression of Alzheimer's Disease." *Current Opinion in Neurobiology* 36: 74–81. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2015.10.004.
- Vinci, Paola, Antonio Bastone, Silvia Schiarea, Claudia Cappuzzello, Annalisa Del Prete, Erica Dander, Andrea Biondi, and Giovanna D'Amico. 2017. "Mesenchymal Stromal Cell-Secreted Chemerin Is a Novel Immunomodulatory Molecule Driving the Migration of ChemR23-Expressing Cells." Cytotherapy 19 (2): 200– 210. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcyt.2016.11.006.
- Vlist, Els J. van der, Esther N M Nolte-'t Hoen, Willem Stoorvogel, Ger J A Arkesteijn, and Marca H M Wauben. 2012. "Fluorescent Labeling of Nano-Sized Vesicles Released by Cells and Subsequent Quantitative and Qualitative Analysis by High-Resolution Flow Cytometry." Nature Protocols 7 (7): 1311–26. https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2012.065.

Volkman, Rotem, and Daniel Offen. 2017. "Concise Review: Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Neurodegenerative Diseases." Stem Cells 35 (8): 1867-80.

https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.2651.

- Walker, Douglas G, Alexis Whetzel, Geidy Serrano, Lucia I Sue, Thomas G Beach, and Lih-Fen Lue. 2015. "Association of CD33 Polymorphism Rs3865444 with Alzheimer's Disease Pathology and CD33 Expression in Human Cerebral Cortex." *Neurobiology of Aging* 36 (2): 571–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2014.09.023.
- Walker, F Rohan, Sarah B Beynon, Kimberley A Jones, Zidan Zhao, Ratchaniporn Kongsui, Murray Cairns, and Michael Nilsson. 2014. "Dynamic Structural Remodelling of Microglia in Health and Disease: A Review of the Models, the Signals and the Mechanisms." Brain, Behavior, and Immunity 37: 1–14. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2013.12.010.
- Wan, Yisong Y, and Richard A Flavell. 2009a. "How Diverse—CD4 Effector T Cells and Their Functions." Journal of Molecular Cell Biology 1 (1): 20–36. https://doi.org/10.1093/jmcb/mjp001.
- -----. 2009b. "How Diverse-CD4 Effector T Cells and Their Functions." Journal of Molecular Cell Biology 1 (1): 20-36. https://doi.org/10.1093/jmcb/mjp001.
- Wang, L., Y. Zhao, and S. Shi. 2012. "Interplay between Mesenchymal Stem Cells and Lymphocytes: Implications for Immunotherapy and Tissue Regeneration." Journal of Dental Research 91 (11): 1003–10. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022034512460404.
- Wang, Shan Shan, Jianjun Jia, and Zhenfu Wang. 2018. "Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Derived Extracellular Vesicles Suppresses INOS Expression and Ameliorates Neural Impairment in Alzheimer's Disease Mice." Journal of Alzheimer's Disease 61 (3): 1005–13. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-170848.
- Wang, Su Ping, Zi Han Wang, Dao Yong Peng, Shu Min Li, Hong Wang, and Xiao Hong Wang. 2012. "Therapeutic Effect of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Rats with Intracerebral Hemorrhage: Reduced Apoptosis and Enhanced Neuroprotection." *Molecular Medicine Reports* 6 (4): 848–54. https://doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2012.997.
- Wang, Wen-Ying, Meng-Shan Tan, Jin-Tai Yu, and Lan Tan. 2015. "Role of Pro-Inflammatory Cytokines Released from Microglia in Alzheimer's Disease." Annals of Translational Medicine 3 (10): 136. https://doi.org/10.3978/j.issn.2305-5839.2015.03.49.
- Waterman, Ruth S., Suzanne L. Tomchuck, Sarah L. Henkle, and Aline M. Betancourt. 2010. "A New Mesenchymal Stem Cell (MSC) Paradigm: Polarization into a pro-Inflammatory MSC1 or an Immunosuppressive MSC2 Phenotype." *PLoS ONE* 5 (4). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0010088.
- Wei, Ling, Jamie L Fraser, Lu Zhong-Yang, Xinyang Hu, and Shan Ping Yu. 2012. "Transplantation of Hypoxia Preconditioned Bone Marrow Mesenchymal Stem Cells Enhances Angiogenesis and Neurogenesis after Cerebral Ischemia in Rats." Neurobiology of Disease 46 (3): 635–45. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2012.03.002.
- Whaley, K, and S Ruddy. 1976. "Modulation of the Alternative Complement Pathways by Beta 1 H Globulin." *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 144 (5): 1147–63.
- William, Christopher M, Mark L Andermann, Glenn J Goldey, Demetris K Roumis, R Clay Reid, Carla J Shatz, Mark W Albers, Matthew P Frosch, and Bradley T Hyman. 2012. "Synaptic Plasticity Defect Following Visual Deprivation in Alzheimer Disease Model Transgenic Mice." The Journal of Neuroscience : The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience 32 (23): 8004–11. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5369-11.2012.
- Wisniewski, Hans-Georg, and Jan Vilček. 2004. "Cytokine-Induced Gene Expression at the Crossroads of Innate Immunity, Inflammation and Fertility: TSG-6 and PTX3/TSG-14." Cytokine & Growth Factor Reviews 15 (2): 129–46. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cytogfr.2004.01.005.
- Wiśniewski, Henryk M, Harash K Narang, and Robert D Terry. 1976. "Neurofibrillary Tangles of Paired Helical Filaments." *Journal of the Neurological Sciences* 27 (2): 173–81. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-510X(76)90059-9.
- Woodbury, M. E., R. W. Freilich, C. J. Cheng, H. Asai, S. Ikezu, J. D. Boucher, F. Slack, and T. Ikezu. 2015. "MiR-155 Is Essential for Inflammation-Induced Hippocampal Neurogenic Dysfunction." Journal of Neuroscience 35 (26): 9764–81. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4790-14.2015.
- Wu, Yuwen, Lasse Dissing-Olesen, Brian A MacVicar, and Beth Stevens. 2015. "Microglia: Dynamic Mediators of Synapse Development and Plasticity." Trends in Immunology 36 (10): 605–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2015.08.008.
- Xiao, Qingli, So-Chon Gil, Ping Yan, Yan Wang, Sharon Han, Ernie Gonzales, Ronaldo Perez, John R Cirrito, and Jin-Moo Lee. 2012. "Role of Phosphatidylinositol Clathrin Assembly Lymphoid-Myeloid Leukemia (PICALM) in Intracellular Amyloid Precursor Protein (APP) Processing and Amyloid Plaque Pathogenesis." The Journal of Biological Chemistry 287 (25): 21279–89. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.338376.
- Xie, Ting, and Allan C. Spradling. 1998. "Decapentaplegic Is Essential for the Maintenance and Division of Germline Stem Cells in the Drosophila Ovary." Cell 94 (2): 251–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81424-5.
- Xin, Hongqi, Yi Li, Ben Buller, Mark Katakowski, Yi zhang, Xinli Wang, Xia Shang, Zheng Gang Zhang, and Michael Chopp. 2012. "Exosome-Mediated Transfer of MiR-133b from Multipotent Mesenchymal Stromal Cells to Neural Cells Contributes to Neurite Outgrowth." Stem Cells (Dayton, Ohio) 30 (7): 1556–64. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.1129.
- Xin, Hongqi, Yi Li, Yisheng Cui, James J Yang, Zheng Gang Zhang, and Michael Chopp. 2013. "Systemic Administration of Exosomes Released from Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Promote Functional Recovery and Neurovascular Plasticity After Stroke in Rats." Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow & Metabolism 33 (11): 1711–15. https://doi.org/10.1038/jcbfm.2013.152.
- Xue, Jia, Susanne V Schmidt, Jil Sander, Astrid Draffehn, Wolfgang Krebs, Inga Quester, Dominic De Nardo, et al. 2014. "Transcriptome-Based Network Analysis Reveals a Spectrum Model of Human Macrophage Activation." *Immunity* 40 (2): 274–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.006.
- Yajima, K, and K Suzuki. 1979. "Demyelination and Remyelination in the Rat Central Nervous System Following Ethidium Bromide Injection." Laboratory Investigation; a Journal of Technical Methods and Pathology 41 (5): 385—392.
- Yan, Yufang, Tuo Ma, Kai Gong, Qiang Ao, Xiufang Zhang, and Yandao Gong. 2014. "Adipose-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cell Transplantation Promotes Adult Neurogenesis in the Brains of Alzheimer's Disease Mice." Neural Regeneration Research 9 (8): 798–805. https://doi.org/10.4103/1673-5374.131596.
- Yang, Hui, ZhaoHong Xie, LiFei Wei, HongNa Yang, ShaoNan Yang, ZhengYu Zhu, Ping Wang, CuiPing Zhao, and JianZhong Bi. 2013. "Human Umbilical Cord Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Derived Neuron-like Cells Rescue Memory Deficits and Reduce Amyloid-Beta Deposition in an AβPP/PS1 Transgenic Mouse Model." Stem Cell Research & Therapy 4 (4): 76. https://doi.org/10.1186/scrt227.
- Yang, Wei-Jian, Shu-Hong Li, Richard D Weisel, Shi-Ming Liu, and Ren-Ke Li. 2012. "Cell Fusion Contributes to the Rescue of Apoptotic Cardiomyocytes by Bone Marrow Cells." Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine 16 (12): 3085–95. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1582-4934.2012.01600.x.
- Yasuno, Fumihiko, Jun Kosaka, Miho Ota, Makoto Higuchi, Hiroshi Ito, Yota Fujimura, Shoko Nozaki, et al. 2012. "Increased Binding of Peripheral Benzodiazepine Receptor in Mild Cognitive Impairment-dementia Converters Measured by Positron Emission Tomography with [11C]DAA1106." Psychiatry Research: Neuroimaging 203 (1): 67–74. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pscychresns.2011.08.013.
- Yeh, Felix L., Yuanyuan Wang, Irene Tom, Lino C. Gonzalez, and Morgan Sheng. 2016. "TREM2 Binds to Apolipoproteins, Including APOE and CLU/APOJ, and Thereby Facilitates Uptake of Amyloid-Beta by Microglia." *Neuron* 91 (2): 328–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2016.06.015.
- Yu, Li, Liantang Wang, and Shangwu Chen. 2010. "Endogenous Toll-like Receptor Ligands and Their Biological Significance." Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine 14 (11): 2592–2603. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1582-4934.2010.01127.x.
- Yuan, Peng, Carlo Condello, C. Dirk Keene, Yaming Wang, Thomas D. Bird, Steven M. Paul, Wenjie Luo, Marco Colonna, David Baddeley, and Jaime Grutzendler. 2016a. "TREM2 Haplodeficiency in Mice and Humans Impairs the Microglia Barrier Function Leading to Decreased Amyloid Compaction and Severe Axonal Dystrophy (Neuron (\*\*\*\*) \*\* (\*\*\*\_\*\*\*)(10.1016/j.Neuron.2016.05.003)(S0896627316301635))." Neuron 92 (1): 252–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2016.09.016.

- Yuan, Peng, Carlo Condello, C Dirk Keene, Yaming Wang, Thomas D Bird, Steven M Paul, Wenjie Luo, Marco Colonna, David Baddeley, and Jaime Grutzendler. 2016b. "TREM2 Haplodeficiency in Mice and Humans Impairs the Microglia Barrier Function Leading to Decreased Amyloid Compaction and Severe Axonal Dystrophy." Neuron 90 (4): 724–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2016.05.003.
- Yuanli, Duan, L. Sahle Christie, and J. Muller Kenneth. 2010. "ATP and NO Dually Control Migration of Microglia to Nerve Lesions" 33 (11): 1212–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dci.2009.07.003.Characterization.
- Yun, H-M, H S Kim, K-R Park, J M Shin, A R Kang, K il Lee, S Song, et al. 2013. "Placenta-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells Improve Memory Dysfunction in an Aβ(1–42)-Infused Mouse Model of Alzheimer's Disease." Cell Death & Disease 4 (12): e958. https://doi.org/10.1038/cddis.2013.490.
- Zaborowski, MikoŁaj P, Leonora Balaj, Xandra O Breakefield, and Charles P Lai. 2015. "Extracellular Vesicles: Composition, Biological Relevance, and Methods of Study." *BioScience* 65 (8): 783–97.
- Zanier, Elisa R., Francesca Pischiutta, Loredana Riganti, Federica Marchesi, Elena Turola, Stefano Fumagalli, Carlo Perego, et al. 2014. "Bone Marrow Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Drive Protective M2 Microglia Polarization After Brain Trauma." *Neurotherapeutics* 11 (3): 679–95. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13311-014-0277-y.
- Zaqout, Sami, and Angela M Kaindl. 2016. "Golgi-Cox Staining Step by Step." Frontiers in Neuroanatomy 10: 38. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnana.2016.00038.
- Zelante, Teresa, Francesca Fallarino, Francesco Bistoni, Paolo Puccetti, and Luigina Romani. 2009. "Indoleamine 2,3-Dioxygenase in Infection: The Paradox of an Evasive Strategy That Benefits the Host." *Microbes and Infection* 11 (1): 133–41. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micinf.2008.10.007.
- Zhang, Bin, Chris Gaiteri, Liviu Gabriel Bodea, Zhi Wang, Joshua McElwee, Alexei A. Podtelezhnikov, Chunsheng Zhang, et al. 2013. "Integrated Systems Approach Identifies Genetic Nodes and Networks in Late-Onset Alzheimer's Disease." *Cell* 153 (3): 707–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2013.03.030.
- Zhang, Dongsheng, Guo-Chang Fan, Xiaoyang Zhou, Tiemin Zhao, Zeeshan Pasha, Meifeng Xu, Yi Zhu, Muhammad Ashraf, and Yigang Wang. 2008. "Over-Expression of CXCR4 on Mesenchymal Stem Cells Augments Myoangiogenesis in the Infarcted Myocardium." Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology 44 (2): 281–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yjmcc.2007.11.010.
- Zhao, Ai qi, Hui Xie, Sheng yan Lin, Qian Lei, Wen xiang Ren, Fei Gao, Hao Guo, An yuan Guo, Zhi chao Chen, and Hong xiang Wang. 2017. "Interferon-γ Alters the Immune-Related MiRNA Expression of Microvesicles Derived from Mesenchymal Stem Cells." *Journal of Huazhong University of Science and Technology* -*Medical Science* 37 (2): 179–84. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11596-017-1712-1.
- Zhao, Li-Ru, Wei-Ming Duan, Morayma Reyes, C.Dirk Keene, Catherine M Verfaillie, and Walter C Low. 2002. "Human Bone Marrow Stem Cells Exhibit Neural Phenotypes and Ameliorate Neurological Deficits after Grafting into the Ischemic Brain of Rats." *Experimental Neurology* 174 (1): 11–20. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1006/exnr.2001.7853.
- Zheng, Yuan Hua, Yi Yu Deng, Wen Lai, Shao Yi Zheng, Hui Ning Bian, Zu An Liu, Zhi Feng Huang, et al. 2018. "Effect of Bone Marrow Mesenchymal Stem Cells on the Polarization of Macrophages." *Molecular Medicine Reports* 17 (3): 4449–59. https://doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2018.8457.
- Zhou, Zhi-dong, Christine Hui-shan Chan, Quan-hong Ma, Xiao-hong Xu, Zhi-cheng Xiao, and Eng-King Tan. 2011. "The Roles of Amyloid Precursor Protein (APP) in Neurogenesis, Implications to Pathogenesis and Therapy of Alzheimer Disease (AD)." Cell Adhesion & Migration 5 (4): 280–92. https://doi.org/10.4161/cam.5.4.16986.
- Zilka, N, M Zilkova, Z Kazmerova, M Sarissky, V Cigankova, and M Novak. 2011. "Mesenchymal Stem Cells Rescue the Alzheimer's Disease Cell Model from Cell Death Induced by Misfolded Truncated Tau." *Neuroscience* 193: 330–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.06.088.